Case 19-51200-grs Doc 118 Filed 06/19/19 Entered 06/19/19 13:45:16 Desc Main Document Page 1 of 3

UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT EASTERN DISTRICT OF KENTUCKY LEXINGTON DIVISION

In re:

Cambrian Holding Company, Inc., et al.1

Debtors.

Chapter 11

Case No. 19-51200-GRS

(Jointly Administered)

Honorable Gregory R. Schaaf

NOTICE OF FILING OF DOCUMENTS PURSUANT TO RULE 4001-2(B)

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that Deutsche Bank AG, London Branch, Tennenbaum Opportunities Partners V, LP and Tennenbaum Opportunities Fund VI, LLC (collectively, the "Term Lenders"), as an accommodation to the Debtors for their compliance with Local Bankruptcy Rule 4001-2(b), submit the following attached and referenced exhibits evidencing perfection by which an interest of the Term Lenders in the cash collateral was created or perfected (the "Cash Collateral Documents"):²

Exhibits

Exhibit A-1: Amendment Agreement No. 6 to Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement and Amendment No. 1 to Pledge and Security Agreement

Exhibit A-2: Pledge and Security Agreement

The Debtors in these Chapter 11 cases are (with the last four digits of their federal tax identification numbers in

parentheses): Cambrian Holding Company, Inc. (8203), Cambrian Coal LLC (3394), Apex Energy, Inc. (3455), C.W. Augering, Inc. (2875), Marshall Resources, Inc. (9735), PLM Holding Company LLC (7427), Bear Branch Coal LLC (0674), Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC (6910), Gatliff Coal LLC (5768), Perry County Coal LLC (4382), Ray Coal LLC (0981), Whitaker Coal LLC (8270), Pike-Letcher Land LLC (8952), Premier Elkhorn Coal LLC (8951), Raven Rock Development LLC (1351), Rich Mountain Coal LLC (1974), S.T. & T. Leasing, Inc. (0340), T.C. Leasing, Inc. (7705), and Shelby Resources, LLC (5085).

² Local Bankruptcy Rule 4001-2(b) requires the Debtors to file the Collateral Documents in connection with their Motion for Entry of Interim and Final Orders: (I) Authorizing Post-Petition Secured Financing Pursuant to Sections 105, 361, 362, 363, 364 and 503(b) of the Bankruptcy Code; (II) Authorizing the Debtors to Use Cash Collateral Pursuant to Section 363 of the Bankruptcy Code; (III) Providing Adequate Protection to the Prepetition Secured Parties Pursuant to Sections 361, 362, and 363 of the Bankruptcy Code; (IV) Modifying the Automatic Stay Pursuant to Section 362(D) of the Bankruptcy Code; (V) Scheduling a Final Hearing; and (VI) Providing Related Relief [Docket No. 26].

- Exhibit B: Amendment No. 5 to ABL Credit and Guaranty Agreement and Third Amendment to Intercreditor Agreement [filed by Richmond Hill Capital Partners, LP and Essex Equity Joint Investment Vehicle, LLC ("Richmond Hill") in Case No. 19-51200-grs, at Docket No. 29-3, as Exhibit B]
- Exhibit C-1: Amended and Restated Intercreditor Agreement [filed by Richmond Hill in Case No. 19-51200-grs, at Docket No. 29-4, as Exhibit C-1]
- Exhibit C-2: First Amendment to Amended and Restated Intercreditor Agreement [filed by Richmond Hill in Case No. 19-51200-grs, at Docket No. 29-5, as Exhibit C-2]
- Exhibit C-3: Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Intercreditor Agreement [filed by Richmond Hill in Case No. 19-51200-grs, at Docket No. 29-6, as Exhibit C-3]
- Exhibit D: Pledge Account Agreement [filed by Richmond Hill in Case No. 19-51200-grs, at Docket No. 29-7, as Exhibit D]
- Exhibit E: Control Agreement for Deposit Accounts [filed by Richmond Hill in Case No. 19-51200-grs, at Docket No. 29-8, as Exhibit E]
- Exhibit F: UCC Financing Statements

The Term Lenders reserve their rights to update or supplement the Cash Collateral Documents. For the avoidance of doubt, the Cash Collateral Documents listed above and attached hereof include only certain documents and filings evidencing and related to the perfection of Term Lenders' interest in the cash collateral. The Term Lenders have interests in other assets of the Debtors that are not evidenced by the Cash Collateral Documents.

Case 19-51200-grs Doc 118 Filed 06/19/19 Entered 06/19/19 13:45:16 Desc Main Document Page 3 of 3

Dated: June 19, 2019 Respectfully submitted,

/s/ April A. Wimberg

April A. Wimberg Bingham Greenebaum Doll LLP 3500 PNC Tower 101 South Fifth Street Louisville, KY 40202

Direct: 502-587-3606

Email: awimberg@bgdlegal.com

- and -

Brian M. Resnick Elliot Moskowitz Christopher S. Robertson (admissions *pro hac vice* pending) Davis Polk& Wardwell LLP 450 Lexington Avenue New York, NY 10017 Direct: 212-450-4000

Email: elliot.moskowitz@davispolk.com brian.resnick@davispolk.com

christopher.robertson@davispolk.com

Counsel to the Term Lenders

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I certify that on June 19, 2019, This *Notice of Filing of Documents Pursuant to Rule 4001-2(b)* was electronically filed with the Clerk of Court using the CM/ECF system, which will cause a notification of such filing (NEF) to be sent to all registered users.

/s/ April A. Wimberg
April A. Wimberg

Case 19-51200-grs Doc 118-1 Filed 06/19/19 Entered 06/19/19 13:45:16 Desc Exhibit A-1 - Amendment Agreement No. 6 to Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement an Page 1 of 137

EXHIBIT A-1

AMENDMENT AGREEMENT NO. 6 TO TERM CREDIT AND GUARANTY AGREEMENT AND AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO PLEDGE AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

This AMENDMENT AGREEMENT NO. 6 TO TERM CREDIT AND GUARANTY AGREEMENT AND AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO PLEDGE AND SECURITY AGREEMENT, dated as of September 21, 2015 (this "Agreement"), is by and among BEECH FORK PROCESSING, INC., a Kentucky corporation, and EAGLE COAL COMPANY, INC., a Kentucky corporation (together, the "Existing Borrowers"), CAMBRIAN COAL CORPORATION, a Kentucky corporation, and SHELBY RESOURCES, LLC, a Kentucky limited liability company (together, the "New Borrowers", and collectively with the Existing Borrowers, the "Borrower Group", and each individually, a "Borrower"), the "Guarantors" executing this Agreement on the signature pages hereto in such capacity, the Lenders executing this Agreement on the signature pages hereto in such capacity (the "Lenders") and DEUTSCHE BANK TRUST COMPANY AMERICAS, in its capacity as Administrative Agent (the "Administrative Agent") and Collateral Agent (the "Collateral Agent") under the Credit Agreement referred to below.

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, the Existing Borrowers, the "Guarantors" party thereto, the lenders party thereto, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., as Sole Bookrunner and Lead Arranger, the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent are parties to a Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement dated as of July 10, 2013, as amended by the Waiver and Amendment, dated as of September 3, 2014, as further amended by Amendment Agreement No. 1, dated as of October 31, 2014, as further amended by Amendment Agreement No. 2, dated as of November 12, 2014, as further amended by Amendment Agreement No. 3, dated as of December 19, 2014, as further amended by Amendment Agreement No. 4, dated as of March 18, 2015, and as further amended by Amendment Agreement No. 5, dated as of May 22, 2015 (as further amended, restated, modified and otherwise supplemented and in effect on the date hereof, the "Credit Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Existing Borrowers have requested that, in accordance with the provisions of the Credit Agreement, the Lenders approve the amendments to the Credit Agreement and the Pledge and Security Agreement set forth below, in accordance with the terms hereof;

WHEREAS, each of the New Borrowers desires to join the Credit Agreement as a "Borrower" thereunder;

WHEREAS, each of the Subsidiaries of Cambrian Coal Corporation signatory hereto, including TECO Coal LLC, a Kentucky limited liability company, and each of its Subsidiaries (the "New Guarantors" and, together with the New Borrowers, the "New Credit Parties") desires to join the Credit Agreement as a "Guarantor" thereunder;

WHEREAS, each of the New Credit Parties desires to join the Pledge and Security Agreement as a "Grantor" thereunder; and

WHEREAS, the parties hereto desire to evidence such amendments by executing this Agreement;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the agreements, provisions and covenants herein contained, the parties hereto agree as follows:

SECTION 1. <u>Definitions</u>. Except as otherwise defined in this Agreement, terms defined in the Credit Agreement or Pledge and Security Agreement are used herein as defined therein. This Agreement

shall constitute a Credit Document for all purposes of the Amended Credit Agreement and the other Credit Documents.

- SECTION 2. <u>Amendments to Credit Agreement</u>. Immediately after giving effect to this Agreement upon satisfaction of the conditions set forth in <u>Section 9</u> of this Agreement, the Credit Agreement, and the Schedules, Appendices and Exhibits thereto, are amended and restated in their entirety as set forth in the form attached as <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto. The Credit Agreement as so amended and restated is referred to herein as the "<u>Amended Credit Agreement</u>".
- SECTION 3. Amendments to Pledge and Security Agreement. Immediately after giving effect to this Agreement upon satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Section 9 of this Agreement, the Pledge and Security Agreement, and the Schedules and Exhibits thereto, are hereby amended and restated in their entirety as set forth in the form of Exhibit B hereto. The Pledge and Security Agreement as so amended and restated is referred to herein as the "Amended Pledge and Security Agreement".
- SECTION 4. Consent to Amended and Restated Intercreditor Agreement. Each of the Lenders hereby authorizes and directs the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent to enter into an amendment and restatement of the Intercreditor Agreement in the form attached as Exhibit C hereto.
- SECTION 5. <u>Joinder of New Borrowers</u>. Each New Borrower hereby agrees that by its execution and delivery hereof, such New Borrower becomes a "Borrower" and a member of the Borrower Group under the Amended Credit Agreement and each applicable Credit Document and agrees to be bound by all of the terms thereof with the same force and effect as if originally named therein as a "Borrower".
- SECTION 6. <u>Joinder of New Guarantors</u>. Pursuant to <u>Section 5.10</u> of the Credit Agreement, in lieu of delivering a Counterpart Agreement, each New Guarantor hereby:
- (a) agrees, that by its execution and delivery hereof, such New Guarantor becomes a "Guarantor" and a "Credit Party" under the Amended Credit Agreement and agrees to be bound by all of the terms thereof with the same force and effect as if originally named therein as a "Guarantor" and a "Credit Party"; and
- (b) agrees to irrevocably and unconditionally guaranty the due and punctual payment in full of all Obligations when the same shall become due, whether at stated maturity, by required prepayment, declaration, acceleration, demand or otherwise (including amounts that would become due but for the operation of the automatic stay under Section 362(a) of the Bankruptcy Code) and in accordance with Section 7 of the Amended Credit Agreement.
- SECTION 7. Pledge Supplement. Each New Credit Party hereby agrees that by its execution and delivery hereof, such New Credit Party becomes a "Grantor" under the Amended Pledge and Security Agreement and agrees to be bound by all of the terms and conditions thereof with the same force and effect as if originally named therein as a Grantor. Each of the New Credit Parties hereby confirms the grant to the Collateral Agent set forth in the Amended Pledge and Security Agreement of, and does hereby grant to the Collateral Agent, a security interest in, all of such New Credit Party's right, title and interest in, to and under all Collateral (as defined in the Amended Pledge and Security Agreement), in each case whether now or hereafter existing or in which such New Credit Party now has or hereafter acquires an interest and wherever the same may be located, to secure the Secured Obligations (as defined in the Amended Pledge and Security Agreement). Each New Credit Party represents and warrants that the Schedules to the Amended Pledge and Security Agreement attached hereto as Exhibit B accurately

and completely set forth all additional information with respect to such New Credit Party required to be provided pursuant to the Amended Pledge and Security Agreement.

SECTION 8. Release of Pevler Coal Sales Company, etc.

- (a) Immediately after giving effect to this Agreement upon satisfaction of the conditions set forth in <u>Section 9</u> of this Agreement, Pevler Coal Sales Company, Inc. ("<u>Pevler</u>") shall be released from its obligations under the Credit Documents and the Collateral Agent is hereby authorized and directed to execute such additional instruments of release, including terminations of Liens granted by Pevler under the Collateral Documents, as Pevler may reasonably request.
- (b) Immediately after giving effect to this Agreement upon satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Section 9 of this Agreement, the Share Pledge Agreement (as defined in the Credit Agreement as in effect immediately prior to the Sixth Amendment Date) shall automatically terminate and be of no further force or effect, without any further action by any party hereto or thereto, and the Collateral Agent shall promptly return to the Existing Borrowers the share certificates and all stock powers and related documents held pursuant to the Share Pledge Agreement.
- SECTION 9. <u>Conditions to Effectiveness</u>. The effectiveness of this Agreement is subject to the satisfaction (or waiver by the Lenders) of each of the following conditions:
- (a) The Administrative Agent and Lenders shall have received a counterpart signature page of this Agreement duly executed by the Borrower Group (including the New Borrowers), the Guarantors (including the New Guarantors), the Lenders party to the Credit Agreement, the Collateral Agent and the Administrative Agent;
- (b) All representations and warranties set forth in <u>Section 10</u> of this Agreement shall be true and correct;
- (c) The Borrower Group shall have paid all fees, charges and disbursements due under the Credit Documents and related fee letters, including all fees, charges and disbursements of the Administrative Agent and of advisors to the Lenders incurred to date in connection with this Agreement and the other Credit Documents; and
- (d) Each of the conditions set forth in <u>Section 3</u> of the Amended Credit Agreement shall have been satisfied.

The parties hereto agree that this Agreement became effective on September 21, 2015.

- SECTION 10. Representations and Warranties of the Credit Parties. To induce the Lenders and the Administrative Agent to enter into this Agreement, each of the Credit Parties and the New Credit Parties represents and warrants to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders that, after giving effect to this Agreement (including Section 11):
- (a) No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result from the entry into this Agreement.
- (b) The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement have been duly authorized by all requisite corporate, limited liability company or partnership action, as applicable, on the part of each Credit Party and New Credit Party; this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by each Credit Party and New Credit Party; and this Agreement constitutes a valid and binding agreement of each Credit

Party, enforceable against each Credit Party and New Credit Party in accordance with its terms, except as the enforceability thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws relating to or limiting creditors' rights generally or by general equitable principles relating to enforceability (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law).

SECTION 11. Waiver. As of the date hereof, upon satisfaction of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 9 hereof, and in reliance upon the representations and warranties of the Credit Parties and New Credit Parties set forth in the Amended Credit Agreement and in this Agreement, and notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Amended Credit Agreement or any other Credit Document, the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders hereby waive any and all Defaults and Events of Default existing immediately prior to giving effect to this Agreement. The foregoing waiver shall be limited precisely as written and shall not be deemed or otherwise construed to constitute a waiver of any other Default or Event of Default hereafter arising or to prejudice any right, power or remedy which the Administrative Agent or any Lender or may have in the future under or in connection with the Amended Credit Agreement or any other Credit Document (after giving effect to this Agreement), all of which rights, powers and remedies are hereby expressly reserved by the Administrative Agent and Lenders.

SECTION 12. Ratification of Obligations. Each Credit Party and New Credit Party (a) confirms its obligations (including, without limitation, any guarantee obligations) under each Credit Document, (b) confirms that its obligations under the Amended Credit Agreement are entitled to the benefits of the grants, pledges and guarantees, as applicable, set forth in the Credit Documents, (c) confirms that its obligations under the Amended Credit Agreement constitute Obligations and (d) agrees that this Agreement shall constitute a Credit Document for all purposes of the Amended Credit Agreement and the other Credit Documents. Each party, by its execution of this Agreement, hereby confirms that the Obligations shall remain in full force and effect, and such Obligations shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of the collateral grant set forth in the Collateral Documents.

SECTION 13. Release of Lender Liability; No Reliance.

In consideration of, among other things, the waiver provided for in Section 11 of this Agreement each Credit Party (including each New Credit Party) and Pevler, on behalf of themselves and their Subsidiaries and their successors and assigns (the "Borrower Parties"), jointly and severally releases, acquits and forever discharges the Administrative Agent and each Lender (collectively, the "Lender Parties"), and their respective subsidiaries, parents, affiliates, officers, directors, employees, agents, attorneys, successors and assigns, both present and former (collectively, the "Lenders' Affiliates") from any and all manner of actions, causes of action, suits, debts, controversies, damages, judgments, executions, claims (including without limitation crossclaims, counterclaims and rights of set-off and recoupment) and demands whatsoever, whether known or unknown, whether now existing or hereafter arising, whether asserted or unasserted, in contract, tort, law or equity which the Credit Parties or any other Borrower Party has or may have against any of the Lender Parties and/or the Lenders' Affiliates by reason of any action, failure to act, matter or thing whatsoever arising from or based on facts occurring prior to the date hereof, including but not limited to any claim or defense that relates to, in whole or in part, directly or indirectly, (i) the making or administration of the Loans, including without limitation, any such claims and defenses based on fraud, mistake, duress, usury or misrepresentation, or any other claim based on so-called "lender liability theories", (ii) any covenants, agreements, duties or obligations set forth in the Credit Documents, (iii) any actions or omissions of any of the Lender Parties and/or the Lenders' Affiliates in connection with the initiation or continuing exercise of any right or remedy contained in the Credit Documents or at law or in equity, (iv) lost profits, (v) loss of business opportunity, (vi) increased financing costs, (vii) increased legal or other administrative fees, or (viii) damages to business reputation.

(b) In entering into this Agreement, each of the Credit Parties, New Credit Parties, Guarantors, and New Guarantors have consulted with and been represented by counsel and expressly disclaims any reliance on any representations, acts or omissions by any of the Lender Parties or Lenders' Affiliates and hereby agrees and acknowledges that the validity and effectiveness of the release set forth above do not depend in any way on any such representations, acts and/or omissions or the accuracy, completeness or validity thereof. The provisions of this <u>Section 13</u> shall survive the termination of the Credit Agreement and the other Credit Documents and payment in full of all amounts owing thereunder.

SECTION 14. Miscellaneous.

- (a) Except as specifically amended in this Agreement, the Credit Documents shall remain unchanged and unwaived and shall remain in full force and effect and are hereby ratified and confirmed.
- (b) Except as expressly set forth in this Agreement, the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement shall not constitute a waiver or amendment of any other provision of, or operate as a waiver of any right, power or remedy of any Lender or any Agent under the Credit Agreement, which is ratified and reaffirmed in all respects and shall continue in full force and effect as expressly waived and amended by this Agreement.
- (c) <u>Sections 9, 10.3, 10.11, 10.14, 10.15, 10.16, 10.17</u> and <u>10.19</u> of the Credit Agreement are hereby incorporated, *mutatis mutandis*, by reference as if such sections were set forth in full herein.
- (d) The Lenders hereby consent to the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by the Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent and direct the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent to execute this Agreement.
- (e) The parties hereto agree that any failure by any member of the Borrower Group or any Guarantor or New Guarantor to comply with any of its covenants or agreements hereunder shall be an immediate Event of Default.

[Signature pages to follow]

Case 19-51200-grs Doc 118-1 Filed 06/19/19 Entered 06/19/19 13:45:16 Desc Exhibit A-1 - Amendment Agreement No. 6 to Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement an Page 7 of 137

EXHIBIT A

Form of Amended Credit Agreement

TERM CREDIT AND GUARANTY AGREEMENT

dated as of July 10, 2013

and

amended by the Waiver and Amendment, dated as of September 3, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 1, dated as of October 31, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 2, dated as of November 12, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 3, dated as of December 19, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 4, dated as of March 18, 2015, and Amendment Agreement No. 5, dated as of May 22, 2015, and

as restated in full by Amendment Agreement No. 6 to Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement and Amendment No. 1 to Pledge and Security Agreement, dated as of September 21, 2015

among

CAMBRIAN COAL CORPORATION BEECH FORK PROCESSING, INC., EAGLE COAL COMPANY, INC., SHELBY RESOURCES, LLC,

as Borrowers,

CERTAIN SUBSIDIARIES OF EACH BORROWER, as Guarantors,

LENDERS PARTY HERETO, as Lenders,

DEUTSCHE BANK SECURITIES INC., as Sole Bookrunner and Lead Arranger,

and

DEUTSCHE BANK TRUST COMPANY AMERICAS, as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent

\$51,745,025.93 Term Loan

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
SECTION 1.	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	2
1.1.	Definitions	2
1.2.	Accounting Terms	
1.3.	Interpretation, Etc.	
	•	
SECTION 2.	LOANS	36
2.1.	Loans	
2.2.	Pro Rata Shares; Availability of Funds	37
2.3.	Use of Proceeds	
2.4.	Evidence of Debt; Register; Lenders' Books and Records; Notes	
2.5.	Interest on Loans	38
2.6.	Default Interest	39
2.7.	Fees	
2.8.	Scheduled Payments	
2.9.	Voluntary Prepayments	
2.10.	Mandatory Prepayments	
2.11.	Application of Prepayments/Reductions	
2.12.	General Provisions Regarding Payments	
2.13.	Ratable Sharing	
2.14.	Making or Maintaining the Loans	
2.15.	Increased Costs; Capital Adequacy	
2.16.	Taxes; Withholding, Etc	
2.17.	Obligation to Mitigate	
2.18.	Removal or Replacement of a Lender	
2.19.	Co-Borrowers	54
SECTION 3.	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	56
3.1.	Sixth Amendment Date	56
SECTION 4.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	61
4.1.	Organization; Requisite Power and Authority; Qualification	61
4.2.	Equity Interests and Ownership	
4.3.	Due Authorization	
4.4.	No Conflict	62
4.5.	Governmental Consents	
4.6.	Binding Obligation	
4.7.	Historical Financial Statements	
4.8.	Projections	
4.9.	No Material Adverse Effect	
4.10.	No Restricted Junior Payments	

4.11.	Adverse Proceedings, Etc	
4.12.	Payment of Taxes	63
4.13.	Properties	64
4.14.	Environmental Matters	64
4.15.	No Defaults	65
4.16.	Material Contracts	65
4.17.	Governmental Regulation	65
4.18.	Federal Reserve Regulations; Exchange Act	65
4.19.	Employee Matters	66
4.20.	Employee Benefit Plans	
4.21.	Solvency	67
4.22.	Compliance with Statutes, Etc	67
4.23.	Disclosure	67
4.24.	PATRIOT Act	67
4.25.	Governmental Authorization	68
4.26.	Valid Liens	68
4.27.	Coal Supply Contracts	68
4.28.	Sales Agency Agreements	68
4.29.	Shareholder Notes.	68
SECTION 5.	AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS	69
5.1.	Financial Statements and Other Reports	69
5.2.	Existence	
5.3.	Payment of Taxes and Claims	74
5.4.	Maintenance of Properties	74
5.5.	Insurance	74
5.6.	Books and Records; Inspections	75
5.7.	Lenders Meetings	75
5.8.	Compliance with Laws	75
5.9.	Environmental	75
5.10.	Subsidiaries	77
5.11.	Additional Material Real Estate Assets	77
5.12.	Further Assurances	77
5.13.	Material Agreements	78
5.14.	Governmental Authorizations	78
5.15.	Retention of Financial Advisor by Credit Parties	78
5.16.	Proceeds of Term Loan Collateral	78
5.17.	TECO Coal Real Estate	78
5.18.	Post-Closing Matters	79
SECTION 6.	NEGATIVE COVENANTS	79
6.1.	Indebtedness	79
6.2.	Liens	
6.3.	No Further Negative Pledges	
6.4.	Restricted Junior Payments	

6.5.	Restrictions on Subsidiary Distributions	84
6.6.	Investments	85
6.7.	Financial Covenants	86
6.8.	Fundamental Changes; Disposition of Assets; Acquisitions	86
6.9.	Disposal of Subsidiary Interests	
6.10.	Sales and Lease-Backs	
6.11.	Transactions with Shareholders and Affiliates	
6.12.	Conduct of Business	
6.13.	Amendments or Waivers of Organizational Documents and Certain	
	Material Contracts	89
6.14.	Amendments or Waivers with Respect to Certain Indebtedness	
6.15.	Fiscal Year	
6.16.	Compensation	
6.17.	Coal Reserves	
6.18.	Shareholder Notes.	
SECTION 7.	GUARANTY	91
7.1.	Guaranty of the Obligations	91
7.2.	Contribution by Guarantors	
7.3.	Payment by Guarantors	92
7.4.	Liability of Guarantors Absolute	92
7.5.	Waivers by Guarantors	94
7.6.	Guarantors' Rights of Subrogation, Contribution, Etc	95
7.7.	Subordination of Other Obligations	95
7.8.	Continuing Guaranty	96
7.9.	Authority of Guarantors or Borrower	96
7.10.	Financial Condition of Borrower Group	96
7.11.	Bankruptcy, Etc	96
7.12.	Discharge of Guaranty Upon Sale of Guarantor	97
SECTION 8.	EVENTS OF DEFAULT	97
8.1.	Events of Default	97
8.2.	Equity Cure Rights	100
SECTION 9.	AGENTS	101
9.1.	Appointment of Agents	101
9.2.	Powers and Duties	101
9.3.	General Immunity	
9.4.	Agents Entitled to Act as Lender	
9.5.	Lenders' Representations, Warranties and Acknowledgment	
9.6.	Right to Indemnity	
9.7.	Successor Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent	
9.8.	Collateral Documents and Guaranty	
9.9.	Withholding Taxes	108

	9.10.	Administrative Agent May File Bankruptcy Disclosure and Proofs of Claim	108
SECTI	ON 10.	MISCELLANEOUS	109
	10.1.	Notices	109
	10.2.	Expenses	
	10.3.	Indemnity	
	10.4.	Set-Off	
	10.5.	Amendments and Waivers	113
	10.6.	Successors and Assigns; Participations	115
	10.7.	Independence of Covenants	
	10.8.	Survival of Representations, Warranties and Agreements	118
	10.9.	No Waiver; Remedies Cumulative	
	10.10.	Marshalling; Payments Set Aside	
		Severability	
		Obligations Several; Independent Nature of Lenders' Rights	
		Headings	
	10.14.	APPLICABLE LAW	120
		CONSENT TO JURISDICTION	
		WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL	
	10.17.	Confidentiality	121
		Usury Savings Clause	
		Effectiveness; Counterparts	
		PATRIOT Act	
	10.21.	Electronic Execution of Assignments	123
		No Fiduciary Duty	
		Force Majeure	
		Non-Petition	
		Intercreditor Agreement	
		Warrant Documentation	

В Notice Addresses \mathbf{C} Excluded Assignees **SCHEDULES:** 1.1 **Description of Projects** 1.2 Lease Buy-Out Obligations **Reclamation Obligations and Surety Bonds** 2 3.1(f)Sixth Amendment Date Mortgaged Properties Approved Regional Banks 4 4.1 Jurisdictions of Organization and Qualification 4.2 Equity Interests and Ownership 4.10 **Restricted Junior Payments** 4.12 Open Tax Obligations 4.13 Real Estate Assets 4.14 **Environmental Matters** 4.16 **Material Contracts** 4.20 **Employee Benefit Plans** 4.25 Governmental Authorizations Continuing Debt 5.1 5 Shareholder Notes **Post-Closing Matters** 5.18 Certain Indebtedness 6.1 6.2(1) Certain Liens Unrelated to Continuing Debt 6.2(q) Certain Liens Related to Continuing Debt Certain Negative Pledges 6.3 6.5 Certain Restrictions on Subsidiary Distributions **Certain Investments** 6.6 Certain Affiliate Transactions 6.11 **Management Compensation** 6.16

Loan Commitments

EXHIBITS:

APPENDICES:

A

- A Funding Notice
- B Term Loan Note
- C Compliance Certificate
- D Assignment Agreement
- E Certificate re Non-Bank Status
- F-1 Sixth Amendment Date Certificate
- F-2 Solvency Certificate
- G Counterpart Agreement
- H Pledge and Security Agreement
- J Global Intercompany Note
- K Intercreditor Agreement
- L Incumbency Certificate
- M Initial Operating and Capital Budget

TERM CREDIT AND GUARANTY AGREEMENT

This **TERM CREDIT AND GUARANTY AGREEMENT**, dated as of July 10, 2013 and as previously amended by the Waiver and Amendment, dated as of September 3, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 1, dated as of October 31, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 2, dated as of November 12, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 3, dated as of December 19, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 4, dated as of March 18, 2015, and Amendment Agreement No. 5, dated as of May 22, 2015, and as restated in full by Amendment Agreement No. 6, dated as of September 21, 2015 is entered into by and among CAMBRIAN COAL CORPORATION, a Kentucky corporation, BEECH FORK PROCESSING, INC., a Kentucky corporation, EAGLE COAL COMPANY, INC., a Kentucky corporation, SHELBY RESOURCES, LLC, a Kentucky limited liability company (each a "Borrower" and collectively, the "Borrower Group"). CERTAIN SUBSIDIARIES OF EACH BORROWER, as Guarantors, the Lenders party hereto from time to time, DEUTSCHE BANK TRUST COMPANY AMERICAS ("Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas"), as Administrative Agent (together with its permitted successors in such capacity, "Administrative Agent") and as Collateral Agent (together with its permitted successor in such capacity, "Collateral Agent"), and DEUTSCHE BANK SECURITIES INC., as Sole Bookrunner and Lead Arranger (in such capacity, "Arranger").

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, capitalized terms used in these Recitals shall have the respective meanings set forth for such terms in Section 1.1 hereof;

WHEREAS, the Borrowers and the Guarantors are the owners or operators of certain coal mining and related operations described on <u>Schedule 1.1</u> (the "**Projects**");

WHEREAS, Lenders have agreed to extend certain term Loans to Borrower Group, in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$51,745,025.93, the proceeds of which will be used for: (i) the repayment of certain indebtedness, (ii) the general corporate purposes of the Credit Parties and (iii) the payment of fees, costs and expenses incurred in connection with the TECO Transactions.

WHEREAS, on the Closing Date, the Lenders extended term Loans in an aggregate principal amount of \$43,500,000 and as of the Sixth Amendment Date the Lenders have agreed to (i) extend additional term Loans to the Borrower Group in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$12,500,000 and (ii) make certain additional amendments as set forth herein.

WHEREAS, each Borrower has agreed to secure all of its Obligations by granting to Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, a First Priority Lien on all of its assets (other than the ABL Collateral, in which each Borrower shall grant a second priority lien to the Collateral Agent, and other than the Excluded Collateral), including a pledge of all of the Equity Interests of each of its Domestic Subsidiaries; and

WHEREAS, Guarantors have agreed to guarantee the obligations of each Borrower hereunder and to secure their respective Obligations by granting to Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, a First Priority Lien on substantially all of their respective assets

(other than the ABL Collateral, in which each Guarantor shall grant a second priority lien to the Collateral Agent, and other than the Excluded Collateral), including a pledge of all of the Equity Interests of each of their respective Domestic Subsidiaries.

NOW, **THEREFORE**, in consideration of the premises and the agreements, provisions and covenants herein contained, the parties hereto agree as follows:

SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

- **1.1. Definitions**. The following terms used herein, including in the preamble, recitals, exhibits and schedules hereto, shall have the following meanings:
- "ABL Agreement" means the ABL Credit and Guaranty Agreement, dated as of July 10, 2013, among the Borrowers, the Guarantors, Deutsche Bank AG New York Branch as administrative agent, collateral agent and issuing bank and the lenders party thereto, as it may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, as permitted under the terms thereof, of this Agreement and of the Intercreditor Agreement, including pursuant to the Fourth Amendment to the ABL Agreement.
- "ABL Collateral" means, collectively, all of the right, title and interest of any Credit Party in, to and under the following: (i) all Accounts (other than intercompany Indebtedness of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries and Accounts which constitute Proceeds (as defined in the UCC) of Collateral that does not constitute ABL Collateral); (ii) all Inventory; (iii) all Chattel Paper (as defined in the UCC), Documents (as defined in the UCC), General Intangibles (as defined in the UCC) (other than Equity Interests in Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries and Intellectual Property (other than set forth in clause (vii) below)) and Commercial Tort Claims (as defined in the UCC), in each case, solely to the extent evidencing or governing any of the items referred to in the preceding clauses (i) and (ii); (iv) all Instruments (as defined in the UCC) solely to the extent evidencing or governing any of the items referred to in the preceding <u>clauses</u> (i) through (iii); (v) Deposit Accounts, other than Asset Sale Proceeds Deposit Accounts, and all Cash, checks and other property held therein or credited thereto, but excluding any cash consisting of proceeds of Term Loan Collateral; (vi) all Cash Equivalents; (vii) all Supporting Obligations (as defined in the UCC) and Letter-of-Credit Rights (as defined in the UCC) relating to any of the items referred to in the preceding clauses (i) through (vi); (viii) all books and records pertaining to the foregoing; (ix) all Intellectual Property to the extent attached to or necessary to sell the foregoing; (x) to the extent not otherwise expressly included or excluded in clauses (i) through (ix), all Proceeds (as defined in the UCC), substitutions, replacements, accessions and products of any and all of the foregoing and (xi) solely with respect to the RH Loan, the TECO PP&E Collateral (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement) and any additional Collateral arising under the foregoing clauses (vii) through (ix) pertaining thereto; in each case other than Excluded Collateral.
 - "ABL Collateral Agent" means the collateral agent under the ABL Agreement.
 - "ABL Lenders" means each lender under the ABL Agreement.
- "Acquisition Consideration" means the purchase consideration for any Permitted Acquisition and all other payments by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in

exchange for, or as part of, or in connection with, any Permitted Acquisition, whether paid in cash or by exchange of Equity Interests or of properties or otherwise and whether payable at or prior to the consummation of such Permitted Acquisition or deferred for payment at any future time, whether or not any such future payment is subject to the occurrence of any contingency, and includes any and all payments representing the purchase price and any assumptions of Indebtedness, "earn-outs" and other agreements to make any payment the amount of which is, or the terms of payment of which are, in any respect subject to or contingent upon the revenues, income, cash flow or profits (or the like) of any person or business.

"Additional Term Loan Commitment" means the commitment of a Lender to make or otherwise fund a new Loan hereunder as of the Sixth Amendment Date and "Additional Term Loan Commitments" means such commitments of all Lenders in the aggregate. The amount of each Lenders' Additional Term Loan Commitment, if any, is set forth on Appendix A. The aggregate Additional Term Loan Commitments as of the Sixth Amendment Date are \$12,500,000.

"Adjusted Eurodollar Rate" means, for any Interest Rate Determination Date with respect to an Interest Period for a Eurodollar Rate Loan, the rate per annum obtained by dividing (i)(a) the rate per annum equal to the rate determined by Administrative Agent to be the offered rate which appears on the page of the Reuters Screen which displays an average British Bankers Association Interest Settlement Rate (such page currently being LIBOR01 page) for deposits (for delivery on the first day of such period) with a term equivalent to such period in Dollars, determined as of approximately 11:00 a.m. (London, England time) on such Interest Rate Determination Date, or (b) in the event the rate referenced in the preceding clause (a) does not appear on such page or service or if such page or service shall cease to be available, the rate per annum equal to the rate determined by Administrative Agent to be the offered rate on such other page or other service which displays an average British Bankers Association Interest Settlement Rate for deposits (for delivery on the first day of such period) with a term equivalent to such period in Dollars, determined as of approximately 11:00 a.m. (London, England time) on such Interest Rate Determination Date, or (c) in the event the rates referenced in the preceding clauses (a) and (b) are not available, the rate per annum equal to the offered quotation rate to first class banks in the London interbank market by Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas for deposits (for delivery on the first day of the relevant period) in Dollars of amounts in same day funds comparable to the principal amount of the applicable Loan of Administrative Agent, in its capacity as a Lender, for which the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate is then being determined with maturities comparable to such period as of approximately 11:00 a.m. (London, England time) on such Interest Rate Determination Date, by (ii) an amount equal to (a) one minus (b) the Applicable Reserve Requirement; provided, however, that notwithstanding the foregoing, the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate shall at no time be less than 1.00% per annum.

"Administrative Agent" as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Adverse Proceeding" means any action, suit, proceeding, hearing (in each case, whether administrative, judicial or otherwise), governmental investigation or arbitration (whether or not purportedly on behalf of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries) at law or in equity, or before or by any Governmental Authority, domestic or foreign (including any Environmental Claims), whether pending or, to the knowledge of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries,

threatened against or affecting Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries or any property of Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries.

"Affected Lender" as defined in Section 2.14(b).

"Affected Loans" as defined in Section 2.14(b).

"Affiliate" means, as applied to any Person, any other Person directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by, or under common control with, that Person. For the purposes of this definition, "control" (including, with correlative meanings, the terms "controlling," "controlled by" and "under common control with"), as applied to any Person, means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power (i) to vote 20% or more of the Securities having ordinary voting power for the election of directors of such Person or (ii) to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of that Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities or by contract or otherwise.

"Agent" means each of (i) Administrative Agent, (ii) Collateral Agent and (iii) any other Person appointed under the Credit Documents to serve in an agent or similar capacity.

"Agent Affiliates" as defined in Section 10.1(b)(iii).

"Aggregate Amounts Due" as defined in Section 2.13.

"Aggregate Payments" as defined in Section 7.2.

"Agreement" means this Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement, dated as of July 10, 2013 and as previously amended by the Waiver and Amendment, dated as of September 3, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 1, dated as of October 31, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 2, dated as of November 12, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 3, dated as of December 19, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 4, dated as of March 18, 2015, and Amendment Agreement No. 5, dated as of May 22, 2015, and as restated in full by Amendment Agreement No. 6 to Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement and Amendment No. 1 to Pledge and Security Agreement, dated as of September 21, 2015, as it may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Applicable Cash Rate" means (i) with respect to the period commencing on the Sixth Amendment Date and ending on the last day of the Fiscal Quarter ending March 31, 2016, 8% *per annum* and (ii) with respect to each subsequent period, 12% *per annum*.

"Applicable Make-Whole Amount" means an amount equal to the present value of the amount of interest that would have been paid (including any PIK Interest) on the principal amount of the Loans being prepaid or repaid following acceleration on such date for the period from and including such prepayment or repayment to but excluding the date that is the 1-year anniversary of the Sixth Amendment Date assuming an interest rate of 11% Cash Interest per annum and 3% PIK Interest per annum (calculated on the basis of actual days elapsed over a year of 360 days and using a discount rate equal to the Treasury Rate as of such payment date plus 50 basis points); provided that if the application of such prepayment to the Installments

pursuant to <u>Section 2.11(a)</u> or <u>2.11(b)</u> would reduce any remaining Installment due prior to the 1-year anniversary of the Sixth Amendment Date, the preceding calculation of interest that would have been paid on the repaid or prepaid amount of principal shall take into account any portion of such principal which would have been payable as an Installment prior to the 1-year anniversary of the Sixth Amendment Date and calculate interest on such portion only to such date.

"Applicable Margin" means 10% per annum.

"Applicable PIK Rate" means (i) with respect to the period commencing on the Sixth Amendment Date and ending with the last day of the Fiscal Quarter ending March 31, 2016, 7% *per annum* and (ii) with respect to each subsequent period, 3% *per annum*.

"Applicable Reserve Requirement" means, at any time, for any Eurodollar Rate Loan, the maximum rate, expressed as a decimal, at which reserves (including any basic marginal, special, supplemental, emergency or other reserves) are required to be maintained with respect thereto against "Eurocurrency liabilities" (as such term is defined in Regulation D) under regulations issued from time to time by the Board of Governors or other applicable banking regulator. Without limiting the effect of the foregoing, the Applicable Reserve Requirement shall reflect any other reserves required to be maintained by such member banks with respect to (i) any category of liabilities which includes deposits by reference to which the applicable Adjusted Eurodollar Rate or any other interest rate of a Loan is to be determined, or (ii) any category of extensions of credit or other assets which include Eurodollar Rate Loans. A Eurodollar Rate Loan shall be deemed to constitute Eurocurrency liabilities and as such shall be deemed subject to reserve requirements without benefits of credit for proration, exceptions or offsets that may be available from time to time to the applicable Lender. The rate of interest on Eurodollar Rate Loans shall be adjusted automatically on and as of the effective date of any change in the Applicable Reserve Requirement.

"Appraisal" means, with respect to any equipment and machinery owned by the Credit Parties, an appraisal of the value thereof performed by Weir International, Darco Energy Management Corporation, Pikeville, KY or another appraiser reasonably acceptable to the Requisite Lenders and performed in accordance with Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice.

"Approved Electronic Communications" means any notice, demand, communication, information, document or other material that any Credit Party provides to Administrative Agent pursuant to any Credit Document or the transactions contemplated therein which is distributed to the Agents or Lenders by means of electronic communications pursuant to Section 10.1(b).

"Approved Regional Bank" means any of the commercial banks listed on Schedule 4 hereto; provided that an Approved Regional Bank shall be deemed removed from Schedule 4 hereto on and after the date the Agent informs the Borrower Group in writing that such bank no longer represents an acceptable credit risk in the Requisite Lenders' sole discretion.

"Arranger" as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Asset Sale" means a sale, lease or sub-lease (as lessor or sublessor), sale and leaseback, assignment, conveyance, exclusive license (as licensor or sublicensor), transfer or other disposition to, or any exchange of property with, any Person (other than any Borrower or any Guarantor), in one transaction or a series of transactions, of all or any part of Borrower Group's or any of their respective Subsidiaries' businesses, assets or properties of any kind, whether real, personal, or mixed and whether tangible or intangible, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, leased or licensed, including the Equity Interests of any of Borrower Group's Subsidiaries, other than (i) inventory sold, leased or licensed out in the ordinary course of business, (ii) sales of coal pursuant to Coal Supply Contracts entered into in accordance with the terms hereof (excluding any such sales, leases or licenses out by operations or divisions discontinued or to be discontinued) and (iii) sales of assets for fair market value and at an aggregate purchase price not to exceed \$250,000 each calendar year.

"Asset Sale Proceeds Deposit Account" as defined in Section 2.10(a).

"Assignment Agreement" means an Assignment and Assumption Agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit D, with such amendments or modifications as may be approved by Administrative Agent.

"Assignment Effective Date" as defined in Section 10.6(b).

"Authorized Officer" means, as applied to any Person, any individual holding the position of chairman of the board (if an officer), chief executive officer, president, vice president (or the equivalent thereof), chief financial officer or treasurer of such Person; provided that the secretary or assistant secretary of such Person shall have delivered an incumbency certificate to Administrative Agent as to the authority of such Authorized Officer.

"Bankruptcy Code" means Title 11 of the United States Code entitled "Bankruptcy," as now and hereafter in effect, or any successor statute.

"Base Rate" means, for any day, a rate *per annum* equal to the greatest of (i) the Prime Rate in effect on such day, (ii) the Federal Funds Effective Rate in effect on such day <u>plus</u> ½ of 1% and (iii) the sum of (a) the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate (after giving effect to any Adjusted Eurodollar Rate "floor") that would be payable on such day for a Eurodollar Rate Loan with a one-month interest period <u>plus</u> (b) the difference, if any, between the Applicable Margin for Eurodollar Rate Loans and the Applicable Margin for Base Rate Loans. Any change in the Base Rate due to a change in the Prime Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate shall be effective on the effective day of such change in the Prime Rate or the Federal Funds Effective Rate, respectively.

"Base Rate Loan" means a Loan bearing interest at a rate determined by reference to the Base Rate.

"Beneficiary" means each Agent and each Lender.

"Black Lung Act" means the Black Lung Benefits Act of 1972, 30 U.S.C. §§ 901, et seq., the Federal Mine Safety and Health Act of 1977, 30 U.S.C. §§ 801, et seq., the Black Lung Benefits Revenue Act of 1977, Pub. L. No. 95-227, 92 Stat. 11 (1978), the Black

Lung Benefits Reform Act of 1977, Pub. L. No. 95-239, 92 Stat. 95 (1978), and the Black Lung Benefits Revenue Act of 1981 and the Black Lung Benefits Amendments of 1981, Pub. L. No. 97-119, 95 Stat. 1643 (1981), in each case as amended.

"Black Lung Liabilities" means any liability or benefit obligations related to black lung claims and benefits under the Black Lung Act, and occupational pneumoconiosis, silicosis or other lung disease liabilities and benefits arising under Mining Law.

"Board of Governors" means the Board of Governors of the United States Federal Reserve System, or any successor thereto.

"Borrower" and "Borrower Group" as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Business Day" means (i) any day excluding Saturday, Sunday and any day which is a legal holiday under the laws of the State of New York or is a day on which banking institutions located in such state are authorized or required by law or other governmental action to close and (ii) with respect to all notices, determinations, fundings and payments in connection with the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate or any Eurodollar Rate Loans, the term "Business Day" means any day which is a Business Day described in clause(i) and which is also a day for trading by and between banks in Dollar deposits in the London interbank market.

"Cambrian Group" means Shelby Resources, LLC and Cambrian Coal Corporation and its Subsidiaries, other than TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries.

"Capital Expenditures" means, for any period, expenditures (including expenditures in connection with Capital Leases during such period) made by (or on behalf of) the Borrowers or other Credit Parties to acquire or construct fixed assets, plant and equipment (including renewals, improvements and replacements, but excluding repairs) during such period computed in accordance with GAAP (other than such expenditures paid out of casualty insurance proceeds), provided that so long as no Lock-Up Event has occurred and is continuing, there shall be excluded from "Capital Expenditures" mine development costs (including, without limitation, costs associated with the "face up" of a new mine and costs of road building) in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$1,500,000 for any individual mine and not to exceed \$4,000,000 in aggregate in any calendar year. As used in this definition, "mine" means any mine (including all related equipment and Material Contracts) that is or will become Term Loan Collateral pursuant to the terms of the Credit Documents.

"Capital Lease" means, as applied to any Person, any lease of any property (whether real, personal or mixed) by that Person as lessee that, in conformity with GAAP, is or should be accounted for as a capital lease on the balance sheet of that Person.

"Cash" means money, currency or a credit balance in any demand or Deposit Account.

"Cash Equivalents" means, as at any date of determination, any of the following: (i) marketable securities (a) issued or directly and unconditionally guaranteed as to interest and principal by the United States Government or (b) issued by any agency of the United States the obligations of which are backed by the full faith and credit of the United States, in each case

maturing within one year after such date; (ii) marketable direct obligations issued by any state of the United States of America or any political subdivision of any such state or any public instrumentality thereof, in each case maturing within one year after such date and having, at the time of the acquisition thereof, a rating of at least A-1 from S&P or at least P-1 from Moody's; (iii) commercial paper having, at the time of the acquisition thereof, a rating of at least A-1 from S&P or at least P-1 from Moody's; (iv) certificates of deposit or bankers' acceptances issued or accepted by any Lender, any Approved Regional Bank or by any commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States of America or any state thereof or the District of Columbia that (a) is at least "adequately capitalized" (as defined in the regulations of its primary Federal banking regulator) and (b) has Tier 1 capital (as defined in such regulations) of not less than \$1,000,000,000; and (v) shares of any money market mutual fund that (a) has substantially all of its assets invested continuously in the types of investments referred to in clauses (i) and (ii) above, (b) has net assets of not less than \$5,000,000,000, and (c) has the highest rating obtainable from either S&P or Moody's; provided, however, that Cash Equivalents shall not include any accounts or letters of credit which serve as collateral for any reclamation performance bond for any Credit Party.

"Cash Interest" means interest payable hereunder other than PIK Interest.

"Certificate re Non-Bank Status" means a certificate substantially in the form of $\underline{Exhibit}\ E$.

"Change of Control" means (i) the Sponsors shall fail to own, collectively, directly or indirectly more than 50% on a fully diluted basis of the voting and economic interest in the Equity Interests (excluding any Equity Interests issued pursuant to any warrants granted to any of the Lenders) of any Borrower; or (ii) any "change of control" or similar event under the ABL Agreement or any other Material Indebtedness shall occur.

"Closing Date" means the date on which the initial Loans hereunder were extended, which date was July 10, 2013.

"Co-Borrower" means each of Beech Fork Processing, Inc., Eagle Coal Company, Inc., Shelby Resources, LLC and Cambrian Coal Corporation.

"Coal Supply Contracts" means the coal supply contracts in full force and effect as of the Sixth Amendment Date and each other additional agreement in respect of sales of coal supply entered into after the Sixth Amendment Date by any Credit Party.

"Collateral" means the Term Loan Collateral and the ABL Collateral.

"Collateral Agent" as defined in the preamble hereto, including in its capacity as Mortgagee (as defined in each Mortgage and Mortgage Amendment).

"Collateral Documents" means the Pledge and Security Agreement, the Pledged Account Agreement, the Mortgages, the Mortgage Amendments, the Intellectual Property Security Agreements, the Landlord Consent and Collateral Access Agreements, the Intercreditor Agreement and all other instruments, documents and agreements delivered by or on behalf of any Credit Party pursuant to this Agreement or any of the other Credit Documents in order to

grant to, or perfect in favor of, Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, a Lien on any real, personal or mixed property of that Credit Party as security for the Obligations.

"Compliance Certificate" means a Compliance Certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit C.

"Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA" means, for any period, an amount determined for Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis equal to (i) Consolidated Net Income, plus, to the extent reducing Consolidated Net Income, the sum, without duplication, of amounts for (a) consolidated interest expense/accretion, (b) provisions for taxes based on income, (c) total depreciation/depletion expense, (d) total amortization expense, (e) non-Cash employee or director compensation expense in the form of Equity Interests of a Borrower, and other non-Cash charges reducing Consolidated Net Income (excluding mine reclamation obligations and any such non-Cash charge to the extent that it represents (x) an accrual or reserve for potential Cash charge in any future period or amortization of a prepaid Cash charge that was paid in a prior period or (y) a bad debt expense, write-down or write off of any other right to receive payment) and (f) customary and reasonable fees, commissions and other expenses in connection with the preparation and negotiation of the Credit Documents and the documents related to the TECO Transaction and the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby, minus (ii) other non-Cash gains increasing Consolidated Net Income for such period (excluding, to the extent increasing Consolidated Net Income, mine reclamation obligations and any such non-Cash gain to the extent it represents the reversal of an accrual or reserve for potential Cash gain in any prior period).

"Consolidated Capital Expenditures" means, for any period, the aggregate of all Capital Expenditures or other expenditures that should in accordance with GAAP be capitalized of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries during such period determined on a consolidated basis that, reflected in the consolidated statement of cash flows of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries; provided that Consolidated Capital Expenditures shall not include (i) any expenditures made with proceeds of Subordinated Indebtedness or (ii) any expenditures for replacements and substitutions for fixed assets, capital assets or equipment to the extent made with Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds invested pursuant to Section 2.10(b) or with Net Asset Sale Proceeds invested pursuant to Section 2.10(a).

"Consolidated Current Assets" means, as at any date of determination, the total assets of a Person and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis that may properly be classified as current assets in conformity with GAAP, excluding Cash and Cash Equivalents.

"Consolidated Current Liabilities" means, as at any date of determination, the total liabilities of a Person and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis that may properly be classified as current liabilities in conformity with GAAP, excluding the current portion of long term debt.

"Consolidated Excess Cash Flow" means, for any period, an amount (if positive) equal to:

- (i) the sum, without duplication, of the amounts for such period of (a) Consolidated Net Income, <u>plus</u>, (b) to the extent reducing Consolidated Net Income, the sum, without duplication, of amounts set forth in <u>clauses (c)</u>, (d) and (e) of the definition of "Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA", <u>plus</u> (c) the Consolidated Working Capital Adjustment, <u>minus</u>
- (ii) the sum, without duplication, of (a) the amounts for such period paid from internally generated Cash of (1) Installment payments on the Loans, (2) installment payments with respect to Indebtedness permitted pursuant to Section 6.1(h), Section 6.1(k) or Section 6.1(n), and (3) Consolidated Capital Expenditures permitted to be made under the Credit Documents for such period, plus (b) other non-Cash gains increasing Consolidated Net Income for such period (excluding any such non-Cash gain to the extent it represents the reversal of an accrual or reserve for potential Cash gain in any prior period, minus
- (iii) the sum, without duplication, of (a) any mine development costs permitted pursuant to this Agreement, <u>plus</u> (b) any expenditures for replacements and substitutions for fixed assets, capital assets or equipment to the extent made with Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds invested pursuant to <u>Section 2.10(b)</u> or with Net Asset Sale Proceeds invested pursuant to <u>Section 2.10(a)</u>, to the extent that such proceeds increase Consolidated Net Income for such period.

"Consolidated Fixed Charges" means, for any four-Fiscal Quarter period, the sum, without duplication, of the amounts determined for Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis equal to (i) Consolidated Interest Expense, (x) with respect to the Loans, for the four-Fiscal Quarter period beginning on such date of calculation (calculated using the expected principal balance of the Loans for such period taking into account scheduled principal amortization payments required to be made during such period) and (y) with respect to the Loans (as defined in the ABL Agreement) and any other Indebtedness not described in the foregoing clause (x), for the four-Fiscal Quarter period ending on such date of calculation, (ii) scheduled payments of principal on Consolidated Total Debt, (x) with respect to the Loans, for the four-Fiscal Quarter period beginning on such date of calculation (calculated using the actual principal balance of the Loans for such period taking into account scheduled principal amortization payments required to be made during such period) and (y) with respect to the Loans (as defined in the ABL Agreement) and any other Indebtedness not described in the foregoing clause (x), for the four-Fiscal Quarter period ending on such date of calculation, but excluding any scheduled payments of principal of such Loans or Indebtedness on the final maturity date thereof (subject to the requirements of the Intercreditor Agreement), (iii) Consolidated Capital Expenditures, (iv) the portion of taxes based on income actually paid in cash and provisions for cash income taxes (including pursuant to Section 6.4(c)), less (v) regularly scheduled payments of principal and interest paid in connection with (A) the finance of insurance premiums with respect to insurance policies required pursuant to Section 5.5 and incurred in the ordinary course of business in an aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness not to exceed \$12,000,000 and (B) equipment operating leases and (vi) any capital expenditures for the acquisition of operating lease buyouts set forth on Schedule 1.2; provided that the aggregate amount of such expenditures does not exceed \$3,000,000.

"Consolidated Interest Expense" means, for any period, total interest expense (including that portion attributable to Capital Leases in accordance with GAAP and capitalized interest) of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis with respect to all outstanding Indebtedness of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries, including all commissions and discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit, but excluding, however, any PIK Interest, any other amount not payable in Cash and any amounts referred to in Section 2.7(a) or (b) hereof or Section 2.9 of the ABL Agreement payable on or before the Sixth Amendment Date.

"Consolidated Net Income" means, for any period, (i) the net income (or loss) of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis for such period taken as a single accounting period determined in conformity with GAAP, minus (ii) (a) the income (or loss) of any Person (other than a Subsidiary of Borrower Group) in which any other Person (other than Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries) has a joint interest, except to the extent of the amount of dividends or other distributions actually paid to Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries by such Person during such period, (b) the income (or loss) of any Person accrued prior to the date it becomes a Subsidiary of Borrower Group or is merged into or consolidated with Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries or that Person's assets are acquired by Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries, (c) the income of any Subsidiary of Borrower Group to the extent that the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions by that Subsidiary of that income is not at the time permitted by operation of the terms of its charter or any agreement, instrument, judgment, decree, order, statute, rule or governmental regulation applicable to that Subsidiary, (d) any after-tax gains or losses attributable to Asset Sales or returned surplus assets of any Pension Plan, (e) the income (or loss) attributable to the early extinguishment of Indebtedness and (f) (to the extent not included in clauses (a) through (e) above) any net extraordinary gains or net extraordinary losses.

"Consolidated Total Debt" means, as at any date of determination, the aggregate stated balance sheet amount of all Indebtedness of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries, or, if higher, the par value or stated face amount of all such Indebtedness (other than zero coupon Indebtedness) determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP, but not including: (i) Indebtedness consisting of guarantees (but only to the extent that the amount of the Indebtedness to which such guarantee relates is included in the calculation of Consolidated Total Debt) and (ii) reclamation obligations and surety bonds of the Credit Parties (a) in existence on the Sixth Amendment Date and set forth on Schedule 2, or (b) arising after the Sixth Amendment Date in connection with the ongoing operations of the Credit Parties and consistent with past practice and, in each case, any letters of credit or other security relating thereto.

"Consolidated Working Capital Adjustment" means, as at any date of determination, the excess (if any) of Consolidated Current Liabilities of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries over Consolidated Current Assets of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries; provided that, for purposes of calculating Consolidated Current Liabilities, reductions in accounts payable to less than 30 days outstanding shall not be included; and provided, further, that Consolidated Current Liabilities for any period which includes the Sixth Amendment Date shall give effect to all reductions in Consolidated Current Liabilities made with the proceeds of the Loans as though such reductions occurred at the beginning of such

period. In calculating the Consolidated Working Capital Adjustment there shall be excluded the effect of reclassification during such period of current assets to long term assets and current liabilities to long term liabilities.

"Continuing Debt" means all Indebtedness set forth on Schedule 5.1.

"Contractual Obligation" means, as applied to any Person, any provision of any Security issued by that Person or of any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust, contract, undertaking, agreement or other instrument to which that Person is a party or by which it or any of its properties is bound or to which it or any of its properties is subject.

"Contributing Guarantors" as defined in <u>Section 7.2</u>.

"Counterpart Agreement" means a Counterpart Agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit G delivered by a Credit Party pursuant to Section 5.10.

"Credit Document" means any of this Agreement, the Notes, if any, the Collateral Documents, and all other documents, certificates, instruments, engagement letters or other agreements executed and delivered by or on behalf of a Credit Party for the benefit of any Agent or any Lender in connection herewith on or after the Closing Date.

"Credit Party" means each Borrower and Guarantor party hereto from time to time.

"Cure Amount" as defined in Section 8.2.

"Cure Date" as defined in Section 8.2.

"Cure Right" as defined in Section 8.2.

"Cure Securities" as defined in Section 8.2.

"Debt Service Coverage Ratio" means the ratio as of the last day of any Fiscal Quarter of (i) Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the four-Fiscal Quarter period then ending, to (ii) Consolidated Fixed Charges for such four-Fiscal Quarter period; provided that, for purposes of this definition, until the end of the first four full Fiscal Quarters after the Sixth Amendment Date, the applicable Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for any determination date shall be equal to the annualized Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the period from January 1, 2016 through the end of the applicable Fiscal Quarter.

"Debtor Relief Laws" means the Bankruptcy Code, and all other liquidation, conservatorship, bankruptcy, assignment for the benefit of creditors, moratorium, rearrangement, receivership, insolvency, reorganization, or similar debtor relief laws of the United States or other applicable jurisdictions from time to time in effect.

"Declined Proceeds" as defined in Section 2.12(g).

"**Default**" means a condition or event that, after notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute an Event of Default.

"Deposit Account" means a demand, time, savings, passbook or like account with a bank, savings and loan association, credit union or like organization, other than an account evidenced by a negotiable certificate of deposit.

"Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas" as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Disqualified Equity Interests" means any Equity Interest which, by its terms (or by the terms of any security or other Equity Interests into which it is convertible or for which it is exchangeable), or upon the happening of any event or condition (i) matures or is mandatorily redeemable (other than solely for Equity Interests which are not otherwise Disqualified Equity Interests), pursuant to a sinking fund obligation or otherwise, (ii) is redeemable at the option of the holder thereof (other than solely for Equity Interests which are not otherwise Disqualified Equity Interests), in whole or in part, (iii) provides for the scheduled payments or dividends in cash, or (iv) is or becomes convertible into or exchangeable for Indebtedness or any other Equity Interests that would constitute Disqualified Equity Interests, in each case, prior to the date that is 91 days after the Maturity Date, except, in the case of clauses (i) and (ii), if as a result of a change of control or asset sale, so long as any rights of the holders thereof upon the occurrence of such a change of control or asset sale event are subject to the prior payment in full of all Obligations.

"Dollars" and the sign "\$" mean the lawful money of the United States of America.

"**Domestic Subsidiary**" means any Subsidiary organized under the laws of the United States of America, any State thereof or the District of Columbia.

"Earn Out Indebtedness" as defined in Section 6.1(c).

"Eligible Assignee" means any Person (other than a natural Person or, prior to the occurrence and continuance of a Lock-Up Event or an Event of Default, an Excluded Assignee), that is (i) a Lender, an affiliate of any Lender or a Related Fund (any two or more Related Funds being treated as a single Eligible Assignee for all purposes hereof), or (ii) a commercial bank, insurance company, investment or mutual fund or other entity that is an "accredited investor" (as defined in Regulation D under the Securities Act) and which extends credit or buys loans in the ordinary course of business; provided that no Credit Party or Affiliate of a Credit Party shall be an Eligible Assignee unless such Credit Party or Affiliate is purchasing 100% of the outstanding Loans at such time.

"Employee Benefit Plan" means any "employee benefit plan" as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA which is or was sponsored, maintained or contributed to by, or required to be contributed by, Borrower Group, any of their respective Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates.

"Environmental Claim" means any investigation, notice, notice of violation, claim, action, suit, proceeding, demand, abatement order or other order or directive (conditional

or otherwise), by any Governmental Authority or any other Person, arising (i) pursuant to or in connection with any actual or alleged violation of any Environmental Law or Mining Law; (ii) in connection with any Hazardous Material or any actual or alleged Hazardous Materials Activity; (iii) in connection with any actual or alleged damage, injury, threat or harm to health, safety, natural resources or the environment or (iv) in connection with the Reclamation, or alleged need for Reclamation, of any future, current, former or abandoned mines for which any of the members of the Borrower Group are responsible under any Environmental Law or Mining Law.

"Environmental Laws" means any and all current or future foreign or domestic, federal or state (or any subdivision of either of them), statutes, ordinances, orders, rules, regulations, judgments, Governmental Authorizations, or any other requirements of Governmental Authorities relating to (i) pollution or protection of the environment, including those relating to any Hazardous Materials Activity; (ii) the generation, use, storage, transportation or disposal of Hazardous Materials; or (iii) occupational safety and health, industrial hygiene, land use or the protection of human, plant or animal health or welfare, in any manner applicable to Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries or any Facility or Real Estate Asset.

"Environmental or Mining Governmental Authorization" means any Governmental Authorization required for coal mining or Reclamation or otherwise required under Environmental Law or Mining Law.

"Equity Interests" means any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation, any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation), including partnership interests and membership interests, and any and all warrants, rights or options to purchase or other arrangements or rights to acquire any of the foregoing.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time, and any successor thereto.

"ERISA Affiliate" means, as applied to any Person, (i) any corporation which is a member of a controlled group of corporations within the meaning of Section 414(b) of the Internal Revenue Code of which that Person is a member; (ii) any trade or business (whether or not incorporated) which is a member of a group of trades or businesses under common control within the meaning of Section 414(c) of the Internal Revenue Code of which that Person is a member; and (iii) any member of an affiliated service group within the meaning of Section 414(m) or (o) of the Internal Revenue Code of which that Person, any corporation described in clause (i) above or any trade or business described in clause (ii) above is a member. Any former ERISA Affiliate of a Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall continue to be considered an ERISA Affiliate of such Borrower or any such Subsidiary within the meaning of this definition with respect to the period such entity was an ERISA Affiliate of such Borrower or such Subsidiary and with respect to liabilities arising after such period for which such Borrower or such Subsidiary could be liable under the Internal Revenue Code or ERISA.

"ERISA Event" means (i) a "reportable event" within the meaning of Section 4043 of ERISA and the regulations issued thereunder with respect to any Pension Plan

(excluding those for which the provision for 30-day notice to the PBGC has been waived by regulation); (ii) the failure to meet the minimum funding standard of Section 412 of the Internal Revenue Code with respect to any Pension Plan (whether or not waived in accordance with Section 412(c) of the Internal Revenue Code) or the failure to make by its due date a required installment under Section 430(j) of the Internal Revenue Code with respect to any Pension Plan or the failure to make any required contribution to a Multiemployer Plan; (iii) the provision by the administrator of any Pension Plan pursuant to Section 4041(a)(2) of ERISA of a notice of intent to terminate such plan in a distress termination described in Section 4041(c) of ERISA; (iv) the withdrawal by any Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates from any Pension Plan with two or more contributing sponsors or the termination of any such Pension Plan resulting in liability to any Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective Affiliates pursuant to Section 4063 or 4064 of ERISA; (v) the institution by the PBGC of proceedings to terminate any Pension Plan, or the occurrence of any event or condition which might constitute grounds under ERISA for the termination of, or the appointment of a trustee to administer, any Pension Plan; (vi) the imposition of liability on any Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates pursuant to Section 4062(e) or 4069 of ERISA or by reason of the application of Section 4212(c) of ERISA; (vii) the withdrawal of any Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates in a complete or partial withdrawal (within the meaning of Sections 4203 and 4205 of ERISA) from any Multiemployer Plan if there is any potential liability therefore, or the receipt by any Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates of notice from any Multiemployer Plan that it is in reorganization or insolvency pursuant to Section 4241 or 4245 of ERISA, or that it intends to terminate or has terminated under Section 4041A or 4042 of ERISA; (viii) the occurrence of an act or omission which could give rise to the imposition on any Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates of fines, penalties, taxes or related charges under Chapter 43 of the Internal Revenue Code or under Section 409, Section 502(c), (i) or (l), or Section 4071 of ERISA in respect of any Employee Benefit Plan; (ix) the assertion of a material claim (other than routine claims for benefits) against any Employee Benefit Plan other than a Multiemployer Plan or the assets thereof, or against any Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates in connection with any Employee Benefit Plan; (x) receipt from the Internal Revenue Service of notice of the failure of any Pension Plan (or any other Employee Benefit Plan intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Internal Revenue Code) to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Internal Revenue Code, or the failure of any trust forming part of any Pension Plan to qualify for exemption from taxation under Section 501(a) of the Internal Revenue Code; or (xi) the imposition of a Lien pursuant to Section 430(k) of the Internal Revenue Code or ERISA or a violation of Section 436 of the Internal Revenue Code.

"Eurodollar Rate Loan" means a Loan bearing interest at a rate determined by reference to the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate.

"Event of Abandonment" means a formal, public announcement by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of a decision to abandon or indefinitely defer, or the abandonment of, the operation of any material portion of the Projects for any reason and such abandonment is inconsistent with the Operating and Capital Budget and prudent mining operations with respect to the Projects and could reasonably be expected to cause a Material Adverse Effect, as determined by Administrative Agent; provided, however, that delays in

operation of the Projects solely caused by the failure of any Governmental Authority to provide in a timely manner a Governmental Authorization that was properly and timely applied for in a timely manner shall not constitute an "Event of Abandonment."

"Event of Default" means each of the conditions or events set forth in Section 8.1.

"Event of Taking" means any taking, seizure, confiscation, requisition, exercise of rights of eminent domain, public improvement, inverse condemnation, condemnation or similar action or threat of any such action of or proceeding by any Governmental Authority or other Person relating to all or any part of the Projects.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time, and any successor statute.

"Excluded Assignee" means any (i) entity identified on <u>Appendix C</u> and (ii) any bona fide competitor of the Borrowers identified in writing to the Agent from time to time and noticed to the Lenders; provided that no such notice shall apply with retroactive effect.

"Excluded Collateral" means (i) the Excluded Assets (as defined in the Pledge and Security Agreement) and (ii) any and all interests owned or otherwise held at any time by any Credit Party in any real property, other than any such interests in real property that constitute Material Real Estate Assets, and any such interests in real property that are otherwise contemplated to be mined as part of the current five (5) year mine plans of the Borrowers and the Guarantors.

"Facility" means any real property (including all buildings, fixtures or other improvements located thereon) now, hereafter or heretofore owned, leased, operated or used by Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries or any of their respective predecessors or Affiliates in connection with a Project.

"Fair Share" as defined in Section 7.2.

"Fair Share Contribution Amount" as defined in Section 7.2.

"FATCA" means Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Internal Revenue Code (effective as of the Closing Date) and any regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Federal Funds Effective Rate" means for any day, the rate *per annum* equal to the weighted average of the rates on overnight Federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by Federal funds brokers on such day, as published by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York on the Business Day next succeeding such day; *provided* that, (i) if such day is not a Business Day, the Federal Funds Effective Rate for such day shall be such rate on such transactions on the next preceding Business Day as so published on the next succeeding Business Day, and (ii) if no such rate is so published on such next succeeding Business Day, the Federal Funds Effective Rate for such day shall be the average rate charged to Administrative Agent on such day on such transactions as determined by Administrative Agent.

"Financial Covenants" means the covenants set forth in <u>Section 6.7(b)</u>, (c) and (d).

"Financial Officer" means with respect to any Borrower, the Chief Executive Officer, President, Chief Financial Officer, Vice President of Finance, Treasurer or Assistant Treasurer of such Borrower authorized to execute notices, reports and other documents on behalf of the Credit Parties required hereunder. The Borrowers may amend such list of individuals from time to time by giving written notice of such amendment to the Administrative Agent.

"Financial Officer Certification" means, with respect to the financial statements for which such certification is required, the certification of the Chief Financial Officer of the applicable Borrower that such financial statements fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries as at the dates indicated and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the periods indicated, subject to changes resulting from audit and normal year-end adjustments.

"Fixed-Rate Loan" means a Loan bearing interest at a rate determined by reference to the sum of the Applicable Cash Rate and the Applicable PIK Rate.

"First Priority" means, with respect to any Lien purported to be created in any Term Loan Collateral pursuant to any Collateral Document, that such Lien is the only Lien to which such Collateral is subject, other than any Permitted Lien.

"Fiscal Quarter" means a fiscal quarter of any Fiscal Year.

"Fiscal Year" means the fiscal year of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries ending on December 31 of each calendar year.

"Flood Certificate" means a "Standard Flood Hazard Determination Form" of the Federal Emergency Management Agency and any successor Governmental Authority performing a similar function.

"Flood Program" means the National Flood Insurance Program created by the U.S. Congress pursuant to the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968, the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973, the National Flood Insurance Reform Act of 1994 and the Flood Insurance Reform Act of 2004, in each case as amended from time to time, and any successor statutes.

"Flood Zone" means areas having special flood hazards as described in the National Flood Insurance Act of 1968, as amended from time to time, and any successor statute.

"Forced Liquidation Value" means the amount estimated by Weir International, Darco Energy Management Corporation – Pikeville, Ky., or any other nationally recognized appraisal firm acceptable to the Requisite Lenders in their sole discretion which is the most probable price expressed in terms of currency in Dollars which the subject underground and surface mobile equipment and fixtures (excluding prep plants and mineral reserves) constituting Term Loan Collateral owned by the Credit Parties could typically realize at a properly advertised and conducted public auction sale, held under forced sale conditions, with the seller obligated to

sell, and under present day economic trends, as of the effective date of the appraisal report, such report to be in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

"Foreign Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary that is not a Domestic Subsidiary.

"Fourth Amendment to ABL Agreement" that certain Amendment No. 4 to ABL Credit and Guaranty Agreement and Amendment No. 1 to Pledge and Security Agreement dated as of September 21, 2015 among the Credit Parties, the Lenders party thereto and the Administrative Agent.

"Fraudulent Transfer Law" as defined in Section 2.19(a).

"Funding Borrower" as defined in Section 2.19(b).

"Funding Guarantors" as defined in <u>Section 7.2</u>.

"Funding Notice" means a notice substantially in the form of Exhibit A.

"GAAP" means, subject to the provisions of <u>Section 1.2</u>, United States generally accepted accounting principles in effect as of the date of determination thereof.

"Global Intercompany Note" means a promissory note substantially in the form of Exhibit J evidencing Indebtedness owed among Credit Parties and their Subsidiaries.

"Governmental Authority" means any federal, state, municipal, national or other government, governmental department, commission, board, bureau, court, agency or instrumentality or political subdivision thereof or any entity, officer or examiner exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to any government or any court, in each case whether associated with a state of the United States, the United States, or a foreign entity or government.

"Governmental Authorization" means any permit, license, authorization, plan, directive, consent order or consent decree of or from any Governmental Authority.

"Grantor" as defined in the Pledge and Security Agreement.

"Guaranteed Obligations" as defined in Section 7.1.

"Guarantor" means each Subsidiary of Borrower Group that has executed this Agreement as a Guarantor hereunder.

"Guaranty" means the guaranty of each Guarantor set forth in Section 7.

"Hazardous Materials" means any chemical, pollutant, contaminant, material, substance or waste, which is prohibited, limited or regulated by any Governmental Authority or which may or could pose a hazard to health and safety or to the indoor or outdoor environment, including any polychlorinated biphenyls, asbestos or any asbestos-containing materials, radon or

any other radioactive materials, petroleum, crude oil or any fraction thereof, coal ash, coal combustion by-products or waste, boiler slag, scrubber residue or flue desulphurization material.

"Hazardous Materials Activity" means any past, current, proposed or threatened activity, event or occurrence involving any Hazardous Materials, including the use, manufacture, possession, storage, holding, presence, existence, location, Release, threatened Release, discharge, placement, generation, transportation, processing, construction, treatment, abatement, removal, remediation, disposal, disposition or handling of any Hazardous Materials, and any corrective action or response action with respect to any of the foregoing.

"Highest Lawful Rate" means the maximum lawful interest rate, if any, that at any time or from time to time may be contracted for, charged, or received under the laws applicable to any Lender which are presently in effect or, to the extent allowed by law, under such applicable laws which may hereafter be in effect and which allow a higher maximum nonusurious interest rate than applicable laws now allow.

"Historical Financial Statements" means as of the Sixth Amendment Date, (a) the audited consolidated financial statements of each of Beech Fork Processing Inc., Cambrian Coal Corporation (excluding TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries) and Eagle Coal Company and their respective Subsidiaries for the Fiscal Year 2014, consisting of balance sheets and the related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows for such Fiscal Year; (b) the audited financial statements of TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries, for the Fiscal Years 2012, 2013 and 2014, consisting of balance sheets and related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flow for such Fiscal Year; (c) the unaudited financial statements of each of Beech Fork Processing Inc., Cambrian Coal Corporation (excluding TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries), Eagle Coal Company and Shelby Resources, LLC and their respective Subsidiaries for the Fiscal Quarters ended March 31, 2015 and June 30, 2015, consisting of balance sheets and related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows for such Fiscal Quarters; and (d) the unaudited financial statements of TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries, for the Fiscal Quarters ended March 31, 2015 and June 30, 2015, consisting of balance sheets and related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows for such Fiscal Quarters, and, in the case of clauses (a) and (c), certified by a Financial Officer of the Borrowers that they fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition of such member of the Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries as at the dates indicated and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the periods indicated, subject to changes resulting from audit and normal year-end adjustments.

"Increased-Cost Lenders" as defined in Section 2.18.

"Indebtedness" means, as applied to any Person, without duplication, (i) all indebtedness for borrowed money; (ii) that portion of obligations with respect to Capital Leases that is properly classified as a liability on a balance sheet in conformity with GAAP; (iii) notes payable and drafts accepted representing extensions of credit whether or not representing obligations for borrowed money; (iv) any obligation owed for all or any part of the deferred purchase price of property or services, including any earn-out obligations (excluding any such obligations incurred under ERISA), which purchase price is (a) due more than six months from the date of incurrence of the obligation in respect thereof or (b) evidenced by a note or similar

written instrument; (v) all indebtedness secured by any Lien on any property or asset owned or held by that Person regardless of whether the indebtedness secured thereby shall have been assumed by that Person or is nonrecourse to the credit of that Person; (vi) the face amount of any letter of credit issued for the account of that Person or as to which that Person is otherwise liable for reimbursement of drawings; (vii) Disqualified Equity Interests; (viii) the direct or indirect guaranty, endorsement (otherwise than for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business), co-making, discounting with recourse or sale with recourse by such Person of the obligation of another; (ix) any obligation of such Person the primary purpose or intent of which is to provide assurance to an obligee that the obligation of the obligor thereof will be paid or discharged, or any agreement relating thereto will be complied with, or the holders thereof will be protected (in whole or in part) against loss in respect thereof; (x) any liability of such Person for an obligation of another through any agreement (contingent or otherwise) (a) to purchase, repurchase or otherwise acquire such obligation or any security therefor, or to provide funds for the payment or discharge of such obligation (whether in the form of loans, advances, stock purchases, capital contributions or otherwise) or (b) to maintain the solvency or any balance sheet item, level of income or financial condition of another if, in the case of any agreement described under subclauses (a) or (b) of this clause (x), the primary purpose or intent thereof is as described in clause (ix) above; and (xi) all obligations of such Person in respect of any exchange traded or over the counter derivative transaction, whether entered into for hedging or speculative purposes or otherwise. For the avoidance of doubt, operating leases, trade payables and accrued expenses incurred in the ordinary course of business which are due less than six months from the date of incurrence of the obligation in respect thereof and are not represented by a note or similar written instrument shall not be considered Indebtedness.

"Indemnified Liabilities" means, collectively, any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages (including natural resource damages), penalties, claims (including Environmental Claims), actions, judgments, suits, costs (including the costs of any investigation, study, sampling, testing, abatement, cleanup, removal, remediation or other response action necessary to remove, remediate, clean up or abate any Hazardous Materials Activity), expenses and disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever (including the reasonable fees and disbursements of one firm of counsel for each Agent and one for each other Indemnitee and, if a potential or actual conflict of interest exists, one additional counsel to each affected Indemnitee and, if necessary, of one firm of special counsel and one firm of local counsel in any relevant jurisdiction for each Agent and one for each other Indemnitee, in each case, in connection with any investigative, administrative or judicial proceeding or hearing commenced or threatened by any Person, whether or not any such Indemnitee shall be designated as a party or a potential party thereto, whether such proceeding was commenced by or against an Indemnitee, and any fees or expenses incurred by Indemnitees in enforcing this indemnity), whether direct, indirect, special or consequential and whether based on any federal, state or foreign laws, statutes, rules or regulations (including securities and commercial laws, statutes, rules or regulations and Environmental Laws and/or Mining Laws), on common law or equitable cause or on contract or otherwise, that may be imposed on, incurred by, or asserted against any such Indemnitee, in any manner relating to or arising out of (i) this Agreement or the other Credit Documents or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (including the Lenders' agreement to make Loans, the syndication of the credit facilities provided for herein or the use or intended use of the proceeds thereof, any amendments, waivers or consents with respect to any provision of this Agreement or any of the other Credit Documents, or any enforcement of any of the Credit Documents (including any sale of, collection from, or other realization upon any of the Collateral or the enforcement of the Guaranty)); (ii) the commitment letter (and any related fee or engagement letter) delivered by any Agent or any Lender to Borrower Group with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; or (iii) any Environmental Claim or any Hazardous Materials Activity, Reclamation or Black Lung Liabilities relating to or arising from, directly or indirectly, any past or present activity, operation, land ownership, or practice of Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries.

"Indemnitee" as defined in Section 10.3(a).

"Installment" as defined in Section 2.8.

"Intellectual Property" as defined in the Pledge and Security Agreement.

"Intellectual Property Asset" means, at the time of determination, any interest (fee, license or otherwise) then owned by any Credit Party in any Intellectual Property.

"Intellectual Property Security Agreements" has the meaning assigned to that term in the Pledge and Security Agreement.

"Intercreditor Agreement" means the Amended and Restated Intercreditor Agreement to be entered into as of the Sixth Amendment Date, among Borrower Group, each other Credit Party from time to time party thereto, the Collateral Agent and the ABL Collateral Agent, substantially in the form of Exhibit K.

"Interest Payment Date" means with respect to (i) any Loan that is a Base Rate Loan, the last Business Day of March, June, September and December of each year, commencing on the first such date to occur after the Closing Date and the final maturity date of such Loan; and (ii) any Loan that is a Eurodollar Rate Loan and all Loans after the Sixth Amendment Date, the last day of each Interest Period applicable to such Loan and the Maturity Date.

"Interest Period" means, (i) with respect to any Loan outstanding prior to the Sixth Amendment Date, an interest period of one, two or three months, as selected by any Borrower in its most recently provided notice of conversion, given with respect thereto, which commenced on the day on which the immediately preceding Interest Period (as defined in this Agreement immediately prior to the effectiveness of the Sixth Amendment) expired; provided, (a) if such Interest Period would otherwise expire on a day that is not a Business Day, such Interest Period shall expire on the next succeeding Business Day unless no further Business Day occurs in such month, in which case such Interest Period shall expire on the immediately preceding Business Day; (b) any Interest Period that began on the last Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall, end on the last Business Day of a calendar month, but not beyond the Maturity Date; and (ii) on and after the Sixth Amendment Date, (a) with respect to the Loans outstanding prior to the Sixth Amendment Date, an interest period commencing on the last day of the Interest Period outstanding and described in clause (i) of this definition and ending on the first Fiscal Quarter end date thereafter (the "Initial Interest Period **End Date**"); (b) with respect to the Loans extended on the Sixth Amendment Date, an interest period commencing on the Sixth Amendment Date and ending on the Initial Interest Period End Date; and (c) with respect to all Loans after the Initial Interest Period End Date, an interest period commencing on the expiration date of the prior Interest Period and ending on the next Fiscal Quarter end date.

"Interest Rate Determination Date" means, with respect to any Interest Period, the date that is two Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Period.

"**Interim Period**" means the period from the Sixth Amendment Date through the last day of the Fiscal Quarter ending March 31, 2016.

"Internal Revenue Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended to the Closing Date and from time to time hereafter, and any successor statute.

"Investment" means (i) any direct or indirect purchase or other acquisition by Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries of, or of a beneficial interest in, any of the Securities of any other Person (other than a Guarantor); (ii) any direct or indirect redemption, retirement, purchase or other acquisition for value, by any Subsidiary of Borrower Group from any Person (other than any Guarantor), of any Equity Interests of such Person; (iii) any direct or indirect loan, advance (other than advances to employees for moving, entertainment and travel expenses, drawing accounts and similar expenditures in the ordinary course of business) or capital contributions by Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries to any other Person (other than any Guarantor), including all indebtedness and accounts receivable from that other Person that are not current assets or did not arise from sales to that other Person in the ordinary course of business and (iv) all investments consisting of any exchange traded or over the counter derivative transaction, whether entered into for hedging or speculative purposes or otherwise. The amount of any Investment of the type described in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) shall be the original cost of such Investment plus the cost of all additions thereto, without any adjustments for increases or decreases in value, or write-ups, write-downs or write-offs with respect to such Investment.

"Joint Venture" means a joint venture, partnership or other similar arrangement, whether in corporate, partnership or other legal form; <u>provided</u> that, in no event shall any corporate Subsidiary of any Person be considered to be a Joint Venture to which such Person is a party.

"Landlord Consent and Collateral Access Agreement" means, with respect to any Leasehold Property, a letter, certificate or other instrument in writing from the lessor under the related lease, pursuant to which, among other things, the landlord consents to the granting of a Mortgage or Mortgage Amendment, as applicable, on such Leasehold Property by the Credit Party tenant, such Landlord Consent and Collateral Access Agreement to be in form and substance acceptable to the Requisite Lenders in their reasonable discretion.

"Lead Borrower" means Cambrian Coal Corporation.

"Leasehold Property" means any leasehold interest of any Credit Party as lessee or sub-lessee under any lease or sub-lease of real property located in Martin, Johnson, Floyd, Lawrence, Letcher, Pike or Perry County, Kentucky or Buchanan or Wise County, Virginia (or in such other Counties as any Credit Party shall acquire a leasehold interest after the Sixth Amendment Date) and used in connection with the Projects, other than any such leasehold interest designated from time to time by the Requisite Lenders in their sole discretion as not being required to be included in the Collateral.

"Lender" means each financial institution listed on the signature pages hereto as a Lender, and any other Person that becomes a party hereto pursuant to an Assignment Agreement.

"Leverage Ratio" means the ratio, as of the last day of any Fiscal Quarter, of (i) the aggregate outstanding principal Consolidated Total Debt of the Borrower Group as of such day (net of unrestricted Cash and Cash Equivalents) plus an amount equal to the Consolidated Working Capital Adjustment (as determined for the Fiscal Quarter ending on such date), to the extent a negative number to (ii) Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the four Fiscal Quarter period ending on such date; provided that, for purposes of this definition, until the end of the first four Fiscal Quarters after the Sixth Amendment Date, the applicable Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for any determination date shall be equal to the annualized Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the period from January 1, 2016 through the end of the applicable Fiscal Quarter.

"Lien" means (i) any lien, mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, assignment, security interest, charge or encumbrance of any kind (including any agreement to give any of the foregoing, any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, and any lease or license in the nature thereof) and any option, trust or other preferential arrangement having the practical effect of any of the foregoing and (ii) in the case of Securities, any purchase option, call or similar right of a third party with respect to such Securities.

"Liquidity" means, as of any date of determination, the sum of (i) the aggregate amount of unrestricted Cash and Cash Equivalents maintained by Borrower Group as of such date and (ii) the lesser of (x) the aggregate Revolving Commitments (as defined in the ABL Agreement) as of such date and (y) the Borrowing Base (as defined in the ABL Agreement) as of such date, in the case of each of (x) and (y), as reduced by the amount of all outstanding Revolving Loans (as defined in the ABL Agreement) and Letters of Credit (as defined in the ABL Agreement) as of such date.

"Loan" means the Loan made by the Lenders to the Borrowers pursuant to Section 2.1(a), including the Loans made on the Closing Date, the Loans made on the Sixth Amendment Date and including amounts added to the principal of such Loans by capitalization of interest or fees.

"Lock-Up Event" means (i) the Net Forced Liquidation Value (based on the most recent Appraisal) is less than or equal to 50% of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Loans, (ii) the Debt Service Coverage Ratio is less than or equal to (a) with respect to the any determination after the expiration of the Interim Period (*i.e.*, after March 31, 2016), but prior to June 30 2016, 1.35 to 1.00, (ii) with respect to any determination on or after June 30, 2016, but prior to March 31, 2017, 1.45 to 1.00 and (iii) with respect to any Fiscal Quarter thereafter, 1.85

to 1.00 or (iii) the aggregate amount of obligations secured by Liens permitted pursuant to Section 6.2(b) exceeds \$5,000,000.

"Management Compensation" as defined in Section 6.16.

"Margin Stock" as defined in Regulation U.

"Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on and/or material adverse developments with respect to (i) the business, operations, properties, assets, condition (financial or otherwise) or prospects of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries taken as a whole; (ii) the ability of any Credit Party to fully and timely perform its Obligations; (iii) the legality, validity, binding effect or enforceability against a Credit Party of a Credit Document to which it is a party; or (iv) the rights, remedies and benefits available to, or conferred upon, any Agent and any Lender or any Secured Party under any Credit Document.

"Material Contract" means (i) each Coal Supply Contract, (ii) each Sales Agency Agreement, (iii) each contract set forth on Schedule 4.16, (iv) each mining lease involving Material Real Estate Assets and (v) any other contract or other arrangement to which any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is a party (other than the Credit Documents) for which breach, nonperformance, cancellation or failure to renew could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

"Material Governmental Authorizations" as defined in Section 4.25.

"Material Indebtedness" means any Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness in respect of equipment financing) in an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$500,000.

"Material Real Estate Asset" means (a) any fee-owned Real Estate Asset having a fair market value in excess of \$1,000,000 as of the date of the acquisition thereof, (b) any Leasehold Property, in each case, that (i) includes significant coal reserves, (ii) includes a haul road servicing any Credit Party's mining operations in connection with the Projects or (iii) includes any material improvements, and (c) any Real Estate Asset listed on Schedule 3.1(f) or on Annex I to Schedule 5.18 attached hereto.

"Maturity Date" means the earlier of (a) the second anniversary of the Sixth Amendment Date, and (b) the date on which all Loans shall become due and payable in full hereunder, whether by acceleration or otherwise.

"MCEG" means Beech Fork Processing, Inc. and its Subsidiaries and Eagle Coal Company, Inc. and its Subsidiaries.

"Mining Financial Assurances" means any and all surety bonds or escrow agreements and any payment or prepayments made with respect to, or certificates of deposit or other sums or assets required to be posted by the Borrower under Mining Law for Reclamation or otherwise.

"Mining Laws" means any and all current or future foreign or domestic, federal, state or local (or any other subdivision) statutes, ordinances, orders, rules, regulations,

judgments, Governmental Authorizations, or any other requirements of Governmental Authorities relating to surface or subsurface mining operations and activities. Mining Laws shall include, but not be limited to, the Federal Coal Leasing Amendments Act; the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act; all other applicable land reclamation and use statutes and regulations; the Federal Mine Safety Act of 1977; the Black Lung Act; and the Coal Industry Retiree Health Benefits Act of 1992; each as amended, and any comparable state and local laws or regulations.

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc.

"Mortgage" means a Mortgage in a form reasonably acceptable to the Requisite Lenders, as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Mortgage Amendment" means an amendment to those existing mortgages entered into as of July 10, 2013 by each of Middlefork Land Company, Inc., Czar Coal Corporation, Beech Fork Processing, Inc. and Matrix Energy, LLC and in favor of Collateral Agent, as each may be further amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Multiemployer Plan" means any Employee Benefit Plan which is a "multiemployer plan" as defined in Section 3(37) of ERISA.

"Narrative Report" means, with respect to the financial statements for which such narrative report is required, a narrative report describing the operations of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries in the form prepared for presentation to senior management thereof for the applicable month, Fiscal Quarter or Fiscal Year and for the period from the beginning of the then current Fiscal Year to the end of such period to which such financial statements relate.

"Net Asset Sale Proceeds" means, with respect to any Asset Sale, an amount equal to: (i) Cash payments (including any Cash received by way of deferred payment pursuant to, or by monetization of, a note receivable or otherwise (including by way of milestone payment), but only as and when so received) received by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries from such Asset Sale, minus (ii) any bona fide direct costs incurred in connection with such Asset Sale, including (a) income or gains taxes payable by the seller as a result of any gain recognized in connection with such Asset Sale, (b) payment of the outstanding principal amount of, premium or penalty, if any, and interest on any Indebtedness (other than the Loans) that is secured by a Lien on the stock or assets in question and that is required to be repaid under the terms thereof as a result of such Asset Sale and (c) a reasonable reserve for any indemnification payments (fixed or contingent) attributable to seller's indemnities and representations and warranties to purchaser in respect of such Asset Sale undertaken by such Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with such Asset Sale; provided that upon release of any such reserve, the amount released shall be considered Net Asset Sale Proceeds.

"Net Forced Liquidation Value" means Forced Liquidation Value net of the costs of liquidation which may include, without limitation, marketing, advertising, sale site

preparation, removal supervision, accounting, travel, labor expenses, and all other costs of liquidation.

"Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds" means an amount equal to: (i) any Cash payments or proceeds received by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (a) under any casualty insurance policy in respect of a covered loss thereunder or (b) as a result of the taking of any assets of Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries by any Person pursuant to the power of eminent domain, condemnation or otherwise, or pursuant to a sale of any such assets to a purchaser with such power under threat of such a taking, minus (ii) (a) any actual and reasonable costs incurred by the applicable Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with the adjustment or settlement of any claims of such Borrower or such Subsidiary in respect thereof, and (b) any bona fide direct costs incurred in connection with any sale of such assets as referred to in clause (i)(b) of this definition, including income taxes payable as a result of any gain recognized in connection therewith.

"Non-Consenting Lender" as defined in Section 2.18.

"Non-Public Information" means material non-public information (within the meaning of United States federal, state or other applicable securities laws) with respect to Borrower or its Affiliates or their Securities.

"Non-US Lender" as defined in Section 2.16(c).

"Note" means a promissory note in the form of $\underline{Exhibit\ B}$, as it may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Notice of Intent to Cure" as defined in Section 8.2.

"Obligation Aggregate Payments" as defined in Section 2.19(b).

"Obligation Fair Share" as defined in Section 2.19(b).

"Obligation Fair Share Contribution Amount" as defined in Section 2.19(b).

"Obligation Fair Share Shortfall" as defined in Section 2.19(b).

"Obligations" means all obligations of every nature of each Credit Party, including obligations from time to time owed to the Agents (including former Agents), Lenders or any of them, under any Credit Document, whether for principal, interest (including interest which, but for the filing of a petition in bankruptcy with respect to such Credit Party, would have accrued on any Obligation, whether or not a claim is allowed against such Credit Party for such interest in the related bankruptcy proceeding), fees, expenses, indemnification or otherwise.

"Obligee Guarantor" as defined in Section 7.7.

"Operating and Capital Budget" means (i) with respect to the Fiscal Year in which the Sixth Amendment Date occurs, the budget attached hereto as <u>Exhibit M</u>, and (ii) with respect to each Fiscal Year thereafter, a budget, prepared and certified by the Borrower Group,

and approved in accordance with <u>Section 5.1(i)</u> hereto, of Operation and Maintenance Expenses and Permitted Capital Expenditures expected to be incurred by the Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries during the relevant fiscal year to which such budget applies.

"Operation and Maintenance Expenses" means, for any period, the sum, computed without duplication, of the following: (a) general and administrative expenses plus (b) expenses for operating the Projects and maintaining them in good repair and operating condition payable during such period plus (c) insurance costs payable during such period plus (d) applicable sales and excise taxes, including, without limitation, taxes for the severance of minerals (if any) payable by a Credit Party with respect to sales of coal generated by the Projects during such period plus (e) franchise taxes payable by a Credit Party during such period plus (f) property taxes payable by a Credit Party during such period plus (g) costs and fees and collateral attendant to obtaining and maintaining in effect the Governmental Authorizations payable during such period, including, without limitation, reclamation performance bonding plus (h) legal, accounting and other professional fees attendant to any of the foregoing items payable during such period plus (i) any fees and expenses of the Secured Parties during such period not included in Consolidated Fixed Charges plus (i) any Permitted Capital Expenditures incurred during such period in accordance with the then-current Operating and Capital Budget plus (k) payments for the purchase of coal in the ordinary course of business, plus (l) royalties and other rentals payable to a lessor of any Leasehold Property; provided that amounts payable to any lessor that is an Affiliate of the Borrower Group are on market terms and consistent with past practices and the regional location of the property. Operation and Maintenance Expenses shall exclude, to the extent included: (i) payments of any kind with respect to Restricted Junior Payments during such period, (ii) depreciation for such period, (iii) any Capital Expenditures except Permitted Capital Expenditures made during such period that are properly chargeable to fixed capital accounts for such period in accordance with GAAP and (iv) any payments of any kind with respect to restoring any Project during such period. Notwithstanding the foregoing, for the purpose of calculating the Debt Service Coverage Ratio, Operation and Maintenance Expenses shall not include the actual cash expenditures for items (c), (e) and (f) above, but shall instead include the appropriate accrual for such items to the extent the same are reflected as accrual items in the Operating and Capital Budget.

"Organizational Documents" means (i) with respect to any corporation or company, its certificate, memorandum or articles of incorporation, organization or association, as amended, and its by-laws, as amended, (ii) with respect to any limited partnership, its certificate or declaration of limited partnership, as amended, and its partnership agreement, as amended, (iii) with respect to any general partnership, its partnership agreement, as amended, and (iv) with respect to any limited liability company, its articles of organization, as amended, and its operating agreement, as amended. In the event any term or condition of this Agreement or any other Credit Document requires any Organizational Document to be certified by a secretary of state or similar governmental official, the reference to any such Organizational Document shall only be to a document of a type customarily certified by such governmental official.

"Other Taxes" means any and all present or future stamp or documentary Taxes or any other excise or property Taxes, charges or similar levies (and interest, fines, penalties and additions related thereto) arising from any payment made hereunder or from the execution,

delivery or enforcement of, or otherwise with respect to, this Agreement or any other Credit Document.

"Parent Plans" as defined in Section 4.20(b).

"Participant Register" as defined in Section 10.6(g)(i).

"PATRIOT Act" as defined in Section 3.1(q).

"PBGC" means the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation or any successor thereto.

"**Pension Plan**" means any Employee Benefit Plan, other than a Multiemployer Plan, which is subject to Section 412 of the Internal Revenue Code or Section 302 of ERISA.

"**Permitted ABL Debt**" means the Indebtedness secured by the ABL Collateral incurred by Borrower Group pursuant to the ABL Agreement and permitted under <u>Section 6.1(1)</u> hereof.

"**Permitted Acquisition**" means any acquisition, directly or indirectly, by any Borrower or any of its wholly-owned Subsidiaries, whether by purchase, merger or otherwise, of all or substantially all of the assets of, all of the Equity Interests of, or a business line or unit or a division of, any Person; <u>provided</u> that,

- (i) immediately prior to, and after giving effect thereto, the Interim Period has expired and no Lock-Up Event shall have occurred and be continuing or would result therefrom;
- (ii) immediately prior to, and after giving effect thereto, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would result therefrom;
- (iii) all transactions in connection therewith shall be consummated, in all material respects, in accordance with all applicable laws and in conformity with all applicable Governmental Authorizations;
- (iv) in the case of the acquisition of Equity Interests, all of the Equity Interests (except for any such Securities in the nature of directors' qualifying shares required pursuant to applicable law) acquired or otherwise issued, directly or indirectly, by such Person or any newly formed Subsidiary of a Borrower in connection with such acquisition shall be owned, directly or indirectly, 100% by such Borrower or a Subsidiary thereof, and such Borrower shall have taken, or caused to be taken, as of the date such Person becomes a Subsidiary of such Borrower, each of the actions set forth in Sections 5.10 and/or 5.11, as applicable;
- (v) Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries shall be in compliance with the financial covenant set forth in Section 6.7 on a pro forma basis after giving effect to such acquisition as of the last day of the Fiscal Quarter most recently ended;

- (vi) Borrower shall have delivered to Administrative Agent (A) at least 10 Business Days prior to such proposed acquisition (or such shorter period as may be agreed by Administrative Agent), (i) a Compliance Certificate evidencing compliance with Section 6.7 as required under clause (iv) above and (ii) all other relevant financial information with respect to such acquired assets, including the aggregate consideration for such acquisition and any other information required to demonstrate compliance with Section 6.7 and (B) promptly upon request by Administrative Agent, (i) a copy of the purchase agreement related to the proposed Permitted Acquisition (and any related documents reasonably requested by Administrative Agent) and (ii) quarterly and annual financial statements of the Person whose Equity Interests or assets are being acquired for the twelve (12) month period immediately prior to such proposed Permitted Acquisition, including any audited financial statements that are available; and
- (vii) any Person or assets or division as acquired in accordance herewith (y) shall be in same business or lines of business in which the acquiring Borrower and/or its Subsidiaries are engaged as of the Sixth Amendment Date or similar or related businesses and (z) shall have generated positive cash flow for the four-quarter period most recently ended prior to the date of such acquisition.

"**Permitted Capital Expenditures**" means Capital Expenditures that are specified for such purpose in the applicable Operating and Capital Budget.

"**Permitted Indebtedness**" means the Indebtedness permitted pursuant to Section 6.1.

"**Permitted Investments**" means the Investments permitted pursuant to Section 6.6.

"Permitted Issuer Restructuring" means, with respect to a Borrower, a transaction substantially as described under the caption "Issuer Restructuring" in the Warrant Term Sheet attached as Annex III to Schedule 5.18 hereof in connection with Warrants issued by such Borrower; provided that as of the effective date of such transaction (i) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and (ii) the representations and warranties specified in Sections 4.3, 4.4 and 4.6 hereof are true and correct in all material respects with respect to the applicable Borrower and its Subsidiaries involved in such transaction as if made on the effective date of such transaction.

"Permitted Liens" means each of the Liens permitted pursuant to Section 6.2.

"**Person**" means and includes natural persons, corporations, limited partnerships, general partnerships, limited liability companies, limited liability partnerships, joint stock companies, Joint Ventures, associations, companies, trusts, banks, trust companies, land trusts, business trusts or other organizations, whether or not legal entities, and Governmental Authorities.

"PIK Interest" means interest calculated by reference to the Applicable PIK Rate.

"PIK Interest Payment Date" means each Interest Payment Date occurring on or after the Sixth Amendment Date.

"**Platform**" as defined in <u>Section 5.1(p)</u>.

"Pledge and Security Agreement" means the Pledge and Security Agreement executed as of July 10, 2013, as restated on the Sixth Amendment Date substantially in the form of Exhibit H, and as further amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Pledged Account Agreement" means the Pledged Account Agreement dated as of the Closing Date among Inez Deposit Bank, each Credit Party party thereto, the ABL Collateral Agent and Collateral Agent, as such agreement may be amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.

"Prime Rate" means the rate of interest quoted in the print edition of *The Wall Street Journal*, Money Rates Section as the Prime Rate (currently defined as the base rate on corporate loans posted by at least 75% of the nation's thirty (30) largest banks), as in effect from time to time. The Prime Rate is a reference rate and does not necessarily represent the lowest or best rate actually charged to any customer. Administrative Agent or any other Lender may make commercial loans or other loans at rates of interest at, above or below the Prime Rate.

"**Principal Office**" means, for Administrative Agent, such Agent's "Principal Office" as set forth on <u>Appendix B</u>, or such other office or office of a third party or sub-agent, as appropriate, as such Person may from time to time designate in writing to Borrower Group, Administrative Agent and each Lender.

"**Pro Rata Share**" means with respect to all payments, computations and other matters relating to the Loan of any Lender, the percentage obtained by dividing (a) the Term Loan Exposure of that Lender by (b) the aggregate Term Loan Exposure of all Lenders.

"**Projections**" as defined in <u>Section 4.8</u>.

"**Projects**" as defined in the Recitals hereto.

"Public Lenders" means Lenders that do not wish to receive Non-Public Information with respect to Borrower Group, their respective Subsidiaries or their Securities.

"Real Estate Asset" means, at any time of determination, any interest (fee, leasehold or otherwise) then owned by any Credit Party in any real property located in Martin, Johnson, Floyd, Lawrence, Letcher, Pike or Perry County, Kentucky or Buchanan or Wise County, Virginia and used in connection with the Projects.

"Reclamation" means the reclamation and restoration of land, water and any future, current or former mines, and any other environment affected by such mines, as required pursuant to any Mining Law.

"Record Document" means, with respect to any Leasehold Property, (i) the lease evidencing such Leasehold Property or a memorandum thereof, executed and acknowledged by the owner of the affected real property, as lessor, or (ii) if such Leasehold Property was acquired or subleased from the holder of a Recorded Leasehold Interest, the applicable assignment or sublease document, executed and acknowledged by such holder, in each case in form sufficient to give such constructive notice upon recordation and otherwise in form reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent.

"Recorded Leasehold Interest" means a Leasehold Property with respect to which a Record Document has been recorded in all places necessary or desirable, in Collateral Agent's reasonable judgment, to give constructive notice of such Leasehold Property to third-party purchasers and encumbrancers of the affected real property.

"Register" as defined in Section 2.4(b).

"**Regulation D**" means Regulation D of the Board of Governors, as in effect from time to time and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"**Regulation T**" means Regulation T of the Board of Governors, as in effect from time to time and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Regulation U" means Regulation U of the Board of Governors, as in effect from time to time and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"**Regulation X**" means Regulation X of the Board of Governors, as in effect from time to time and all official rulings and interpretations thereunder or thereof.

"Reinvestment Deferred Amount" means the aggregate Net Asset Sale Proceeds received by Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries that are not applied to prepay the Loans pursuant to Section 2.10(a) as a result of the delivery of a Reinvestment Notice.

"Reinvestment Notice" means a written notice executed by a Financial Officer stating that (i) no Lock-Up Event, Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, (ii) the Borrower (directly or indirectly through a Subsidiary) intends and expects to use all or a specified portion of Net Asset Sale Proceeds to purchase or repair long-term productive assets of the general type used in the business of Borrower Group and (iii) after giving effect to such use the Borrower Group will be in pro forma compliance with the financial covenants contained in Section 6.7.

"Reinvestment Prepayment Amount" means the Reinvestment Deferred Amount less any amount expended prior to the relevant Reinvestment Prepayment Date to purchase or repair long-term productive assets of the general type used in the business of Borrower Group.

"Reinvestment Prepayment Date" means the earlier of (i) the date occurring ninety days after receipt of Net Asset Sale Proceeds and (ii) the date on which Borrower Group shall have determined not to purchase or repair long-term productive assets of the general type

used in the business of Borrower Group with all or any portion of the relevant Reinvestment Deferred Amount.

"Rejection Notice" as defined in Section 2.12(g).

"Related Fund" means, with respect to any Lender that is an investment fund, any other investment fund that invests in commercial loans and that is managed or advised by the same investment advisor as such Lender or by an Affiliate of such investment advisor.

"Release" means any release, spill, emission, leaking, pumping, pouring, injection, escaping, deposit, disposal, discharge, dispersal, dumping, leaching or migration of any Hazardous Material into the indoor or outdoor environment (including the abandonment or disposal of any barrels, containers or other closed receptacles containing any Hazardous Material), including the movement of any Hazardous Material through the air, soil, surface water or groundwater.

"Replacement Lender" as defined in Section 2.18.

"Requisite Lenders" means Lenders having more than 50% of all Loans outstanding.

"Restricted Junior Payment" means (i) any dividend or other distribution, direct or indirect, on account of any shares of any class of stock of any Borrower or any of their respective Subsidiaries (or any direct or indirect parent of any Borrower) now or hereafter outstanding, except a dividend payable solely in shares of stock of such Borrower or Subsidiary to the holders of that class of stock; (ii) any redemption, retirement, sinking fund or similar payment, purchase or other acquisition for value, direct or indirect, of any shares of any class of stock of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (or any direct or indirect parent thereof) now or hereafter outstanding; (iii) any payment made to retire, or to obtain the surrender of, any outstanding warrants, options or other rights to acquire shares of any class of stock of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (or any direct or indirect parent of any Borrower) now or hereafter outstanding; (iv) management or similar fees payable to any of the Sponsors or any of their respective Affiliates, other than payments under any of the arrangements described on Schedule 6.11 and (v) any payment or prepayment of principal of, premium, if any, or interest on, or redemption, purchase, retirement, defeasance (including in-substance or legal defeasance), sinking fund or similar payment with respect to any Earn Out Indebtedness or any unsecured, subordinated or subordinated Lien Indebtedness.

"**RH Loan**" means any loan made by a Lender to the Borrowers pursuant to Section 2.1(a)(ii) of the ABL Agreement (as in effect on the date hereof).

"RH Tranche Obligations" means any Obligations with respect to the RH Loan.

"S&P" means Standard & Poor's, a Division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.

"Sales Agency Agreement" means each of the Sales Agency Agreements with Pevler Coal Sales Company, Inc. as in effect on the Sixth Amendment Date.

"Secured Parties" has the meaning assigned to that term in the Pledge and Security Agreement.

"Securities" means any stock, shares, partnership interests, voting trust certificates, certificates of interest or participation in any profit-sharing agreement or arrangement, options, warrants, bonds, debentures, notes, or other evidences of indebtedness, secured or unsecured, convertible, subordinated or otherwise, or in general any instruments commonly known as "securities" or any certificates of interest, shares or participations in temporary or interim certificates for the purchase or acquisition of, or any right to subscribe to, purchase or acquire, any of the foregoing.

"Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended from time to time, and any successor statute.

"Shareholder Notes" means the Notes receivable from the shareholders or members of the Credit Parties in existence on the Sixth Amendment Date and identified as such on Schedule 5.

"Sixth Amendment" means Amendment Agreement No. 6 to Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement and Amendment No. 1 to Pledge and Security Agreement, dated September 21, 2015, among the Borrower Group, the Guarantors, the Lenders, the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent.

"Sixth Amendment Date" means the date on which the Sixth Amendment becomes effective, which date is September 21, 2015.

"Sixth Amendment Date Certificate" means a Sixth Amendment Date Certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit F-1.

"Sixth Amendment Date Mortgaged Property" as defined in Section 3.1(f).

"Sixth Amendment Documents" means the Sixth Amendment and each other Credit Document executed in connection with the Sixth Amendment.

"Solvency Certificate" means a Solvency Certificate of the chief financial officer of Borrower Group substantially in the form of Exhibit F-2.

"Solvent" means, with respect to any Credit Party, that as of the date of determination, both (i) (a) the sum of such Credit Party's debt (including contingent liabilities) does not exceed the present fair saleable value of such Credit Party's present assets; (b) such Credit Party's capital is not unreasonably small in relation to its business as contemplated on the Sixth Amendment Date and reflected in the Projections or with respect to any transaction contemplated to be undertaken after the Sixth Amendment Date; and (c) such Person has not incurred and does not intend to incur, or believe (nor should it reasonably believe) that it will incur, debts beyond its ability to pay such debts as they become due (whether at maturity or otherwise); and (ii) such Person is "solvent" within the meaning given that term and similar terms under the Bankruptcy Code and other applicable laws relating to fraudulent transfers and conveyances. For purposes of this definition, the amount of any contingent liability at any time

shall be computed as the amount that, in light of all of the facts and circumstances existing at such time, represents the amount that can reasonably be expected to become an actual or matured liability (irrespective of whether such contingent liabilities meet the criteria for accrual under Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 5).

"**Sponsors**" means James H. Booth, Ted McGinnis and J. Mark Campbell, direct lineal descendants, heirs, estates and beneficiaries of any of them, any charitable foundation created by any of them and trusts for the benefit of any of the foregoing.

"Subordinated Indebtedness" means Permitted Indebtedness of the Borrowers or any Guarantor incurred in connection with the acquisition of stock, assets or property that by its terms (i) has a maturity date that is not less than 91 days after the Maturity Date, (ii) has no principal payments due (whether as scheduled amortization, mandatory prepayment or otherwise) prior to the payment in full of the Obligations, (iii) will not have aggregate interest expense (calculated, with respect to floating rate debt, based upon the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate with respect to a 3 month Interest Period determined on the date such Subordinated Indebtedness is incurred) for the life of the Indebtedness in excess of the lesser of (y) \$500,000 and (z) 50% of the Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the most recent four-Fiscal Quarter period ending prior to the date of such acquisition, generated by the assets which such Indebtedness was used to acquire, (iii) will not be in default if interest thereon is not paid, (iv) is unsecured and (v) is not recourse to any entity other than the entity which was acquired or was used to acquire the assets financed with such Indebtedness.

"Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person, any corporation, partnership, limited liability company, association, joint venture or other business entity of which more than 50% of the total voting power of shares of stock or other ownership interests entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election of the Person or Persons (whether directors, managers, trustees or other Persons performing similar functions) having the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies thereof is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by that Person or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of that Person or a combination thereof; provided that, in determining the percentage of ownership interests of any Person controlled by another Person, no ownership interest in the nature of a "qualifying share" of the former Person shall be deemed to be outstanding.

"Tax" means any present or future tax, levy, impost, duty, assessment, charge, fee, deduction or withholding (together with interest, penalties and other additions thereto) of any nature and whatever called, by whomsoever, on whomsoever and wherever imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed; provided that, "Tax on the overall net income" of a Person shall be construed as a reference to a tax imposed by the jurisdiction in which that Person is organized or in which that Person's applicable principal office (and/or, in the case of a Lender, its lending office) is located on all or part of the overall net income, profits or gains (whether worldwide, or only insofar as such income, profits or gains are considered to arise in or to relate to a particular jurisdiction, or otherwise) of that Person (and/or, in the case of a Lender, its applicable lending office).

"TECO Acquisition Agreement" means the Securities Purchase Agreement providing for the purchase by Cambrian Coal Corporation of the equity interests of TECO Coal LLC, dated as of September 21, 2015, without giving effect to any amendment thereof that would require the consent of the Agent pursuant to $\underline{\text{Section } 3.1(x)}$.

"TECO Coal Group" means TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries.

"TECO Transactions" means (i) the acquisition of TECO Coal LLC pursuant to the TECO Acquisition Agreement, (ii) the Fourth Amendment to the ABL Agreement, and (iii) payment of fees and expenses in connection therewith.

"Term Loan Collateral" means, collectively, other than the ABL Collateral and the Excluded Collateral, all of the real, personal and mixed property of each Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries (including any Equity Interests held by a Borrower or any other Credit Party).

"Term Loan Exposure" means, with respect to any Lender, as of any date of determination, the outstanding principal amount of the Loans of such Lender; <u>provided</u> that, at any time prior to the making of the Loans, the Term Loan Exposure of any Lender shall be equal to such Lender's Additional Term Loan Commitment.

"Term Loan Proceeds Account" as defined in Section 5.16.

"Terminated Lender" as defined in Section 2.18.

"Treasury Rate" means, as of any date of voluntary or mandatory prepayment of the Term Loans, the yield to maturity as of such date of the United States Treasury securities with a constant maturity (as compiled and published in the most recent Federal Reserve Statistical Release H.15 (519) that has become publicly available at least two Business Days prior to such date (or, if such Statistical Release is no longer published, any publicly available source of similar market data)) most nearly equal to the period from such date to the second anniversary of the Sixth Amendment Date; provided, however, that if the period from such date to the second anniversary of the Sixth Amendment Date is less than one year, the weekly average yield on actually traded United States Treasury securities adjusted to a constant maturity of one year will be used.

"UCC" means the Uniform Commercial Code (or any similar or equivalent legislation) as in effect from time to time in any applicable jurisdiction.

"U.S. Lender" as defined in Section 2.16(c).

"Warrants" means the warrants to be issued pursuant to (and as described in) Schedule 5.18.

"Warrant Documentation" means the Warrants and the documentation executed in connection therewith.

1.2. Accounting Terms. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all accounting terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to them in

conformity with GAAP. Financial statements and other information required to be delivered by Borrower Group to Lenders pursuant to <u>Sections 5.1(a)</u>, <u>5.1(b)</u> and <u>5.1(c)</u> shall be prepared in accordance with GAAP as in effect at the time of such preparation (and delivered together with the reconciliation statements provided for in <u>Section 5.1(e)</u>, if applicable). Subject to the foregoing, calculations in connection with the definitions, covenants and other provisions hereof shall utilize accounting principles and policies in conformity with those used to prepare the Historical Financial Statements. Notwithstanding the foregoing, each reference herein to "consolidated" in respect of the Borrower Group financial statements or components thereof, shall be deemed to be a reference to "combined" financial statements or components thereof (as defined for GAAP) of the Borrower Group.

1.3. Interpretation, Etc. Any of the terms defined herein may, unless the context otherwise requires, be used in the singular or the plural, depending on the reference. References herein to any Section, Appendix, Schedule or Exhibit shall be to a Section, an Appendix, a Schedule or an Exhibit, as the case may be, hereof unless otherwise specifically provided. The use herein of the word "include" or "including," when following any general statement, term or matter, shall not be construed to limit such statement, term or matter to the specific items or matters set forth immediately following such word or to similar items or matters, whether or not non-limiting language (such as "without limitation" or "but not limited to" or words of similar import) is used with reference thereto, but rather shall be deemed to refer to all other items or matters that fall within the broadest possible scope of such general statement, term or matter. The terms lease and license shall include sub-lease and sub-license, as applicable.

SECTION 2. LOANS

2.1. Loans.

Loans to the Borrower Group in an aggregate amount equal to \$43,500,000 and such Loans remain outstanding in an aggregate amount equal to \$31,396,020.74. Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Lender severally agrees to make, on the Sixth Amendment Date, an additional Loan to Borrower Group in an amount equal to such Lender's Additional Term Loan Commitment, the aggregate amount of which shall be equal to the Additional Term Loan Commitment. Borrower Group may make only one borrowing of Additional Term Loan Commitments which shall be on the Sixth Amendment Date. Any amount borrowed or outstanding under this Section 2.1(a) and subsequently repaid or prepaid may not be reborrowed. Subject to Sections 2.9(a) and 2.10, all amounts owed hereunder with respect to the Loans, including Loans made on the Closing Date, shall be paid in full no later than the Maturity Date. Each Lender's Additional Term Loan Commitment shall terminate immediately and without further action on the Sixth Amendment Date after giving effect to the funding of such Lender's Additional Term Loan Commitment on such date.

(b) Borrowing Mechanics for Term Loans.

(i) Borrower Group shall deliver to Administrative Agent a fully executed Funding Notice no later than three days prior to the Sixth Amendment Date (or such shorter period as may be acceptable to Administrative Agent). Promptly upon

receipt by Administrative Agent of such Funding Notice, Administrative Agent shall notify each Lender of the proposed borrowing.

(ii) Each Lender shall make its Loan with respect to its Additional Term Loan Commitment available to Administrative Agent not later than 12:00 p.m. (New York City time) on the Sixth Amendment Date, by wire transfer of same day funds in Dollars, at the principal office designated by Administrative Agent. Upon satisfaction or waiver of the conditions precedent specified herein, Administrative Agent shall make the proceeds of the Loans with respect to its Additional Term Loan Commitment available to Borrower Group on the Sixth Amendment Date by causing an amount of same day funds in Dollars equal to the proceeds of all such Loans received by Administrative Agent from Lenders to be credited to the account of Borrower Group at the Principal Office designated by Administrative Agent or to such other account as may be designated in writing to Administrative Agent by Borrower Group.

2.2. Pro Rata Shares; Availability of Funds.

- (a) <u>Pro Rata Shares</u>. All Loans with respect to its Additional Term Loan Commitment shall be made by Lenders simultaneously and proportionately to their respective Pro Rata Shares, it being understood that no Lender shall be responsible for any default by any other Lender in such other Lender's obligation to make a Loan requested hereunder nor shall any Additional Term Loan Commitment of any Lender be increased or decreased as a result of a default by any other Lender in such other Lender's obligation to make a Loan requested hereunder.
- Availability of Funds. Unless Administrative Agent shall have been notified by any Lender prior to the Sixth Amendment Date that such Lender does not intend to make available to Administrative Agent the amount of such Lender's Loan on the Sixth Amendment Date, Administrative Agent may assume that such Lender has made such amount available to Administrative Agent on the Sixth Amendment Date and Administrative Agent may, in its sole discretion, but shall not be obligated to, make available to Borrower Group a corresponding amount on the Sixth Amendment Date. If such corresponding amount is not in fact made available to Administrative Agent by such Lender, Administrative Agent shall be entitled to recover such corresponding amount on demand from such Lender together with interest thereon, for each day from the Sixth Amendment Date until the date such amount is paid to Administrative Agent, at the customary rate set by Administrative Agent for the correction of errors among banks for three Business Days and thereafter at the Base Rate. In the event that (i) a Lender fails to fund to Administrative Agent all or any portion of the Loans required to be funded by such Lender hereunder prior to the time specified in this Agreement and (ii) such Lender's failure results in Administrative Agent failing to make a corresponding amount available to Borrower Group on the Sixth Amendment Date, such Lender shall not receive interest hereunder with respect to the requested amount of such Lender's Loans for the period commencing with the time specified in this Agreement for receipt of payment by the Borrower Group through and including the time of Borrower Group's receipt of the requested amount. Nothing in this Section 2.2(b) shall be deemed to relieve any Lender from its obligation to fulfill its Additional Term Loan Commitments hereunder or to prejudice any rights that Borrower Group may have against any Lender as a result of any default by such Lender hereunder.

2.3. Use of Proceeds. The proceeds of the Loans made on the Closing Date were used by Borrower Group for working capital and general corporate purposes of Borrower Group and its Subsidiaries. The proceeds of the additional Loans made on the Sixth Amendment Date shall be applied by Borrower Group (a) to repay certain indebtedness, (b) to pay certain fees, costs and expenses incurred in connection with the TECO Transactions, and (c) for working capital and general corporate purposes of Borrower Group and its Subsidiaries.

2.4. Evidence of Debt; Register; Lenders' Books and Records; Notes.

- (a) <u>Lenders' Evidence of Debt</u>. Each Lender shall maintain on its internal records an account or accounts evidencing the Obligations of Borrower to such Lender, including the amounts of the Loans made by it and each repayment and prepayment in respect thereof. Any such recordation shall be conclusive and binding on Borrower, absent manifest error; <u>provided</u> that, in the event of any inconsistency between the Register and any Lender's records, the recordations in the Register shall govern.
- Register. Administrative Agent (or its agent or sub-agent appointed by it) (b) shall maintain at its Principal Office a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of Lenders and Loans of each Lender from time to time (the "Register"). The Register shall be available for inspection by any Borrower or any Lender with respect to (i) any entry relating to such Lender's Loans, (ii) the identity of the other Lenders (but not any information with respect to such other Lenders' Loans) at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice. Administrative Agent shall record, or shall cause to be recorded, in the Register the Loans in accordance with the provisions of Section 10.6(b), and each repayment or prepayment in respect of the principal amount of the Loans, and any such recordation shall be conclusive and binding on each Borrower and each Lender, absent manifest error; provided that, failure to make any such recordation, or any error in such recordation, shall not affect any Borrower's Obligations in respect of any Loan. Each Borrower hereby designates Administrative Agent to serve as such Borrower's agent solely for purposes of maintaining the Register as provided in this Section 2.4, and each Borrower hereby agrees that, to the extent Administrative Agent serves in such capacity, Administrative Agent and its officers, directors, employees, agents, sub-agents and affiliates shall constitute "Indemnitees."
- (c) <u>Notes</u>. If so requested by any Lender by written notice to any Borrower (with a copy to Administrative Agent) at least two Business Days in advance, such Borrower shall execute and deliver to such Lender (and/or, if applicable and if so specified in such notice, to any Person who is an assignee of such Lender pursuant to <u>Section 10.6</u>) a Note or Notes to evidence such Lender's Loan.

2.5. Interest on Loans.

(a) Except as otherwise set forth herein, each Loan shall bear interest on the unpaid principal amount thereof from the date made through repayment (whether by acceleration or otherwise) at the sum of (i) for each Interest Period or portion thereof ending prior to the Sixth Amendment Date, the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate <u>plus</u> the Applicable Margin, and (ii) for each Interest Period or portion thereof commencing on or after the Sixth Amendment Date, the Applicable Cash Rate and the Applicable PIK Rate.

- (b) As soon as practicable after 11:00 a.m. (New York City time) on each Interest Rate Determination Date, Administrative Agent shall determine (which determination shall, absent manifest error, be final, conclusive and binding upon all parties) the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate that shall apply to the Eurodollar Rate Loans for which an interest rate is then being determined for the applicable Interest Period and shall promptly give notice thereof (in writing or by telephone confirmed in writing) to Borrower Group and each Lender.
- (c) Interest payable hereunder shall be computed (i) in the case of Base Rate Loans on the basis of a 365-day or 366-day year, as the case may be, (ii) in the case of Eurodollar Rate Loans, on the basis of a 360-day year, in each case for the actual number of days elapsed in the period during which it accrues and (iii) in the case of Fixed-Rate Loans, on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of 30-day months. In computing interest on any Loan, the date of the making of such Loan or the first day of an Interest Period applicable to such Loan or, the last Interest Payment Date with respect to such Loan as the case may be, shall be included, and the date of payment of such Loan or the expiration date of an Interest Period applicable to such Loan as the case may be, shall be excluded.
- (d) Except as otherwise set forth herein, interest on each Loan (i) shall accrue on a daily basis and shall be payable (A) with respect to Cash Interest, quarterly in arrears on each Interest Payment Date with respect to interest accrued on and to each such payment date, and (B) with respect to PIK Interest, in arrears on each PIK Interest Payment Date; (ii) shall accrue on a daily basis and shall be payable in arrears upon any prepayment of that Loan, whether voluntary or mandatory, to the extent accrued on the amount being prepaid; and (iii) shall accrue on a daily basis and shall be payable in arrears at maturity of the Loans, including final maturity of the Loans. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, PIK Interest shall be paid by increasing the outstanding principal balance of the Loans by the amount of accrued but unpaid PIK Interest as of a PIK Interest Payment Date or other applicable date on which PIK Interest is to be paid, and any PIK Interest so added to the principal balance of the Loans shall thereafter accrue interest in accordance with, and otherwise be treated as a portion of the Loans for all purposes of, this Agreement.
- **2.6. Default Interest.** Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default under Section 8.1, the principal amount of all Loans outstanding and, to the extent permitted by applicable law, any interest payments on the Loans or any fees or other amounts owed hereunder, shall thereafter bear interest (including post-petition interest in any proceeding under Debtor Relief Laws) payable on demand at a rate that is 2% *per annum* in excess of the interest rate otherwise payable hereunder with respect to the Loans and shall be payable in cash, except for PIK Interest, which will continue to be paid by increasing the outstanding principal amount of the Loans; provided that, in the case of Eurodollar Rate Loans, upon the expiration of the Interest Period in effect at the time any such increase in interest rate is effective such Eurodollar Rate Loans shall thereupon become Base Rate Loans. Payment or acceptance of the increased rates of interest provided for in this Section 2.6 is not a permitted alternative to timely payment and shall not constitute a waiver of any Event of Default or otherwise prejudice or limit any rights or remedies of Administrative Agent or any Lender.

2.7. Fees.

- (a) The Borrower agrees to pay on the Sixth Amendment Date to each Lender, (1) in consideration of the waivers and amendments provided for in the Sixth Amendment, a fee equal to \$7,849,005.19, which amount shall be capitalized and added to the stated principal balance of the Loans outstanding as of immediately prior to the Sixth Amendment Date (the "Amendment Fee"); and (2) as fee compensation for the funding of such Lender's Additional Term Loan Commitment on the Sixth Amendment Date, a funding fee (the "Funding Fee") equal to \$2,500,000 (together, with the Amendment Fee, the "Term Loan Fees"). Such Term Loan Fees will be in all respects fully earned, due and payable on the Sixth Amendment Date and non-refundable and non-creditable thereafter. The foregoing Funding Fee shall be netted against the funding of the Additional Term Loan Commitment by such Lender to the Borrowers on the Sixth Amendment Date.
- (b) In addition to the foregoing fees, each Borrower agrees to pay to the Agents such other fees in the amounts and at the times separately agreed upon and fees and expenses (including but not limited to attorney's fees and expenses) relating to waivers, consents, amendments, defaults and similar matters.
- **2.8. Scheduled Payments**. The principal amount of the Loans shall be repaid on each Fiscal Quarter end date occurring in or after December 2015 in quarterly amounts equal to (a) for each of the first four Fiscal Quarters ending after the Sixth Amendment Date, 0.25% of the original principal amount of the Loans made to the Borrower Group and outstanding on the Sixth Amendment Date and (b) for each Fiscal Quarter thereafter (and prior to the Maturity Date), 2.50% of the original principal amount of the Loans made to the Borrower Group and outstanding on the Sixth Amendment Date (each such payment, an "**Installment**"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, (x) such Installments shall be reduced in connection with any voluntary or mandatory prepayments of the Loans in accordance with <u>Sections 2.9</u>, <u>2.10</u> and <u>2.11</u>, as applicable; and (y) the Loans, together with all other amounts owed hereunder with respect thereto, shall, in any event, be paid in full no later than the Maturity Date applicable to such Loans.

2.9. Voluntary Prepayments.

(a) <u>Voluntary Prepayments</u>.

- (i) On any Interest Payment Date commencing after the Sixth Amendment Date, Borrower Group may prepay the Loans on any Business Day, in whole or in part, in an aggregate minimum amount of \$2,500,000 and integral multiples of \$500,000 in excess of that amount.
- (ii) All such prepayments shall be made upon not less than three (3) Business Day's prior written or electronic notice, given to Administrative Agent by 12:00 p.m. (New York City time) on the date required (and Administrative Agent will promptly transmit such original notice to each Lender). Upon the giving of any such notice, the principal amount of the Loans specified in such notice shall become due and

payable on the prepayment date specified therein. Any such voluntary prepayment shall be applied as specified in <u>Section 2.11(a)</u>.

(i) pursuant to Section 2.9(a), 2.10(a) or 2.10(c) or (ii) following acceleration of the Obligations pursuant to Section 8.1, in each case, on any date occurring on or prior to the one (1) year anniversary of the Sixth Amendment Date, such prepayment shall include, and the Borrowers shall pay to the Administrative Agent on such date, the Applicable Make-Whole Amount.

2.10. Mandatory Prepayments.

- Asset Sales. No later than the first Business Day following the date of receipt by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of any Net Asset Sale Proceeds, unless a Reinvestment Notice shall be delivered in respect thereof, the applicable Borrower shall prepay the Loans in an aggregate amount equal to such Net Asset Sale Proceeds; provided, that, notwithstanding the foregoing and so long as no Lock-Up Event, Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would result therefrom, (i) on each Reinvestment Prepayment Date, an amount equal to the Reinvestment Prepayment Amount shall be applied toward the prepayment of the Loans and (ii) the aggregate Net Asset Sale Proceeds that may be reinvested pursuant to a Reinvestment Notice shall not exceed \$1,000,000 in any calendar year; provided further that pending reinvestment, all Net Asset Sale Proceeds shall be held in a segregated, non-interest bearing deposit account of the Borrower Group established and maintained by the Administrative Agent (an "Asset Sale Proceeds Deposit Account") subject to the lien of the Collateral Agent. All funds on deposit in the Asset Sale Proceeds Deposit Account shall remain uninvested. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 2.10(a), (y) so long as any loans are outstanding under the ABL Agreement or any Continuing Debt agreement or there are outstanding any commitments to make loans under the ABL Agreement or any Continuing Debt agreement, then to the extent that any Net Asset Sale Proceeds received by the Borrower Group in connection with an Asset Sale of ABL Collateral or any collateral securing any Continuing Debt are used to repay outstanding loans under the ABL Agreement or any Continuing Debt agreement (or permanently reduce any commitments in respect thereof), as the case may be, the repayments otherwise required pursuant to such clauses of this Section 2.10(a) shall not be required to the extent the respective cash proceeds are so applied, and (z) Net Asset Sale Proceeds of any disposition pursuant to Section 6.8(m) may be applied to repay any outstanding balance under the RH Tranche Obligations and provided further that, after \$2,000,000 of such Net Asset Sale Proceeds from dispositions pursuant to Section 6.8(m) have been applied to repay the Loans, only 75% of any additional Net Asset Sale Proceeds from dispositions under Section 6.8(m) shall be required to repay Loans.
- (b) <u>Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds</u>. No later than the first Business Day following the date of receipt by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or Collateral Agent as loss payee, of any Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds, the applicable Borrower shall prepay the Loans in an aggregate amount equal to such Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds; <u>provided</u> that, so long as no Lock-Up Event, Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or would result therefrom, such Borrower shall have the option, directly or through one or more of its Subsidiaries to invest such Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds within ninety days of receipt thereof in long term productive assets of the general type used in the

business of Borrower Group and its Subsidiaries, which investment may include the repair, restoration or replacement of the applicable assets thereof; provided further that (i) the aggregate Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds reinvested pursuant to this Section 2.10(b) (other than so long as the Interim Period has expired, Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds attributable to a high wall miner) shall not exceed \$1,000,000 in any calendar year and (ii) so long as any loans are outstanding under the ABL Agreement or there are outstanding any commitments to make loans under the ABL Agreement, then any Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds not reinvested pursuant to this Section 2.10(b) or Section 2.11(f) of the ABL Agreement, shall be applied in the manner set forth in Section 3.3 of the Intercreditor Agreement. Pending such investment, all such proceeds shall be held in a deposit account of the Borrower Group subject to the lien of the Collateral Agent. For the avoidance of doubt, the application of Net Insurance/Condemnation Proceeds pursuant to this clause (b) shall be subject to the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement.

- (c) <u>Issuance of Debt</u>. On the date of receipt by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of any Cash proceeds from the incurrence of Indebtedness of any Borrower or any its Subsidiaries (other than with respect to any Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to <u>Section 6.1</u>), such Borrower shall prepay the Loans in an aggregate amount equal to 100% of such proceeds, net of underwriting discounts and commissions and other reasonable costs and expenses associated therewith, including reasonable legal fees and expenses.
- Excess Cash Flow. Beginning with the Fiscal Year ending December 31, (d) 2016, no later than the earlier of (x) 90 days after the end of each such Fiscal Year and (y) the date on which the financial statements with respect to such Fiscal Year have been delivered pursuant to Section 5.1(c), Borrowers shall cause outstanding Loans to be prepaid in an amount equal to 90% (reduced to 75% if the Leverage Ratio as at the end of such Fiscal Year does not exceed 1.50 to 1.00) of the excess, if any, of (i) the Consolidated Excess Cash Flow for such Fiscal Year (determined based on the audited financial statements delivered with respect to such Fiscal Year) over (ii) the sum of (A) the aggregate amount of voluntary prepayments of the Loans made pursuant to Section 2.9 during such Fiscal Year plus (B) the aggregate amount of Restricted Junior Payments permitted to be made with respect to such Fiscal Year in accordance with Section 6.4(c) and actually made during such Fiscal Year; provided, that the amount of prepayment required to be made shall be reduced to the extent necessary such that, after giving effect thereto, Liquidity as of the date of such prepayment shall not be less than \$7,500,000, so long as any amount not required to be prepaid as a result of this proviso is applied to repay outstanding Indebtedness under the ABL Agreement; and provided, further, that the portion (if any) of Consolidated Excess Cash Flow for such period which results from a positive Consolidated Working Capital Adjustment for such period attributable to an increase in Consolidated Current Liabilities as a result of accounts payable exceeding 60 days outstanding for such period shall not be required to be prepaid under this Section 2.10(d) if such amount is used first, to repay any outstanding Indebtedness under the ABL Agreement and second, any remaining amounts are retained in an account subject to a deposit account control agreement and used to pay accounts payable which exceed 60 days outstanding in lieu of borrowings under the ABL Agreement.
- (e) If on any date the Borrower shall receive Cash pursuant to <u>Section 8.2</u>, such Cure Amount shall be applied on such date toward the prepayment of the Loans and the RH

Loan on a pro rata basis. Any portion of the Cure Amount applied to the Loans shall be applied as set forth in Section 2.11(b).

- (f) <u>Repayments of Shareholder Notes</u>. On the date of receipt by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of any Cash proceeds from repayment or prepayment of any Shareholder Note, such Borrower shall prepay the Loans in an aggregate amount equal to 100% of such proceeds.
- (g) Prepayment Certificate. Concurrently with any prepayment of the Loans, the applicable Borrower shall deliver to Administrative Agent a certificate of an Authorized Officer demonstrating the calculation of the amount of the applicable net proceeds. In the event that such Borrower shall subsequently determine that the actual amount received exceeded the amount set forth in such certificate, such Borrower shall promptly make an additional prepayment of the Loans in an amount equal to such excess, and such Borrower shall concurrently therewith deliver to Administrative Agent a certificate of an Authorized Officer demonstrating the derivation of such excess.

2.11. Application of Prepayments/Reductions.

- (a) <u>Application of Voluntary Prepayments</u>. Any prepayment of any Loan pursuant to Section 2.9(a) shall be applied to prepay the Loans as directed by the Borrowers.
- (b) <u>Application of Mandatory Prepayments</u>. Any amount required to be paid pursuant to <u>Sections 2.10(a)</u> through <u>Section 2.10(f)</u> shall be applied to prepay the Installments of Loans in inverse order of maturity (and treating the payment due on the Maturity Date thereof as the final scheduled Installment) (in accordance with the respective outstanding principal amounts thereof).

2.12. General Provisions Regarding Payments.

- (a) All payments by any Borrower of principal, interest, fees and other Obligations shall be made in Dollars in same day funds, without defense, recoupment, set-off or counterclaim, free of any restriction or condition, and delivered to Administrative Agent not later than 11:00 a.m. (New York City time) on the date due at the Principal Office of Administrative Agent for the account of Lenders; for purposes of computing interest and fees, funds received by Administrative Agent after that time on such due date shall be deemed to have been paid by the applicable Borrower on the next succeeding Business Day.
- (b) All payments in respect of the principal amount of any Loan shall be accompanied by payment of accrued interest on the principal amount being repaid or prepaid, and all such payments (and, in any event, any payments in respect of any Loan on a date when interest is due and payable with respect to such Loan) shall be applied to the payment of interest then due and payable before application to principal.
- (c) Administrative Agent (or its agent or sub-agent appointed by it) shall promptly distribute to each Lender at such address as such Lender shall indicate in writing, such Lender's applicable Pro Rata Share of all payments and prepayments of principal and interest

due hereunder, together with all other amounts due thereto, including all fees payable with respect thereto, to the extent received by Administrative Agent.

(d) Each Borrower hereby authorizes Administrative Agent to charge the following account with Administrative Agent:

Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas New York, New York 10005 SWIFT: BKTRUS33 ABA #021001033 Account #01419647

For the Account of: NYLTD Funds Control New York

Ref: Martin County Energy Administrative Agent Account, Attn: Jennifer Van

Dyne

FFC: PORT S85609.1

in order to cause timely payment to be made to Administrative Agent of all principal, interest, fees and expenses due hereunder (subject to sufficient funds being available in its accounts for that purpose).

- (e) Administrative Agent shall deem any payment by or on behalf of any Borrower hereunder that is not made in same day funds prior to 11:00 a.m. (New York City time) to be a non-conforming payment. Any such payment shall not be deemed to have been received by Administrative Agent until the later of (i) the time such funds become available funds, and (ii) the applicable next Business Day. Administrative Agent shall give prompt written or electronic notice to the applicable Borrower and each applicable Lender (confirmed in writing) if any payment is non-conforming. Any non-conforming payment may constitute or become a Default or Event of Default in accordance with the terms of Section 8.1(a). Interest shall continue to accrue on any principal as to which a non-conforming payment is made until such funds become available funds (but in no event less than the period from the date of such payment to the next succeeding applicable Business Day) at the rate determined pursuant to Section 2.7 from the date such amount was due and payable until the date such amount is paid in full.
- (f) If an Event of Default shall have occurred and not otherwise been waived, and the maturity of the Obligations shall have been accelerated pursuant to <u>Section 8.1</u> or pursuant to any sale of, any collection from, or other realization upon all or any part of the Collateral, all payments or proceeds received by Agents in respect of any of the Obligations, shall be applied in accordance with the application arrangements described in <u>Section 9.2</u> of the Pledge and Security Agreement.
- (g) Notwithstanding the foregoing mandatory prepayment provisions set forth in <u>Sections 2.10(a)</u>, (c) and (d), in lieu of applying such proceeds on the first Business Day after receipt thereof by any Borrower or its Subsidiaries, the Borrower shall give notice to the Administrative Agent of such mandatory prepayment event and the Administrative Agent shall promptly provide such notice to the Lenders. Each Lender may reject its share of any prepayment made pursuant to any of <u>Sections 2.10(a)</u>, (c) and (d) (such amounts, the "**Declined**"

Proceeds") by providing written notice (each, a "**Rejection Notice**") to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower no later than 5:00 P.M., New York City time, three (3) Business Days after the date of such Lender's receipt of such notice from the Administrative Agent. Each Rejection Notice from a given Lender shall specify the principal amount of the prepayment to be rejected by such Lender. If a Lender fails to deliver a Rejection Notice to the Administrative Agent within the time frame specified above or such Rejection Notice fails to specify the principal amount of the prepayment to be rejected, any such failure will be deemed an acceptance of the total amount of such prepayment. Subject to any requirements of any other Indebtedness, any Declined Proceeds may be retained by the Borrower. The Borrower shall make all payments required pursuant to Sections 2.10(a), (c) and (d) (and not declined pursuant to this provision) to the Administrative Agent no later than the fifth Business Day following receipt and shall notify the Administrative Agent three (3) Business Days before the date of each such payment.

2.13. Ratable Sharing. Lenders hereby agree among themselves that if any of them shall, whether by voluntary payment (other than a voluntary prepayment of Loans made and applied in accordance with the terms hereof), through the exercise of any right of set-off or banker's lien, by counterclaim or cross action or by the enforcement of any right under the Credit Documents or otherwise, or as adequate protection of a deposit treated as Cash Collateral under the Bankruptcy Code, receive payment or reduction of a proportion of the aggregate amount of principal, interest, amounts payable in respect of fees and other amounts then due and owing to such Lender hereunder or under the other Credit Documents (collectively, the "Aggregate Amounts Due" to such Lender) which is greater than the proportion received by any other Lender in respect of the Aggregate Amounts Due to such other Lender, then the Lender receiving such proportionately greater payment shall (a) notify Administrative Agent and each other Lender of the receipt of such payment and the application of such amounts pursuant to clause (b) of this Section 2.13 and (b) apply a portion of such payment to purchase participations (which it shall be deemed to have purchased from each seller of a participation simultaneously upon the receipt by such seller of its portion of such payment) in the Aggregate Amounts Due to the other Lenders so that all such recoveries of Aggregate Amounts Due shall be shared by all Lenders in proportion to the Aggregate Amounts Due to them; provided that, if all or part of such proportionately greater payment received by such purchasing Lender is thereafter recovered from such Lender upon the bankruptcy or reorganization of a Borrower or otherwise, those purchases shall be rescinded and the purchase prices paid for such participations shall be returned to such purchasing Lender ratably to the extent of such recovery, but without interest. Each Borrower expressly consents to the foregoing arrangement and agrees that any holder of a participation so purchased may exercise any and all rights of banker's lien, consolidation, set-off or counterclaim with respect to any and all monies owing by such Borrower to that holder with respect thereto as fully as if that holder were owed the amount of the participation held by that holder. The provisions of this Section 2.13 shall not be construed to apply to (a) any payment made by any Borrower pursuant to and in accordance with the express terms of this Agreement or (b) any payment obtained by any Lender as consideration for the assignment or sale of a participation in any of its Loans or other Obligations owed to it.

2.14. Making or Maintaining the Loans.

- (a) <u>Inability to Determine Applicable Interest Rate</u>. In the event that Administrative Agent shall have determined (which determination shall be final and conclusive and binding upon all parties hereto), on any Interest Rate Determination Date with respect to any Eurodollar Rate Loans, that by reason of circumstances affecting the London interbank market adequate and fair means do not exist for ascertaining the interest rate applicable to such Loans on the basis provided for in the definition of "Adjusted Eurodollar Rate," or any Lender determines that the rates at which dollar deposits are being offered in the London interbank market will not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to such Lender of making or maintaining loans at the Adjusted Eurodollar Rate, Administrative Agent shall on such date give written notice to Borrower Group and each Lender of such determination, whereupon any Eurodollar Rate Loans shall convert to Base Rate Loans at the end of the current Interest Period for such Loans.
- Illegality or Impracticability of Eurodollar Rate Loans. In the event that on any date (i) any Lender shall have determined (which determination shall be final and conclusive and binding upon all parties hereto) that the making, maintaining or continuation of its Eurodollar Rate Loans has become unlawful as a result of compliance by such Lender in good faith with any law, treaty, governmental rule, regulation, guideline or order (or would conflict with any such treaty, governmental rule, regulation, guideline or order not having the force of law even though the failure to comply therewith would not be unlawful), or (ii) Administrative Agent is advised by the Requisite Lenders (which determination shall be final and conclusive and binding upon all parties hereto) that the making, maintaining or continuation of its Eurodollar Rate Loans has become impracticable, as a result of contingencies occurring after the Closing Date which materially and adversely affect the London interbank market or the position of the Lenders in that market, then, and in any such event, such Lenders (or in the case of the preceding clause (i), such Lender) shall be an "Affected Lender" and such Affected Lender shall on that day give notice (by e-mail) to each Borrower and Administrative Agent of such determination (which notice Administrative Agent shall promptly transmit to each other Lender). If Administrative Agent receives a notice from (x) any Lender pursuant to clause (i) of the preceding sentence or (y) a notice from Lenders constituting Requisite Lenders pursuant to clause (ii) of the preceding sentence, then the Lenders' (or in the case of any notice pursuant to clause (i) of the preceding sentence, such Lender's) obligations to maintain their respective outstanding Eurodollar Rate Loans (the "Affected Loans") shall be terminated at the earlier to occur of the expiration of the Interest Period then in effect with respect to the Affected Loans or when required by law, and the Affected Loans shall automatically convert into Base Rate Loans on the date of such termination.
- Compensation for Breakage or Non-Commencement of Interest Periods. Borrower Group shall compensate each Lender, upon written request by such Lender (which request shall set forth the basis for requesting such amounts), for all reasonable losses, expenses and liabilities (including any interest paid or payable by such Lender to Lenders of funds borrowed by it to make or carry its Eurodollar Rate Loans and any loss, expense or liability sustained by such Lender in connection with the liquidation or re-employment of such funds but excluding loss of anticipated profits) which such Lender may sustain: (i) if for any reason (other than a default by such Lender) a borrowing of any Eurodollar Rate Loan does not occur on a date specified therefor in the Funding Notice or the telephonic request for borrowing; (ii) if any

prepayment or other principal payment of, or any conversion of, any of its Eurodollar Rate Loans occurs on a date prior to the last day of an Interest Period applicable to that Loan; or (iii) if any prepayment of any of its Eurodollar Rate Loans is not made on any date specified in a notice of prepayment given by any Borrower.

- (d) <u>Booking of the Loans</u>. Any Lender may make, carry or transfer its Loans at, to, or for the account of any of its branch offices or the office of an Affiliate of such Lender.
- (e) <u>Assumptions Concerning Funding of the Loans.</u> Calculation of all amounts payable to a Lender under this <u>Section 2.14</u> and under <u>Section 2.15</u> shall be made as though such Lender had actually funded each of its relevant Loans through the purchase of a Eurodollar deposit bearing interest at the rate obtained pursuant to <u>clause (i)</u> of the definition of "Adjusted Eurodollar Rate" in an amount equal to the amount of such Loan and having a maturity comparable to the Interest Period and through the transfer of such Eurodollar deposit from an offshore office of such Lender to a domestic office of such Lender in the United States of America; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, each Lender may fund its Loans in any manner it sees fit and the foregoing assumptions shall be utilized only for the purposes of calculating amounts payable under this Section 2.14 and under Section 2.15.
- (f) Conversion of the Loans. Each Borrower may elect from time to time to convert Eurodollar Rate Loans to Base Rate Loans by giving Administrative Agent irrevocable notice of such election at least three Business Day prior to the date of such election; provided, however, that any such conversion of Eurodollar Rate Loans may be made only on the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto. Each Borrower may elect from time to time to convert Base Rate Loans to Eurodollar Rate Loans by giving Administrative Agent irrevocable notice of such election at least three Business Days prior to the date of such election (which notice shall specify the length of the initial Interest Period therefor); provided further, however, that no Base Rate Loan may be converted to a Eurodollar Rate Loan (i) when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or (ii) after the date that is one month prior to the Maturity Date.
- Eurodollar Rate Loan as such upon the expiration of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto by giving irrevocable notice to Administrative Agent, in accordance with the applicable provisions in the definition of the term "Interest Period," of the length of the next Interest Period to be applicable to such Loans; provided, however, that no Eurodollar Rate Loan may be continued as such at the end of the applicable Interest Period (i) when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or (ii) after the date that is one month prior to the Maturity Date; provided further, however, that, (y) if the applicable Borrower shall fail to give any required notice as described above in this subsection, then the applicable Eurodollar Rate Loan shall be continued as such with an Interest Period equal to the longest permissible monthly period as remains prior to the Maturity Date, and (z) if such continuation is not permitted pursuant to the preceding proviso, such Loans shall be converted automatically to Base Rate Loans on the last day of such then expiring Interest Period.

2.15. Increased Costs; Capital Adequacy.

- Compensation For Increased Costs and Taxes. Subject to the provisions of Section 2.13 (which shall be controlling with respect to the matters covered thereby), in the event that any Lender shall determine (which determination shall, absent manifest error, be final and conclusive and binding upon all parties hereto) that (A) any law, treaty or governmental rule, regulation or order, or any change therein or in the interpretation, administration or application thereof (regardless of whether the underlying law, treaty or governmental rule, regulation or order was issued or enacted prior to the Closing Date), including the introduction of any new law, treaty or governmental rule, regulation or order but excluding solely proposals thereof, or any determination of a court or Governmental Authority, in each case that becomes effective after the Closing Date, or (B) any guideline, request or directive by any central bank or other governmental or quasi-governmental authority (whether or not having the force of law) or any implementation rules or interpretations of previously issued guidelines, requests or directives, in each case that is issued or made after the Closing Date: (i) subjects such Lender (or its applicable lending office) or any company controlling such Lender to any additional Tax (other than any Tax on the overall net income of such Lender) with respect to this Agreement or any of the other Credit Documents or any of its obligations hereunder or thereunder or any payments to such Lender (or its applicable lending office) of principal, interest, fees or any other amount payable hereunder; (ii) imposes, modifies or holds applicable any reserve (including any marginal, emergency, supplemental, special or other reserve), special deposit, liquidity, compulsory loan, FDIC insurance or similar requirement against assets held by, or deposits or other liabilities in or for the account of, or advances or loans by, or other credit extended by, or any other acquisition of funds by, any office of such Lender (other than any such reserve or other requirements with respect to Loans that are reflected in the definition of "Adjusted Eurodollar Rate") or any company controlling such Lender; or (iii) imposes any other condition (other than with respect to a Tax matter) on or affecting such Lender (or its applicable lending office) or any company controlling such Lender or such Lender's obligations hereunder or the London interbank market; and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to such Lender of agreeing to make, making or maintaining Loans hereunder or to reduce any amount received or receivable by such Lender (or its applicable lending office) with respect thereto; then, in any such case, each Borrower shall promptly pay to such Lender, upon receipt of the statement referred to in the next sentence, such additional amount or amounts (in the form of an increased rate of, or a different method of calculating, interest or in a lump sum or otherwise as such Lender in its sole discretion shall determine) as may be necessary to compensate such Lender for any such increased cost or reduction in amounts received or receivable hereunder. Such Lender shall deliver to each Borrower (with a copy to Administrative Agent) a written statement, setting forth in reasonable detail the basis for calculating the additional amounts owed to such Lender under this Section 2.15(a), which statement shall be conclusive and binding upon all parties hereto absent manifest error.
- (b) <u>Capital Adequacy Adjustment</u>. In the event that any Lender shall have determined (which determination shall, absent manifest error, be final and conclusive and binding upon all parties hereto) that (A) the adoption, effectiveness, phase-in or applicability of any law, rule or regulation (or any provision thereof) regarding capital adequacy, or any change therein or in the interpretation or administration thereof by any Governmental Authority, central bank or comparable agency charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or

- (B) compliance by any Lender (or its applicable lending office) or any company controlling such Lender with any guideline, request or directive regarding capital adequacy or liquidity (whether or not having the force of law) of any such Governmental Authority, central bank or comparable agency, in each case after the Closing Date, has or would have the effect of reducing the rate of return on the capital of such Lender or any company controlling such Lender as a consequence of, or with reference to, such Lender's Loans or other obligations hereunder with respect to the Loans to a level below that which such Lender or such controlling company could have achieved but for such adoption, effectiveness, phase-in, applicability, change or compliance (taking into consideration the policies of such Lender or such controlling company with regard to capital adequacy), then from time to time, within five Business Days after receipt by a Borrower from such Lender of the statement referred to in the next sentence, such Borrower shall pay to such Lender such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender or such controlling company on an after-tax basis for such reduction. Such Lender shall deliver to each Borrower (with a copy to Administrative Agent) a written statement, setting forth in reasonable detail the basis for calculating the additional amounts owed to Lender under this Section 2.15(b), which statement shall be conclusive and binding upon all parties hereto absent manifest error. For the avoidance of doubt, subsections (a) and (b) of this Section 2.15 shall apply to all requests, rules, guidelines or directives concerning liquidity and capital adequacy issued by any United States regulatory authority (i) under or in connection with the implementation of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act and (ii) in connection with the implementation of the recommendations of the Bank for International Settlements or the Basel Committee on Banking Regulations and Supervisory Practices (or any successor or similar authority), regardless of the date adopted, issued, promulgated or implemented.
- (c) <u>Delay in Requests</u>. Failure or delay on the part of any Lender to demand compensation pursuant to this <u>Section 2.15</u> shall not constitute a waiver of such Lender's right to demand such compensation, <u>provided</u> that the Borrowers shall not be required to compensate a Lender pursuant to this <u>Section 2.15</u> for any increased costs incurred or reductions suffered more than nine months prior to the date that such Lender notifies the Borrower of the circumstances giving rise to such increased costs or reductions and of such Lender's intention to claim compensation therefor (except that, if the circumstances giving rise to such increased costs or reductions are retroactive, then the nine (9) month period referred to above shall be extended to include the period of retroactive effect thereof).

2.16. Taxes; Withholding, Etc.

- (a) Payments to Be Free and Clear. All sums payable by or on behalf of any Credit Party hereunder and under the other Credit Documents shall (except to the extent required by law) be paid free and clear of, and without any deduction or withholding on account of, any Tax (other than a Tax on the overall net income of any Lender) imposed, levied, collected, withheld or assessed by any Governmental Authority.
- (b) <u>Withholding of Taxes</u>. If any Credit Party or any other Person (acting as a withholding agent) is (in such withholding agent's reasonable good faith discretion) required by law to make any deduction or withholding on account of any such Tax from any sum paid or payable by any Credit Party to Administrative Agent or any Lender under any of the Credit Documents: (i) the applicable Borrower shall notify Administrative Agent of any such

requirement or any change in any such requirement as soon as such Borrower becomes aware of it; (ii) the applicable Borrower shall pay, or cause to be paid, any such Tax before the date on which penalties attach thereto, such payment to be made (if the liability to pay is imposed on any Credit Party) for its own account or (if that liability is imposed on Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be) on behalf of and in the name of Administrative Agent or such Lender; (iii) unless otherwise provided on this Section 2.16, the sum payable by such Credit Party in respect of which the relevant deduction, withholding or payment is required shall be increased to the extent necessary to ensure that, after the making of that deduction, withholding or payment, Administrative Agent or such Lender, as the case may be, receives on the due date a net sum equal to what it would have received had no such deduction, withholding or payment been required or made; and (iv) within thirty days after the due date of payment of any Tax which it is required by clause (ii) above to pay, such Borrower shall deliver to Administrative Agent evidence of such deduction, withholding or payment and of the remittance thereof to the relevant taxing or other authority, such evidence to be satisfactory to the other affected parties as determined by such parties in their sole discretion; provided, with respect to any United States federal withholding tax, no such additional amount shall be required to be paid to any Lender (other than a Lender that becomes a Lender pursuant to Section 2.18) under clause (iii) above except to the extent that any change after the Closing Date (in the case of each Lender listed on the signature pages hereof on the Closing Date) or after the effective date of the Assignment Agreement pursuant to which such Lender became a Lender (in the case of each other Lender) in any such requirement for a deduction, withholding or payment as is mentioned therein shall result in an increase in the rate of such deduction, withholding or payment from that in effect at the Closing Date or at the date of such Assignment Agreement, as the case may be, in respect of payments to such Lender; provided that additional amounts shall be payable to a Lender to the extent such Lender's assignor was entitled to receive such additional amounts.

Evidence of Exemption From U.S. Withholding Tax. Each Lender that is not a United States person (as such term is defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Internal Revenue Code) for U.S. federal income tax purposes (a "Non-US Lender") shall, to the extent such Lender is legally able to do so, deliver to Administrative Agent for transmission to Borrower Group, on or prior to the Closing Date (in the case of each Lender listed on the signature pages hereof on the Closing Date) or on or prior to the date of the Assignment Agreement pursuant to which it becomes a Lender (in the case of each other Lender), and at such other times as may be necessary in the determination of any Borrower or Administrative Agent (each in the reasonable exercise of its discretion), (i) two original copies of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN, W-8ECI, W-8EXP and/or W-8IMY (or, in each case, any successor forms), properly completed and duly executed by such Lender, and such other documentation required under the Internal Revenue Code and reasonably requested by such Borrower to establish that such Lender is not subject to (or is subject to a reduced rate of) deduction or withholding of United States federal income tax with respect to any payments to such Lender of principal, interest, fees or other amounts payable under any of the Credit Documents, or (ii) if such Lender is not a "bank" or other Person described in Section 881(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, a Certificate re Non-Bank Status together with two original copies of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN (or any successor form), properly completed and duly executed by such Lender, and such other documentation required under the Internal Revenue Code and reasonably requested by such Borrower to establish that such Lender is not subject to (or is subject to a reduced rate of) deduction or withholding of United States federal income tax with respect to any payments to such Lender of interest payable under any of the Credit Documents. Each Lender that is a United States person (as such term is defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Internal Revenue Code) for United States federal income tax purposes (a "U.S. Lender") and is not an exempt recipient within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.6049-4(c) shall deliver to Administrative Agent and Borrower Group on or prior to the Closing Date (or, if later, on or prior to the date on which such Lender becomes a party to this Agreement) two original copies of Internal Revenue Service Form W-9 (or any successor form), properly completed and duly executed by such Lender, certifying that such U.S. Lender is entitled to an exemption from United States backup withholding tax, or otherwise prove that it is entitled to such an exemption. Each Lender required to deliver any forms, certificates or other evidence with respect to United States federal income tax withholding matters pursuant to this Section 2.16(c) hereby agrees, from time to time after the initial delivery by such Lender of such forms, certificates or other evidence, whenever a lapse in time or change in circumstances renders such forms, certificates or other evidence obsolete or inaccurate in any material respect, that such Lender shall promptly deliver to Administrative Agent for transmission to Borrower two new original copies of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN, W-8ECI, W-8EXP, W-8IMY and/or W-9 (or, in each case, any successor form), or a Certificate re Non-Bank Status and two original copies of Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN (or any successor form), as the case may be, properly completed and duly executed by such Lender, and such other documentation required under the Internal Revenue Code and reasonably requested by any Borrower to confirm or establish that such Lender is not subject to deduction or withholding of United States federal income tax with respect to payments to such Lender under the Credit Documents, or notify Administrative Agent and such Borrower of its inability to deliver any such forms, certificates or other evidence. No Borrower shall be required to pay any additional amount to any Non-US Lender under Section 2.16(b)(iii) if such Lender shall have failed (1) to deliver the forms, certificates or other evidence required by the first sentence of this Section 2.16(c) or (2) to notify Administrative Agent and such Borrower of its inability to deliver any such forms, certificates or other evidence, as the case may be; provided, if such Lender shall have satisfied the requirements of the first sentence of this Section 2.16(c) on the Closing Date or on the date of the Assignment Agreement pursuant to which it became a Lender, as applicable, nothing in this last sentence of this Section 2.16(c) shall relieve any Borrower of its obligation to pay any additional amounts pursuant this Section 2.16 in the event that, as a result of any change in any applicable law, treaty or governmental rule, regulation or order, or any change in the interpretation, administration or application thereof, such Lender is no longer properly entitled to deliver forms, certificates or other evidence at a subsequent date establishing the fact that such Lender is not subject to withholding as described herein.

- (d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, no Borrower shall be required to pay any additional amount pursuant to Section 2.16(b) with respect to any United States federal withholding tax imposed on any "withholdable payments" payable to a recipient as a result of the failure of such recipient to satisfy the applicable requirements as set forth in FATCA.
- (e) Without limiting the provisions of <u>Section 2.16(b)</u>, each Borrower shall timely pay all Other Taxes to the relevant Governmental Authorities in accordance with applicable law. Each Borrower shall deliver to Administrative Agent official receipts or other

evidence of such payment reasonably satisfactory to the Requisite Lenders in respect of any Other Taxes payable hereunder promptly after payment of such Other Taxes.

- Agent and any Lender for the full amount of Taxes for which additional amounts are required to be paid pursuant to Section 2.16(b) arising in connection with payments made under this Agreement or any other Credit Document and Other Taxes (including any such Taxes or Other Taxes imposed or asserted on or attributable to amounts payable under this Section 2.16) paid by Administrative Agent or Lender or any of their respective Affiliates and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes or Other Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. A certificate as to the amount of such payment or liability delivered to such Credit Party shall be conclusive absent manifest error. Such payment shall be due within thirty (30) days of such Credit Party's receipt of such certificate.
- If any party determines, in its sole discretion exercised in good faith, that it has received a refund of any Taxes as to which it has been indemnified pursuant to this Section 2.16 (including additional amounts pursuant to this Section 2.16), it shall pay to the indemnifying party an amount equal to such refund (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made under this Section 2.16 with respect to the Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses (including Taxes) of such indemnified party and without interest (other than any interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund). Such indemnifying party, upon the request of such indemnified party, shall repay to such indemnified party the amount paid over pursuant to this paragraph (g) (plus any penalties, interest or other charges imposed by the relevant Governmental Authority) in the event that such indemnified party is required to repay such refund to such Governmental Authority. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this paragraph (g), in no event will the indemnified party be required to pay any amount to an indemnifying party pursuant to this paragraph (g) the payment of which would place the indemnified party in a less favorable net after-Tax position than the indemnified party would have been in if the indemnification payments or additional amounts giving rise to such refund had never been paid. This paragraph shall not be construed to require any indemnified party to make available its Tax returns (or any other information relating to its Taxes that it deems confidential) to the indemnifying party or any other Person.
- 2.17. Obligation to Mitigate. Each Lender agrees that, as promptly as practicable after the officer of such Lender responsible for administering its Loans becomes aware of the occurrence of an event or the existence of a condition that would cause such Lender to become an Affected Lender or that would entitle such Lender to receive payments under Section 2.14, 2.15 or 2.16, it will, to the extent not inconsistent with the internal policies of such Lender and any applicable legal or regulatory restrictions, use reasonable efforts to (a) make, issue, fund or maintain its Loans, including any Affected Loans, through another office of such Lender, or (b) take such other measures as such Lender may deem reasonable, if as a result thereof the circumstances which would cause such Lender to be an Affected Lender would cease to exist or the additional amounts which would otherwise be required to be paid to such Lender pursuant to Section 2.14, 2.15 or 2.16 would be materially reduced and if, as determined by such Lender in its sole discretion, the making, issuing, funding or maintaining of such Loans through such other office or in accordance with such other measures, as the case may be, would not otherwise

adversely affect such Loans or the interests of such Lender; <u>provided</u>, such Lender will not be obligated to utilize such other office pursuant to this <u>Section 2.17</u> unless Borrower Group agrees to pay all incremental expenses incurred by such Lender as a result of utilizing such other office as described above. A certificate as to the amount of any such expenses payable by each Borrower pursuant to this <u>Section 2.17</u> (setting forth in reasonable detail the basis for requesting such amount) submitted by such Lender to each Borrower (with a copy to Administrative Agent) shall be conclusive absent manifest error.

2.18. Removal or Replacement of a Lender. Anything contained herein to the contrary notwithstanding, in the event that: (a) (i) any Lender (an "Increased-Cost Lender") shall give notice to Borrower Group that such Lender is an Affected Lender or that such Lender is entitled to receive payments under Section 2.14, 2.15 or 2.16, (ii) the circumstances which have caused such Lender to be an Affected Lender or which entitle such Lender to receive such payments shall remain in effect, and (iii) such Lender shall fail to withdraw such notice within five Business Days after any Borrower's request for such withdrawal; or (b) in connection with any proposed amendment, modification, termination, waiver or consent with respect to any of the provisions hereof as contemplated by Section 10.5(b), the consent of Requisite Lenders shall have been obtained but the consent of one or more of such other Lenders (each, a "Non-Consenting Lender") whose consent is required shall not have been obtained; then, with respect to each such Increased-Cost Lender or Non-Consenting Lender (the "Terminated Lender"), Borrower Group may, by giving written notice to Administrative Agent and any Terminated Lender of its election to do so, elect to cause such Terminated Lender (and such Terminated Lender hereby irrevocably agrees) to assign its outstanding Loans in full to one or more Eligible Assignees (each, a "Replacement Lender") in accordance with the provisions of Section 10.6 and Borrower Group shall pay the fees, if any, payable thereunder in connection with any such assignment from an Increased-Cost Lender or a Non-Consenting Lender; provided, (1) on the date of such assignment, the Replacement Lender shall pay to Terminated Lender an amount equal to the principal of, and all accrued interest on, all outstanding Loans of the Terminated Lender; (2) on the date of such assignment, Borrower Group shall pay any amounts payable to such Terminated Lender pursuant to Section 2.14(c), 2.15 or 2.16 or otherwise as if it were a prepayment pursuant to Section 2.11; and (3) in the event such Terminated Lender is a Non-Consenting Lender, each Replacement Lender shall consent, at the time of such assignment, to each matter in respect of which such Terminated Lender was a Non-Consenting Lender. Upon the prepayment of all amounts owing to any Terminated Lender such Terminated Lender shall no longer constitute a "Lender" for purposes hereof; provided, any rights of such Terminated Lender to indemnification hereunder shall survive as to such Terminated Lender. Each Lender agrees that if Borrower Group exercises its option hereunder to cause an assignment by such Lender as a Non-Consenting Lender or Terminated Lender, such Lender shall, promptly after receipt of written notice of such election, execute and deliver all documentation necessary to effectuate such assignment in accordance with Section 10.6. In the event that a Lender does not comply with the requirements of the immediately preceding sentence within one Business Day after receipt of such notice, each Lender hereby authorizes and directs Administrative Agent to execute and deliver such documentation as may be required to give effect to an assignment in accordance with Section 10.6 on behalf of a Non-Consenting Lender or Terminated Lender and any such documentation so executed by Administrative Agent shall be effective for purposes of documenting an assignment pursuant to Section 10.6.

2.19. Co-Borrowers.

- Joint and Several Liability. All Obligations of Borrowers under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents shall be joint and several Obligations of each Anything contained in this Agreement and the other Credit Documents to the contrary notwithstanding, the Obligations of each Borrower hereunder, solely to the extent that such Borrower did not receive proceeds of Loans from any borrowing hereunder, shall be limited to a maximum aggregate amount equal to the largest amount that would not render its Obligations hereunder subject to avoidance as a fraudulent transfer or conveyance under §548 of the Bankruptcy Code, 11 U.S.C. §548, or any applicable provisions of comparable state law (collectively, the "Fraudulent Transfer Laws"), in each case after giving effect to all other liabilities of such Borrower, contingent or otherwise, that are relevant under the Fraudulent Transfer Laws (specifically excluding, however, any liabilities of such Borrower in respect of intercompany Indebtedness to any other Credit Party or Affiliates of any other Credit Party to the extent that such Indebtedness would be discharged in an amount equal to the amount paid by such Credit Party hereunder) and after giving effect as assets to the value (as determined under the applicable provisions of the Fraudulent Transfer Laws) of any rights to subrogation or contribution of such Borrower pursuant to (i) applicable law or (ii) any agreement providing for an equitable allocation among such Borrower and other Affiliates of any Credit Party of Obligations arising under guarantees by such parties.
- Subrogation. Until the Obligations shall have been paid in full in Cash, (b) each Borrower shall withhold exercise of any right of subrogation, contribution or any other right to enforce any remedy which it now has or may hereafter have against the other Borrower or any other guarantor of the Obligations. Each Borrower further agrees that, to the extent the waiver of its rights of subrogation, contribution and remedies as set forth herein is found by a court of competent jurisdiction to be void or voidable for any reason, any such rights such Borrower may have against the other Borrower, any collateral or security or any such other guarantor, shall be junior and subordinate to any rights Collateral Agent may have against the other Borrower, any such collateral or security, and any such other guarantor. Borrowers under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents together desire to allocate among themselves, in a fair and equitable manner, their Obligations arising under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents. Accordingly, in the event any payment or distribution is made on any date by any Borrower under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents (a "Funding Borrower") that exceeds its Obligation Fair Share (as defined below) as of such date, that Funding Borrower shall be entitled to a contribution from the other Borrower in the amount of such other Borrower's Obligation Fair Share Shortfall (as defined below) as of such date, with the result that all such contributions will cause each Borrower's Obligation Aggregate Payments (as defined below) to equal its Obligation Fair Share as of such date. "Obligation Fair Share" means, with respect to a Borrower as of any date of determination, an amount equal to (i) the ratio of (x) the Obligation Fair Share Contribution Amount (as defined below) with respect to such Borrower to (y) the aggregate of the Obligation Fair Share Contribution Amounts with respect to all Borrowers, multiplied by (ii) the aggregate amount paid or distributed on or before such date by all Funding Borrowers under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents in respect of the Obligations guarantied. "Obligation Fair Share Shortfall" means, with respect to a Borrower as of any date of determination, the excess, if any, of the Obligation Fair Share of such Borrower over the Obligation Aggregate Payments of such Borrower. "Obligation Fair Share Contribution

Amount" means, with respect to a Borrower as of any date of determination, the maximum aggregate amount of the Obligations of such Borrower under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents that would not render its Obligations hereunder or thereunder subject to avoidance as a fraudulent transfer or conveyance under §548 of the Bankruptcy Code, 11 U.S.C. §548, or any comparable applicable provisions of state law; provided that, solely for purposes of calculating the Obligation Fair Share Contribution Amount with respect to any Borrower for purposes of this Section 2.19, any assets or liabilities of such Credit Party arising by virtue of any rights to subrogation, reimbursement or indemnification or any rights to or Obligations of contribution hereunder shall not be considered as assets or liabilities of such Borrower. Aggregate Payments" means, with respect to a Borrower as of any date of determination, an amount equal to (i) the aggregate amount of all payments and distributions made on or before such date by such Borrower in respect of this Agreement and the other Credit Documents (including in respect of this Section 2.19) minus (ii) the aggregate amount of all payments received on or before such date by such Borrower from the other Borrower as contributions under this <u>Section 2.19</u>. The amounts payable as contributions hereunder shall be determined as of the date on which the related payment or distribution is made by the applicable Funding Borrower. The allocation among Borrowers of their Obligations as set forth in this Section 2.19 shall not be construed in any way to limit the liability of any Borrower hereunder or under any Credit Document.

- (c) <u>Representatives of Borrowers</u>. Each Co-Borrower hereby appoints Lead Borrower as its agent, attorney-in-fact and representative for the purpose of (i) making any borrowing requests or other requests required under this Agreement, (ii) the giving and receipt of notices by and to Borrowers under this Agreement, (iii) the delivery of all documents, reports, financial statements and written materials required to be delivered by Borrowers under this Agreement, and (iv) all other purposes incidental to any of the foregoing. Each Co-Borrower agrees that any action taken by Lead Borrower as the agent, attorney-in-fact and representative of the Co-Borrowers shall be binding upon each Co-Borrower to the same extent as if directly taken by such Co-Borrower.
- Obligations Absolute. Each Borrower hereby waives, for the benefit of (d) Beneficiaries: (a) any right to require any Beneficiary, as a condition of payment or performance by such Borrower, to (i) proceed against any other Borrower, any guarantor (including any other Guarantor) of the Guaranteed Obligations or any other Person, (ii) proceed against or exhaust any security held from any other Borrower, any guarantor or any other Person, (iii) proceed against or have resort to any balance of any Deposit Account or credit on the books of any Beneficiary in favor of any other Borrower or any other Person, or (iv) pursue any other remedy in the power of any Beneficiary whatsoever; (b) any defense arising by reason of the incapacity, lack of authority or any disability or other defense of any other Borrower or any Guarantor including any defense based on or arising out of the lack of validity or the unenforceability of the Obligations or any agreement or instrument relating thereto or by reason of the cessation of the liability of any other Borrower or any Guarantor from any cause other than payment in full of the Obligations; (c) any defense based upon any statute or rule of law which provides that the obligation of a surety must be neither larger in amount nor in other respects more burdensome than that of the principal; (d) any defense based upon any Beneficiary's errors or omissions in the administration of the Obligations, except behavior which amounts to bad faith; (e) (i) any principles or provisions of law, statutory or otherwise, which are or might be in conflict with the

terms hereof and any legal or equitable discharge of such Borrower's obligations hereunder, (ii) the benefit of any statute of limitations affecting such Borrower's liability hereunder or the enforcement hereof, (iii) any rights to set offs, recoupments and counterclaims, and (iv) promptness, diligence and any requirement that any Beneficiary protect, secure, perfect or insure any security interest or lien or any property subject thereto; (f) notices, demands, presentments, protests, notices of protest, notices of dishonor and notices of any action or inaction, including acceptance hereof, notices of default hereunder, notices of any renewal, extension or modification of the Obligations or any agreement related thereto, notices of any extension of credit to Borrower and notices of any of the matters referred to in Section 7.4 and any right to consent to any thereof; and (g) any defenses or benefits that may be derived from or afforded by law which limit the liability of or exonerate guarantors or sureties, or which may conflict with the terms hereof.

SECTION 3. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- **3.1. Sixth Amendment Date**. The effectiveness of the Sixth Amendment and obligation of each Lender to make a Loan on the Sixth Amendment Date is subject to the prior satisfaction, or waiver in writing by Administrative Agent acting at the direction of the Requisite Lenders, of the following conditions on or before the Sixth Amendment Date:
- (a) <u>Credit Documents</u>. Administrative Agent and Lenders shall have received sufficient copies of the Sixth Amendment and each other Credit Document executed in connection therewith as Administrative Agent shall request, originally executed and delivered by each applicable Credit Party.
- Organizational Documents; Incumbency. Administrative Agent and Lenders shall have received, in respect of each Credit Party, (i) sufficient copies of each Organizational Document as Administrative Agent and Lenders shall request, and, to the extent applicable, certified as of the Sixth Amendment Date or a recent date prior thereto by the appropriate Governmental Authority; (ii) signature and incumbency certificates of the officers of such Credit Party; (iii) resolutions of the Board of Directors or similar governing body of such Credit Party approving and authorizing the execution and delivery of the Sixth Amendment Documents and the performance of the Sixth Amendment Documents, this Agreement and other Credit Documents as amended thereby, in each case to which it is a party or by which it or its assets may be bound as of the Sixth Amendment Date, certified as of the Sixth Amendment Date by its secretary or an assistant secretary as being in full force and effect without modification or amendment; (iv) a good standing certificate from the applicable Governmental Authority of such Credit Party's jurisdiction of incorporation, organization or formation and in each jurisdiction in which it is qualified as a foreign corporation or other entity to do business, each dated the Sixth Amendment Date or a recent date prior thereto; (v) signature and incumbency certificates of one or more officers of each Borrower who are authorized to execute Funding Notices delivered under this Agreement, in substantially the form of Exhibit L (with such amendments or modifications as may be approved by Administrative Agent) and (vi) such other documents as Administrative Agent and Lenders may reasonably request.
- (c) <u>Capitalization and Structure of Borrower Group and their respective</u> <u>Subsidiaries.</u> Administrative Agent and Lenders shall have received a true, complete and

accurate organizational chart of Borrower Group and each of their respective Subsidiaries as of the Sixth Amendment Date.

- (d) <u>Reclamation Bonding</u>. The Lenders shall have received evidence reasonably satisfactory to them that (i) Borrowers and their Subsidiaries have posted all reclamation bonds required by applicable Governmental Authorities with respect to the Projects and (ii) that OneBeacon Insurance Group shall have issued bonds in the aggregate amount of \$37,500,000 to support the Borrower Group's obligations with respect to certain black lung and workers compensation liabilities.
- (e) Governmental Authorizations and Consents. Each Credit Party shall have obtained all Governmental Authorizations and all consents of other Persons necessary to conduct its business as currently being conducted, in each case that are necessary or advisable in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Credit Documents and each of the foregoing shall be in full force and effect and in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent and Arranger. All applicable waiting periods shall have expired without any action being taken or threatened by any competent authority which would restrain, prevent or otherwise impose adverse conditions on the transactions contemplated by the Credit Documents or the financing thereof and no action, request for stay, petition for review or rehearing, reconsideration, or appeal with respect to any of the foregoing shall be pending, and the time for any applicable agency to take action to set aside its consent on its own motion shall have expired. Administrative Agent and Lenders shall have received certified copies of all such Governmental Authorizations.
- (f) <u>Real Estate Assets</u>. In order to create in favor of Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, a valid and, subject to any filing and/or recording referred to herein, perfected First Priority security interest in the Material Real Estate Assets, except as set forth on <u>Schedule 5.18</u> Collateral Agent and Lenders shall have received:
 - (i) fully executed and notarized Mortgages, in proper form for recording in all appropriate places in all applicable jurisdictions, encumbering each Material Real Estate Asset listed on <u>Schedule 3.1(f)</u> (each, a "**Sixth Amendment Date Mortgaged Property**");
 - (ii) an opinion of counsel (which counsel shall be reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent and Lenders) with respect to the creation and perfection of the security interests in each Sixth Amendment Date Mortgaged Property in favor of Collateral Agent in each state in which a Sixth Amendment Date Mortgaged Property is located and with respect to the enforceability of the form(s) of Mortgages to be recorded in such state and such other matters as Collateral Agent and Lenders may reasonably request, in each case in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent and the Requisite Lenders;
 - (iii) copies of all searches for mortgages, fixture filings, tax liens, judgment liens and mechanics liens (or equivalent reports or searches), each of a recent date listing all effective mortgagees, fixture filings, as-extracted collateral filings and lien notices or comparable documents that name any Credit Party as debtor and that are filed

in those state and county jurisdictions in which a Sixth Amendment Date Mortgaged Property is located and such other searches that the Collateral Agent and the Requisite Lenders deem necessary or appropriate, none of which encumber the Material Real Estate Assets covered or intended to be covered by the Mortgages (other than Permitted Liens or any other Liens acceptable to the Requisite Lenders); and

- (iv) in the case of each Leasehold Property that is a Sixth Amendment Date Mortgaged Property listed in <u>Schedule 3.1(f)</u>, (1) a Landlord Consent and Collateral Access Agreement and (2) evidence that such Leasehold Property is a Recorded Leasehold Interest, in each case, as reasonably required by Collateral Agent or the Requisite Lenders.
- (g) <u>Personal Property Collateral</u>. In order to create in favor of Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, a valid, perfected First Priority security interest in the personal property Term Loan Collateral, and a valid second priority security interest in the personal property ABL Collateral, Collateral Agent and Lenders shall have received:
 - (i) evidence satisfactory to Collateral Agent and the Requisite Lenders of the compliance by each Credit Party of their obligations under the Pledge and Security Agreement and the other Collateral Documents (including their obligations to execute or authorize, as applicable, and deliver UCC financing statements, originals of securities, instruments and chattel paper and any agreements governing deposit and/or securities accounts as provided therein);
 - (ii) copies of UCC searches and certified copies of United States Patent and Trademark Office and United States Copyright Office, tax and judgment lien searches, bankruptcy and pending lawsuit searches or equivalent reports or searches, each of a recent date listing all effective financing statements, lien notices or comparable documents that name any Credit Party as debtor and that are filed in those state and county jurisdictions in which any Credit Party is organized or maintains its chief executive office and such other searches that the Collateral Agent and the Requisite Lenders deem necessary or appropriate, none of which encumber the Collateral covered or intended to be covered by the Collateral Documents (other than Permitted Liens or any other Liens acceptable to the Requisite Lenders);
 - (iii) opinions of counsel (which counsel shall be reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent and the Requisite Lenders) with respect to the creation and perfection of the security interests in favor of Collateral Agent in such Collateral and such other matters governed by the laws of each jurisdiction in which any Credit Party or any personal property Collateral is located as Collateral Agent or the Requisite Lenders may reasonably request, in each case in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Collateral Agent and the Requisite Lenders; and
 - (iv) evidence that each Credit Party shall have taken or caused to be taken any other action, executed and delivered or caused to be executed and delivered any other agreement, document and instrument (including any intercompany notes evidencing Indebtedness permitted to be incurred pursuant to Section 6.1(b)) and made or

caused to be made any other filing and recording (other than as set forth herein), in each case, reasonably required by Collateral Agent or the Requisite Lenders.

- (h) <u>Environmental Reports</u>. Administrative Agent and Lenders shall have received reports and other information, in form, scope and substance satisfactory to Administrative Agent and the Requisite Lenders, regarding environmental matters relating to the Facilities.
- (i) <u>Financial Statements; Projections</u>. Administrative Agent and Arranger shall have received from Borrower Group the Historical Financial Statements and the Projections, together with an officer's certificate from the Borrowers' chief executive officer or chief financial officer as to the representations regarding the Projections set forth in Section 4.8.
- (j) <u>Evidence of Insurance</u>. Collateral Agent and Lenders shall have received a certificate from the applicable Credit Party's insurance broker or other evidence satisfactory to it that all insurance required to be maintained pursuant to <u>Section 5.5</u> is in full force and effect, together with endorsements naming Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, as additional insured and loss payee thereunder to the extent required under <u>Section 5.5</u>.
- (k) Opinions of Counsel to Credit Parties. Agents and Lenders and their respective counsel shall have received originally executed copies of the favorable written opinions of Frost Brown Todd LLC, counsel for Credit Parties, as to such matters as Administrative Agent or Arranger may reasonably request, dated as of the Sixth Amendment Date and in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent and Arranger (and each Credit Party hereby instructs such counsel to deliver such opinions to the Agents and Lenders).
- (l) <u>Fees</u>. Borrower Group shall have paid to each Agent the fees payable on or before the Sixth Amendment Date referred to in <u>Sections 2.7(a)</u> and <u>(b)</u> and all expenses payable pursuant to <u>Section 10.2</u> which have accrued to the Sixth Amendment Date.
- (m) <u>Solvency Certificate</u>. On the Sixth Amendment Date, Administrative Agent and Arranger shall have received a Solvency Certificate from each Credit Party in form, scope and substance satisfactory to Administrative Agent and Arranger, and demonstrating that after giving effect to transactions contemplated hereby, the Credit Parties are and will be, on a consolidated basis, Solvent.
- (n) <u>Sixth Amendment Date Certificate</u>. Borrower Group shall have delivered to Administrative Agent and Arranger an originally executed Sixth Amendment Date Certificate, together with all attachments thereto.
- (o) <u>No Litigation</u>. There shall not exist any action, suit, investigation, litigation, proceeding, hearing or other legal or regulatory developments, pending or threatened in any court or before any arbitrator or Governmental Authority that, in the reasonable opinion of Administrative Agent and Arranger, singly or in the aggregate, materially impairs the any of the transactions contemplated by the Credit Documents or that could have a Material Adverse Effect.

- (p) <u>Completion of Proceedings</u>. All partnership, corporate and other proceedings taken or to be taken in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby and all documents incidental thereto not previously found acceptable by Administrative Agent or Arranger and its counsel shall be satisfactory in form and substance to Administrative Agent and Arranger and such counsel, and Administrative Agent, Arranger and such counsel shall have received all such counterpart originals or certified copies of such documents as Administrative Agent or Arranger may reasonably request.
- (q) <u>PATRIOT Act.</u> At least 3 Business Days prior to the Sixth Amendment Date, the Lenders shall have received all documentation and other information required by bank regulatory authorities under applicable "know-your-customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including the Uniting and Strengthening America by Providing Appropriate Tools Required to Intercept and Obstruct Terrorism Act (Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001) the "**PATRIOT Act**").
- (r) <u>Funding Notice</u>. Administrative Agent shall have received a fully executed and delivered Funding Notice.
- (s) Other Documentation. The Credit Parties shall have entered into the Fourth Amendment to ABL Agreement and the Administrative Agent shall have received a fully executed copy of the Credit Documents (as defined in the ABL Agreement), and such agreements are in full force and effect as of the Sixth Amendment Date.
- (t) Representations and Warranties. As of the Sixth Amendment Date, the representations and warranties contained herein and in the other Credit Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects, except to the extent such representations and warranties specifically relate to an earlier date, in which case such representations and warranties shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of such earlier date; <u>provided</u> that, in each case, such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof.
- (u) <u>No Default</u>. No event shall have occurred and be continuing or would result from the consummation of the making of the Loans that would constitute an Event of Default or a Default.
- (v) <u>No Material Adverse Effect</u>. No event shall have occurred or shall have become known to any Lender of any material adverse condition or material adverse change in or affecting the business, operations, property or condition (financial or otherwise) of Borrower Group and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, since December 31, 2014.
- (w) <u>Equity Contribution</u>. James H. Booth shall have caused Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) from any source to be contributed as cash equity into Cambrian Coal Corporation.

(x) Concurrent Transactions.

(i) The TECO Transactions shall have been consummated and all conditions precedent to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the TECO

Acquisition Agreement shall have been satisfied or waived, without giving effect to any amendments thereto or any waivers or consents that are adverse to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders in their capacities as Lenders in any material respect, in each case without the consent of the Administrative Agent acting at the direction of the Lenders; and

(ii) (x) Indebtedness of the Borrower Group and its Subsidiaries with Community Trust Bank (other than financing listed on <u>Schedule 6.1</u>) shall have been repaid in full and all liens with respect thereto terminated, and the Lenders shall have received satisfactory evidence thereof and (y) the Indebtedness with Community Trust Bank listed on <u>Schedule 6.1</u> shall have been amended on terms and conditions satisfactory to Administrative Agent and Lenders.

Any Agent or Requisite Lenders shall be entitled, but not obligated to, request and receive, prior to the making of any Loan, additional information reasonably satisfactory to the requesting party confirming the satisfaction of any of the foregoing if, in the good faith judgment of such Agent or Requisite Lenders such request is warranted under the circumstances.

SECTION 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

In order to induce Agents and Lenders to enter into this Agreement and to make the Loans to be made hereby, each Credit Party represents and warrants to each Agent and Lender on the Sixth Amendment Date, that the following statements are true and correct:

- 4.1. Organization; Requisite Power and Authority; Qualification. Each Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries (a) is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of organization as identified in Schedule 4.1, (b) has all requisite power and authority to own and operate its properties, to carry on its business as now conducted and as proposed to be conducted, to enter into the Credit Documents to which it is a party and to carry out the transactions contemplated thereby, and (c) is qualified to do business and in good standing in every jurisdiction where its assets are located and wherever necessary to carry out its business and operations, except in jurisdictions where the failure to be so qualified or in good standing has not had, and could not be reasonably expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect.
- **4.2. Equity Interests and Ownership**. The Equity Interests of each Subsidiary of the Borrower Group has been duly authorized and validly issued and is fully paid and non-assessable. As of the Sixth Amendment Date, there is no existing option, warrant, call, right, commitment or other agreement to which any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is a party requiring, and there is no membership interest or other Equity Interests of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries outstanding which upon conversion or exchange would require, the issuance by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of any additional membership interests or other Equity Interests of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or other Securities convertible into, exchangeable for or evidencing the right to subscribe for or purchase, a membership interest or other Equity Interests of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries. Schedule 4.2 correctly sets forth the ownership interest of Borrower Group and each of their respective Subsidiaries in their respective Subsidiaries as of the Sixth Amendment Date.

- **4.3. Due Authorization**. The execution, delivery and performance of the Credit Documents have been duly authorized by all necessary action on the part of each Credit Party that is a party thereto.
- 4.4. No Conflict. The execution, delivery and performance by Credit Parties of the Credit Documents to which they are parties and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Credit Documents do not and will not (a) violate (i) any provision of any law or any governmental rule or regulation applicable to Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries, (ii) any of the Organizational Documents of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or (iii) any order, judgment or decree of any court or other agency of government binding on any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries; (b) conflict with, result in a breach of or constitute (with due notice or lapse of time or both) a default under any Contractual Obligation of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries; (c) result in or require the creation or imposition of any Lien upon any of the properties or assets of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (other than any Liens created under any of the Credit Documents in favor of Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties); or (d) require any approval of stockholders, members or partners or any approval or consent of any Person under any Contractual Obligation of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, except for such approvals or consents which will be obtained on or before the Sixth Amendment Date and disclosed in writing to Lenders.
- **4.5. Governmental Consents**. The execution, delivery and performance by Credit Parties of the Credit Documents to which they are parties and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Credit Documents do not and will not require any registration with, consent or approval of, or notice to, or other action to, with or by, any Governmental Authority, except for filings and recordings with respect to the Collateral to be made, or otherwise delivered to Collateral Agent for filing and/or recordation, as of the Sixth Amendment Date.
- **4.6. Binding Obligation**. Each Credit Document has been duly executed and delivered by each Credit Party that is a party thereto and is the legally valid and binding obligation of such Credit Party, enforceable against such Credit Party in accordance with its respective terms, except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws relating to or limiting creditors' rights generally or by equitable principles relating to enforceability.
- **4.7. Historical Financial Statements**. The Historical Financial Statements were prepared in conformity with GAAP and fairly present, in all material respects, the financial position, on a consolidated basis, of the Persons described in such financial statements as at the respective dates thereof and the results of operations and cash flows, on a consolidated basis, of the entities described therein for each of the periods then ended, subject, in the case of any such unaudited financial statements, to changes resulting from audit and normal year-end adjustments. As of the Sixth Amendment Date, no Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has any contingent liability or liability for Taxes, long-term lease or unusual forward or long-term commitment that is not reflected in the Historical Financial Statements or the notes thereto and which in any such case is material in relation to the business, operations, properties, assets, condition (financial or otherwise) or prospects of Borrower Group and any of their respective Subsidiaries taken as a whole.

- **4.8. Projections**. The Initial Operating and Capital Budget attached as Exhibit M hereto (the "**Projections**") (a) are based on good faith estimates and assumptions made by the management of Borrower Group and (b) include no statements or conclusions that are based upon or include information known to any Borrower or any of their respective Subsidiaries to be misleading in any material respect or which fail on the Sixth Amendment Date to take into account material information regarding the matters reported therein; <u>provided</u>, the Projections are not to be viewed as facts and that actual results during the period or periods covered by the Projections may differ from such Projections and that the differences may be material; <u>provided further</u>, as of the Sixth Amendment Date, management of Borrower Group believed that the Projections were reasonable and attainable.
- **4.9. No Material Adverse Effect**. Since December 31, 2014, no event, circumstance or change has occurred that has caused or evidences, or could reasonably be expected to result in, either in any case or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.
- **4.10. No Restricted Junior Payments.** Except as set forth on Schedule 4.10, since December 31, 2014, (a) no Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries (excluding TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries) has directly or indirectly declared, ordered, paid or made, or set apart any sum or property for, any Restricted Junior Payment or agreed to do so except as permitted pursuant to Section 6.4 and (b) except as set forth in Section 3.9 of the Disclosure Schedule (as defined in the TECO Acquisition Agreement), as set forth in the Historical Financial Statements, as expressly contemplated in the TECO Acquisition Agreement, or in the Ordinary Course of Business (as defined in the TECO Acquisition Agreement), neither TECO Coal LLC nor any of its Subsidiaries has declared or paid any dividends or distributions on or in respect of any of its capital stock or other equity interests or redeemed, purchased or acquired any of its capital stock or other equity interests.
- **4.11.** Adverse Proceedings, Etc. There are no Adverse Proceedings, individually or in the aggregate, that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries (a) is in violation of any applicable laws (including Environmental Laws and Mining Laws) that, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, or (b) is subject to or in default with respect to any final judgments, writs, injunctions, decrees, rules or regulations of any court or any federal, state, municipal or other governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, that, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **4.12. Payment of Taxes**. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.12 or as otherwise permitted under Section 5.3, all Tax returns and reports of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries required to be filed by any of them have been timely filed, and all Taxes shown on such tax returns to be due and payable and all assessments, fees and other governmental charges upon Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries and upon their respective properties, assets, income, businesses and franchises which are due and payable have been paid when due and payable. There is no proposed Tax assessment against Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries which is not being actively contested by such Borrower or such Subsidiary in good faith and by appropriate proceedings; provided, such reserves or other

appropriate provisions, if any, as shall be required in conformity with GAAP shall have been made or provided therefor.

4.13. Properties.

- (a) <u>Title</u>. Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 4.13</u>, each Borrower and its Subsidiaries has (i) good, sufficient and legal title to the Real Estate Assets (in the case of fee interests in real property), (ii) for each leasehold interest that is a Material Real Estate Asset, a lease in full force and effect, enforceable against the applicable Credit Party and the lessor in accordance with the terms therein, (iii) valid licensed rights in (in the case of licensed interests in intellectual property) and (iv) good title to (in the case of all other personal property), all of their respective material properties and assets reflected in their respective Historical Financial Statements referred to in <u>Section 4.7</u> and in the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to <u>Section 5.1</u>, in each case except for assets disposed of since the date of such financial statements in the ordinary course of business or as otherwise permitted under <u>Section 6.8</u>. Except as permitted by this Agreement, all such properties and assets are free and clear of Liens.
- Real Estate. As of the Sixth Amendment Date, except with respect to those assets of TECO Coal LLC, Schedule 4.13 contains a true, accurate and complete list of (i) all Real Estate Assets, and (ii) all leases, subleases or assignments of leases (together with all amendments, modifications, supplements, renewals or extensions of any thereof) affecting each Real Estate Asset of any Credit Party, regardless of whether such Credit Party is the landlord or tenant (whether directly or as an assignee or successor in interest) under such lease, sublease or assignment. Except as disclosed on Schedule 4.13, regarding each agreement listed in clause (ii) of the immediately preceding sentence is in full force and effect and no Borrower has knowledge of any default that has occurred and is continuing thereunder, and each such agreement constitutes the legally valid and binding obligation of each applicable Credit Party, enforceable against such Credit Party in accordance with its terms, except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws relating to or limiting creditors' rights generally or by equitable principles. Borrower Group has made available to Administrative Agent and Lenders, to the extent requested, a complete and correct copy of (i) each lease, sub-lease and assignment of leases relating to a Leasehold Property and of all exhibits and schedules thereto as of the Sixth Amendment Date and (ii) any material amendment, restatement or other modification to or waiver of each such lease, sub-lease and assignment of leases relating to a Leasehold Property entered into after the Sixth Amendment Date.
- **4.14.** Environmental Matters. Except as set forth on Schedule 4.14, as of the Sixth Amendment Date, (a) no Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries nor any of their respective Facilities or operations are subject to any outstanding written order, consent decree or settlement agreement with any Person relating to any Environmental Law, any Environmental Claim or any Hazardous Materials Activity; and (b) there are no pending or, to each Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' knowledge, threatened Environmental Claims related to any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, and there are and, to each Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' knowledge, have been, no conditions, occurrences, or Hazardous Materials Activities which could reasonably be expected to form the basis of such an Environmental Claim. Except as could not reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect, (a) each Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries is in compliance with, and has no liability under,

Environmental Law or Mining Law; and (b) each Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has obtained, and is in compliance with, all Environmental or Mining Governmental Authorizations required for the conduct of their businesses and operations, and all such Environmental or Mining Governmental Authorizations are valid and in good standing. There are no material Black Lung Liabilities pending or to each Borrower's and its Subsidiaries' knowledge, threatened against Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries. All Mining Financial Assurances have been obtained by each Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries. No Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has been barred for a period of sixty (60) or more consecutive days from receiving surface or underground Governmental Authorizations pursuant to the permit blockage provisions of the Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act, 30 U.S.C. §§1201 et seq., and the regulations promulgated thereunder, or any corresponding state laws or regulations.

- **4.15. No Defaults**. After giving effect to the Sixth Amendment (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the waiver contained in Section 11 thereof), no Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is in default in the performance, observance or fulfillment of any of the obligations, covenants or conditions contained in any of its Contractual Obligations, and no condition exists which, with the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both, could constitute such a default, except, with respect to Contractual Obligations other than in respect of Material Contracts, where such default could not, directly or indirectly, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **4.16. Material Contracts**. The Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries have no Material Contracts other than (i) the Coal Supply Contracts, (ii) leases and sub-leases related to Leasehold Properties, (iii) the Sales Agency Agreements, (iv) other than with respect to TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries, the contracts set forth on <u>Schedule 4.16</u>, and (v) with respect to TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries, as notified to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders on or prior to the date that is 30 Business Days after the Sixth Amendment Date.
- **4.17. Governmental Regulation**. No Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is subject to regulation under the Federal Power Act or the Investment Company Act of 1940 or under any other federal or state statute or regulation which may limit its ability to incur Indebtedness or which may otherwise render all or any portion of the Obligations unenforceable. No Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is a "registered investment company" or a company "controlled" by a "registered investment company" or a "principal underwriter" of a "registered investment company" as such terms are defined in the Investment Company Act of 1940.

4.18. Federal Reserve Regulations; Exchange Act.

- (a) No Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is engaged principally, or as one of its important activities, in the business of extending credit for the purpose of buying or carrying Margin Stock.
- (b) No portion of the proceeds of any Loans shall be used in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, that causes or could reasonably be expected to cause, such Loans or the application of such proceeds to violate Regulation T, Regulation U or Regulation X of the Board of Governors or any other regulation thereof or to violate the Exchange Act.

4.19. Employee Matters. No Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is engaged in any unfair labor practice that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. There is (a) no unfair labor practice complaint pending against any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or to the best knowledge of each Borrower, threatened against any of them before the National Labor Relations Board and no grievance or arbitration proceeding arising out of or under any collective bargaining agreement that is so pending against any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or to the best knowledge of each Borrower, threatened against any of them, (b) no strike or work stoppage in existence or threatened involving any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, and (c) to the best knowledge of each Borrower, no union representation question existing with respect to the employees of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and, to the best knowledge of each Borrower, no union organization activity that is taking place, except (with respect to any matter specified in clause (a), (b) or (c) above, either individually or in the aggregate) such as is not reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.20. Employee Benefit Plans.

- (a) Except as set forth on Schedule 4.20, each Borrower, each of its Subsidiaries and each of their respective ERISA Affiliates are in compliance in all material respects with all applicable provisions and requirements of ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code and the regulations and published interpretations thereunder with respect to each Employee Benefit Plan, and have performed all of their material obligations under each Employee Benefit Plan. Each Employee Benefit Plan which is intended to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Internal Revenue Code has received a favorable determination letter from the Internal Revenue Service indicating that such Employee Benefit Plan is so qualified or is able to rely on a notification letter issued by the Internal Revenue Service to the sponsor of a prototype plan or volume submitter plan utilized by the Employee Benefit Plan and, to the knowledge of the Credit Parties, nothing has occurred subsequent to the issuance of such determination letter which would cause such Employee Benefit Plan to lose its qualified status. The Borrowers, each of their Subsidiaries and each of their respective ERISA Affiliates do not sponsor, contribute to or have any liability with respect to any Employee Benefit Plan or any trust established under Title IV of ERISA. No ERISA Event has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur. Except to the extent required under Section 4980B of the Internal Revenue Code or similar state laws, no Employee Benefit Plan provides health or welfare benefits (through the purchase of insurance or otherwise) for any retired or former employee of any Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates. The present value of the aggregate benefit liabilities under each Pension Plan sponsored, maintained or contributed to by any Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their ERISA Affiliates (determined as of the end of the most recent plan year on the basis of the actuarial assumptions specified for funding purposes in the most recent actuarial valuation for such Pension Plan), did not exceed the aggregate current value of the assets of such Pension Plan. Each Borrower, its Subsidiaries and their respective ERISA Affiliates (i) have not contributed to or participated in a Multiemployer Plan (within the meaning of Section 4203 of ERISA) and have no liability with respect to any Multiemployer Plan and (ii) have no actual or contingent liability under the Coal Industry Retiree Health Benefit Act of 1992, as amended.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything in the preceding <u>clause (a)</u> to the contrary, prior to the TECO Transactions the TECO Coal Group participated in and contributed to employee

benefit plans sponsored and maintained by their parent companies and ERISA Affiliates not acquired in the TECO Transactions (the "Parent Plans"). Effective on the date of the closing of the TECO Transactions, the TECO Coal Group ceased participation in and contributions to, and, pursuant to terms of the TECO Acquisition Agreement assumed no liabilities with respect to, the Parent Plans. Accordingly, the Borrowers, each of their respective Subsidiaries and each of their respective ERISA Affiliates make no representations or warranties with respect to the Parent Plans and nothing herein should be construed as such, except that Borrowers represent and warrant that neither it nor any of its subsidiaries or their respective ERISA Affiliates has any actual or contingent liability with respect to the Parent Plans, other than as would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- **4.21. Solvency**. The Credit Parties are and, upon the incurrence of any Obligation by any Credit Party, will be, on a consolidated basis, Solvent.
- **4.22. Compliance with Statutes, Etc.** Each Borrower and its Subsidiaries is in compliance with all applicable statutes, regulations and orders of, and all applicable restrictions imposed by, all Governmental Authorities, in respect of the conduct of its business and the ownership of its property (other than Environmental Laws and Mining Laws which are addressed in Section 4.14 above), except such non-compliance that, individually or in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- **4.23. Disclosure**. No representation or warranty of any Credit Party contained in any Credit Document or in any other documents, certificates or written statements furnished to any Agent or Lender by or on behalf of Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries for use in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained herein or therein not misleading in light of the circumstances in which the same were made. Any projections and pro forma financial information contained in such materials are based upon good faith estimates and assumptions believed by the applicable Borrower to be reasonable at the time made, it being recognized by Lenders that such projections as to future events are not to be viewed as facts and that actual results during the period or periods covered by any such projections may differ from the projected results. There are no facts known (or which should upon the reasonable exercise of diligence be known) to any Borrower (other than matters of a general economic nature) that, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect and that have not been disclosed herein or in such other documents, certificates and statements furnished to Lenders for use in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby.
- **4.24. PATRIOT Act**. To the extent applicable, each Credit Party is in compliance, in all material respects, with (i) the Trading with the Enemy Act, as amended, and each of the foreign assets control regulations of the United States Treasury Department (31 C.F.R., Subtitle B, Chapter V, as amended) and any other enabling legislation or executive order relating thereto, and (ii) the PATRIOT Act. No part of the proceeds of the Loans will be used, directly or indirectly, for any payments to any governmental official or employee, political party, official of a political party, candidate for political office, or anyone else acting in an official capacity, in order to obtain, retain or direct business or obtain any improper advantage, in violation of the United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended.

- **4.25. Governmental Authorization**. All material Governmental Authorizations required for the operation of the Projects are set forth on <u>Schedule 4.25</u> ("**Material Governmental Authorizations**"), including all material Environmental or Mining Governmental Authorizations. Except as set forth on <u>Schedule 4.25</u>, all Material Governmental Authorizations have been duly obtained, were validly issued, are in full force and effect, and are not the subject of any pending appeal and all applicable appeal periods have expired, are held in the name of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and are free from conditions or requirements which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **4.26. Valid Liens**. Each Collateral Document delivered pursuant to the terms hereof will, upon execution and delivery thereof, be effective to create in favor of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, legal, valid and enforceable Liens on, and security interests in, all of the Credit Parties' right, title and interest in and to the Collateral thereunder, and (i) when all appropriate filings or recordings are made in the appropriate offices as may be required under applicable law and (ii) upon the taking of possession or control by the Collateral Agent of such Collateral with respect to which a security interest may be perfected only by possession or control (which possession or control shall be given to the Collateral Agent to the extent required by any Collateral Document), such Collateral Document will constitute fully perfected Liens on, and security interests in, all right, title an interest of the Credit Parties in such Collateral, in each case subject to no Liens other than the applicable Permitted Liens.
- **4.27. Coal Supply Contracts**. All Coal Supply Contracts are in full force and effect and no defaults currently exist thereunder.
- **4.28. Sales Agency Agreements**. All Sales Agency Agreements are in full force and effect and no defaults currently exist thereunder.

4.29. Shareholder Notes.

- (a) Other than the Shareholder Notes or as set forth on the Borrower Group's balance sheet as of, and delivered on, the Sixth Amendment Date, no equity owner, shareholder or member of a Borrower (or any Affiliate of such equity owner, shareholder or member that is not part of the Borrower Group) owes any Indebtedness or other financial obligation to any member of the Borrower Group;
- (b) The Shareholder Notes each were validly issued, and are the legally valid and binding obligation of the shareholder of a Credit Party party thereto, enforceable against such shareholder in accordance with its respective terms, except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws relating to or limiting creditors' rights generally or by equitable principles relating to enforceability.
- (c) The Shareholder Notes are in full force and effect and no defaults currently exist thereunder.

SECTION 5. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

Each Credit Party covenants and agrees that until payment in full of all Obligations hereunder, each Credit Party shall perform, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to perform, all covenants in this <u>Section 5</u>.

- **5.1. Financial Statements and Other Reports**. Each Borrower will deliver to Administrative Agent and Lenders:
- (a) Monthly Reports. As soon as available, and in any event within 45 days after the end of each month ending after the Sixth Amendment Date, commencing with the month in which the Sixth Amendment Date occurs, the consolidated balance sheet of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries as at the end of such month and the related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries for such month and for the period from the beginning of the then current Fiscal Year to the end of such month, setting forth in each case in comparative form the corresponding figures for the corresponding periods of the previous Fiscal Year (and solely with respect to Cambrian Coal Corporation (including TECO Coal LLC), commencing September 30, 2016 for the month ended June 2016) and the corresponding figures from the Operating and Capital Budget for the current Fiscal Year, to the extent prepared on a monthly basis, all in reasonable detail, together with a Financial Officer Certification and a Narrative Report with respect thereto;
- (b) Quarterly Financial Statements. As soon as available, and in any event within 45 days after the end of each Fiscal Quarter of each Fiscal Year, commencing with the Fiscal Quarter in which the Sixth Amendment Date occurs, the consolidated and consolidating balance sheets of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries as at the end of such Fiscal Quarter and the related consolidated (and with respect to statements of income, consolidating) statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries for such Fiscal Quarter and for the period from the beginning of the then current Fiscal Year to the end of such Fiscal Quarter, setting forth in each case in comparative consolidated form the corresponding figures for the corresponding periods of the previous Fiscal Year (and solely with respect to Cambrian Coal Corporation (including TECO Coal LLC), commencing on November 30, 2016, for the quarter ended September 30, 2016) and the corresponding figures from the Operating and Capital Budget for the current Fiscal Year, all in reasonable detail, together with a Financial Officer Certification and a Narrative Report with respect thereto;
- (c) Annual Financial Statements. As soon as available, and in any event 120 days after the end of each subsequent Fiscal Year, (i) the consolidated and consolidating balance sheets of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries as at the end of such Fiscal Year and the related consolidated (and with respect to statements of income, consolidating) statements of income, stockholders' equity and cash flows of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries for such Fiscal Year, setting forth in each case in comparative consolidated form the corresponding figures for the previous Fiscal Year (and solely with respect to Cambrian Coal Corporation (including TECO Coal LLC), commencing on April 30, 2017 for Fiscal Year 2016) and the corresponding figures from the Operating and Capital Budget for the

Fiscal Year covered by such financial statements, in reasonable detail, together with a Financial Officer Certification and a Narrative Report with respect thereto; and (ii) with respect to such consolidated and consolidating financial statements a report thereon of Dean, Dorton, Allen Ford, PLLC or other independent certified public accountants of recognized regional standing selected by Borrower Group, and reasonably satisfactory to the Requisite Lenders (which report and/or the accompanying financial statements shall be unqualified as to going concern and scope of audit, and shall state that such consolidated financial statements fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries as at the dates indicated and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the periods indicated in conformity with GAAP applied on a basis consistent with prior years (except as otherwise disclosed in such financial statements) and that the examination by such accountants in connection with such consolidated financial statements has been made in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards) together with a written statement by such independent certified public accountants stating (1) that their audit examination has included a review of the terms of Section 6.7 of this Agreement and the related definitions, (2) whether, in connection therewith, any condition or event that constitutes a Default or an Event of Default under Section 6.7 has come to their attention and, if such a condition or event has come to their attention, specifying the nature and period of existence thereof, and (3) that nothing has come to their attention that causes them to believe that the information contained in any Compliance Certificate is not correct or that the matters set forth in such Compliance Certificate are not stated in accordance with the terms hereof; provided that such statement may provide that with respect to this clause (3), that the audit examination extended only to accounting matters and except for the review of the terms of Section 6.7 described in the foregoing clauses (1) and (2), no special investigation was made with respect to the existence of Defaults or Events of Default;

- (d) <u>Compliance Certificate</u>. Together with each delivery of financial statements of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries pursuant to <u>Sections 5.1(b)</u> and <u>5.1(c)</u>, a duly executed and completed Compliance Certificate;
- (e) <u>Statements of Reconciliation after Change in Accounting Principles</u>. If, as a result of any change in accounting principles and policies from those used in the preparation of the Historical Financial Statements, the consolidated financial statements of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries delivered pursuant to <u>Section 5.1(b)</u> or <u>5.1(c)</u> will differ in any material respect from the consolidated financial statements that would have been delivered pursuant to such subdivisions had no such change in accounting principles and policies been made, then, together with the first delivery of such financial statements after such change, one or more statements of reconciliation for all such prior financial statements in form and substance satisfactory to Administrative Agent;
- (f) Notice of Default. Promptly upon any officer of a Borrower obtaining knowledge (i) of any condition or event that constitutes a Default or an Event of Default or that notice has been given to such Borrower with respect thereto; (ii) that any Person has given any notice to any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or taken any other action with respect to any event or condition set forth in Section 8.1(b); or (iii) of the occurrence of any event or change that has caused or evidences, either in any case or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect, a certificate of an Authorized Officer specifying the nature and period of existence of such condition, event or change, or specifying the notice given and action taken by any such Person

and the nature of such claimed Event of Default, Default, default, event or condition, and what action such Borrower has taken, is taking and proposes to take with respect thereto;

- (g) <u>Notice of Litigation</u>. Promptly upon any officer of a Borrower obtaining knowledge of (i) any Adverse Proceeding not previously disclosed in writing by Borrower Group to Lenders, or (ii) any development in any Adverse Proceeding that, in the case of either <u>clause (i)</u> or <u>(ii)</u>, if adversely determined could be reasonably expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, or seeks to enjoin or otherwise prevent the consummation of, or to recover any damages or obtain relief as a result of, the transactions contemplated hereby, written notice thereof together with such other information as may be reasonably available to such Borrower to enable Lenders and their counsel to evaluate such matters;
- (h) <u>ERISA</u>. (i) Promptly upon becoming aware of the occurrence of or forthcoming occurrence of any ERISA Event, a written notice specifying the nature thereof, what action the applicable Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates has taken, is taking or proposes to take with respect thereto and, when known, any action taken or threatened by the Internal Revenue Service, the Department of Labor or the PBGC with respect thereto; and (ii) with reasonable promptness, copies of (1) each Schedule B (Actuarial Information) to the annual report (Form 5500 Series) filed by such Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates with the Internal Revenue Service with respect to each Pension Plan and (2) copies of such other documents or governmental reports or filings relating to any Employee Benefit Plan as Administrative Agent or the Requisite Lenders shall reasonably request;
- (i) Operating and Capital Budget. As soon as practicable and in any event no later than thirty (30) days prior to the beginning of each Fiscal Year, an Operating and Capital Budget for the succeeding Fiscal Year. Copies of the proposed Operating and Capital Budget, together with a comparison of the costs in the proposed Operating and Capital Budget with the costs set forth in the Operating and Capital Budget for the current fiscal year and an explanation of the reasons for any significant increase or decrease in any category shall be furnished to the Administrative Agent and Lenders at least 30 days before the beginning of the fiscal year to which such proposed Operating and Capital Budget applies. Prior to adoption thereof, each proposed Operating and Capital Budget shall be subject to the prior approval of the Requisite Lenders (including any individual line item). Copies of the final Operating and Capital Budget so adopted shall be furnished to the Administrative Agent and Lenders promptly upon their adoption. In the event that any proposed Operating and Capital Budget is not approved by the Requisite Lenders (including any individual line item), the Operating and Capital Budget from the previous Fiscal Year shall apply for the then-current Fiscal Year until an Operating and Capital Budget is approved.
- (j) <u>Insurance Report</u>. As soon as practicable and in any event by the last day of each Fiscal Year, a certificate from each Borrower's insurance broker(s) in form and substance satisfactory to the Requisite Lenders outlining all material insurance coverage maintained as of the date of such certificate by such Borrower and its Subsidiaries;
- (k) <u>Notice Regarding Material Contracts</u>. Promptly, and in any event within fifteen (15) Business Days after: (i) any Material Contract of any Borrower or any of its

Subsidiaries is terminated (other than due to expiration of the term set forth therein) or amended, restated, supplemented, modified or waived, (ii) any new Material Contract has been entered into, or (iii) any delivery to any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of any material notices under any Material Contract, a written statement describing such event, with copies of such amendments, notices or new contracts, delivered to Administrative Agent and Lenders (to the extent such delivery is permitted by the terms of any such Material Contract, provided, no such prohibition on delivery shall be effective if it were bargained for by the applicable Borrower or its applicable Subsidiary with the intent of avoiding compliance with this Section 5.1(k)), and an explanation of any actions being taken with respect thereto;

- (l) <u>Notice Regarding Governmental Authorizations</u>. Promptly following delivery or receipt by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of the same, a copy of any report or material certificate or other notification from any Governmental Authority in connection with the Projects or Governmental Authorizations including any notices of default, rescission, termination, material claims or material demands thereunder;
- (m) <u>Information Regarding Collateral</u>. (a) Borrower Group will furnish to Collateral Agent and Lenders prompt written notice of any change (i) in any Credit Party's corporate name, (ii) in any Credit Party's identity or corporate structure, (iii) in any Credit Party's jurisdiction of organization or (iv) in any Credit Party's Federal Taxpayer Identification Number or state organizational identification number. Each Borrower agrees not to effect or permit any change referred to in the preceding sentence unless all filings have been made under the UCC or otherwise that are required in order for Collateral Agent to continue at all times following such change to have a valid, legal and perfected security interest in all the Collateral as contemplated in the Collateral Documents. Each Borrower also agrees promptly to notify Collateral Agent and Lenders if any material portion of the Collateral is damaged or destroyed;
- (n) Annual Collateral Verification. Each year, at the time of delivery of annual financial statements with respect to the preceding Fiscal Year pursuant to Section 5.1(c), Borrower Group shall deliver to Collateral Agent and Lenders (i) a certificate of its Authorized Officer (y) either confirming that there has been no change in the information provided with respect to the Collateral since the Sixth Amendment Date or the date of the most recent certificate delivered pursuant to this Section 5.1 and/or identifying such changes and (z) certifying that all UCC financing statements (including fixtures filings, as applicable) and all supplemental intellectual property security agreements or other appropriate filings, recordings or registrations, have been filed of record in each governmental, municipal or other appropriate office in each jurisdiction identified pursuant to clause (y) above to the extent necessary to effect, protect and perfect the security interests under the Collateral Documents for a period of not less than 18 months after the date of such certificate (except as noted therein with respect to any continuation statements to be filed within such period and (ii) an Appraisal;
- (i) all financial statements, reports, notices and proxy statements sent or made available generally by any Borrower to its security holders acting in such capacity, or by any Subsidiary of Borrower Group to its equity holders, bondholders or holders of any other of its securities acting in such capacity, in each case other than another Borrower or another Subsidiary of Borrower Group, (ii) all regular and periodic reports and all registration statements and prospectuses, if any, filed

by Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries with any securities exchange or with the Securities and Exchange Commission or any other Governmental Authority, (iii) all press releases and other statements made available generally by Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries to the public concerning material developments in the business of Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries, and (B) such other information and data with respect to Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries as from time to time may be reasonably requested by Administrative Agent or any Lender; and

- (p) <u>Certification of Public Information</u>. Each Borrower and each Lender acknowledge that certain of the Lenders may be Public Lenders and, if documents or notices required to be delivered pursuant to this <u>Section 5.1</u> or otherwise are being distributed through IntraLinks/IntraAgency, SyndTrak or another relevant website or other information platform (the "**Platform**"), any document or notice that such Borrower has indicated contains Non-Public Information shall not be posted on that portion of the Platform designated for such Public Lenders. Each Borrower may designate any information provided to Administrative Agent by or on behalf of such Borrower which is suitable to make available to Public Lenders. If such Borrower has not indicated whether a document or notice delivered pursuant to this <u>Section 5.1</u> contains Non-Public Information, Administrative Agent reserves the right to post such document or notice solely on that portion of the Platform designated for Lenders who wish to receive material Non-Public Information with respect to Borrower Group, their respective Subsidiaries and their Securities.
- (q) <u>Coal Supply Contracts; Sales Agency Agreements</u>. The Borrower will make available to the Lenders true, correct and complete lists of (i) all Coal Supply Contracts in effect from time to time and (ii) all Sales Agency Agreements between Pevler Coal Sales Company, Inc. and any Credit Party, in effect from time to time, in each case promptly upon any addition, amendment or modification of a previously provided applicable list. The Borrower Group shall promptly provide to the Administrative Agent and Lenders a complete and correct copy of each new Coal Supply Contract and of all exhibits and schedules thereto and each new Sales Agency Agreement between Pevler Coal Sales Company, Inc. and any Credit Party and all exhibits and schedules thereto, in each case upon its addition to such applicable list.
- (r) <u>Mining Events</u>. Promptly upon becoming aware of the occurrence of (i) any lost time accidents that (x) are Immediately Reportable Accidents (as such term is defined by the Mine Safety and Health Administration) and (y) cause an interruption of mining for three or more days and (ii) geological events that cause an interruption of mining for three or more days, written notice thereof together with such other information as may be reasonably available to enable Lenders and their counsel to evaluate such matters.
- **5.2. Existence**. Except as otherwise permitted under <u>Section 6.8</u>, each Credit Party will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, at all times preserve and keep in full force and effect its existence and all rights and franchises, licenses and permits material to its business; <u>provided</u>, no Credit Party (other than each Borrower with respect to existence) or any of its Subsidiaries shall be required to preserve any such existence, right or franchise, licenses and permits if such Person's board of directors (or similar governing body) shall determine that the preservation thereof is no longer desirable or necessary in the conduct of the business of such

Person, and that the loss thereof is not disadvantageous in any material respect to such Person or to Lenders.

- **5.3.** Payment of Taxes and Claims. Each Credit Party will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, pay all Taxes imposed upon it or any of its properties or assets or in respect of any of its income, businesses or franchises before any penalty or fine accrues thereon, and all claims (including claims for labor, services, materials and supplies) for sums that have become due and payable and that by law have or may become a Lien upon any of its properties or assets, prior to the time when any penalty or fine shall be incurred with respect thereto; provided, no such Tax or claim need be paid if it is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly instituted and diligently conducted, so long as (a) adequate reserve or other appropriate provision, as shall be required in conformity with GAAP shall have been made therefor, and (b) in the case of a Tax or claim which has or may become a Lien against any of the Collateral, such contest proceedings conclusively operate to stay the sale of any portion of the Collateral to satisfy such Tax or claim. No Credit Party will, nor will it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, file or consent to the filing of any consolidated income tax return with any Person (other than Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries).
- **5.4. Maintenance of Properties**. Each Credit Party will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, maintain or cause to be maintained in good repair, working order and condition, (ordinary wear and tear excepted), in accordance with generally accepted prudent Central Appalachian mining industry practices, all material properties used or useful in the business of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries and from time to time will make or cause to be made all appropriate repairs, renewals and replacements thereof in accordance with generally accepted prudent Central Appalachian mining industry practices.
- 5.5. Each Borrower will maintain or cause to be maintained, with Insurance. financially sound and reputable insurers, such public liability insurance, third-party property damage insurance, business interruption insurance and casualty insurance with respect to liabilities, losses or damage in respect of the assets, properties and businesses (other than coal inventory) of such Borrower and its Subsidiaries as may customarily be carried or maintained under similar circumstances by Persons of established reputation engaged in similar businesses. in each case in such amounts (giving effect to self-insurance), with such deductibles, covering such risks and otherwise on such terms and conditions as shall be customary for such Persons. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Borrower will maintain or cause to be maintained replacement value (or actual value in the case of equipment) casualty insurance on the Collateral under such policies of insurance, with such insurance companies, in such amounts, with such deductibles, and covering such risks as are at all times carried or maintained under similar circumstances by Persons of established reputation engaged in similar businesses. Each such policy of insurance shall (i) name Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, as an additional insured thereunder as its interests may appear, (ii) in the case of each casualty insurance policy, contain a loss payable clause or endorsement, satisfactory in form and substance to Collateral Agent, that names Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, as the loss payee thereunder and provide for prior written notice to Collateral Agent of any modification or cancellation of such policy, which such prior written notice must be provided within the lesser of (y) thirty (30) days or (z) such notice period deemed satisfactory by the Requisite Lenders; provided, that if such policy does not require prior notice of a modification of

such policy, the notice of modification provisions contained in this <u>Section 5.5(ii)</u> shall not apply.

- **5.6. Books and Records; Inspections**. Each Credit Party will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, keep proper books of record and accounts in which full, true and correct entries in conformity in all material respects with GAAP shall be made of all dealings and transactions in relation to its business and activities. Each Credit Party will, and will cause each of its Subsidiaries to, permit any authorized representatives designated by any Agent or any Lender to visit and inspect any of the properties of any Credit Party and any of its respective Subsidiaries, to inspect, copy and take extracts from its and their financial and accounting records, and to discuss its and their affairs, finances and accounts with its and their officers and independent public accountants, all upon reasonable notice and at such reasonable times during normal business hours and as often as may reasonably be requested.
- **5.7. Lenders Meetings**. Each Borrower will, upon the request of Administrative Agent or Requisite Lenders, participate in a meeting of Administrative Agent, if applicable, and Lenders once during each Fiscal Year to be held at such Borrower's corporate offices (or at such other location as may be agreed to by such Borrower and Administrative Agent) at such time as may be agreed to by such Borrower and Administrative Agent.
- **5.8.** Compliance with Laws. Each Credit Party will comply, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries and all other Persons, if any, on or occupying any Facilities to comply, with the requirements of all applicable laws, rules, regulations and all obligations binding on any Credit Party contained in any Governmental Authorizations or orders of any Governmental Authority and with applicable Environmental Laws and Mining Laws, noncompliance with which could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.
- **5.9. Environmental**. (a) <u>Environmental Disclosure</u>. Each Borrower will deliver to Administrative Agent and Lenders:
 - (i) as soon as practicable following receipt thereof, copies of all environmental audits, investigations, analyses and reports of any kind or character, whether prepared by personnel of such Borrower or any of their respective Subsidiaries or by independent consultants, Governmental Authorities or any other Persons, with respect to environmental matters (other than insignificant, routine matters, including monthly and other periodic reports that do not reflect a violation of Environmental Laws that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect) at any Facility or with respect to any Environmental Claims that have a reasonable possibility of resulting in a Material Adverse Effect;
 - (ii) promptly upon the occurrence thereof, written notice describing in reasonable detail (1) any Release required to be reported to any Governmental Authority under any applicable Environmental Laws that, individually or in the aggregate, has a reasonable possibility of giving rise to a Material Adverse Effect, (2) any remedial action taken by such Borrower any other Person in response to (A) any Hazardous Materials Activities the existence of which has a reasonable possibility of resulting in one or more Environmental Claims having, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse

Effect, or (B) any Environmental Claims that, individually or in the aggregate, have a reasonable possibility of resulting in a Material Adverse Effect, and (3) such Borrower's discovery of any occurrence or condition on any real property adjoining or in the vicinity of any Facility that could cause such Facility or any part thereof to be subject to any material restrictions on the ownership, occupancy, transferability or use thereof under any Environmental Laws;

- (iii) as soon as practicable following the sending or receipt thereof by such Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, a copy of any and all written communications with respect to (1) any Environmental Claims that, individually or in the aggregate, have a reasonable possibility of giving rise to a Material Adverse Effect, (2) any Release required to be reported to any Governmental Authority, and (3) any request for information from any Governmental Authority that suggests such Governmental Authority is investigating whether such Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries may be potentially responsible for any Hazardous Materials Activity;
- (iv) prompt written notice describing in reasonable detail (1) any proposed acquisition of stock, assets, or property by such Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to (A) expose such Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to, or result in, Environmental Claims that could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect or (B) affect the ability of such Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to maintain in full force and effect all material Environmental or Mining Governmental Authorizations required under any Environmental Law or Mining Laws for their respective operations and (2) any proposed action to be taken by such Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to modify current operations in a manner that could reasonably be expected to subject such Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to any additional obligations or requirements under any Environmental Laws or Mining Laws; and
- (v) with reasonable promptness, such other documents and information as from time to time may be reasonably requested by Administrative Agent or Lenders in relation to any matters disclosed pursuant to this <u>Section 5.9(a)</u>.
- (b) Environmental Compliance. Each Credit Party shall promptly take, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries promptly to take, any and all actions necessary to (i) cure any violation of applicable Environmental Laws or Mining Laws by such Credit Party or its Subsidiaries that could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect, (ii) make an appropriate response to any Environmental Claim against such Credit Party or any of its Subsidiaries and discharge any obligations it may have to any Person thereunder where failure to do so could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect, (iii) comply, and use commercially reasonable efforts to cause all lessees and other persons occupying any Real Estate Assets to comply, in all material respects with all Environmental Laws, Mining Laws and Environmental or Mining Governmental Authorizations, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect and (iv) obtain, maintain in full force and effect and renew all material Environmental or Mining Governmental Authorizations applicable to its

operations and Real Estate Assets, except where the failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

- **5.10.** Subsidiaries. In the event that any Person becomes a Domestic Subsidiary of a Borrower, such Borrower shall (a) promptly cause such Domestic Subsidiary to become a Guarantor hereunder and a Grantor under the Pledge and Security Agreement by executing and delivering to Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent a Counterpart Agreement, and (b) take all such actions and execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, all such documents, instruments, agreements, and certificates reasonably requested by Collateral Agent or the Requisite Lenders, including those which are similar to those described in Sections 3.1(b), 3.1(f), 3.1(g), 3.1(h), 3.1(j) and 3.1(k). In the event that any Person becomes a Foreign Subsidiary of a Borrower, and the ownership interests of such Foreign Subsidiary are owned by such Borrower or by any Domestic Subsidiary thereof, such Borrower shall, or shall cause such Domestic Subsidiary to, deliver, all such documents, instruments, agreements, and certificates as are similar to those described in Section 3.1(b), and such Borrower shall take, or shall cause such Domestic Subsidiary to take, all of the actions referred to in Section 3.1(g)(i) necessary to grant and to perfect a First Priority Lien in favor of Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, under the Pledge and Security Agreement in 65% of such ownership interests. With respect to each such Subsidiary, such Borrower shall promptly send to Administrative Agent and Lenders written notice setting forth with respect to such Person (i) the date on which such Person became a Subsidiary of such Borrower, and (ii) all of the data required to be set forth in Schedules 4.1 and 4.2 with respect to all Subsidiaries of such Borrower; and such written notice shall be deemed to supplement Schedules 4.1 and 4.2 for all purposes hereof.
- **5.11.** Additional Material Real Estate Assets. In the event that any Credit Party acquires a Material Real Estate Asset or a Real Estate Asset owned or leased on the Sixth Amendment Date becomes a Material Real Estate Asset and such interest in such Material Real Estate Asset has not otherwise been made subject to the Lien of the Collateral Documents in favor of Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, then, unless otherwise agreed by the Requisite Lenders, such Credit Party shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain a Landlord Consent and Collateral Access Agreement from the lessor if the property is leased, and subject to the foregoing, shall promptly take all such actions and execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, all such mortgages, documents, instruments, agreements, opinions and certificates, including those which are similar to those described in Sections 3.1(f), 3.1(g) and 3.1(h) with respect to each such Material Real Estate Asset that Collateral Agent or the Requisite Lenders shall reasonably request to create in favor of Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, a valid and, subject to any filing and/or recording referred to herein, perfected First Priority security interest in such Material Real Estate Assets. In addition to the foregoing, Borrower shall, at the request of Collateral Agent or the Requisite Lenders, deliver, from time to time, to Collateral Agent and Lenders such appraisals as are required by law or regulation of Real Estate Assets with respect to which Collateral Agent has been granted a Lien.
- **5.12. Further Assurances**. At any time or from time to time upon the request of Administrative Agent or the Requisite Lenders, each Credit Party will, at its expense, promptly execute, acknowledge and deliver such further documents and do such other acts and things as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent or the Requisite Lenders may reasonably request in order to effect fully the purposes of the Credit Documents. In furtherance and not in limitation of the

foregoing, each Credit Party shall take such actions as Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent or the Requisite Lenders may reasonably request from time to time to ensure that the Obligations are guaranteed by the Guarantors and are secured by substantially all of the assets of Borrower Group, and their respective Subsidiaries (other than those assets specifically excluded from being designated as Term Loan Collateral) and all of the outstanding Equity Interests of each Borrower's Subsidiaries (subject to limitations contained in the Credit Documents with respect to Foreign Subsidiaries).

- **5.13. Material Agreements**. Each Credit Party will comply in all material respects, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to comply in all material respects with the requirements of all Material Contracts, and will enforce the material rights granted to it under all Material Contracts, noncompliance with or non-enforcement of which could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.
- **5.14. Governmental Authorizations**. Each Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries shall obtain and maintain in full force and effect, and comply in all material respects (including mandatory reporting requirements) with all Obligations binding on such Borrower or Subsidiary under the Governmental Authorizations and rights necessary for the operation of the Projects, as they are presently being operated, or necessary to comply with its obligations under the Credit Documents and Material Contracts, except where failure to do so would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- **5.15. Retention of Financial Advisor by Credit Parties**. The Borrowers shall continue to retain Alvarez & Marsall LLC (or another financial advisor that is reasonably acceptable to Administrative Agent acting at the direction of the Lenders) as financial advisor until such time as (a) the Borrowers generate Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA of no less than \$30,000,000 (on an annualized basis) for at least two Fiscal Quarters following the Sixth Amendment Date or (b) all of the Lenders consent to the termination of such engagement; provided that the Borrowers shall not be required to incur expenses in excess of \$250,000 with respect to such financial advisor through the Fiscal Quarter ending March 31, 2016.
- **5.16. Proceeds of Term Loan Collateral**. All amounts received by each Credit Party in respect of proceeds of any Disposition of Collateral (other than ABL Collateral), shall, within one Business Day of receipt, be deposited into an account designated by the Administrative Agent (the "Term Loan Proceeds Account") and shall be held in such account pending application of such proceeds in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- **5.17. TECO Coal Real Estate**. Within 30 days after the Sixth Amendment Date, the Borrowers shall update Schedule 4.13 to include the following assets of TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries: (i) Real Estate Assets, and (ii) all leases, subleases or assignments of leases (together with all amendments, modifications, supplements, renewals or extensions of any thereof) affecting each Real Estate Asset of TECO Coal LLC or any of its Subsidiaries, regardless of whether such Person is the landlord or tenant (whether directly or as an assignee or successor in interest) under such lease, sublease or assignment.

5.18. Post-Closing Matters. The Borrowers shall execute and deliver the documents and complete the tasks set forth on <u>Schedule 5.18</u>, in each case within the period after the Sixth Amendment Date set forth on such Schedule.

SECTION 6. NEGATIVE COVENANTS

Each Credit Party covenants and agrees that until payment in full of all Obligations hereunder, such Credit Party shall perform, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to perform, all covenants in this <u>Section 6</u>.

- **6.1. Indebtedness**. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, assume or guaranty, or otherwise become or remain directly or indirectly liable with respect to any Indebtedness, except:
 - (a) the Obligations;
- (b) Indebtedness of any Credit Party to any other Credit Party; <u>provided</u>, (i) all such Indebtedness outstanding at the end of any Fiscal Quarter shall be evidenced by the Global Intercompany Note, which shall be updated to reference such Indebtedness within forty-five (45) days following the end of each Fiscal Quarter, and shall be subject to a First Priority Lien pursuant to the Pledge and Security Agreement, (ii) all such Indebtedness shall be unsecured and subordinated in right of payment to the payment in full of the Obligations pursuant to the terms of the Global Intercompany Note, and (iii) any payment by any such Guarantor under any guaranty of the Obligations shall result in a *pro tanto* reduction of the amount of any Indebtedness owed by such Subsidiary to the applicable Borrower or to any of its Subsidiaries for whose benefit such payment is made;
- (c) Indebtedness incurred by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries arising from agreements providing for indemnification, deferred purchase price or payments, contingent payments, adjustment of purchase price or similar obligations (including, Indebtedness consisting of the deferred purchase price of property acquired in a Permitted Acquisition or pursuant to the TECO Acquisition Agreement, "Earn Out Indebtedness"), or from guaranties or letters of credit, Mining Financial Assurances, surety bonds or performance bonds securing the performance of such Borrower or any such Subsidiary pursuant to such agreements, in connection with Permitted Acquisitions or permitted dispositions of any business, assets or Subsidiary of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (d) Indebtedness which may be deemed to exist pursuant to any guaranties, performance, surety, statutory, appeal or similar obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business and not for borrowed money, including, without limitation, reclamation, black lung, workers' compensation and surety bonds held or obtained by any of the Credit Parties in the ordinary course of business in connection with their ongoing operations and reimbursement obligations on any letters of credit issued with respect thereto;
- (e) Indebtedness in respect of netting services, overdraft protections and otherwise in connection with deposit accounts;

- (f) guaranties in the ordinary course of business of the obligations of suppliers, customers, franchisees and licensees of any Borrower and its Subsidiaries;
- (g) guaranties by a Borrower of Indebtedness of a Guarantor or guaranties by a Guarantor of Indebtedness of a Borrower or another Guarantor with respect, in each case, to Indebtedness otherwise permitted to be incurred pursuant to this Section 6.1; provided, that if the Indebtedness that is being guarantied is unsecured and/or subordinated to the Obligations, the guaranty shall also be unsecured and/or subordinated to the Obligations;
- (h) Indebtedness described in Schedule 6.1, but not any extensions, renewals or replacements of such Indebtedness except (i) renewals and extensions expressly provided for in the agreements evidencing any such Indebtedness as the same are in effect on the date of this Agreement and (ii) refinancings and extensions of any such Indebtedness if the terms and conditions thereof are not less favorable to the obligor thereon or to Lenders than the Indebtedness being refinanced or extended, and the average life to maturity thereof is greater than or equal to that of the Indebtedness being refinanced or extended; provided, such Indebtedness permitted under the immediately preceding clause (i) or (ii) above shall not (A) include Indebtedness of an obligor that was not an obligor with respect to the Indebtedness being extended, renewed or refinanced, (B) exceed in a principal amount the Indebtedness being renewed, extended or refinanced plus accrued interest, fees and premiums (if any) thereon and reasonable fees and expenses associated with the refinancing (provided that the principal amount of such Indebtedness shall not include any principal constituting interest paid in kind) or (C) be incurred, created or assumed if any Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result therefrom:
 - (i) [Reserved];
 - (j) [Reserved];
- (i) Indebtedness of a Person or Indebtedness attaching to assets of a Person that, in either case, becomes a Subsidiary of a Borrower or Indebtedness attaching to assets that are acquired by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, in each case after the Sixth Amendment Date as the result of a Permitted Acquisition, in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$500,000 at any one time outstanding, provided that (x) such Indebtedness existed at the time such Person became a Subsidiary or at the time such assets were acquired and, in each case, was not created in anticipation thereof and (y) such Indebtedness is not guaranteed in any respect by any Borrower or any Subsidiary of a member of the Borrower Group (other than by any such person that so becomes a Subsidiary of a Borrower), and (ii) any refinancing, refunding, renewal or extension of any Indebtedness specified in subclause (i) above, provided that (1) the principal amount of any such Indebtedness is not increased above the principal amount thereof outstanding immediately prior to such refinancing, refunding, renewal or extension, plus accrued interest, fees and premiums (if any) thereon and reasonable fees and expenses associated with the refinancing (provided that the principal amount of such Indebtedness shall not include any principal constituting interest paid in kind), (2) the direct and contingent obligors with respect to such Indebtedness are not changed and (3) such Indebtedness shall not be secured by any assets other than the assets securing the Indebtedness being renewed, extended or refinanced;

- (l) Indebtedness under the ABL Agreement in an aggregate principal amount (excluding capitalized interest or fee amounts, if any, and the Minimum Interest Amount (as such term is defined in the ABL Agreement)) not to exceed \$47,500,000 (plus, solely to the extent required by any change in applicable law or the requirements of the surety with respect to the bonding requirements applicable to the Borrowers that increases such bonding requirements, an additional amount equal to the amount necessary to satisfy such bonding requirements (not to exceed 100% of the amount of the bond required)); provided that the aggregate principal amount of the RH Loan may not exceed the RH Loan Cap Amount (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement); and provided further that the aggregate amount of all such Indebtedness under the ABL Agreement may not exceed the ABL Loan Cap Amount (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement);
- (m) Indebtedness relating to insurance premium financing in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$12,000,000 at any time; and
 - (n) Indebtedness that constitutes Continuing Debt.

During the Interim Period and at any time that a Lock-Up Event shall have occurred and be continuing, no Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, incur any new or additional Indebtedness under clause (k) of this Section 6.1.

- **6.2. Liens**. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, create, incur, assume or permit to exist any Lien on or with respect to any property or asset of any kind (including any document or instrument in respect of goods or accounts receivable) of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, whether now owned or hereafter acquired or licensed, or any income, profits or royalties therefrom, or file or permit the filing of, or permit to remain in effect, any financing statement or other similar notice of any Lien with respect to any such property, asset, income, profits or royalties under the UCC of any State or under any similar recording or notice statute or under any applicable intellectual property laws, rules or procedures, except:
- (a) Liens in favor of Collateral Agent for the benefit of Secured Parties granted pursuant to any Credit Document;
- (b) Liens for Taxes if obligations with respect to such Taxes are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings promptly instituted and diligently conducted and adequate reserves have been made in accordance with GAAP;
- (c) statutory Liens of landlords, banks (and rights of set-off), of carriers, warehousemen, mechanics, repairmen, workmen and materialmen, and other Liens imposed by law (other than any such Lien imposed pursuant to Section 430(k) of the Internal Revenue Code or ERISA or a violation of Section 436 of the Internal Revenue Code), in each case incurred in the ordinary course of business (i) for amounts not yet overdue or (ii) for amounts that are overdue and that (in the case of any such amounts overdue for a period in excess of five days) are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, so long as such reserves or other appropriate provisions, if any, as shall be required by GAAP shall have been made for any such contested amounts;

- (d) Liens incurred in the ordinary course of business in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other types of social security, or to secure the performance of tenders, statutory obligations, Mining Financial Assurances, surety and appeal bonds, bids, leases, government contracts, trade contracts, performance and return-of-money bonds and other similar obligations (exclusive of obligations for the payment of borrowed money or other Indebtedness), so long as no foreclosure, sale or similar proceedings have been commenced with respect to any portion of the Collateral on account thereof;
- (e) easements, rights-of-way, restrictions, encroachments, and other minor defects or irregularities in title, in each case which do not and will not interfere in any material respect with the ordinary conduct of the business of Borrower Group or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (f) any interest or title of a lessor or sublessor under any lease of real estate permitted hereunder;
- (g) Liens solely on any cash earnest money deposits made by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with any letter of intent or purchase agreement permitted hereunder;
- (h) purported Liens evidenced by the filing of precautionary UCC financing statements relating solely to operating leases of personal property entered into in the ordinary course of business;
- (i) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of customs duties in connection with the importation of goods;
- (j) any zoning or similar law or right reserved to or vested in any governmental office or agency to control or regulate the use of any real property;
- (k) non-exclusive outbound licenses of patents, copyrights, trademarks and other intellectual property rights granted by any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business and not interfering in any respect with the ordinary conduct of or materially detracting from the value of the business of such Borrower or such Subsidiary;
- (l) Liens on assets that are not collateral for the Continuing Debt, as described in Schedule 6.2(1);
- (m) the Lien in favor of the Surety (as defined in the ABL Agreement) with respect to the Surety Bond Controlled Account (as defined in the ABL Agreement);
- (n) Liens securing Indebtedness permitted by <u>Section 6.1(k)</u>, <u>provided</u> any such Lien shall encumber only those assets which secured such Indebtedness at the time such assets were acquired by Borrower or its Subsidiaries;
- (o) (i) Liens on the ABL Collateral in favor of the ABL Collateral Agent securing Permitted ABL Debt, subject to the Intercreditor Agreement, (ii) second priority Liens on the Term Loan Collateral in favor of the ABL Collateral Agent securing Permitted ABL Debt, subject to the Intercreditor Agreement and (iii) third priority Liens on the TECO PP&E

Collateral (as defined in the Intercreditor Agreement) in favor of the ABL Collateral Agent, subject to the Intercreditor Agreement;

- (p) Liens on insurance policies and the proceeds thereof pursuant to premium financing arrangements in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice, so long as (A) such lien encumbers only the policy on which such premiums are owed and (B) the aggregate Indebtedness secured thereby is permitted by Section 6.1(m); and
- (q) Liens on assets that are collateral for the Continuing Debt, as described on Schedule 6.2(q).
- **6.3. No Further Negative Pledges**. Except with respect to (a) specific property encumbered to secure payment of particular Indebtedness or to be sold pursuant to an executed agreement with respect to a permitted Asset Sale, (b) restrictions by reason of customary provisions restricting the granting of Liens, assignments, subletting or other transfers contained in leases, licenses and similar agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business (provided that such restrictions are limited to the property or assets secured by such Liens or the property or assets subject to such leases, licenses or similar agreements, as the case may be), (c) restrictions identified on Schedule 6.3, (d) restrictions existing in the ABL Agreement on the Sixth Amendment Date, and (e) restrictions existing in the agreements on the Sixth Amendment Date relating to the Continuing Debt, no Credit Party nor any of its Subsidiaries shall enter into any agreement prohibiting the creation or assumption of any Lien upon any of its properties or assets, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, to secure the Obligations.
- **6.4. Restricted Junior Payments**. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates through any manner or means or through any other Person to, directly or indirectly, declare, order, pay, make or set apart, or agree to declare, order, pay, make or set apart, any sum for any Restricted Junior Payment except that:
- (a) Any Subsidiary of Borrower Group may declare and pay dividends or make other distributions ratably to its equity holders;
- (b) payments of Earn Out Indebtedness will be permitted; <u>provided</u> that both immediately prior to and after giving effect to the incurrence thereof, (x) no Default or Event of Default shall exist or result therefrom, and (y) Borrower Group will be in compliance with the covenants set forth in Section 6.7;
- (c) so long as no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing or shall be caused thereby, Borrowers may make Restricted Junior Payments to their shareholders once per Fiscal Year on the date for mandatory prepayment of the Loans pursuant to Section 2.10(d) with respect to such Fiscal Quarter and solely from Consolidated Excess Cash Flow and to the extent necessary to permit such shareholders to discharge the tax liabilities of the Borrower Group attributed to such shareholder, in each case so long as such shareholder applies the amount of any such Restricted Junior Payment for such purpose; provided that the aggregate amount of all Restricted Junior Payments permitted under this clause (c) for any Fiscal Year shall not exceed (y) so long as the Interim Period has expired and no Lock-Up Event has occurred and is continuing, the product of (A) 80% of the combined net income of Borrower

Group and their respective Subsidiaries for such Fiscal Quarter determined in accordance with GAAP and (B) the highest individual marginal federal tax rate in the relevant period of determination (which on the date of this Agreement is 39.6%); or (z) during the Interim Period or after the occurrence and during the continuation of a Lock-Up Event, the product of (A) 40% of the combined net income of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries for such Fiscal Quarter determined in accordance with GAAP and (B) the highest individual marginal federal tax rate in the relevant period of determination (which on the date of this Agreement is 39.6%); and provided further that the holder of any issued and unexercised Warrants may be treated as a shareholder of an applicable Borrower for purpose of this subsection (c) to the extent that income of such Borrower is attributed to such Warrant holder for tax purposes;

- (d) payments to Pevler Coal Sales Company, Inc. pursuant to the Sales Agency Agreements shall be permitted;
- (e) payments, including but not limited to wages, director's fees, management fees, and life insurance payments, shall be permitted to be paid to any of the Sponsors or any officers or employees Affiliated with or otherwise relating to any of the Sponsors or any of their respective Affiliates (other than the Credit Parties) in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$1,500,000 each calendar year; provided that the Credit Parties may increase the payments permitted to be made under this Section 6.4(e) by an aggregate amount not to exceed 3% in each Fiscal Year; provided further that this Section 6.4(e) shall not prohibit payments under those arrangements described on Schedule 6.11;
- (f) payments of Indebtedness consisting of deferred payment obligations under the TECO Acquisition Agreement shall be permitted;
- (g) purchases of Warrants (prior to the exercise thereof) at the price set forth in the Warrant Documentation shall be permitted;
- (h) payments to holders of Warrants to provide tax distributions with respect to any phantom income that may arise solely with respect to holding the Warrant shall be permitted.
- 6.5. Restrictions on Subsidiary Distributions. Except as provided herein or in Section 6.4, no Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, create or otherwise cause or suffer to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or restriction of any kind on the ability of any Subsidiary of Borrower Group to (a) pay dividends or make any other distributions on any of such Subsidiary's Equity Interests owned by any Borrower or any other Subsidiary of Borrower Group, (b) repay or prepay any Indebtedness owed by such Subsidiary to Borrower Group or any other Subsidiary of Borrower Group, (c) make loans or advances to Borrower Group or any other Subsidiary of Borrower Group, or (d) transfer, lease or license any of its property or assets to Borrower Group or any other Subsidiary of Borrower Group other than restrictions (i) in agreements evidencing the Continuing Debt that impose restrictions on the property so acquired, (ii) by reason of customary provisions restricting assignments, subletting or other transfers contained in leases, licenses, joint venture agreements and similar agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business, (iii) that are or were created by virtue of any transfer of, agreement to transfer or option or right with respect to any

property, assets or Equity Interests not otherwise prohibited under this Agreement, (iv) existing in the ABL Agreement on the Sixth Amendment Date or (v) described on <u>Schedule 6.5</u>.

- **6.6. Investments**. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, make or own any Investment in any Person, including any Joint Venture, except:
 - (a) Investments in Cash and Cash Equivalents;
- (b) equity Investments owned as of the Sixth Amendment Date in any Subsidiary and Investments made after the Sixth Amendment Date in any Borrower and any wholly-owned Domestic Subsidiary of Borrower Group that is a Credit Party;
- (c) Investments (i) in any Securities received in satisfaction or partial satisfaction thereof from financially troubled account debtors and (ii) deposits, prepayments and other credits to suppliers made in the ordinary course of business consistent with the past practices of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries;
 - (d) intercompany loans to the extent permitted under <u>Section 6.1(b)</u>.
- (e) loans and advances to employees of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries made in the ordinary course of business in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$1,000,000;
 - (f) Permitted Acquisitions permitted pursuant to Section 6.8;
- (g) the Investments described in <u>Schedule 6.6</u> existing on the Sixth Amendment Date (but not any renewals or extensions thereof);
- (h) so long as the Interim Period has expired and no Lock-Up Event or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result therefrom, other Investments in Persons other than Affiliates and in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$1,000,000 during the term of this Agreement;
- (i) trade credit extended on usual and customary terms in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice;
 - (j) the Shareholder Notes (but not any renewals or extensions thereof); and
- (k) Investments resulting from any pledge or deposit permitted under <u>Section</u> 6.2.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event shall any Credit Party make any Investment which results in or facilitates in any manner any Restricted Junior Payment not otherwise permitted under the terms of <u>Section 6.4</u>.

6.7. Financial Covenants.

- (a) Minimum Liquidity. Borrower Group shall maintain, collectively, Liquidity of at least: (i) for the period from the Sixth Amendment Date through December 31, 2015, \$3,000,000, (ii) for each period thereafter, an amount equal to the sum of (x) \$3,000,000 and (y) \$500,000 times the number of Fiscal Quarters after December 31, 2015 that have elapsed since the applicable date; provided that such sum shall be capped at \$7,500,000.
- (b) <u>Leverage Ratio</u>. Commencing with the Fiscal Quarter ended March 31, 2016, Borrower Group shall not permit the Leverage Ratio as of the last day of any Fiscal Quarter exceed the ratio set forth below opposite the last day of such Fiscal Quarter.

Fiscal Quarter End Date	Leverage Ratio
March 31, 2016	4.50:1.00
June 30, 2016	4.50:1.00
September 30, 2016	4.50:1.00
December 31, 2016	4.50:1.00
March 31, 2017	4.50:1.00
June 30, 2017	4.50:1.00
September 30, 2017	4.50:1.00
December 31, 2017 and thereafter	3.50:1.00

- (c) <u>Debt Service Coverage Ratio</u>. Commencing with the Fiscal Quarter ending March 31, 2016, permit the Debt Service Coverage Ratio as of the last day of any Fiscal Quarter to be less than (i) with respect to the Fiscal Quarter ending March 31, 2016, 1.25 to 1.00, (ii) with respect to the Fiscal Quarters ending on June 30, 2016, September 30, 2016 and December 31, 2016, 1.35 to 1.00 and (iii) with respect to any Fiscal Quarter thereafter, 1.75 to 1.00.
- (d) <u>Maximum Consolidated Capital Expenditures</u>. Borrower Group shall not, and shall not permit its Subsidiaries to, make or incur Consolidated Capital Expenditures, in any Fiscal Year indicated below, in an aggregate amount for Borrower Group in excess of the corresponding amount set forth below opposite such Fiscal Year:

Fiscal Year	Consolidated Capital Expenditures
2015	\$8,840,000
2016	\$18,830,000
2017	\$26,070,000

6.8. Fundamental Changes; Disposition of Assets; Acquisitions. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, enter into any transaction of merger or consolidation, or liquidate, wind-up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation or dissolution), or

convey, sell, lease or license, exchange, transfer or otherwise dispose of, in one transaction or a series of transactions, all or any part of its business, assets or property of any kind whatsoever, whether real, personal or mixed and whether tangible or intangible, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, leased or licensed, or acquire by purchase or otherwise (other than purchases or other acquisitions of inventory, materials and equipment and capital expenditures in the ordinary course of business) the business, property or fixed assets of, or stock or other evidence of beneficial ownership of, any Person or any division or line of business or other business unit of any Person, except:

- (a) any Subsidiary of Borrower Group may be merged with or into a Borrower which directly or indirectly controls such Subsidiary or any Guarantor that is a Subsidiary of such Borrower, or be liquidated, wound up or dissolved, or all or any part of its business, property or assets may be conveyed, sold, leased, transferred or otherwise disposed of, in one transaction or a series of transactions, to a Borrower which directly or indirectly controls such Subsidiary or any Guarantor that is a Subsidiary of such Borrower; provided, in the case of such a merger, such Borrower or such Guarantor, as applicable shall be the continuing or surviving Person;
 - (b) sales or other dispositions of assets that do not constitute Asset Sales;
 - (c) disposals of obsolete, worn out or surplus property;
- (d) so long as the Interim Period has expired, Permitted Acquisitions, the Acquisition Consideration for which constitutes (i) less than \$500,000 in the aggregate in any Fiscal Year, and (ii) less than \$1,000,000 in the aggregate from the Sixth Amendment Date to the date of determination:
 - (e) Investments made in accordance with Section 6.6;
- (f) any sale, assignment, abandonment, lease, license or other transfer or disposition of assets by any Credit Party to another Credit Party;
- (g) any sale, assignment, abandonment, lease, license or other transfer or disposition of assets in the ordinary course of business to the extent that (i) such assets are replaced by similar substitute assets acquired or leased pursuant to this Agreement; provided that such substitute assets have a fair market value greater than or equal to the fair market value of the assets sold, assigned, abandoned, leased, licensed or transferred and are subject to the Lenders' First Priority Lien to the same extent the asset disposed of was subject to the Lenders' First Priority Lien, and (ii) the proceeds of such sale or other disposition are promptly applied to the purchase price of such substitute assets;
- (h) any discount, other compromise or sale for less than face value of accounts receivable (or notes accepted to evidence same) owed by non-Affiliates in order to (i) resolve disputes that occur in the ordinary course of business or (ii) expedite the payment of any such accounts receivable or notes having an original payment term of greater than 30 days;
- (i) dispositions by Borrowers and their Subsidiaries of property pursuant to lease and sub-lease transactions entered into in the ordinary course of business, but only if (i) the

mineable and merchantable coal underlying such property has been exhausted, (ii) the net effect of each such transaction does not materially diminish the quantity, quality or mineability of the mineable and merchantable coal available to the Projects, or (iii) such transactions do not involve any Material Real Estate Asset;

- (j) licenses or sublicenses of intellectual property rights in the ordinary course of business;
- (k) dispositions resulting from a casualty or other insured damage to, or any taking under power of eminent domain or by condemnation or similar proceeding of, any property or asset of either of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, the proceeds of which are applied as provided under <u>Section 2.10</u>;
- (l) the roll-over or disposition of Cash Equivalents for cash or other Cash Equivalents in the ordinary course of business;
- (m) dispositions of the following assets acquired in the TECO Transaction: (i) assets other than Material Real Estate Assets, provided that such assets are not necessary for the operations of the Borrower Group and its Subsidiaries, (ii) oil and gas rights and interests, and (iii) timber rights and interests, provided that the net cash proceeds of all such dispositions are applied in accordance with Section 2.10(a); and
 - (n) as reasonably required to effect a Permitted Issuer Restructuring.
- **6.9. Disposal of Subsidiary Interests**. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, (a) directly or indirectly sell, assign, pledge or otherwise encumber or dispose of any Equity Interests of any of its Subsidiaries, except to qualify directors if required by applicable law; or (b) permit any of its Subsidiaries directly or indirectly to sell, assign, pledge or otherwise encumber or dispose of any Equity Interests of any of its Subsidiaries, except to such Borrower as directly or indirectly controls such Credit Party or another Subsidiary of such Borrower (subject to the restrictions on such disposition otherwise imposed hereunder), or to qualify directors if required by applicable law.
- **6.10.** Sales and Lease-Backs. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, become or remain liable as lessee or as a guarantor or other surety with respect to any lease of any property (whether real, personal or mixed), whether now owned or hereafter acquired, which such Credit Party (a) has sold or transferred or is to sell or to transfer to any other Person (other than Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries), or (b) intends to use for substantially the same purpose as any other property which has been or is to be sold or transferred by such Credit Party to any Person (other than or any of its Subsidiaries) in connection with such lease.
- **6.11.** Transactions with Shareholders and Affiliates. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, enter into or permit to exist any transaction (including the purchase, sale, lease or exchange of any property or the rendering of any service) (i) with any Affiliate that is not part of the Borrower Group, pursuant to which such Credit Party extends any credit (other than intercompany payables in the ordinary course of business and with payment terms (and payment) not to exceed 30 days) not existing as of the

Sixth Amendment Date to such Affiliate or (ii) with any Affiliate of Borrower Group on terms that are less favorable to the applicable Borrower or the applicable Subsidiary, as the case may be, than those that might be obtained at the time from a Person who is not such a holder or Affiliate; provided, the foregoing restriction shall not apply to (a) any transaction between a Borrower and any other Credit Party; (b) reasonable and customary fees paid to members of the board of directors (or similar governing body) of any Borrower and its Subsidiaries; (c) compensation arrangements for officers and other employees on customary market terms of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries entered into in the ordinary course of business, provided that payments, including but not limited to wages, director's fees and management fees, to any of the Sponsors or any officers or employees Affiliated with or otherwise relating to any of the Sponsors or any of their respective Affiliates shall not exceed the amounts permitted under Section 6.4(e); and (d) transactions described in Schedule 6.11. The Borrowers shall disclose to the Administrative Agent, within sixty (60) days after the end of each Fiscal Quarter, each transaction with any Affiliate of the Borrower Group which was not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent and shall certify in an officer's certificate that such transactions comply with this Section 6.11 and the basis for such compliance.

6.12. Conduct of Business. From and after the Sixth Amendment Date, no Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, engage in any business other than (i) the businesses engaged in by such Credit Party on the Sixth Amendment Date and similar or related businesses and (ii) such other lines of business as may be consented to by Requisite Lenders.

6.13. Amendments or Waivers of Organizational Documents and Certain Material **Contracts**. Except as set forth in this Section 6.13, no Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, agree to any material amendment, restatement, supplement or other modification to, or waiver of, any of its Organizational Documents or any of its material rights under any Material Contract or terminate, suspend or cancel any Material Contract prior to its expiration (other than any termination, suspension or cancellation of a Material Contract expressly permitted under (i) other than with respect to any Coal Supply Contract, Section 6.8(g) and (ii) Sections 6.8(b) and (c)) without in each case obtaining the prior written consent of Requisite Lenders to such amendment, restatement, supplement, other modification or waiver or termination, suspension or cancellation; provided, that the foregoing restrictions shall not apply to any amendment, restatement, supplement or modification of the Organizational Documents or a Material Contract of a Credit Party solely to the extent reasonably required to effect a Permitted Issuer Restructuring; provided further, that the foregoing restriction with respect to any Material Contract shall not apply to any amendment, restatement, supplement or other modification to, or waiver under such Material Contract that (a) would result in a reduction in revenue to the Credit Parties of less than \$2,500,000 in the aggregate or a reduction in Collateral value of less than \$250,000 in the aggregate and (b) could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; provided further that if the Requisite Lenders do not respond in writing to any request for consent hereunder within fifteen (15) Business Days following confirmation of receipt of written notice of such request, the consent of Requisite Lenders shall be deemed to have been given to the amendment, restatement, supplement, modification, waiver, termination, suspension or cancellation specified in such notice and the applicable Credit Parties shall be permitted to proceed with such action.

- **6.14.** Amendments or Waivers with Respect to Certain Indebtedness. Except as set forth in this Section 6.14 and as permitted under the Intercreditor Agreement, no Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, amend or otherwise change the terms of the ABL Agreement, or make any payment consistent with an amendment thereof or change thereto, if the effect of such amendment or change is to increase the interest rate on the ABL Agreement, change (to earlier dates) any dates upon which payments of principal or interest are due thereon, change any event of default or condition to an event of default with respect thereto (other than to eliminate any such event of default or increase any grace period related thereto), change the redemption, prepayment or defeasance provisions thereof, or if the effect of such amendment or change, together with all other amendments or changes made, would either require the consent of the Lenders and the ABL Lenders pursuant to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement or would increase materially the obligations of the obligor thereunder or otherwise modify or confer any additional rights on the ABL Lenders (or a trustee or other representative on their behalf) which would be adverse to any Credit Party or Lenders.
- **6.15. Fiscal Year**. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to change its Fiscal Year-end from December 31.
- **6.16.** Compensation. Except for: (i) the Sales Agency Agreements, (ii) existing contracts or other agreements for advisory or management-related services, as listed on Schedule 6.16 hereto and (iii) other brokerage and sales agency agreements that the Credit Parties enter into in the ordinary course of business not to exceed \$400,000 annually in aggregate, consistent with past practice and with Persons that are not Affiliates, no Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, enter into a contract or other agreement of any kind for any advisory or management-related services, or make any payments to any Person for any advisory or management-related services ("Management Compensation"), unless such Management Compensation is approved in writing by Administrative Agent, acting at the direction of the Requisite Lenders, which compensation, in each case, shall be reasonable for the services rendered to the applicable Borrower, as determined by the Requisite Lenders. Management Compensation shall include amounts paid in connection with overseeing, arranging or managing (or other similar activities) any coal sales arrangements or operating and maintenance arrangements or financing arrangements, but this Section 6.16 shall not be construed to restrict payments under compensation arrangements permitted by clause (c) of the proviso to Section 6.11 and Section 6.4(e) hereof. For clarification, this Section 6.16 shall not apply to contracts, other agreements, or payments, in each case, with respect to employees of any of the Credit Parties, other than employees that are Affiliates of the Sponsors; provided that this Section 6.16 shall not apply to employees of any of the Credit Parties who are Affiliates of the Sponsors solely by virtue of their being employees of any of the Credit Parties.
- **6.17.** Coal Reserves. No Credit Party shall, nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to modify any material portion of existing mine plans that would have any Material Adverse Effect.
- **6.18. Shareholder Notes**. Except as set forth in this <u>Section 6.18</u>, no Credit Party shall nor shall it permit any of its Subsidiaries to, (i) agree to any amendment, restatement, supplement or other modification to, or waiver of any of the Shareholder Notes or any of its rights thereunder; (ii) sell or to transfer to any other Person the Shareholder Notes or any rights

thereunder; (iii) incur, assume or permit to exist any Lien on or with respect to the Shareholder Notes, other than liens securing Permitted ABL Debt permitted under <u>Section 6.2</u> or (iv) terminate, suspend or cancel any of the Shareholder Notes prior to such Shareholder Note's expiration after the Sixth Amendment Date without in each case obtaining the prior written consent of Requisite Lenders to such amendment, restatement, supplement, other modification or waiver or termination, suspension or cancellation.

SECTION 7. GUARANTY

7.1. Guaranty of the Obligations.

- (a) Subject to the provisions of Section 7.2, Guarantors jointly and severally hereby irrevocably and unconditionally guaranty to Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, the due and punctual payment in full of all Obligations when the same shall become due, whether at stated maturity, by required prepayment, declaration, acceleration, demand or otherwise (including amounts that would become due but for the operation of the automatic stay under Section 362(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, 11 U.S.C. § 362(a)) (collectively, the "Guaranteed Obligations"). Notwithstanding the foregoing maximum joint and several liability of Guarantors, Guarantors hereby jointly and severally agree to separately guarantee payment of interest accruing on the Guaranteed Obligations, and all fees, charges, and costs of collecting the Guaranteed Obligations, including reasonable attorneys' fees.
- (b) The date upon which Guarantors' guaranty terminates shall be the Maturity Date (the "**Termination Date**"), which Termination Date shall not affect the liability of Guarantors with respect to (a) Obligations created or incurred prior to the Termination Date; or (b) extensions or renewals of, interest accruing on, or fees, costs or expenses incurred with respect to the Obligations on or after the Termination Date. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the liability of the Guarantors hereunder shall survive the payment in full of the Obligations for a period of one year and one day after the date such Obligations are paid in full.
- 7.2. Contribution by Guarantors. All Guarantors desire to allocate among themselves (collectively, the "Contributing Guarantors"), in a fair and equitable manner, their obligations arising under this Guaranty. Accordingly, in the event any payment or distribution is made on any date by a Guarantor (a "Funding Guarantor") under this Guaranty such that its Aggregate Payments exceeds its Fair Share as of such date, such Funding Guarantor shall be entitled to a contribution from each of the other Contributing Guarantors in an amount sufficient to cause each Contributing Guarantor's Aggregate Payments to equal its Fair Share as of such "Fair Share" means, with respect to a Contributing Guarantor as of any date of determination, an amount equal to (a) the ratio of (i) the Fair Share Contribution Amount with respect to such Contributing Guarantor to (ii) the aggregate of the Fair Share Contribution Amounts with respect to all Contributing Guarantors multiplied by (b) the aggregate amount paid or distributed on or before such date by all Funding Guarantors under this Guaranty in respect of the obligations guaranteed. "Fair Share Contribution Amount" means, with respect to a Contributing Guarantor as of any date of determination, the maximum aggregate amount of the obligations of such Contributing Guarantor under this Guaranty that would not render its obligations hereunder or thereunder subject to avoidance as a fraudulent transfer or conveyance under Section 548 of Title 11 of the United States Code or any comparable applicable provisions

of state law; provided, solely for purposes of calculating the Fair Share Contribution Amount with respect to any Contributing Guarantor for purposes of this Section 7.2, any assets or liabilities of such Contributing Guarantor arising by virtue of any rights to subrogation, reimbursement or indemnification or any rights to or obligations of contribution hereunder shall not be considered as assets or liabilities of such Contributing Guarantor. Payments" means, with respect to a Contributing Guarantor as of any date of determination, an amount equal to (1) the aggregate amount of all payments and distributions made on or before such date by such Contributing Guarantor in respect of this Guaranty (including in respect of this Section 7.2), minus (2) the aggregate amount of all payments received on or before such date by such Contributing Guarantor from the other Contributing Guarantors as contributions under this Section 7.2. The amounts payable as contributions hereunder shall be determined as of the date on which the related payment or distribution is made by the applicable Funding Guarantor. The allocation among Contributing Guarantors of their obligations as set forth in this Section 7.2 shall not be construed in any way to limit the liability of any Contributing Guarantor hereunder. Each Guarantor is a third-party beneficiary to the contribution agreement set forth in this Section 7.2.

- **7.3.** Payment by Guarantors. Subject to Section 7.2, Guarantors hereby jointly and severally agree, in furtherance of the foregoing and not in limitation of any other right which any Beneficiary may have at law or in equity against any Guarantor by virtue hereof, that upon the failure of any Borrower to pay any of the Guaranteed Obligations in Cash when and as the same shall become due, whether at stated maturity, by required prepayment, declaration, acceleration, demand or otherwise (including amounts that would become due but for the operation of the automatic stay under Section 362(a) of the Bankruptcy Code, 11 U.S.C. § 362(a)), Guarantors will upon demand pay, or cause to be paid, in Cash, to Administrative Agent for the ratable benefit of Beneficiaries, an amount equal to the sum of the unpaid principal amount of all Guaranteed Obligations then due as aforesaid, accrued and unpaid interest on such Guaranteed Obligations (including interest which, but for such Borrower's becoming the subject of a case under the Bankruptcy Code, would have accrued on such Guaranteed Obligations, whether or not a claim is allowed against such Borrower for such interest in the related bankruptcy case) and all other Guaranteed Obligations then owed to Beneficiaries as aforesaid.
- **7.4. Liability of Guarantors Absolute**. Each Guarantor agrees that its obligations hereunder are irrevocable, absolute, independent and unconditional and shall not be affected by any circumstance which constitutes a legal or equitable discharge of a guarantor or surety other than payment in full of the Guaranteed Obligations. In furtherance of the foregoing and without limiting the generality thereof, each Guarantor agrees as follows:
- (a) this Guaranty is a guaranty of payment when due and not of collectability. This Guaranty is a primary obligation of each Guarantor and not merely a contract of surety;
- (b) Administrative Agent may enforce this Guaranty upon the occurrence of an Event of Default notwithstanding the existence of any dispute between any Borrower and any Beneficiary with respect to the existence of such Event of Default;
- (c) the obligations of each Guarantor hereunder are independent of the obligations of Borrower Group and the obligations of any other guarantor (including any other

Guarantor) of the obligations of Borrower Group, and a separate action or actions may be brought and prosecuted against such Guarantor whether or not any action is brought against any Borrower or any of such other guarantors and whether or not any Borrower is joined in any such action or actions;

- (d) payment by any Guarantor of a portion, but not all, of the Guaranteed Obligations shall in no way limit, affect, modify or abridge any Guarantor's liability for any portion of the Guaranteed Obligations which has not been paid. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, if Administrative Agent is awarded a judgment in any suit brought to enforce any Guarantor's covenant to pay a portion of the Guaranteed Obligations, such judgment shall not be deemed to release such Guarantor from its covenant to pay the portion of the Guaranteed Obligations that is not the subject of such suit, and such judgment shall not, except to the extent satisfied by such Guarantor, limit, affect, modify or abridge any other Guarantor's liability hereunder in respect of the Guaranteed Obligations;
- any Beneficiary, upon such terms as it deems appropriate, without notice or demand and without affecting the validity or enforceability hereof or giving rise to any reduction, limitation, impairment, discharge or termination of any Guarantor's liability hereunder, from time to time may (i) renew, extend, accelerate, increase the rate of interest on, or otherwise change the time, place, manner or terms of payment of the Guaranteed Obligations; (ii) settle, compromise, release or discharge, or accept or refuse any offer of performance with respect to, or substitutions for, the Guaranteed Obligations or any agreement relating thereto and/or subordinate the payment of the same to the payment of any other obligations; (iii) request and accept other guaranties of the Guaranteed Obligations and take and hold security for the payment hereof or the Guaranteed Obligations; (iv) release, surrender, exchange, substitute, compromise, settle, rescind, waive, alter, subordinate or modify, with or without consideration, any security for payment of the Guaranteed Obligations, any other guaranties of the Guaranteed Obligations, or any other obligation of any Person (including any other Guarantor) with respect to the Guaranteed Obligations; (v) enforce and apply any security now or hereafter held by or for the benefit of such Beneficiary in respect hereof or the Guaranteed Obligations and direct the order or manner of sale thereof, or exercise any other right or remedy that such Beneficiary may have against any such security, in each case as such Beneficiary in its discretion may determine consistent herewith, including foreclosure on any such security pursuant to one or more judicial or nonjudicial sales, whether or not every aspect of any such sale is commercially reasonable, and even though such action operates to impair or extinguish any right of reimbursement or subrogation or other right or remedy of any Guarantor against any other Credit Party or any security for the Guaranteed Obligations; and (vi) exercise any other rights available to it under the Credit Documents; and
- (f) this Guaranty and the obligations of Guarantors hereunder shall be valid and enforceable and shall not be subject to any reduction, limitation, impairment, discharge or termination for any reason (other than payment in full of the Guaranteed Obligations), including the occurrence of any of the following, whether or not any Guarantor shall have had notice or knowledge of any of them: (i) any failure or omission to assert or enforce or agreement or election not to assert or enforce, or the stay or enjoining, by order of court, by operation of law or otherwise, of the exercise or enforcement of, any claim or demand or any right, power or remedy (whether arising under the Credit Documents, at law, in equity or otherwise) with respect to the

Guaranteed Obligations or any agreement relating thereto, or with respect to any other guaranty of or security for the payment of the Guaranteed Obligations; (ii) any rescission, waiver, amendment or modification of, or any consent to departure from, any of the terms or provisions (including provisions relating to events of default) hereof, any of the other Credit Documents or of any other guaranty or security for the Guaranteed Obligations, in each case whether or not in accordance with the terms hereof or such Credit Document or any agreement relating to such other guaranty or security; (iii) the Guaranteed Obligations, or any agreement relating thereto, at any time being found to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable in any respect; (iv) the application of payments received from any source (other than payments received pursuant to the other Credit Documents or from the proceeds of any security for the Guaranteed Obligations, except to the extent such security also serves as collateral for indebtedness other than the Guaranteed Obligations) to the payment of indebtedness other than the Guaranteed Obligations, even though any Beneficiary might have elected to apply such payment to any part or all of the Guaranteed Obligations; (v) any Beneficiary's consent to the change, reorganization or termination of the corporate structure or existence of Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries and to any corresponding restructuring of the Guaranteed Obligations; (vi) any failure to perfect or continue perfection of a security interest in any collateral which secures any of the Guaranteed Obligations; (vii) any defenses, set-offs or counterclaims which Borrower Group may allege or assert against any Beneficiary in respect of the Guaranteed Obligations, including failure of consideration, breach of warranty, payment, statute of frauds, statute of limitations, accord and satisfaction and usury; and (viii) any other act or thing or omission, or delay to do any other act or thing, which may or might in any manner or to any extent vary the risk of any Guarantor as an obligor in respect of the Guaranteed Obligations.

7.5. Waivers by Guarantors. Each Guarantor hereby waives, for the benefit of Beneficiaries: (a) any right to require any Beneficiary, as a condition of payment or performance by such Guarantor, to (i) proceed against any Borrower, any other guarantor (including any other Guarantor) of the Guaranteed Obligations or any other Person, (ii) proceed against or exhaust any security held from any Borrower, any such other guarantor or any other Person, (iii) proceed against or have resort to any balance of any Deposit Account or credit on the books of any Beneficiary in favor of any Credit Party or any other Person, or (iv) pursue any other remedy in the power of any Beneficiary whatsoever; (b) any defense arising by reason of the incapacity, lack of authority or any disability or other defense of any Borrower or any other Guarantor including any defense based on or arising out of the lack of validity or the unenforceability of the Guaranteed Obligations or any agreement or instrument relating thereto or by reason of the cessation of the liability of any Borrower or any other Guarantor from any cause other than payment in full of the Guaranteed Obligations; (c) any defense based upon any statute or rule of law which provides that the obligation of a surety must be neither larger in amount nor in other respects more burdensome than that of the principal; (d) any defense based upon any Beneficiary's errors or omissions in the administration of the Guaranteed Obligations, except behavior which amounts to bad faith; (e) (i) any principles or provisions of law, statutory or otherwise, which are or might be in conflict with the terms hereof and any legal or equitable discharge of such Guarantor's obligations hereunder, (ii) the benefit of any statute of limitations affecting such Guarantor's liability hereunder or the enforcement hereof, (iii) any rights to setoffs, recoupments and counterclaims, and (iv) promptness, diligence and any requirement that any Beneficiary protect, secure, perfect or insure any security interest or lien or any property subject thereto; (f) notices, demands, presentments, protests, notices of protest, notices of dishonor and notices of any action or inaction, including acceptance hereof, notices of default hereunder, notices of any renewal, extension or modification of the Guaranteed Obligations or any agreement related thereto, notices of any extension of credit to Borrower Group and notices of any of the matters referred to in Section 7.4 and any right to consent to any thereof; (g) any right to deem the amount of the Guaranteed Obligations to be reduced by the value of the property other than Cash received by the Beneficiary in respect thereof; and (h) any defenses or benefits that may be derived from or afforded by law which limit the liability of or exonerate guarantors or sureties, or which may conflict with the terms hereof.

- Guarantors' Rights of Subrogation, Contribution, Etc. Until the Guaranteed 7.6. Obligations shall have been indefeasibly paid in full, each Guarantor hereby waives any claim, right or remedy, direct or indirect, that such Guarantor now has or may hereafter have against any Borrower or any other Guarantor or any of its assets in connection with this Guaranty or the performance by such Guarantor of its obligations hereunder, in each case whether such claim, right or remedy arises in equity, under contract, by statute, under common law or otherwise and including (a) any right of subrogation, reimbursement or indemnification that such Guarantor now has or may hereafter have against any Borrower with respect to the Guaranteed Obligations. (b) any right to enforce, or to participate in, any claim, right or remedy that any Beneficiary now has or may hereafter have against any Borrower, and (c) any benefit of, and any right to participate in, any collateral or security now or hereafter held by any Beneficiary. In addition, until the Guaranteed Obligations shall have been indefeasibly paid in full, each Guarantor shall withhold exercise of any right of contribution such Guarantor may have against any other guarantor (including any other Guarantor) of the Guaranteed Obligations, including any such right of contribution as contemplated by Section 7.2. Each Guarantor further agrees that, to the extent the waiver or agreement to withhold the exercise of its rights of subrogation, reimbursement, indemnification and contribution as set forth herein is found by a court of competent jurisdiction to be void or voidable for any reason, any rights of subrogation, reimbursement or indemnification such Guarantor may have against any Borrower or against any collateral or security, and any rights of contribution such Guarantor may have against any such other guarantor, shall be junior and subordinate to any rights any Beneficiary may have against such Borrower, to all right, title and interest any Beneficiary may have in any such collateral or security, and to any right any Beneficiary may have against such other guarantor. If any amount shall be paid to any Guarantor on account of any such subrogation, reimbursement, indemnification or contribution rights at any time when all Guaranteed Obligations shall not have been finally and indefeasibly paid in full, such amount shall be held in trust for Administrative Agent on behalf of Beneficiaries and shall forthwith be paid over to Administrative Agent for the benefit of Beneficiaries to be credited and applied against the Guaranteed Obligations, whether matured or unmatured, in accordance with the terms hereof.
- 7.7. Subordination of Other Obligations. Any Indebtedness of Borrower Group or any Guarantor now or hereafter held by any Guarantor (the "Obligee Guarantor") is hereby subordinated in right of payment to the Guaranteed Obligations, and any such Indebtedness collected or received by the Obligee Guarantor after an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing shall be held in trust for Administrative Agent on behalf of Beneficiaries and shall forthwith be paid over to Administrative Agent for the benefit of Beneficiaries to be credited and applied against the Guaranteed Obligations but without affecting, impairing or limiting in any manner the liability of the Obligee Guarantor under any other provision hereof.

- **7.8. Continuing Guaranty**. This Guaranty is a continuing guaranty and shall remain in effect until all of the Guaranteed Obligations shall have been paid in full. Each Guarantor hereby irrevocably waives any right to revoke this Guaranty as to future transactions giving rise to any Guaranteed Obligations.
- **7.9. Authority of Guarantors or Borrower**. It is not necessary for any Beneficiary to inquire into the capacity or powers of any Guarantor or Borrower Group or the officers, directors or any agents acting or purporting to act on behalf of any of them.
- 7.10. Financial Condition of Borrower Group. The Loans may be made to Borrower Group without notice to or authorization from any Guarantor regardless of the financial or other condition of Borrower Group at the time of any such grant. No Beneficiary shall have any obligation to disclose or discuss with any Guarantor its assessment, or any Guarantor's assessment, of the financial condition of Borrower Group. Each Guarantor has adequate means to obtain information from Borrower Group on a continuing basis concerning the financial condition of Borrower Group and its ability to perform its obligations under the Credit Documents, and each Guarantor assumes the responsibility for being and keeping informed of the financial condition of Borrower Group and of all circumstances bearing upon the risk of nonpayment of the Guaranteed Obligations. Each Guarantor hereby waives and relinquishes any duty on the part of any Beneficiary to disclose any matter, fact or thing relating to the business, operations or conditions of Borrower Group now known or hereafter known by any Beneficiary.

7.11. Bankruptcy, Etc.

- (a) So long as any Guaranteed Obligations remain outstanding, no Guarantor shall, without the prior written consent of Administrative Agent acting pursuant to the instructions of Requisite Lenders, commence or join with any other Person in commencing any bankruptcy, reorganization or insolvency case or proceeding of or against any Borrower or any other Guarantor. The obligations of Guarantors hereunder shall not be reduced, limited, impaired, discharged, deferred, suspended or terminated by any case or proceeding, voluntary or involuntary, involving the bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership, reorganization, liquidation or arrangement of any Borrower or any other Guarantor or by any defense which any Borrower or any other Guarantor may have by reason of the order, decree or decision of any court or administrative body resulting from any such proceeding.
- (b) Each Guarantor acknowledges and agrees that any interest on any portion of the Guaranteed Obligations which accrues after the commencement of any case or proceeding referred to in clause (a) above (or, if interest on any portion of the Guaranteed Obligations ceases to accrue by operation of law by reason of the commencement of such case or proceeding, such interest as would have accrued on such portion of the Guaranteed Obligations if such case or proceeding had not been commenced) shall be included in the Guaranteed Obligations because it is the intention of Guarantors and Beneficiaries that the Guaranteed Obligations which are guaranteed by Guarantors pursuant hereto should be determined without regard to any rule of law or order which may relieve a Borrower of any portion of such Guaranteed Obligations. Guarantors will permit any trustee in bankruptcy, receiver, debtor in possession, assignee for the benefit of creditors or similar Person to pay Administrative Agent, or allow the claim of

Administrative Agent in respect of, any such interest accruing after the date on which such case or proceeding is commenced.

- (c) In the event that all or any portion of the Guaranteed Obligations are paid by a Borrower, the obligations of Guarantors hereunder shall continue and remain in full force and effect or be reinstated, as the case may be, in the event that all or any part of such payment(s) are rescinded or recovered directly or indirectly from any Beneficiary as a preference, fraudulent transfer or otherwise, and any such payments which are so rescinded or recovered shall constitute Guaranteed Obligations for all purposes hereunder.
- **7.12. Discharge of Guaranty Upon Sale of Guarantor**. If all of the Equity Interests of any Guarantor or any of its successors in interest hereunder shall be sold or otherwise disposed of (including by merger or consolidation) in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof, the Guaranty of such Guarantor or such successor in interest, as the case may be, hereunder shall automatically be discharged and released without any further action by any Beneficiary or any other Person effective as of the time of such Asset Sale.

SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

- **8.1. Events of Default**. If any one or more of the following conditions or events shall occur:
- (a) <u>Failure to Make Payments When Due</u>. Failure by any Borrower to pay (i) when due any installment of principal of any Loan, whether at stated maturity, by acceleration, by notice of voluntary prepayment, by mandatory prepayment or otherwise or (ii) any interest on any Loan or any fee or any other amount due hereunder within three days after the date due; or
- (b) <u>Default in Other Agreements</u>. (i) Failure of any Credit Party or any of their respective Subsidiaries to pay when due any principal of or interest on or any other amount, including any payment in settlement, payable in respect of one or more items of Indebtedness (other than Indebtedness referred to in <u>Section 8.1(a)</u>) in an individual principal amount of \$250,000 or more or with an aggregate principal amount of \$1,000,000 or more, in each case beyond the grace period, if any, provided therefor; or (ii) breach or default by any Credit Party with respect to any other material term of (1) one or more items of Indebtedness in the individual or aggregate principal amounts referred to in <u>clause (i)</u> above or (2) any loan agreement, mortgage, indenture or other agreement relating to such item(s) of Indebtedness, in each case beyond the grace period, if any, provided therefor, if the effect of such breach or default is to cause, or to permit the holder or holders of that Indebtedness (or a trustee on behalf of such holder or holders), to cause, that Indebtedness to become or be declared due and payable (or subject to a compulsory repurchase or redeemable) prior to its stated maturity or the stated maturity of any underlying obligation, as the case may be; or
- (c) <u>Breach of Certain Covenants</u>. Failure of any Credit Party to perform or comply with any term or condition contained in <u>Section 2.3</u>, <u>Section 5.1(f)</u>, <u>Section 5.2</u>, <u>Section 5.18</u> or <u>Section 6</u>, or, upon five days' notice from Administrative Agent, failure to perform or comply with any term or condition contained in <u>Section 5.1(a)</u>, <u>5.1(b)</u>, <u>5.1(c)</u> or <u>5.1(d)</u>; or

- (d) <u>Breach of Representations</u>, <u>Etc.</u> Any representation, warranty, certification or other statement made by any Credit Party in any Credit Document or in any statement or certificate at any time given by any Credit Party or any of its Subsidiaries in writing pursuant hereto or thereto or in connection herewith or therewith shall be false in any material respect as of the date made; <u>provided</u> that the breach of one or more of the representations contained in <u>Section 4.13(a)</u>, <u>4.14</u> or <u>4.15</u>, which result in a reduction in revenue to the Credit Parties of no more than \$2,500,000 in the aggregate or a reduction in Collateral value of no more than \$250,000 in the aggregate, in each case in any Fiscal Year, shall not result in an Event of Default hereunder; or
- (e) Other Defaults Under Credit Documents. Any Credit Party shall default in the performance of or compliance with any material term contained herein or any of the other Credit Documents (including, solely for purposes of this clause (e), the Warrant Documentation), other than any such term referred to in any other paragraph of this Section 8.1, and such default shall not have been remedied or waived within thirty (30) days after the earlier of (i) an officer of such Credit Party becoming aware of an event which results in a default and that a default has occurred under any of the Credit Documents, or (ii) receipt by Borrower Group of notice from Administrative Agent or any Lender of such default; or
- (f) Involuntary Bankruptcy; Appointment of Receiver, Etc. (i) A court of competent jurisdiction shall enter a decree or order for relief in respect of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in an involuntary case under any Debtor Relief Laws now or hereafter in effect, which decree or order is not stayed; or any other similar relief shall be granted under any applicable federal or state law; or (ii) an involuntary case shall be commenced against any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries under any Debtor Relief Laws now or hereafter in effect; or a decree or order of a court having jurisdiction in the premises for the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, sequestrator, trustee, custodian or other officer having similar powers over such Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, or over all or a substantial part of its property, shall have been entered; or there shall have occurred the involuntary appointment of an interim receiver, trustee or other custodian of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries for all or a substantial part of its property; or a warrant of attachment, execution or similar process shall have been issued against any substantial part of the property of Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries, and any such event described in this clause (ii) shall continue for sixty (60) days without having been dismissed, bonded or discharged; or
- or any of its Subsidiaries shall have an order for relief entered with respect to it or shall commence a voluntary case under any Debtor Relief Laws now or hereafter in effect, or shall consent to the entry of an order for relief in an involuntary case, or to the conversion of an involuntary case to a voluntary case, under any such law, or shall consent to the appointment of or taking possession by a receiver, trustee or other custodian for all or a substantial part of its property; or any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall make any assignment for the benefit of creditors; or (ii) any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall be unable, or shall fail generally, or shall admit in writing its inability, to pay its debts as such debts become due; or the board of directors (or similar governing body) of any Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (or any committee thereof) shall adopt any resolution or otherwise authorize any action to approve any of the actions referred to herein or in Section 8.1(f); or

- (h) <u>Judgments and Attachments</u>. Any money judgment, writ or warrant of attachment or similar process involving (i) in any individual case an amount in excess of \$250,000 or (ii) in the aggregate at any time an amount in excess of \$500,000 (in either case to the extent not adequately covered by insurance as to which a solvent and unaffiliated insurance company has acknowledged coverage) shall be entered or filed against a Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective assets and shall remain undischarged, unvacated, unbonded or unstayed for a period of sixty days (or in any event later than five days prior to the date of any proposed sale thereunder); or
- (i) <u>Dissolution</u>. Any order, judgment or decree shall be entered against any Credit Party decreeing the dissolution or split up of such Credit Party and such order shall remain undischarged or unstayed for a period in excess of thirty days; or
- (j) <u>Employee Benefit Plans</u>. There shall occur one or more ERISA Events which individually or in the aggregate results in or might reasonably be expected to result in liability of any Borrower, any of their respective Subsidiaries or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates in excess of \$1,000,000 during the term hereof; or
 - (k) Change of Control. A Change of Control shall occur; or
- Guaranties, Collateral Documents and other Credit Documents. At any (1)time after the execution and delivery thereof, (i) the Guaranty for any reason, other than the satisfaction in full of all Obligations, shall cease to be in full force and effect (other than in accordance with its terms) or shall be declared to be null and void or any Guarantor shall repudiate its obligations thereunder, (ii) this Agreement or any Collateral Document ceases to be in full force and effect (other than by reason of a release of Collateral in accordance with the terms hereof or thereof or the satisfaction in full of the Obligations in accordance with the terms hereof) or shall be declared null and void, or Collateral Agent shall not have or shall cease to have a valid and perfected Lien in any Collateral purported to be covered by the Collateral Documents with the priority required by the relevant Collateral Document, in each case for any reason other than the failure of Collateral Agent or any Secured Party to take any action within its control, or (iii) any Credit Party shall contest the validity or enforceability of any Credit Document in writing or deny in writing that it has any further liability, including with respect to future advances by Lenders, under any Credit Document to which it is a party or shall contest the validity or perfection of any Lien in any Collateral purported to be covered by the Collateral Documents: or
- (m) <u>Event of Abandonment</u>. An Event of Abandonment shall have occurred; or
- (n) <u>Event of Taking</u>. An Event of Taking shall have occurred with respect to all or substantially all of the Projects, or that otherwise could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or
- (o) <u>Loss of Material Contracts</u>. (i) One or more Governmental Authorizations or Coal Supply Contracts, shall cease to be in full force and effect (other than due to expiration of the term of such Governmental Authorization or Coal Supply Contract), and such cessation

could reasonably be expected to result a reduction in revenue to the Credit Parties in excess of \$2,500,000, in the aggregate in any Fiscal Year, or (ii) any lease or sub-lease related to a Leasehold Property shall cease to be in full force and effect (other than due to expiration of the term of such lease or sub-lease), and such cessation could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; or

(p) <u>Total Loss</u>. All or substantially all of the Facilities are destroyed or are declared a total loss by the insurers;

THEN, (1) upon the occurrence of any Event of Default described in <u>Section 8.1(f)</u> or <u>8.1(g)</u>, automatically, and (2) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any other Event of Default, at the request of (or with the consent of) Requisite Lenders, upon notice to Borrower Group by Administrative Agent, (A) each of the following shall immediately become due and payable, in each case without presentment, demand, protest or other requirements of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by each Credit Party: (I) the unpaid principal amount of and accrued interest and premium on the Loans and (II) all other Obligations; and (B) Administrative Agent may cause Collateral Agent to enforce any and all Liens and security interests created pursuant to Collateral Documents.

8.2. Equity Cure Rights.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in <u>Section 8.1</u>, in the event that the Borrowers fail to comply with the requirements of any Financial Covenant, during the period beginning on the first day following the applicable fiscal quarter (i.e., the last fiscal quarter in the period of non-compliance with such Financial Covenant) until the expiration of the 7th Business Day subsequent to the date the Compliance Certificate to be delivered pursuant to <u>Section 5.1(d)</u> is required to be delivered (the "**Cure Date**"), the Borrowers shall have the right (the "**Cure Right**") to issue common equity interests for Cash ("**Cure Securities**"), and upon the receipt by the Borrowers of such Cash (the "**Cure Amount**") pursuant to the exercise by the Borrowers of such Cure Right and request to the Administrative Agent to effect such recalculation, such Financial Covenant shall be recalculated by the Borrower (which calculation shall be confirmed by the Administrative Agent) giving effect to the following pro forma adjustments:
 - (i) The applicable Financial Covenant shall be recalculated including the proceeds of Cure Securities in the calculation of Consolidated Adjusted EBTIDA; and
 - (ii) if, after giving effect to the foregoing recalculations, the Borrowers shall then be in compliance with the requirements of the Financial Covenants, the Borrowers shall be deemed to have satisfied the requirements of the Financial Covenants as of the relevant date of determination with the same effect as though there had been no failure to comply therewith at such date, and the applicable breach or default of the Financial Covenants that had occurred shall be deemed cured for the purposes of this Agreement.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, (i) in each four-fiscal-quarter period, there shall be at least two fiscal quarters in which the Cure Right is not exercised,

- (ii) during the term of this Agreement, the Cure Right may be exercised no more than three times, (iii) the Cure Amount shall be no greater than the amount required for purposes of causing the Borrowers to comply with the Financial Covenants and (iv) proceeds of Cure Securities shall be disregarded for all other purposes of this Agreement.
- (c) The proceeds of Cure Securities shall be applied to repay the Loans and, to the extent that the RH Loan has not been refinanced pursuant to <u>Section 11.3</u> of the Intercreditor Agreement, the RH Loan on a pro rata basis upon receipt thereof.

SECTION 9. AGENTS

- **9.1. Appointment of Agents**. Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas is hereby appointed Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent hereunder and under the other Credit Documents and each Lender hereby authorizes Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas to act as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent in accordance with the terms hereof and the other Credit Documents. Each Agent hereby agrees to act in its capacity as such upon the express conditions contained herein and the other Credit Documents, as applicable. The provisions of this Section 9 are solely for the benefit of the Agents and Lenders and no Credit Party shall have any rights as a third-party beneficiary of any of the provisions thereof. In performing its functions and duties hereunder, each Agent shall act solely as an agent of Lenders and does not assume and shall not be deemed to have assumed any obligation towards or relationship of agency or trust with or for Borrower Group or any of their respective Subsidiaries.
- 9.2. Powers and Duties. Each Lender irrevocably authorizes each Agent to take such action on such Lender's behalf and to exercise such powers, rights and remedies hereunder and under the other Credit Documents as are specifically delegated or granted to such Agent by the terms hereof and thereof, together with such powers, rights and remedies as are reasonably incidental thereto. Each Agent shall have only those duties and responsibilities that are expressly specified herein and the other Credit Documents. Each Agent may exercise such powers, rights and remedies and perform such duties by or through its agents or employees. No Agent shall have, by reason hereof or any of the other Credit Documents, a fiduciary relationship in respect of any Lender or any other Person; and nothing herein or any of the other Credit Documents, expressed or implied, is intended to or shall be so construed as to impose upon any Agent any duties or obligations in respect hereof or any of the other Credit Documents except as expressly set forth herein or therein (it being understood and agreed that a permissive right of an Agent shall not be construed as a duty).

9.3. General Immunity.

(a) No Responsibility for Certain Matters. No Agent shall be responsible to any Lender for the execution, effectiveness, genuineness, validity, enforceability, collectability or sufficiency hereof or any other Credit Document or for any representations, warranties, recitals, statements or calculations made herein or therein or made in any written or oral statements or in any financial or other statements, instruments, reports or certificates or any other documents furnished or made by any Agent to Lenders or by or on behalf of any Credit Party to any Agent or any Lender in connection with the Credit Documents and the transactions contemplated thereby or for the financial condition or business affairs of any Credit Party or any

other Person liable for the payment of any Obligations, nor shall any Agent be required to ascertain or inquire as to the performance or observance of any of the terms, conditions, provisions, covenants or agreements contained in any of the Credit Documents or as to the use of the proceeds of the Loans or as to the existence or possible existence of any Event of Default or Default or to make any disclosures with respect to the foregoing. Anything contained herein to the contrary notwithstanding, Administrative Agent shall not have any liability arising from confirmations of the amount of outstanding Loans.

Exculpatory Provisions. No Agent nor any of its officers, partners, directors, employees or agents shall be liable to Lenders or Borrowers for any action taken or omitted by any Agent under or in connection with any of the Credit Documents except to the extent caused by such Agent's gross negligence or willful misconduct, as determined by a final, non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction. Each Agent shall be entitled to refrain from any act or the taking of any action (including the failure to take an action) in connection herewith or any of the other Credit Documents or from the exercise of any power, discretion or authority vested in it hereunder or thereunder unless and until such Agent shall have received instructions in respect thereof from Requisite Lenders (or such other Lenders as may be required to give such instructions under Section 10.5) and, upon receipt of such instructions from Requisite Lenders (or such other Lenders, as the case may be), such Agent shall be fully protected and entitled to act or (where so instructed) refrain from acting, or to exercise such power, discretion or authority, in accordance with such instructions, including for the avoidance of doubt refraining from any action that, in its opinion or the opinion of its counsel, may be in violation of the automatic stay under any Debtor Relief Law. Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, (i) each Agent shall be entitled to act through and to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any instruction, certificate, communication, instrument or document believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed or sent by the proper Person or Persons, and shall be entitled to rely and shall be protected in relying on opinions and judgments of attorneys (who may be attorneys for Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries), accountants, experts and other professional advisors selected by it and will not be responsible for the misconduct or negligence of any agent appointed with due care; (ii) no Lender or Borrower shall have any right of action whatsoever against any Agent as a result of such Agent acting or (where so instructed) refraining from acting hereunder or any of the other Credit Documents in accordance with the instructions of Requisite Lenders (or such other Lenders as may be required to give such instructions under Section 10.5); (iii) no provision of this Agreement or any other Credit Document will require any Agent to expend or risk its own funds or incur any liability and no Agent will be under an obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under this Agreement at the request of the Lenders, unless such Agent has been offered security or indemnity satisfactory to it against any loss, liability or expense; (iv) no Agent shall be liable for interest on any money received by it except as agreed in writing with the Borrowers; and (v) no Agent shall be deemed to have knowledge or notice of any Event of Default, unless written notice of any event which is in fact an Event of Default is received by a responsible officer at the office of the Administrative Agent from a Borrower or the Requisite Lenders and such notice references the specific Event of Default and this Agreement and, in the absence of any such notice, the Administrative Agent and any other Agent may conclusively assume that no such Event of Default exists.

- Delegation of Duties. Administrative Agent may perform any and all of its duties and exercise its rights and powers under this Agreement or under any other Credit Document by or through any one or more sub-agents appointed by Administrative Agent. Administrative Agent and any such sub-agent may perform any and all of its duties and exercise its rights and powers by or through their respective Affiliates. The exculpatory, indemnification and other provisions of this Section 9.3 and of Section 9.6 shall apply to any Affiliates of Administrative Agent and shall apply to their respective activities in connection with the syndication of the credit facilities provided for herein as well as activities as Administrative Agent. All of the rights, benefits, and privileges (including the exculpatory and indemnification provisions) of this Section 9.3 and of Section 9.6 shall apply to the Agent, any such sub-agent and to the Affiliates of the Agent or any such sub-agent, and shall apply to their respective activities as sub-agent as if such sub-agent and Affiliates were named herein. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, with respect to each sub-agent appointed by Administrative Agent, (i) such sub-agent shall be a third-party beneficiary under this Agreement with respect to all such rights, benefits and privileges (including exculpatory rights and rights to indemnification) and shall have all of the rights and benefits of a third-party beneficiary, including an independent right of action to enforce such rights, benefits and privileges (including exculpatory rights and rights to indemnification) directly, without the consent or joinder of any other Person, against any or all of Credit Parties and the Lenders, (ii) such rights, benefits and privileges (including exculpatory rights and rights to indemnification) shall not be modified or amended without the consent of such sub-agent, and (iii) such sub-agent shall only have obligations to Administrative Agent and not to any Credit Party, Lender or any other Person and no Credit Party, Lender or any other Person shall have any rights, directly or indirectly, as a third-party beneficiary or otherwise, against such sub-agent.
- **9.4.** Agents Entitled to Act as Lender. The agency hereby created shall in no way impair or affect any of the rights and powers of, or impose any duties or obligations upon, any Agent in its individual capacity as a Lender hereunder. With respect to its participation in the Loans, each Agent shall have the same rights and powers hereunder as any other Lender and may exercise the same as if it were not performing the duties and functions delegated to it hereunder, and the term "Lender" shall, unless the context clearly otherwise indicates, include each Agent in its individual capacity. Any Agent and its Affiliates may accept deposits from, lend money to, own securities of, and generally engage in any kind of banking, trust, financial advisory or other business with Borrower Group or any of their respective Affiliates as if it were not performing the duties specified herein, and may accept fees and other consideration from Borrower Group for services in connection herewith and otherwise without having to account for the same to Lenders.

9.5. Lenders' Representations, Warranties and Acknowledgment.

(a) Each Lender represents and warrants that it has made its own independent investigation of the financial condition and affairs of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries in connection with the Loans hereunder and that it has made and shall continue to make its own appraisal of the creditworthiness of Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries. No Agent shall have any duty or responsibility, either initially or on a continuing basis, to make any such investigation or any such appraisal on behalf of Lenders or to provide any Lender with any credit or other information with respect thereto, whether coming into its

possession before the making of the Loans or at any time or times thereafter, and no Agent shall have any responsibility with respect to the accuracy of or the completeness of any information provided to Lenders.

- (b) Each Lender, by delivering its signature page to this Agreement, an Assignment Agreement and funding its Loan on the Sixth Amendment Date, shall be deemed to have acknowledged receipt of, and consented to and approved, each Credit Document and each other document required to be approved by any Agent, Requisite Lenders or Lenders, as applicable on the Sixth Amendment Date.
- 9.6. **Right to Indemnity**. Each Lender, in proportion to its Pro Rata Share, severally agrees to indemnify each Agent, to the extent that such Agent shall not have been reimbursed by any Credit Party, for and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses (including counsel fees and disbursements) or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever which may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against such Agent in exercising its powers, rights and remedies or performing its duties hereunder or under the other Credit Documents or otherwise in its capacity as such Agent in any way relating to or arising out of this Agreement or the other Credit Documents; provided that, no Lender shall be liable for any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements resulting from such Agent's gross negligence or willful misconduct, as determined by a final, non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction. If any indemnity furnished to any Agent for any purpose shall, in the opinion of such Agent, be insufficient or become impaired, such Agent may call for additional indemnity or security and cease, or not commence, to do the acts indemnified against until such additional indemnity or security is furnished; provided that, in no event shall this sentence require any Lender to indemnify any Agent against any liability, obligation, loss, damage, penalty, action, judgment, suit, cost, expense or disbursement in excess of such Lender's Pro Rata Share thereof; and provided further that, this sentence shall not be deemed to require any Lender to indemnify any Agent against any liability, obligation, loss, damage, penalty, action, judgment, suit, cost, expense or disbursement described in the proviso in the immediately preceding sentence.

9.7. Successor Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent.

(a) Administrative Agent shall have the right to resign at any time by giving prior written notice thereof to Lenders and Borrower Group and Administrative Agent may be removed at any time with or without cause by an instrument or concurrent instruments in writing delivered to Borrower Group and Administrative Agent and signed by Requisite Lenders. Administrative Agent shall have the right to appoint a financial institution to act as Administrative Agent and/or Collateral Agent hereunder, subject to the reasonable satisfaction of Borrower Group and the Requisite Lenders, and Administrative Agent's resignation shall become effective on the earliest of (i) 30 days after delivery of the notice of resignation (regardless of whether a successor has been appointed or not), (ii) the acceptance of such successor Administrative Agent by Borrower Group and the Requisite Lenders or (iii) such other date, if any, agreed to by the Requisite Lenders. Upon any such notice of resignation or any such removal, if a successor Administrative Agent has not already been appointed by the retiring Administrative Agent, Requisite Lenders shall have the right, upon five Business Days' notice to

Borrower Group, to appoint a successor Administrative Agent. If neither Requisite Lenders nor Administrative Agent have appointed a successor Administrative Agent, Requisite Lenders shall be deemed to have succeeded to and become vested with all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Administrative Agent; provided that, until a successor Administrative Agent is so appointed by Requisite Lenders or Administrative Agent, any collateral security held by Administrative Agent in its role as Collateral Agent on behalf of the Lenders under any of the Credit Documents shall continue to be held by the retiring Collateral Agent as nominee until such time as a successor Collateral Agent is appointed. If a successor Administrative Agent has not been appointed or has not accepted such appointment, the retiring Administrative Agent may, at the Borrowers' expense, petition a court of competent jurisdiction for the appointment of a successor Administrative Agent. Upon the acceptance of any appointment as Administrative Agent hereunder by a successor Administrative Agent, that successor Administrative Agent shall thereupon succeed to and become vested with all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring or removed Administrative Agent and the retiring or removed Administrative Agent shall promptly (i) transfer to such successor Administrative Agent all sums, Securities and other items of Collateral held under the Collateral Documents, together with all records and other documents necessary or appropriate in connection with the performance of the duties of the successor Administrative Agent under the Credit Documents, and (ii) execute and deliver to such successor Administrative Agent such amendments to financing statements, and take such other actions, as may be necessary or appropriate in connection with the assignment to such successor Administrative Agent of the security interests created under the Collateral Documents, whereupon such retiring or removed Administrative Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations hereunder. Except as provided above, any resignation or removal of Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas or its successor as Administrative Agent pursuant to this Section 9.7 shall also constitute the resignation or removal of Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas or its successor as Collateral Agent. After any retiring or removed Administrative Agent's resignation or removal hereunder as Administrative Agent, the provisions of this Section 9 shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Administrative Agent hereunder. Any successor Administrative Agent appointed pursuant to this Section 9.7 shall, upon its acceptance of such appointment, become the successor Collateral Agent for all purposes hereunder.

(b) In addition to the foregoing, Collateral Agent may resign at any time by giving prior written notice thereof to Lenders and the Grantors, and Collateral Agent may be removed at any time with or without cause by an instrument or concurrent instruments in writing delivered to the Grantors and Collateral Agent signed by Requisite Lenders. Administrative Agent shall have the right to appoint a financial institution as Collateral Agent hereunder, subject to the reasonable satisfaction of Borrower Group and the Requisite Lenders and Collateral Agent's resignation shall become effective on the earliest of (i) 30 days after delivery of the notice of resignation, (ii) the acceptance of such successor Collateral Agent by Borrower Group and the Requisite Lenders or (iii) such other date, if any, agreed to by the Requisite Lenders. Upon any such notice of resignation or any such removal, Requisite Lenders shall have the right, upon five Business Days' notice to Administrative Agent, to appoint a successor Collateral Agent. Until a successor Collateral Agent is so appointed by Requisite Lenders or Administrative Agent, any collateral security held by Collateral Agent on behalf of the Lenders under any of the Credit Documents shall continue to be held by the retiring Collateral Agent as nominee until such time as a successor Collateral Agent is appointed. Upon the acceptance of

any appointment as Collateral Agent hereunder by a successor Collateral Agent, that successor Collateral Agent shall thereupon succeed to and become vested with all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring or removed Collateral Agent under this Agreement and the Collateral Documents, and the retiring or removed Collateral Agent under this Agreement shall promptly (i) transfer to such successor Collateral Agent all sums, Securities and other items of Collateral held hereunder or under the Collateral Documents, together with all records and other documents necessary or appropriate in connection with the performance of the duties of the successor Collateral Agent under this Agreement and the Collateral Documents, and (ii) execute and deliver to such successor Collateral Agent or otherwise authorize the filing, in each case at the expense of the Borrowers, of such amendments to financing statements, and take such other actions, as may be necessary or appropriate in connection with the assignment to such successor Collateral Agent of the security interests created under the Collateral Documents, whereupon such retiring or removed Collateral Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations under this Agreement and the Collateral Documents. After any retiring or removed Collateral Agent's resignation or removal hereunder as the Collateral Agent, the provisions of this Agreement and the Collateral Documents shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it under this Agreement or the Collateral Documents while it was the Collateral Agent hereunder.

9.8. Collateral Documents and Guaranty.

- (a) Agents under Collateral Documents and Guaranty. Each Secured Party hereby further authorizes Administrative Agent or Collateral Agent, as applicable, on behalf of and for the benefit of Secured Parties, to be the agent for and representative of Secured Parties with respect to the Guaranty, the Collateral and the Collateral Documents. Subject to Section 10.5, without further written consent or authorization from any Secured Party, Administrative Agent or Collateral Agent, as applicable may execute any documents or instruments necessary to (i) in connection with a sale or disposition of assets permitted by this Agreement, release any Lien encumbering any item of Collateral that is the subject of such sale or other disposition of assets or to which Requisite Lenders (or such other Lenders as may be required to give such consent under Section 10.5) have otherwise consented or (ii) release any Guarantor from the Guaranty pursuant to Section 7.12 or with respect to which Requisite Lenders (or such other Lenders as may be required to give such consent under Section 10.5) have otherwise consented.
- (b) Right to Realize on Collateral and Enforce Guaranty. Anything contained in any of the Credit Documents to the contrary notwithstanding, each Borrower, Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent and each Secured Party hereby agree that (i) no Secured Party shall have any right individually to realize upon any of the Collateral or to enforce the Guaranty, it being understood and agreed that all powers, rights and remedies hereunder and under any of the Credit Documents may be exercised solely by Administrative Agent or Collateral Agent, as applicable, for the benefit of the Secured Parties in accordance with the terms hereof and thereof and all powers, rights and remedies under the Collateral Documents may be exercised solely by Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties in accordance with the terms thereof, and (ii) in the event of a foreclosure or similar enforcement action by Collateral Agent on any of the Collateral pursuant to a public or private sale or other disposition (including, without limitation, pursuant to Section 363(k), Section 1129(b)(2)(a)(ii) or otherwise of the Bankruptcy Code),

Collateral Agent (or any Lender, except with respect to a "credit bid" pursuant to Section 363(k), Section 1129(b)(2)(a)(ii) or otherwise of the Bankruptcy Code,) may be the purchaser or licensor of any or all of such Collateral at any such sale or other disposition and Collateral Agent, as agent for and representative of Secured Parties (but not any Lender or Lenders in its or their respective individual capacities) shall be entitled, upon instructions from Requisite Lenders, for the purpose of bidding and making settlement or payment of the purchase price for all or any portion of the Collateral sold at any such sale or disposition, to use and apply any of the Obligations as a credit on account of the purchase price for any collateral payable by Collateral Agent at such sale or other disposition.

- (c) Release of Collateral and Guarantees, Termination of Credit Documents. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or any other Credit Document, when all Obligations have been paid in full, upon request of Borrower Group, Administrative Agent shall take such actions as shall be required to release its security interest in all Collateral, and to release all guarantee obligations provided for in any Credit Document. Any such release of guarantee obligations shall be deemed subject to the provision that such guarantee obligations shall be reinstated if after such release any portion of any payment in respect of the Obligations guaranteed thereby shall be rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of any Borrower or any Guarantor, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or trustee or similar officer for, any Borrower or any Guarantor or any substantial part of its property, or otherwise, all as though such payment had not been made.
- (d) The Collateral Agent shall not be responsible for or have a duty to ascertain or inquire into any representation or warranty regarding the existence, value or collectability of the Collateral, the existence, priority or perfection of the Collateral Agent's Lien thereon, or any certificate prepared by any Credit Party in connection therewith, nor shall the Collateral Agent be responsible or liable to the Lenders for any failure to monitor or maintain any portion of the Collateral.
- (e) For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Agreement or any other Credit Document shall require the Collateral Agent to file financing statements or continuation statements (except for the safe custody of any Collateral in its possession), or be responsible for maintaining the security interests purported to be created as described herein, and such responsibility shall be solely that of the Borrowers.
- (f) Notwithstanding anything else to the contrary herein, whenever reference is made in this Agreement or in any other Credit Document to any discretionary action by, consent, designation, specification, requirement or approval of, notice, request or other communication from, or other direction given or action to be undertaken or to be (or not to be) suffered or omitted by an Agent or to any amendment, waiver or other modification of this Agreement or any other Credit Document to be executed (or not to be executed by an Agent, or to any election, decision, opinion, acceptance, use of judgment, expression of satisfaction, reasonable satisfaction or other exercise of discretion, rights or remedies to be made (or not to be made) by an Agent, it is understood that in all cases such Agent shall be acting, giving, withholding, suffering, omitting, making or otherwise undertaking and exercising the same (or shall not be undertaking and exercising the same) as directed by the Requisite Lenders (or such

greater percentage of Lenders as is required by the Credit Documents) in accordance with this Agreement or any other Credit Document. This provision is intended solely for the benefit of the Agents and their respective successors and permitted assigns and is not intended to and will not entitle the other parties hereto to any defense, claim or counterclaim, or confer any rights or benefits on any party hereto.

- (g) In no event and under no circumstances shall the Collateral Agent be required or deemed to be the operator of any facility, plant, property or other Collateral of any Borrower.
- (h) For the avoidance of doubt and without limitation of any other provision of this Section 9.8, each Agent (i) shall not be required to take any action under any Landlord Consent and Collateral Access Agreement unless such Agent has received direction to do so from the Requisite Lenders and (ii) shall have no obligation to make any funding or cure under any Landlord Consent and Collateral Access Agreement unless such funds or cure payments have been funded by the Lenders.
- 9.9. Withholding Taxes. To the extent required by any applicable law, Administrative Agent may withhold from any payment to any Lender an amount equivalent to any applicable withholding Tax. If the Internal Revenue Service or any other Governmental Authority asserts a claim that Administrative Agent did not properly withhold Tax from amounts paid to or for the account of any Lender because the appropriate form was not delivered or was not properly executed or because such Lender failed to notify Administrative Agent of a change in circumstance which rendered the exemption from, or reduction of, withholding Tax ineffective or for any other reason, or if Administrative Agent reasonably determines that a payment was made to a Lender pursuant to this Agreement without deduction of applicable withholding tax from such payment, such Lender shall indemnify Administrative Agent fully for all amounts paid, directly or indirectly, by Administrative Agent as Tax or otherwise, including any penalties or interest and together with all expenses (including legal expenses, allocated internal costs and out-of-pocket expenses) incurred.
- **9.10.** Administrative Agent May File Bankruptcy Disclosure and Proofs of Claim. In case of the pendency of any proceeding under any Debtor Relief Laws relative to any Credit Party, Administrative Agent (irrespective of whether the principal of any Loan shall then be due and payable as herein expressed or by declaration or otherwise and irrespective of whether Administrative Agent shall have made any demand on Borrower Group) shall be entitled and empowered (but not obligated) by intervention in such proceeding or otherwise:
- (a) to file a verified statement pursuant to rule 2019 of the Federal Rules of Bankruptcy Procedure that, in its sole opinion, complies with such rule's disclosure requirements for entities representing more than one creditor;
- (b) to file and prove a claim for the whole amount of the principal and interest owing and unpaid in respect of the Loans and all other Obligations that are owing and unpaid and to file such other documents as may be necessary or advisable in order to have the claims of the Lenders and Administrative Agent (including any claim for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of Administrative Agent and its respective agents and

counsel) and all other amounts due Administrative Agent under <u>Sections</u> <u>2.7</u>, <u>10.2</u> and <u>10.3</u> allowed in such judicial proceeding; and

(c) to collect and receive any monies or other property payable or deliverable on any such claims and to distribute the same;

and any custodian, receiver, assignee, trustee, liquidator, sequestrator or other similar official in any such judicial proceeding is hereby authorized by each Lender to make such payments to Administrative Agent and, in the event that Administrative Agent shall consent to the making of such payments directly to the Lenders, to pay to Administrative Agent any amount due for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of Administrative Agent and its agents and counsel, and any other amounts due Administrative Agent under Sections 2.7, 10.2 and 10.3. To the extent that the payment of any such compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of Administrative Agent, its agents and counsel, and any other amounts due Administrative Agent under Sections 2.7, 10.2 and 10.3 out of the estate in any such proceeding, shall be denied for any reason, payment of the same shall be secured by a Lien on, and shall be paid out of, any and all distributions, dividends, money, securities and other properties that the Lenders may be entitled to receive in such proceeding whether in liquidation or under any plan of reorganization or arrangement or otherwise.

Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to authorize Administrative Agent to authorize or consent to or accept or adopt on behalf of any Lender any plan of reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition affecting the Obligations or the rights of any Lender or to authorize Administrative Agent to vote in respect of the claim of any Lender in any such proceeding.

SECTION 10. MISCELLANEOUS

10.1. Notices.

(a) Notices Generally. Any notice or other communication herein required or permitted to be given to a Credit Party, Collateral Agent or Administrative Agent shall be sent to such Person's address as set forth on Appendix B or in the other relevant Credit Document, and in the case of any Lender, the address as indicated on Appendix B or otherwise indicated to Administrative Agent in writing. Except as otherwise set forth in paragraph (b) below, each notice hereunder shall be in writing and may be personally served or sent by telefacsimile (except for any notices sent to Administrative Agent) or United States mail or courier service and shall be deemed to have been given when delivered in person or by courier service and signed for against receipt thereof, upon receipt of telefacsimile, or three Business Days after depositing it in the United States mail with postage prepaid and properly addressed; provided that, no notice to any Agent shall be effective until received by such Agent; provided further that, any such notice or other communication shall at the request of Administrative Agent be provided to any sub-agent appointed pursuant to Section 9.3(c) as designated by Administrative Agent from time to time.

(b) Electronic Communications.

(i) Notices and other communications to any Agent and Lenders hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communication (including e-mail

and Internet or intranet websites, including the Platform) pursuant to procedures approved by Administrative Agent, <u>provided</u> that the foregoing shall not apply to notices to any Agent or any Lender pursuant to Section 2 if such Person has notified Administrative Agent that it is incapable of receiving notices under such Section by electronic communication. Administrative Agent or Borrower Group may, in their discretion, agree to accept notices and other communications to it hereunder by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by it, provided that approval of such procedures may be limited to particular notices or communications. Administrative Agent otherwise prescribes, (i) notices and other communications sent to an e-mail address shall be deemed received upon the sender's receipt of an acknowledgment from the intended recipient (such as by the "return receipt requested" function, as available, return e-mail or other written acknowledgment), provided that if such notice or other communication is not sent during the normal business hours of the recipient, such notice or communication shall be deemed to have been sent at the opening of business on the next Business Day for the recipient, and (ii) notices or communications posted to an Internet or intranet website shall be deemed received upon the deemed receipt by the intended recipient at its e-mail address as described in the foregoing clause (i) of notification that such notice or communication is available and identifying the website address therefor.

- (ii) Each Credit Party understands that the distribution of material through an electronic medium is not necessarily secure and that there are confidentiality and other risks associated with such distribution and agrees and assumes the risks associated with such electronic distribution, except to the extent caused by the willful misconduct or gross negligence of Administrative Agent, as determined by a final, non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction.
- (iii) The Platform and any Approved Electronic Communications are provided "as is" and "as available." None of the Agents or any of their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors or representatives (the "**Agent Affiliates**") warrant the accuracy, adequacy, or completeness of the Approved Electronic Communications or the Platform and each expressly disclaims liability for errors or omissions in the Platform and the Approved Electronic Communications. No warranty of any kind, express, implied or statutory, including any warranty of merchantability, fitness for a particular purpose, non-infringement of third-party rights or freedom from viruses or other code defects is made by the Agent Affiliates in connection with the Platform or the Approved Electronic Communications.
- (iv) Each Credit Party, each Lender and each Agent agrees that Administrative Agent may, but shall not be obligated to, store any Approved Electronic Communications on the Platform in accordance with Administrative Agent's customary document retention procedures and policies.
- (c) <u>Private Side Information Contacts</u>. Each Public Lender agrees to cause at least one individual at or on behalf of such Public Lender to at all times have selected the "Private Side Information" or similar designation on the content declaration screen of the Platform in order to enable such Public Lender or its delegate, in accordance with such Public

Lender's compliance procedures and applicable law, including United States federal and state securities laws, to make reference to information that is not made available through the "Public Side Information" portion of the Platform and that may contain Non-Public Information with respect to Borrower Group, their respective Subsidiaries or their securities for purposes of United States federal or state securities laws. In the event that any Public Lender has determined for itself to not access any information disclosed through the Platform or otherwise, such Public Lender acknowledges that (i) other Lenders may have availed themselves of such information and (ii) neither Borrower Group nor Administrative Agent has any responsibility for such Public Lender's decision to limit the scope of the information it has obtained in connection with this Agreement and the other Credit Documents.

10.2. Expenses. Whether or not the transactions contemplated hereby shall be consummated, each Borrower agrees to pay promptly (a) all the actual and reasonable costs and expenses (other than for counsel) of the Agents and Lenders incurred in connection with the negotiation, preparation and execution of the Credit Documents and any consents, amendments, waivers or other modifications thereto; (b) all the costs of furnishing all opinions by counsel for Borrower Group and the other Credit Parties; (c) the reasonable fees, expenses and disbursements of one firm of counsel to the Agents (and, if necessary, one firm of special counsel and one firm of local counsel in any relevant jurisdiction) and one firm of counsel for Lenders (and, if necessary, one firm of special counsel and one firm of local counsel in any relevant jurisdiction), in each case, in connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution and administration of the Credit Documents and any consents, amendments, waivers or other modifications thereto and any other documents or matters requested by Borrower Group; (d) all the actual and reasonable costs and expenses of creating, perfecting, recording, maintaining and preserving Liens in favor of Collateral Agent, for the benefit of Secured Parties, including filing and recording fees, expenses and taxes, stamp or documentary taxes, search fees, title insurance premiums and reasonable fees, expenses and disbursements of counsel including counsel providing any opinions that any Agent may reasonably request in respect of the Collateral or the Liens created pursuant to the Collateral Documents; (e) all the actual and reasonable costs, fees, expenses and disbursements of any auditors, accountants, consultants or appraisers; (f) all the actual and reasonable costs and expenses of the Collateral Agent (including the reasonable fees, expenses and disbursements of any appraisers, consultants, advisors and agents employed or retained by Collateral Agent and its counsel) in connection with the custody or preservation of any of the Collateral; (g) all other actual and reasonable costs and expenses incurred by each Agent in connection with the syndication of the Loans and the transactions contemplated by the Credit Documents and any consents, amendments, waivers or other modifications thereto and (h) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of a Default or an Event of Default, all reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees (but only for one firm of counsel to the Agents and one firm of counsel to the Lenders and, if necessary, one firm of special counsel and one firm of local counsel for each of the Agents and the Lenders in any relevant jurisdiction) and costs of settlement, incurred by any Agent and Lenders in enforcing any Obligations of or in collecting any payments due from any Credit Party hereunder or under the other Credit Documents by reason of such Default or Event of Default (including in connection with the sale, lease or license of, collection from, or other realization upon any of the Collateral or the enforcement of the Guaranty) or in connection with any refinancing or restructuring of the credit arrangements provided hereunder in the nature of a "work-out" or pursuant to any insolvency or bankruptcy cases or proceedings including related diligence fees and costs of a financial advisor consultant to be selected by the Lenders.

10.3. Indemnity.

- (a) In addition to the payment of expenses pursuant to Section 10.2, whether or not the transactions contemplated hereby shall be consummated, each Credit Party agrees to defend (subject to Indemnitees' selection of counsel), indemnify, pay and hold harmless, each Agent and Lender, and each of their respective officers, partners, members, directors, trustees, advisors, employees, agents, sub-agents and affiliates (each, an "Indemnitee"), from and against any and all Indemnified Liabilities; provided that, no Credit Party shall have any obligation to any Indemnitee hereunder with respect to any Indemnified Liabilities to the extent such Indemnified Liabilities arise from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Indemnitee, in each case, as determined by a final, non-appealable judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction. To the extent that the undertakings to defend, indemnify, pay and hold harmless set forth in this Section 10.3 may be unenforceable in whole or in part because they are violative of any law or public policy, the applicable Credit Party shall contribute the maximum portion that it is permitted to pay and satisfy under applicable law to the payment and satisfaction of all Indemnified Liabilities incurred by Indemnitees or any of them.
- (b) To the extent permitted by applicable law, no Credit Party or, following the occurrence of a Permitted Issuer Restructuring, shareholders of the Borrowers that have undergone a Permitted Issuer Restructuring shall assert, and each Credit Party hereby waives, on behalf of itself and, following the occurrence of a Permitted Issuer Restructuring, shareholders of the Borrowers that have undergone a Permitted Issuer Restructuring, any claim against each Lender, each Agent and their respective Affiliates, directors, employees, attorneys, agents or sub-agents, on any theory of liability, for special, indirect, consequential or punitive damages (as opposed to direct or actual damages) (whether or not the claim therefor is based on contract, tort or duty imposed by any applicable legal requirement) arising out of, in connection with, as a result of, or in any way related to, this Agreement or any Credit Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby or referred to herein or therein, the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, any Loan or the use of the proceeds thereof or any act or omission or event occurring in connection therewith, and each Borrower hereby waives, releases and agrees not to sue upon any such claim or any such damages, whether or not accrued and whether or not known or suspected to exist in its favor.
- Affiliates, directors, employees, attorneys, agents or sub-agents will have any liability to any Credit Party, any Affiliate of a Credit Party or any person asserting claims on behalf of or in right of any Credit Party, any Affiliate of a Credit Party or any other person in connection with or as a result of the performance or administration of this Agreement or any Credit Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby or referred to herein or therein, the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, any Loan or the use of the proceeds thereof or any act or omission or event occurring in connection therewith, in each case, except in the case of any Credit Party or an Affiliate of a Credit Party to the extent that any losses, claims, damages, liabilities or expenses incurred by such Credit Party or its affiliates, shareholders, partners or other equity holders have been found by a final, non-appealable judgment of a court of

competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Lender, Agent or their respective Affiliates, directors, employees, attorneys, agents or sub-agents in performing its obligations under this Agreement or any Credit Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby or referred to herein or therein; provided, however, that in no event and under no circumstances will such Lender, Agent, or their respective Affiliates, directors, employees, attorneys, agents or sub-agents have any liability for any indirect, consequential, special or punitive damages in connection with or as a result of such Lender's, Agent's or their respective Affiliates', directors', employees', attorneys', agents' or sub-agents' activities related to this Agreement or any Credit Document or any agreement or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby or referred to herein or therein irrespective of whether such Lender, Agent, or their respective Affiliates, directors, employees, attorneys, agents or sub-agents had been advised or knew of the likelihood of such loss or damage regardless of the form of action.

10.4. Set-Off. In addition to any rights now or hereafter granted under applicable law and not by way of limitation of any such rights, upon the occurrence of any Event of Default each Lender is hereby authorized by each Credit Party at any time or from time to time subject to the consent of Administrative Agent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), without notice to any Credit Party or to any other Person (other than Administrative Agent), any such notice being hereby expressly waived, to set off and to appropriate and to apply any and all deposits (general or special, including Indebtedness evidenced by certificates of deposit, whether matured or unmatured, but not including trust accounts) and any other Indebtedness at any time held or owing by such Lender to or for the credit or the account of any Credit Party against and on account of the obligations and liabilities of any Credit Party to such Lender hereunder and under the other Credit Documents, irrespective of whether or not (a) such Lender shall have made any demand hereunder or (b) the principal of or the interest on the Loans or any other amounts due hereunder shall have become due and payable pursuant to Section 2 and although such obligations and liabilities, or any of them, may be contingent or unmatured. The rights of each Lender and their respective Affiliates under this Section 10.4 are in addition to other rights and remedies (including other rights of set-off) that such Lender or their respective Affiliates may have.

10.5. Amendments and Waivers.

(a) Requisite Lenders' Consent. Subject to the additional requirements of Sections 10.5(b) and 10.5(c), no amendment, modification, termination or waiver of any provision of the Credit Documents, or consent to any departure by any Credit Party therefrom, shall in any event be effective without the written concurrence of Requisite Lenders; provided that Administrative Agent may, with the consent of only the Borrower Group, amend, modify or supplement this Agreement or any other Credit Document to cure any ambiguity, omission, defect or inconsistency, so long as such amendment, modification or supplement does not adversely affect the rights of any Lender and the Lenders shall have received at least five Business Days' prior written notice thereof and Administrative Agent shall not have received, within five Business Days of the date of such notice to the Lenders, a written notice from the Requisite Lenders stating that the Requisite Lenders object to such amendment.

- (b) <u>Affected Lenders' Consent</u>. Without the written consent of each Lender that would be directly and adversely affected thereby, no amendment, modification, termination, or consent shall be effective if the effect thereof would:
 - (i) extend the scheduled final maturity of any Loan or Note;
 - (ii) waive, reduce or postpone any scheduled repayment (but not prepayment);
 - (iii) reduce the rate of interest on any Loan (other than any waiver of any increase in the interest rate applicable to any Loan pursuant to <u>Section 2.7</u>) or any fee or any premium payable hereunder;
 - (iv) extend the time for payment of any such interest, fees or premium;
 - (v) reduce the principal amount of any Loan;
 - (vi) amend, modify, terminate or waive any provision of this Section 10.5(b), Section 10.5(c) or any other provision of this Agreement that expressly provides that the consent of all Lenders is required;
 - (vii) amend the definition of "Requisite Lenders" or "Pro Rata Share";
 - (viii) release all or substantially all of the Collateral or all or substantially all of the Guarantors from the Guaranty except as expressly provided in the Credit Documents and except in connection with a "credit bid" undertaken by the Collateral Agent at the direction of the Requisite Lenders pursuant to Section 363(k), Section 1129(b)(2)(a)(ii) or otherwise of the Bankruptcy Code or other sale or disposition of assets in connection with an enforcement action with respect to the Collateral permitted pursuant to the Credit Documents (in which case only the consent of the Requisite Lenders will be needed for such release);
 - (ix) subordinate the payment priority of any of the Obligations;
 - (x) amend, modify or waive $\underline{Section\ 2.11}$, $\underline{Section\ 2.12(c)}$ or $\underline{Section\ 2.13}$; or
 - (xi) consent to the assignment or transfer by any Credit Party of any of its rights and obligations under any Credit Document;

<u>provided</u> that, for the avoidance of doubt, all Lenders shall be deemed directly and adversely affected thereby with respect to any amendment described in <u>clauses</u> (vii), (viii), (ix), (x) and (xi) of this Section 10.5(b).

(c) Other Consents. No amendment, modification, termination or waiver of any provision of the Credit Documents, or consent to any departure by any Credit Party therefrom, shall amend, modify, terminate or waive any provision of the Credit Documents as the same applies to any Agent or Arranger, or any other provision hereof as the same applies to

the rights or obligations of any Agent or Arranger, in each case without the consent of such Agent or Arranger, as applicable.

(d) Execution of Amendments, Etc. Administrative Agent may, but shall have no obligation to, with the concurrence of any Lender, execute amendments, modifications, waivers or consents on behalf of such Lender, upon receipt of an (i) officer's certificate from the Credit Parties and (ii) an opinion of counsel to the Credit Parties that such amendment is permitted under the Agreement and that all conditions precedent to such amendment have been satisfied. Any waiver or consent shall be effective only in the specific instance and for the specific purpose for which it was given. No notice to or demand on any Credit Party in any case shall entitle any Credit Party to any other or further notice or demand in similar or other circumstances. Any amendment, modification, termination, waiver or consent effected in accordance with this Section 10.5 shall be binding upon each Lender at the time outstanding, each future Lender and, if signed by a Credit Party, on such Credit Party.

10.6. Successors and Assigns; Participations.

- (a) <u>Generally</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns and shall inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and the successors and assigns of Lenders. No Credit Party's rights or obligations hereunder nor any interest therein may be assigned or delegated by any Credit Party without the prior written consent of all Lenders, except with respect to a Borrower as reasonably required to effect a Permitted Issuer Restructuring. Nothing in this Agreement, expressed or implied, shall be construed to confer upon any Person (other than the parties hereto, their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby and, to the extent expressly contemplated hereby, Affiliates of each of the Agents and Lenders and other Indemnitees) any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or by reason of this Agreement.
- (b) Register. Borrower Group, Administrative Agent and Lenders shall deem and treat the Persons listed as Lenders in the Register as the holders and owners of the corresponding Loans listed therein for all purposes hereof, and no assignment or transfer of any such Loan shall be effective, in each case, unless and until recorded in the Register following receipt of a fully executed Assignment Agreement effecting the assignment or transfer thereof, together with the required forms and certificates regarding tax matters and any fees payable in connection with such assignment, in each case, as provided in Section 10.6(d). Each assignment shall be recorded in the Register promptly following receipt by Administrative Agent of the fully executed Assignment Agreement and all other necessary documents and approvals, prompt notice thereof shall be provided to Borrower Group and a copy of such Assignment Agreement shall be maintained, as applicable. The date of such recordation of a transfer shall be referred to herein as the "Assignment Effective Date". Any request, authority or consent of any Person who, at the time of making such request or giving such authority or consent, is listed in the Register as a Lender shall be conclusive and binding on any subsequent holder, assignee or transferee of the corresponding Loans.
- (c) <u>Right to Assign</u>. Each Lender shall have the right at any time to sell, assign or transfer all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement, including all or a portion of its Loans owing to it or other Obligations (provided, however, that pro rata

assignments shall not be required and each assignment shall be of a uniform, and not varying, percentage of all rights and obligations under and in respect of any applicable Loan):

- (i) to any Person meeting the criteria of <u>clause (i)</u> of the definition of the term "Eligible Assignee" upon the giving of notice to Borrower Group and Administrative Agent; and
- (ii) to any Person meeting the criteria of <u>clause (ii)</u> of the definition of the term "Eligible Assignee" upon giving of notice to Borrower Group and Administrative Agent and to any such Person (except in the case of assignments made by or to any Lender on the Sixth Amendment Date); <u>provided further</u> that each such assignment pursuant to this <u>Section 10.6(c)(ii)</u> shall be in an aggregate amount of not less than (w) \$1,000,000, (x) such lesser amount as agreed to by Administrative Agent, (y) the aggregate amount of the Loans of the assigning Lender or (z) the amount assigned by an assigning Lender to an Affiliate or Related Fund of such Lender.
- (d) <u>Mechanics</u>. Assignments and assumptions of Loans by Lenders shall be effected by manual execution and delivery to Administrative Agent of an Assignment Agreement in the form of <u>Exhibit D</u>. Assignments made pursuant to the foregoing provision shall be effective as of the Assignment Effective Date. In connection with all assignments there shall be delivered to Administrative Agent, at least three Business Days prior to the execution of the Assignment Agreement, a completed administrative questionnaire and such forms, certificates or other evidence, if any, with respect to United States federal income tax withholding matters as the assignee under such Assignment Agreement may be required to deliver pursuant to <u>Section 2.16(c)</u>, together with payment to Administrative Agent of a registration and processing fee of \$3,500 (except that no such registration and processing fee shall be payable (y) in connection with an assignment by or to any Lender or any Affiliate thereof on the Sixth Amendment Date or (z) in the case of an assignee which is already a Lender or is an affiliate or Related Fund of a Lender or a Person under common management with a Lender).
- (e) Representations and Warranties of Assignee. Each Lender, upon execution and delivery hereof or upon succeeding to an interest in the Loans, as the case may be, represents and warrants as of the Sixth Amendment Date or as of the Assignment Effective Date that (i) it is an Eligible Assignee; (ii) it has experience and expertise in the making of or investing in loans such as the applicable Loans, as the case may be; and (iii) it will make or invest in, as the case may be, its Loans for its own account in the ordinary course and without a view to distribution of such Loans within the meaning of the Securities Act or the Exchange Act or other federal securities laws (it being understood that, subject to the provisions of this Section 10.6, the disposition of such Loans or any interests therein shall at all times remain within its exclusive control).
- (f) <u>Effect of Assignment</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions of this <u>Section 10.6</u>, as of the Assignment Effective Date (i) the assignee thereunder shall have the rights and obligations of a "Lender" hereunder to the extent of its interest in the Loans as reflected in the Register and shall thereafter be a party hereto and a "Lender" for all purposes hereof; (ii) the assigning Lender thereunder shall, to the extent that rights and obligations hereunder have been assigned to the assignee, relinquish its rights (other than any rights which

survive the termination hereof under Section 10.8) and be released from its obligations hereunder (and, in the case of an assignment covering all or the remaining portion of an assigning Lender's rights and obligations hereunder, such Lender shall cease to be a party hereto on the Assignment Effective Date; provided, anything contained in any of the Credit Documents to the contrary notwithstanding, such assigning Lender shall continue to be entitled to the benefit of all indemnities hereunder as specified herein with respect to matters arising out of the prior involvement of such assigning Lender as a Lender hereunder; provided further, if any such assignment occurs after the issuance of any Note hereunder, the assigning Lender shall, upon the effectiveness of such assignment or as promptly thereafter as practicable, surrender its applicable Notes to Administrative Agent for cancellation, and thereupon Borrower Group shall issue and deliver new Notes, if so requested by the assignee and/or assigning Lender, to such assignee and/or to such assigning Lender, with appropriate insertions, to reflect the new outstanding Loans of the assignee and/or the assigning Lender.

(g) Participations.

- (i) Each Lender shall have the right at any time to sell one or more participations to any Person (other than Borrower Group, any of their respective Subsidiaries or any of its Affiliates) in all or any part of its Loans or in any other Obligation. Each Lender that sells a participation pursuant to this Section 10.6(g) shall, acting solely for U.S. federal income tax purposes as an agent of Borrower Group, maintain a register on which it records the name and address of each participant and the principal amounts of each participant's participation interest with respect to the Loan (each, a "Participant Register"); provided that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register to any Person (including the identity of any participant or any information relating to a participant's interest in any Loans or its other obligations under this Agreement) except to the extent that the relevant parties, acting reasonably and in good faith, determine that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such Loan or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations. Unless otherwise required by the Internal Revenue Service, any disclosure required by the foregoing sentence shall be made by the relevant Lender directly and solely to the Internal Revenue Service. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and such Lender shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of a participation with respect to the Loan for all purposes under this Agreement, notwithstanding any notice to the contrary.
- (ii) The holder of any such participation, other than an Affiliate of the Lender granting such participation, shall not be entitled to require such Lender to take or omit to take any action hereunder except with respect to any amendment, modification or waiver that would (A) extend the final scheduled maturity of any Loan or Note in which such participant is participating, or reduce the rate or extend the time of payment of interest or fees thereon (except in connection with a waiver of applicability of any post-default increase in interest rates) or reduce the principal amount thereof, or increase the amount of the participant's participation over the amount thereof then in effect (it being understood that a waiver of any Default or Event of Default shall not constitute a change in the terms of such participation, and that an increase in any Loan shall be permitted

without the consent of any participant if the participant's participation is not increased as a result thereof), (B) consent to the assignment or transfer by any Credit Party of any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement or (C) release all or substantially all of the Collateral under the Collateral Documents or all or substantially all of the Guarantors from the Guaranty (in each case, except as expressly provided in the Credit Documents) supporting the Loans hereunder in which such participant is participating.

- Each Borrower agrees that each participant shall be entitled to the (iii) benefits of Sections 2.12 and 2.13 to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to paragraph (c) of this Section; provided, (x) a participant shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Section 2.15 or 2.16 than the applicable Lender would have been entitled to receive with respect to the participation sold to such participant, unless the sale of the participation to such participant is made with Borrower Group's prior written consent (not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) and (y) a participant that would be a Non-US Lender if it were a Lender shall not be entitled to the benefits of Section 2.16 unless Borrower Group is notified of the participation sold to such participant and such participant agrees, for the benefit of Borrower Group, to comply with Section 2.16 as though it were a Lender; provided further that, except as specifically set forth in clauses (x) and (y) of this sentence, nothing herein shall require any notice to Borrower Group or any other Person in connection with the sale of any participation. To the extent permitted by law, each participant also shall be entitled to the benefits of Section 10.4 as though it were a Lender, provided that such participant agrees to be subject to Section 2.13 as though it were a Lender.
- (h) <u>Certain Other Assignments and Participations</u>. In addition to any other assignment or participation permitted pursuant to this <u>Section 10.6</u> any Lender may assign, pledge and/or grant a security interest in all or any portion of its Loans, the other Obligations owed by or to such Lender, and its Notes, if any, to secure obligations of such Lender including any Federal Reserve Bank as collateral security pursuant to Regulation A of the Board of Governors and any operating circular issued by such Federal Reserve Bank; <u>provided</u>, that no Lender, as between Borrower Group and such Lender, shall be relieved of any of its obligations hereunder as a result of any such assignment and pledge, and <u>provided further</u>, that in no event shall the applicable Federal Reserve Bank, pledgee or trustee, be considered to be a "Lender" or be entitled to require the assigning Lender to take or omit to take any action hereunder.
- **10.7. Independence of Covenants**. All covenants hereunder shall be given independent effect so that if a particular action or condition is not permitted by any of such covenants, the fact that it would be permitted by an exception to, or would otherwise be within the limitations of, another covenant shall not avoid the occurrence of a Default or an Event of Default if such action is taken or condition exists.
- **10.8. Survival of Representations, Warranties and Agreements**. All representations, warranties and agreements made herein shall survive the execution and delivery hereof and the making of any Loan. Notwithstanding anything herein or implied by law to the contrary, the agreements of each Credit Party set forth in Sections 2.14(c), 2.15, 2.16, 9.6, 10.2, 10.3 and 10.4 and the agreements of Lenders set forth in Sections 2.14, 9.3(b) and 9.6 shall

survive the payment of the Loans, the cancellation or expiration of the letters of credit and the reimbursement of any amounts drawn thereunder, and the termination hereof and the resignation or removal of an Agent, as applicable, and shall inure to the benefit of any Person that was at any time a Lender or an Indemnitee under this Agreement or any other Loan Document.

- 10.9. No Waiver; Remedies Cumulative. No failure or delay on the part of any Agent or any Lender in the exercise of any power, right or privilege hereunder or under any other Credit Document shall impair such power, right or privilege or be construed to be a waiver of any default or acquiescence therein, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such power, right or privilege preclude other or further exercise thereof or of any other power, right or privilege. The rights, powers and remedies given to each Agent and each Lender hereby are cumulative and shall be in addition to and independent of all rights, powers and remedies existing by virtue of any statute or rule of law or in any of the other Credit Documents. Any forbearance or failure to exercise, and any delay in exercising, any right, power or remedy hereunder shall not impair any such right, power or remedy or be construed to be a waiver thereof, nor shall it preclude the further exercise of any such right, power or remedy.
- 10.10. Marshalling; Payments Set Aside. Neither any Agent nor any Lender shall be under any obligation to marshal any assets in favor of any Credit Party or any other Person or against or in payment of any or all of the Obligations. To the extent that any Credit Party makes a payment or payments to Administrative Agent or Lenders (or to Administrative Agent, on behalf of Lenders), or any Agent or Lender enforces any security interests or exercises any right of set-off, and such payment or payments or the proceeds of such enforcement or set-off or any part thereof are subsequently invalidated, declared to be fraudulent or preferential, set aside and/or required to be repaid to a trustee, receiver or any other party under any bankruptcy law, any other state or federal law, common law or any equitable cause, then, to the extent of such recovery, the obligation or part thereof originally intended to be satisfied, and all Liens, rights and remedies therefor or related thereto, shall be revived and continued in full force and effect as if such payment or payments had not been made or such enforcement or set-off had not occurred.
- **10.11. Severability**. In case any provision in or obligation hereunder or under any other Credit Document shall be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions or obligations, or of such provision or obligation in any other jurisdiction, shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.
- 10.12. Obligations Several; Independent Nature of Lenders' Rights. The obligations of Lenders hereunder are several and no Lender shall be responsible for the obligations or Additional Term Loan Commitment of any other Lender hereunder. Nothing contained herein or in any other Credit Document, and no action taken by Lenders pursuant hereto or thereto, shall be deemed to constitute Lenders as a partnership, an association, a joint venture or any other kind of entity. The amounts payable at any time hereunder to each Lender shall be a separate and independent debt, and each Lender shall be entitled to protect and enforce its rights arising out hereof and it shall not be necessary for any other Lender to be joined as an additional party in any proceeding for such purpose.

- **10.13. Headings**. Section headings herein are included herein for convenience of reference only and shall not constitute a part hereof for any other purpose or be given any substantive effect.
- 10.14. APPLICABLE LAW. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES HEREUNDER (INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY CLAIMS SOUNDING IN CONTRACT LAW OR TORT LAW ARISING OUT OF THE SUBJECT MATTER HEREOF AND ANY DETERMINATIONS WITH RESPECT TO POST-JUDGMENT INTEREST) SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND SHALL BE CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REGARD TO CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES THEREOF THAT WOULD RESULT IN THE APPLICATION OF ANY LAW OTHER THAN THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.
- 10.15. CONSENT TO JURISDICTION. SUBJECT TO CLAUSE (E) OF THE FOLLOWING SENTENCE, ALL JUDICIAL PROCEEDINGS BROUGHT AGAINST ANY PARTY ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING HERETO OR ANY OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENTS, OR ANY OF THE OBLIGATIONS, SHALL BE BROUGHT IN ANY FEDERAL COURT OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA SITTING IN THE BOROUGH OF MANHATTAN OR, IF THAT COURT DOES NOT HAVE SUBJECT MATTER JURISDICTION, IN ANY STATE COURT LOCATED IN THE CITY AND COUNTY OF NEW YORK. BY EXECUTING AND DELIVERING THIS AGREEMENT, EACH CREDIT PARTY, FOR ITSELF AND IN CONNECTION WITH **IRREVOCABLY** PROPERTIES. (A) ACCEPTS **GENERALLY** UNCONDITIONALLY THE EXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION AND VENUE OF SUCH COURTS (OTHER THAN WITH RESPECT TO ACTIONS BY ANY AGENT IN RESPECT OF RIGHTS UNDER ANY SECURITY AGREEMENT GOVERNED BY A LAWS OTHER THAN THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK OR WITH RESPECT TO ANY COLLATERAL SUBJECT THERETO); (B) WAIVES ANY DEFENSE OF FORUM NON CONVENIENS; (C) AGREES THAT SERVICE OF ALL PROCESS IN ANY SUCH PROCEEDING IN ANY SUCH COURT MAY BE MADE BY REGISTERED OR CERTIFIED MAIL, RETURN RECEIPT REOUESTED, TO THE APPLICABLE CREDIT PARTY AT ITS ADDRESS PROVIDED IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 10.1; (D) AGREES THAT SERVICE AS PROVIDED IN CLAUSE (C) ABOVE IS SUFFICIENT TO CONFER PERSONAL JURISDICTION OVER THE APPLICABLE CREDIT PARTY IN ANY SUCH PROCEEDING IN ANY SUCH COURT, AND OTHERWISE CONSTITUTES EFFECTIVE AND BINDING SERVICE IN EVERY RESPECT; AND (E) AGREES THAT AGENTS AND LENDERS RETAIN THE RIGHT TO SERVE PROCESS IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY LAW OR TO BRING PROCEEDINGS AGAINST ANY CREDIT PARTY IN THE COURTS OF ANY OTHER JURISDICTION IN CONNECTION WITH THE EXERCISE OF ANY RIGHTS UNDER ANY SECURITY DOCUMENT OR THE ENFORCEMENT OF ANY JUDGMENT.

10.16. WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY AGREES TO WAIVE ITS RESPECTIVE RIGHTS TO A JURY TRIAL OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION BASED UPON OR ARISING HEREUNDER OR

UNDER ANY OF THE OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENTS OR ANY DEALINGS BETWEEN THEM RELATING TO THE SUBJECT MATTER OF THIS LOAN TRANSACTION OR THE LENDER/BORROWER RELATIONSHIP THAT IS BEING ESTABLISHED. THE SCOPE OF THIS WAIVER IS INTENDED TO BE ALL-ENCOMPASSING OF ANY AND ALL DISPUTES THAT MAY BE FILED IN ANY AND THAT RELATE TO THE SUBJECT MATTER OF TRANSACTION, INCLUDING CONTRACT CLAIMS, TORT CLAIMS, BREACH OF DUTY CLAIMS AND ALL OTHER COMMON LAW AND STATUTORY CLAIMS. EACH PARTY HERETO ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THIS WAIVER IS A MATERIAL INDUCEMENT TO ENTER INTO A BUSINESS RELATIONSHIP, THAT EACH HAS ALREADY RELIED ON THIS WAIVER IN ENTERING INTO THIS AGREEMENT, AND THAT EACH WILL CONTINUE TO RELY ON THIS WAIVER IN ITS RELATED FUTURE DEALINGS. EACH PARTY HERETO FURTHER WARRANTS AND REPRESENTS THAT IT HAS REVIEWED THIS WAIVER WITH ITS LEGAL COUNSEL AND THAT IT KNOWINGLY AND VOLUNTARILY WAIVES ITS JURY TRIAL RIGHTS FOLLOWING CONSULTATION WITH LEGAL COUNSEL. THIS WAIVER IS IRREVOCABLE, MEANING THAT IT MAY NOT BE MODIFIED EITHER ORALLY OR IN WRITING (OTHER THAN BY A MUTUAL WRITTEN WAIVER SPECIFICALLY REFERRING TO THIS SECTION 10.16 AND EXECUTED BY EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO), AND THIS WAIVER SHALL APPLY TO **SUBSEQUENT** AMENDMENTS, RENEWALS, **SUPPLEMENTS** MODIFICATIONS HERETO OR ANY OF THE OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENTS OR TO ANY OTHER DOCUMENTS OR AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE LOANS MADE HEREUNDER. IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, THIS AGREEMENT MAY BE FILED AS A WRITTEN CONSENT TO A TRIAL BY THE COURT.

10.17. Confidentiality. Each Agent and each Lender shall hold all Non-Public Information regarding Borrower Group and their respective Subsidiaries, Affiliates and their businesses identified as such by Borrower Group and obtained by such Agent or such Lender pursuant to the requirements hereof in accordance with such Agent's and such Lender's customary procedures for handling confidential information of such nature, it being understood and agreed by each Borrower that, in any event, Administrative Agent may disclose such information to the Lenders and each Agent and each Lender and each Agent may make (i) disclosures of such information to Affiliates of such Lender or Agent and to their respective officers, directors, partners, members, employees, legal counsel, independent auditors and other advisors, experts or agents who need to know such information and on a confidential basis (and to other Persons authorized by a Lender or Agent to organize, present or disseminate such information in connection with disclosures otherwise made in accordance with this Section 10.17), (ii) disclosures of such information reasonably required by any potential or prospective assignee, transferee or participant in connection with the contemplated assignment, transfer or participation of any Loans or any participations therein or by any direct or indirect contractual counterparties (or the professional advisors thereto) to any swap or derivative transaction relating to Borrower Group and its obligations (provided that, such assignees, transferees, participants, counterparties and advisors are advised of and agree to be bound by either the provisions of this Section 10.17 or other provisions at least as restrictive as this <u>Section 10.17</u>), (iii) disclosure to any rating agency when required by it, <u>provided</u> that, prior to any disclosure, such rating agency shall undertake in writing to preserve the confidentiality of any confidential information relating to Credit Parties received by it from any Agent or any Lender, (iv) disclosure on a confidential basis to the CUSIP Service Bureau or any similar agency in connection with the issuance and monitoring of CUSIP numbers with respect to the Loans, (v) disclosures in connection with the exercise of any remedies hereunder or under any other Credit Document, (vi) disclosures made pursuant to the order of any court or administrative agency or in any pending legal or administrative proceeding, or otherwise as required by applicable law or compulsory legal process (in which case such Person agrees to inform Borrower Group promptly thereof to the extent not prohibited by law) and (vii) disclosures made upon the request or demand of any regulatory or quasi-regulatory authority purporting to have jurisdiction over such Person or any of its Affiliates. In addition, each Agent and each Lender may disclose the existence of this Agreement and the information about this Agreement to market data collectors, similar services providers to the lending industry, and service providers to the Agents and the Lenders in connection with the administration and management of this Agreement and the other Credit Documents.

10.18. Usury Savings Clause. Notwithstanding any other provision herein, the aggregate interest rate charged with respect to any of the Obligations, including all charges or fees in connection therewith deemed in the nature of interest under applicable law shall not exceed the Highest Lawful Rate. If the rate of interest (determined without regard to the preceding sentence) under this Agreement at any time exceeds the Highest Lawful Rate, the outstanding amount of the Loans made hereunder shall bear interest at the Highest Lawful Rate until the total amount of interest due hereunder equals the amount of interest which would have been due hereunder if the stated rates of interest set forth in this Agreement had at all times been in effect. In addition, if when the Loans made hereunder are repaid in full the total interest due hereunder (taking into account the increase provided for above) is less than the total amount of interest which would have been due hereunder if the stated rates of interest set forth in this Agreement had at all times been in effect, then to the extent permitted by law, Borrower Group shall pay to Administrative Agent an amount equal to the difference between the amount of interest paid and the amount of interest which would have been paid if the Highest Lawful Rate had at all times been in effect. Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is the intention of Lenders and Borrower Group to conform strictly to any applicable usury laws. Accordingly, if any Lender contracts for, charges, or receives any consideration which constitutes interest in excess of the Highest Lawful Rate, then any such excess shall be cancelled automatically and, if previously paid, shall at such Lender's option be applied to the outstanding amount of the Loans made hereunder or be refunded to Borrower Group.

10.19. Effectiveness; Counterparts. This Agreement shall become effective upon the execution of a counterpart hereof by each of the parties hereto and receipt by Borrower Group and Administrative Agent of written notification of such execution and authorization of delivery thereof. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered shall be deemed an original, but all such counterparts together shall constitute but one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Agreement by facsimile or in electronic format (i.e., "pdf" or "tif" shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Agreement.

10.20. PATRIOT Act. Each Credit Party acknowledges that in order to help the United States government fight the funding of terrorism and money laundering activities, pursuant to

Federal regulations that became effective on October 1, 2003 (Section 326 of the USA PATRIOT Act) all financial institutions are required to obtain, verify, record and update information that identifies each person establishing a relationship or opening an account. Each Credit Party agrees that it will provide to each Lender and Agent such information as such Lender or Agent may request, from time to time, in order for the Lenders and Agents to satisfy the requirements of the USA PATRIOT Act, including but not limited to the name, address, tax identification number and other information that will allow it to identify the individual or entity who is establishing the relationship or opening the account and such Agent or Lender may also ask for formation documents such as articles of incorporation or other identifying documents to be provided.

- **10.21. Electronic Execution of Assignments**. The words "execution," "signed," "signature," and words of like import in any Assignment Agreement shall be deemed to include electronic signatures or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.
- **10.22.** No Fiduciary Duty. Each Agent, each Lender and their Affiliates (collectively, solely for purposes of this paragraph, the "Lenders"), may have economic interests that conflict with those of the Credit Parties, their stockholders and/or their affiliates. Each Credit Party agrees that nothing in the Credit Documents or otherwise will be deemed to create an advisory, fiduciary or agency relationship or fiduciary or other implied duty between any Lender or Agent, on the one hand, and such Credit Party, its stockholders or its affiliates, on the other. The Credit Parties acknowledge and agree that (i) the transactions contemplated by the Credit Documents (including the exercise of rights and remedies hereunder and thereunder) are arm's-length commercial transactions between the Lenders, on the one hand, and the Credit Parties, on the other, and (ii) in connection therewith and with the process leading thereto, (x) no Lender or Agent has assumed an advisory or fiduciary responsibility in favor of any Credit Party, its stockholders or its affiliates with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby (or the exercise of rights or remedies with respect thereto) or the process leading thereto (irrespective of whether any Lender has advised, is currently advising or will advise any Credit Party, its stockholders or its Affiliates on other matters) or any other obligation to any Credit Party except the obligations expressly set forth in the Credit Documents and (y) each Lender is acting solely as principal and not as the agent or fiduciary of any Credit Party, its management, stockholders, creditors or any other Person. Each Credit Party acknowledges and agrees that it has consulted its own legal and financial advisors to the extent it deemed appropriate and that it is responsible for making its own independent judgment with respect to such transactions and the process leading thereto. Each Credit Party agrees that it will not claim that any Lender has rendered advisory services of any nature or respect, or owes a fiduciary or similar duty to such Credit Party, in connection with such transaction or the process leading thereto.
- **10.23.** Force Majeure. No Agent shall incur any liability for not performing any act or fulfilling any duty, obligation or responsibility hereunder by reason of any occurrence beyond the control of such Agent (including but not limited to any act or provision of any present or

future law or regulation or governmental authority, any act of God or war, civil unrest, local or national disturbance or disaster, any act of terrorism, or the unavailability of the Federal Reserve Bank wire or facsimile or other wire or communication facility).

- **10.24. Non-Petition**. Each Credit Party hereby agrees not to institute, or join any other Person in instituting, against any Lender any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency or liquidation proceeding, or other proceeding under any federal or state bankruptcy or similar law of any applicable jurisdiction (which agreement shall survive the termination of this agreement).
- 10.25. Intercreditor Agreement. Reference is made to the Intercreditor Agreement. Each Lender hereby agrees that it will be bound by and will take no actions contrary to the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement and authorizes and instructs Collateral Agent to enter into the Intercreditor Agreement on behalf of such Lender. The foregoing provisions are intended as an inducement to the Lenders under this Agreement to extend credit and such Lenders are intended as third-party beneficiaries of such provisions and the Intercreditor Agreement. None of the Credit Parties shall have any rights, benefits, priority or interest under the Intercreditor Agreement and no Credit Party may rely on the terms thereof. Nothing in the Intercreditor Agreement is intended to or shall impair the obligations of the Credit Parties, which are absolute and unconditional, to repay the Loans and any other Obligations as and when the same shall become due and payable in accordance with their terms.
- 10.26. Warrant Documentation. The parties hereto agree that the Warrants to be issued on the terms set forth on Schedule 5.18 are consideration for the restatement of the Agreement effected pursuant to the Sixth Amendment Documents and the incremental extensions of credit provided for hereunder. The issuance of the Warrants is unconditional and the execution of the documents with respect thereto and the issuance of the Warrants is being done on a post effective date basis solely as an administrative convenience. The parties agree that the purchase price of the Warrants will be deemed to have been allocated pro rata to the Lenders, based on the aggregate principal amount of such Lender's Loans and as to each Lender, ratably across the full outstanding amount of such Lender's Loans.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

EXHIBIT A-2

THIS AGREEMENT AND ANY LIEN CREATED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO THE LIEN PRIORITY AND OTHER PROVISIONS SET FORTH IN THAT CERTAIN AMENDED AND RESTATED INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT, DATED AS OF SEPTEMBER 21, 2015, BETWEEN DEUTSCHE BANK TRUST COMPANY AMERICAS, AS TERM LOAN AGENT FOR THE TERM LOAN SECURED PARTIES, AND DEUTSCHE BANK AG NEW YORK BRANCH, AS ABL LOAN AGENT FOR THE ABL LOAN SECURED PARTIES, AS AMENDED, RESTATED, SUPPLEMENTED OR OTHERWISE MODIFIED FROM TIME TO TIME.

PLEDGE AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

dated as of July 10, 2013

and as amended and restated in full as of September 21, 2015

between

EACH OF THE GRANTORS PARTY HERETO

and

DEUTSCHE BANK TRUST COMPANY AMERICAS,

as Collateral Agent

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTIO	N 1. DEFINITIONS; GRANT OF SECURITY	2
1.1	General Definitions	
1.2	Definitions; Interpretation	8
SECTIO	N 2. GRANT OF SECURITY	9
2.1	Grant of Security	9
2.2	Certain Limited Exclusions	10
2.3	Special Grantor	11
SECTIO	N 3. SECURITY FOR OBLIGATIONS; GRANTORS REMAIN LIABLE	11
3.1	Security for Obligations	
3.2	Continuing Liability Under Collateral	12
SECTIO	N 4. CERTAIN PERFECTION REQUIREMENTS	12
4.1	Delivery Requirements	
4.2	Control Requirements	13
4.3	Intellectual Property Recording Requirements	
4.4	Other Actions	
4.5	Timing and Notice	
4.6	Certain Agreements of Grantors as Issuers and Holders of Pledged Equity Interest	15
	N 5. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	
5.1	Grantor Information and Status	
5.2	Collateral Identification, Special Collateral	
5.3	Ownership of Collateral and Absence of Other Liens	
5.4	Status of Security Interest	
5.5	Goods and Receivables	
5.6	Pledged Equity Interests, Investment Related Property	
5.7	Intellectual Property	19
SECTIO		
6.1	Grantor Information and Status	
6.2	Collateral Identification; Special Collateral	
6.3	Ownership of Collateral and Absence of Other Liens	
6.4	Status of Security Interest	
6.5		
6.6 6.7	Pledged Equity Interests, Investment Related Property	
6.8	Intellectual Property	
0.0	Miscendicous	21
	N 7. FURTHER ASSURANCES; ADDITIONAL GRANTORS	
7.1	Further Assurances	
7.2	Additional Grantors	29
	N 8. COLLATERAL AGENT APPOINTED ATTORNEY-IN-FACT	
8.1	Power of Attorney	
8.2	No Duty on the Part of Collateral Agent or Secured Parties	
8.3	Appointment Pursuant to Credit Agreement	31

Case 19-51200-grs Doc 118-2 Filed 06/19/19 Entered 06/19/19 13:45:16 Desc Exhibit A-2 - Pledge and Security Agreement Page 4 of 43

SECTION 9. REMEDIES	
9.1 Generally	31
9.2 Application of Proceeds	33
9.3 Sales on Credit	
9.4 Investment Related Property	
9.5 Grant of Intellectual Property License	34
9.6 Intellectual Property	34
9.7 Cash Proceeds; Deposit Accounts	36
SECTION 10. [Reserved]	36
SECTION 11. CONTINUING SECURITY INTEREST; TRANSFER OF LOANS	36
SECTION 12. STANDARD OF CARE; COLLATERAL AGENT MAY PERFORM	37
SECTION 13. MISCELLANEOUS	37
SECTION 14. INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT	38
SCHEDULE 5.1 — GENERAL INFORMATION	
SCHEDULE 5.2 — COLLATERAL IDENTIFICATION	
SCHEDULE 5.4 — FINANCING STATEMENTS	
SCHEDULE 5.5 — LOCATION OF EQUIPMENT AND INVENTORY	
EXHIBIT A — PLEDGE SUPPLEMENT	
EXHIBIT B — UNCERTIFICATED SECURITIES CONTROL AGREEMENT	
EXHIBIT C — SECURITIES ACCOUNT CONTROL AGREEMENT	
EXHIBIT D — DEPOSIT ACCOUNT CONTROL AGREEMENT	
EXHIBIT E — TRADEMARK SECURITY AGREEMENT	
EXHIBIT F — PATENT SECURITY AGREEMENT	
EXHIBIT G — COPYRIGHT SECURITY AGREEMENT	

This PLEDGE AND SECURITY AGREEMENT, dated as of July 10, 2013 (as amended and restated in full as of September 21, 2015) (as it may be further amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, this "Agreement"), between Cambrian Coal Corporation, a Kentucky corporation, Beech Fork Processing, Inc., a Kentucky corporation, Eagle Coal Company, Inc., a Kentucky corporation, and Shelby Resources, LLC, a Kentucky limited liability company (each, a "Borrower" and collectively, the "Borrower Group") and each of their respective subsidiaries party hereto from time to time, whether as an original signatory hereto or as an Additional Grantor (as herein defined) (each, a "Grantor"), and Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as collateral agent for the Secured Parties (as herein defined) (in such capacity as collateral agent, together with its successors and permitted assigns, the "Collateral Agent").

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, reference is made to that certain Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement, dated as of the date hereof and as previously amended by the Waiver and Amendment, dated as of September 3, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 1, dated as of October 31, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 2, dated as of November 12, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 3, dated as of December 19, 2014, Amendment Agreement No. 4, dated as of March 18, 2015, and Amendment Agreement No. 5, dated as of May 22, 2015, and as restated in full by Amendment Agreement No. 6, dated as of September 21, 2015, (as amended to date and as it may be further amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Credit Agreement"), by and among Borrower Group, certain Subsidiaries of the Borrower Group party thereto from time to time (collectively, the "Guarantors"), the lenders party thereto from time to time (the "Lenders"), and DEUTSCHE BANK TRUST COMPANY AMERICAS, as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent;

WHEREAS, in consideration of the extensions of credit and other accommodations of Lenders as set forth in the Credit Agreement each Grantor has agreed to secure such Grantor's obligations under the Credit Documents as set forth herein;

WHEREAS, Argus Energy, LLC ("Argus Energy"), an Affiliate of Borrower Group, derives substantial benefits from the business of Borrower Group and will derive substantial benefit from the making of the Loans to Borrower Group under the Credit Agreement;

WHEREAS, in order to induce the Lenders to extend credit to Borrower Group and to make other accommodations as set forth in the Credit Agreement, Argus Energy has agreed to grant certain Collateral specified herein; and

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the agreements, provisions and covenants herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Argus Energy, each Grantor and the Collateral Agent agree as follows:

SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS; GRANT OF SECURITY.

- **1.1 General Definitions**. In this Agreement, the following terms shall have the following meanings:
- "ABL Collateral Agent" shall mean the ABL Loan Agent as such term is defined in the Intercreditor Agreement.
- "ABL Loan Credit Agreement" shall mean that certain ABL Credit and Guaranty Agreement, dated as of the date hereof, by and among the Borrower Group, certain subsidiaries of the Borrower Group party thereto, as guarantors, the lenders party thereto from time to time, Deutsche Bank AG New York Branch, as administrative agent and the ABL Collateral Agent (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time).
- "ABL Pledge and Security Agreement" shall mean that certain ABL Pledge and Security Agreement, dated as July 10, 2013 (as amended and restated in full as of the date hereof), by and among the Borrower Group, certain subsidiaries of the Borrower Group party thereto and Deutsche Bank AG New York Branch, as administrative agent and the ABL Collateral Agent.
 - "Additional Grantors" shall have the meaning assigned in Section 7.2.
 - "Agreement" shall have the meaning set forth in the preamble.
- "Amendment Agreement" shall mean the Amendment Agreement No. 6 to Term Credit and Guaranty Agreement and Amendment No. 1 to Pledge and Security Agreement, dated September 21, 2015, among the Borrower Group, the other Grantors, the Lenders, the Collateral Agent and the Administrative Agent, as administrative agent.
 - "Argus Energy" shall have the meaning set forth in the recitals.
 - "Argus Permits" shall have the meaning assigned in Section 2.3.
- "Borrower" and "Borrower Group" shall have the meanings set forth in the recitals.
- "Burke Assets" means the "Burke Assets" as defined in that certain Security Agreement, dated as of August 6, 2015, by and among Community Trust Bank, Marshall Resources, Inc. and Cambrian Coal Corporation, as amended by that certain First Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement and Related Loan Documents, dated as of the date hereof, by and among Community Trust Bank, Inc., Marshall Resources, Inc., Cambrian Coal Corporation, James H. Booth, Ted McGinnis and J. Mark Campbell and as the same may be further amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time.
 - "Cash Proceeds" shall have the meaning assigned in Section 9.7.
 - "Collateral" shall have the meaning assigned in Section 2.1.

"Collateral Account" shall mean any account established by the Collateral Agent pursuant to the Credit Documents.

"Collateral Agent" shall have the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"Collateral Records" shall mean books, records, ledger cards, files, correspondence, customer lists, supplier lists, blueprints, technical specifications, manuals, computer software and related documentation, computer printouts, tapes, disks and other electronic storage media and related data processing software and similar items that at any time evidence or contain information relating to any of the Collateral or are otherwise necessary or helpful in the collection thereof or realization thereupon.

"Collateral Support" shall mean all property (real or personal) assigned, hypothecated or otherwise securing any Collateral and shall include any security agreement or other agreement granting a lien or security interest in such real or personal property.

"Control" shall mean: (1) with respect to any Deposit Accounts, control within the meaning of Section 9-104 of the UCC, (2) with respect to any Securities Accounts, Security Entitlements, Commodity Contract or Commodity Account, control within the meaning of Section 9-106 of the UCC, (3) with respect to any Uncertificated Securities, control within the meaning of Section 8-106(c) of the UCC, (4) with respect to any Certificated Security, control within the meaning of Section 8-106(a) or (b) of the UCC, (5) with respect to any Electronic Chattel Paper, control within the meaning of Section 9-105 of the UCC, (6) with respect to Letter of Credit Rights, control within the meaning of Section 9-107 of the UCC and (7) with respect to any "transferable record" (as that term is defined in Section 201 of the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act or in Section 16 of the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act as in effect in any relevant jurisdiction), control within the meaning of Section 201 of the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act or in Section 16 of the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act as in effect in the jurisdiction relevant to such transferable record.

"Controlled Foreign Corporation" shall mean "controlled foreign corporation" as defined in the Internal Revenue Code.

"Copyright Licenses" shall mean any and all agreements, licenses and covenants providing for the granting of any right in or to any Copyright or otherwise providing for a covenant not to sue for infringement or other violation of any Copyright (whether such Grantor is licensee or licensor thereunder) including, without limitation, each agreement required to be listed in Schedule 5.2(II) under the heading "Copyright Licenses" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time).

"Copyrights" shall mean all United States, and foreign copyrights (whether or not the underlying works of authorship have been published), including but not limited to copyrights in software and all rights in and to databases, all designs (including but not limited to industrial designs, Protected Designs within the meaning of 17 U.S.C. 1301 et. seq. and Community designs), and all Mask Works (as defined under 17 U.S.C. 901 of the U.S. Copyright Act), whether registered or unregistered, as well as all moral rights, reversionary interests, and

termination rights, and, with respect to any and all of the foregoing: (i) all registrations and applications therefor including, without limitation, the registrations and applications required to be listed in Schedule 5.2(II) under the heading "Copyrights" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time), (ii) all extensions and renewals thereof, (iii) the right to sue or otherwise recover for any past, present and future infringement or other violation thereof, (iv) all Proceeds of the foregoing, including, without limitation, license fees, royalties, income, payments, claims, damages and proceeds of suit now or hereafter due and/or payable with respect thereto, and (v) all other rights of any kind accruing thereunder or pertaining thereto throughout the world.

"Credit Agreement" shall have the meaning set forth in the recitals.

"Credit Documents" shall have the meaning set forth in the Credit Agreement.

"Excluded Asset" shall mean any asset of any Grantor excluded from the security interest hereunder by virtue of Section 2.2 hereof but only to the extent, and for so long as, so excluded thereunder.

"First Amendment Date" shall mean the date on which the Amendment Agreement becomes effective, which date is September 21, 2015.

"Grantors" shall have the meaning set forth in the preamble.

"Initial Pledged Equity Interests" shall mean the Pledged Equity Interests beneficially owned by any Grantor on the date hereof and identified on Schedule 5.2.

"Insurance" shall mean (i) all insurance policies covering any or all of the Collateral (regardless of whether the Collateral Agent is the loss payee thereof) and (ii) any key man life insurance policies.

"Intellectual Property" shall mean, the collective reference to all rights, priorities and privileges relating to intellectual property, whether arising under the United States, multinational or foreign laws or otherwise, including without limitation, Copyrights, Copyright Licenses, Patents, Patent Licenses, Trademarks, Trademark Licenses, Trade Secrets, and Trade Secret Licenses, and the right to sue or otherwise recover for any past, present and future infringement, dilution, misappropriation, or other violation or impairment thereof, including the right to receive all Proceeds therefrom, including without limitation license fees, royalties, income, payments, claims, damages and proceeds of suit, now or hereafter due and/or payable with respect thereto.

"Intellectual Property Security Agreement" shall mean each intellectual property security agreement executed and delivered by the applicable Grantors, substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit E, Exhibit F and Exhibit G, as applicable.

"Intercreditor Agreement" shall mean that certain Amended and Restated Intercreditor Agreement, dated as of September 21, 2015, and entered into between the Collateral Agent (in its capacity as the Term Loan Agent, as defined therein), and the ABL Collateral

Agent (in its capacity as ABL Loan Agent, as defined therein) (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time).

"Investment Accounts" shall mean the Collateral Account, Securities Accounts and all Security Entitlements with respect thereto and Financial Assets carried therein, Commodity Accounts and Commodity Contracts and Deposit Accounts.

"Investment Related Property" shall mean: (i) all "investment property" (as such term is defined in Article 9 of the UCC) and (ii) all of the following (regardless of whether classified as investment property under the UCC): all Pledged Equity Interests, Pledged Debt, the Investment Accounts and certificates of deposit.

"Lender" shall have the meaning set forth in the recitals.

"Light Duty Vehicles" shall mean each car or pick-up truck with a gross weight of 10,000 pounds or less that is owned or leased by any Borrower or Grantor.

"Material Intellectual Property" shall mean any Intellectual Property included in the Collateral that is material to the business of any Grantor or is otherwise of material value.

"Non-Assignable Contract" shall mean any Coal Sales Contract, Sales Agency Agreement or other agreement, contract or license that constitutes a Material Contract to which any Grantor is a party that by its terms purports to restrict or prevent the granting of a security interest therein (either by its terms or by any federal or state statutory prohibition or otherwise irrespective of whether such prohibition or restriction is enforceable under Section 9-406 through 409 of the UCC).

"Patent Licenses" shall mean all agreements, licenses and covenants providing for the granting of any right in or to any Patent or otherwise providing for a covenant not to sue for infringement or other violation of any Patent (whether such Grantor is licensee or licensor thereunder) including, without limitation, each agreement required to be listed in Schedule 5.2(II) under the heading "Patent Licenses" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time).

"Patents" shall mean all United States and foreign patents and certificates of invention, or similar industrial property rights, and applications for any of the foregoing, including, without limitation: (i) each patent and patent application required to be listed in Schedule 5.2(II) under the heading "Patents" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time), (ii) all reissues, divisions, continuations, continuations-in-part, extensions, renewals, and reexaminations thereof, (iii) all patentable inventions and improvements thereto, (iv) the right to sue or otherwise recover for any past, present and future infringement or other violation thereof, (v) all Proceeds of the foregoing, including, without limitation, license fees, royalties, income, payments, claims, damages, and proceeds of suit now or hereafter due and/or payable with respect thereto, and (vi) all other rights of any kind accruing thereunder or pertaining thereto throughout the world.

"Pledge Supplement" shall mean any supplement to this Agreement in substantially the form of Exhibit A.

"Pledged Debt" shall mean all indebtedness for borrowed money owed to such Grantor, whether or not evidenced by any Instrument, including, without limitation, all indebtedness described on Schedule 5.2(I) under the heading "Pledged Debt" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time), issued by the obligors named therein, the instruments, if any, evidencing any of the foregoing, and all interest, cash, instruments and other property or proceeds from time to time received, receivable or otherwise distributed in respect of or in exchange for any or all of the foregoing.

"Pledged Equity Interests" shall mean all Pledged Stock, Pledged LLC Interests, Pledged Partnership Interests and any other participation or interests in any equity or profits of any business entity including, without limitation, any trust and all management rights relating to any entity whose equity interests are included as Pledged Equity Interests.

"Pledged LLC Interests" shall mean all interests in any limited liability company and each series thereof owned by such Grantor, including, without limitation, all limited liability company interests listed on Schedule 5.2(I) under the heading "Pledged LLC Interests" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time) and the certificates, if any, representing such limited liability company interests and any interest of such Grantor on the books and records of such limited liability company or on the books and records of any securities intermediary pertaining to such interest and all dividends, distributions, cash, warrants, rights, options, instruments, securities and other property or proceeds from time to time received, receivable or otherwise distributed in respect of or in exchange for any or all of such limited liability company interests and all rights as a member of the related limited liability company.

"Pledged Partnership Interests" shall mean all interests in any general partnership, limited partnership, limited liability partnership or other partnership owned by such Grantor, including, without limitation, all partnership interests listed on Schedule 5.2(I) under the heading "Pledged Partnership Interests" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time) and the certificates, if any, representing such partnership interests and any interest of such Grantor on the books and records of such partnership or on the books and records of any securities intermediary pertaining to such interest and all dividends, distributions, cash, warrants, rights, options, instruments, securities and other property or proceeds from time to time received, receivable or otherwise distributed in respect of or in exchange for any or all of such partnership interests and all rights as a partner of the related partnership.

"Pledged Stock" shall mean all shares of capital stock owned by such Grantor, including, without limitation, all shares of capital stock described on Schedule 5.2(I) under the heading "Pledged Stock" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time), and the certificates, if any, representing such shares and any interest of such Grantor in the entries on the books of the issuer of such shares or on the books of any securities intermediary pertaining to such shares, and all dividends, distributions, cash, warrants, rights, options, instruments, securities and other property or proceeds from time to time received, receivable or otherwise distributed in respect of or in exchange for any or all of such shares.

"Receivables" shall mean all rights to payment, whether or not earned by performance, for goods or other property sold, leased, licensed, assigned or otherwise disposed

of, or services rendered or to be rendered, including, without limitation all such rights constituting or evidenced by any Account, Chattel Paper, Instrument, General Intangible or Investment Related Property, together with all of Grantor's rights, if any, in any goods or other property giving rise to such right to payment and all Collateral Support and Supporting Obligations related thereto and all Receivables Records.

"Receivables Records" shall mean (i) all original copies of all documents, instruments or other writings or electronic records or other Records evidencing the Receivables, (ii) all books, correspondence, credit or other files, Records, ledger sheets or cards, invoices, and other papers relating to Receivables, including, without limitation, all tapes, cards, computer tapes, computer discs, computer runs, record keeping systems and other papers and documents relating to the Receivables, whether in the possession or under the control of Grantor or any computer bureau or agent from time to time acting for Grantor or otherwise, (iii) all evidences of the filing of financing statements and the registration of other instruments in connection therewith, and amendments, supplements or other modifications thereto, notices to other creditors, secured parties or agents thereof, and certificates, acknowledgments, or other writings, including, without limitation, lien search reports, from filing or other registration officers, (iv) all credit information, reports and memoranda relating thereto and (v) all other written or non-written forms of information related in any way to the foregoing or any Receivable.

"Secured Obligations" shall have the meaning assigned in Section 3.1.

"Secured Parties" shall mean the Agents, Lenders and shall include, without limitation, all former Agents, Lenders to the extent that any Obligations owing to such Persons were incurred while such Persons were Agents, Lenders and such Obligations have not been paid or satisfied in full.

"Trademark Licenses" shall mean any and all agreements, licenses and covenants providing for the granting of any right in or to any Trademark or otherwise providing for a covenant not to sue for infringement dilution or other violation of any Trademark or permitting co-existence with respect to a Trademark (whether such Grantor is licensee or licensor thereunder)including, without limitation, each agreement required to be listed in Schedule 5.2(II) under the heading "Trademark Licenses" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time).

"Trademarks" shall mean all United States, and foreign trademarks, trade names, trade dress, corporate names, company names, business names, fictitious business names, Internet domain names, service marks, certification marks, collective marks, logos, other source or business identifiers, designs and general intangibles of a like nature, whether or not registered, and with respect to any and all of the foregoing: (i) all registrations and applications therefor including, without limitation, the registrations and applications required to be listed in Schedule 5.2(II) under the heading "Trademarks" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time), (ii) all extensions or renewals of any of the foregoing, (iii) all of the goodwill of the business connected with the use of and symbolized by any of the foregoing, (iv) the right to sue or otherwise recover for any past, present and future infringement, dilution or other violation of any of the foregoing or for any injury to the related goodwill, (v) all Proceeds of the foregoing, including, without limitation, license fees, royalties, income, payments, claims,

damages, and proceeds of suit now or hereafter due and/or payable with respect thereto, and (vi) all other rights of any kind accruing thereunder or pertaining thereto throughout the world.

"Trade Secret Licenses" shall mean any and all agreements providing for the granting of any right in or to Trade Secrets (whether such Grantor is licensee or licensor thereunder) including, without limitation, each agreement required to be listed in Schedule 5.2(II) under the heading "Trade Secret Licenses" (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time).

"Trade Secrets" shall mean all trade secrets and all other confidential or proprietary information and know-how whether or not the foregoing has been reduced to a writing or other tangible form, including all documents and things embodying, incorporating, or referring in any way to the foregoing, and with respect to any and all of the foregoing: (i) the right to sue or otherwise recover for any past, present and future misappropriation or other violation thereof, (ii) all Proceeds of the foregoing, including, without limitation, license fees, royalties, income, payments, claims, damages, and proceeds of suit now or hereafter due and/or payable with respect thereto; and (iii) all other rights of any kind accruing thereunder or pertaining thereto throughout the world.

"UCC" shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect from time to time in the State of New York; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that in the event that, by reason of mandatory provisions of law, any or all of the perfection or priority of, or remedies with respect to, any Collateral is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code as enacted and in effect in a jurisdiction other than the State of New York, the term "UCC" shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as enacted and in effect in such other jurisdiction solely for purposes of the provisions hereof relating to such perfection, priority or remedies.

"United States" shall mean the United States of America.

1.2 Definitions; Interpretation.

- (a) In this Agreement, the following capitalized terms shall have the meaning given to them in the UCC (and, if defined in more than one Article of the UCC, shall have the meaning given in Article 9 thereof): Account, Account Debtor, As-Extracted Collateral, Bank, Certificated Security, Chattel Paper, Commercial Tort Claims, Commodity Account, Commodity Contract, Commodity Intermediary, Consignee, Consignment, Consignor, Deposit Account, Document, Entitlement Order, Electronic Chattel Paper, Equipment, Farm Products, Fixtures, Financial Assets, General Intangibles, Goods, Health-Care-Insurance Receivable, Instrument, Inventory, Letter of Credit Right, Manufactured Home, Money, Payment Intangible, Proceeds, Promissory Notes, Record, Securities Account, Securities Intermediary, Security Certificate, Security Entitlement, Supporting Obligations, Tangible Chattel Paper and Uncertificated Security.
- (b) All other capitalized terms used herein (including the preamble and recitals hereto) and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Credit Agreement. The incorporation by reference of terms defined in the Credit Agreement shall survive any termination of the Credit Agreement until this Agreement is terminated as

provided in Section 11 hereof. Any of the terms defined herein may, unless the context otherwise requires, be used in the singular or the plural, depending on the reference. References herein to any Section, Appendix, Schedule or Exhibit shall be to a Section, an Appendix, a Schedule or an Exhibit, as the case may be, hereof unless otherwise specifically provided. The use herein of the word "include" or "including", when following any general statement, term or matter, shall not be construed to limit such statement, term or matter to the specific items or matters set forth immediately following such word or to similar items or matters, whether or not non-limiting language (such as "without limitation" or "but not limited to" or words of similar import) is used with reference thereto, but rather shall be deemed to refer to all other items or matters that fall within the broadest possible scope of such general statement, term or matter. The terms lease and license shall include sub-lease and sub-license, as applicable. If any conflict or inconsistency exists between this Agreement and the Credit Agreement, the Credit Agreement shall govern. All references herein to provisions of the UCC shall include all successor provisions under any subsequent version or amendment to any Article of the UCC.

SECTION 2. GRANT OF SECURITY.

- **2.1 Grant of Security**. Each Grantor hereby grants to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a security interest in and continuing lien on all of such Grantor's right, title and interest in, to and under all personal property of such Grantor including, but not limited to the following, in each case whether now or hereafter existing or in which any Grantor now has or hereafter acquires an interest and wherever the same may be located (all of which, together with the Argus Permits, being hereinafter collectively referred to as the "Collateral"):
 - (a) Accounts;
 - (b) As-Extracted Collateral;
 - (c) Chattel Paper;
 - (d) Documents;
 - (e) Fixtures located on any Material Real Estate Asset;
 - (f) General Intangibles;
 - (g) Goods (including, without limitation, Inventory and Equipment);
 - (h) Instruments, including all Promissory Notes;
 - (i) Insurance;
 - (i) Intellectual Property;
 - (k) Investment Related Property (including, without limitation, Deposit Accounts);
 - (l) Letter of Credit Rights;

- (m) Money;
- (n) Receivables and Receivable Records;
- (o) Commercial Tort Claims now or hereafter described on Schedule 5.2
- (p) to the extent not otherwise included above, all other personal property of any kind and all Collateral Records, Collateral Support and Supporting Obligations relating to any of the foregoing; and
- (q) to the extent not otherwise included above, all Proceeds, products, accessions to and substitutions and replacements for, rents and profits of or in respect of any of the foregoing and, to the extent related to any Collateral, all books, correspondence, credit files, records, invoices and other papers (including all tapes, cards, computer runs and other papers and documents in the possession or under the control of such Grantor or any computer bureau or service company from time to time acting for such Grantor).
- 2.2 **Certain Limited Exclusions.** Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, in no event shall the Collateral include or the security interest granted under Section 2.1 hereof attach to (a) any lease, license, contract or agreement, including equipment leases, to which any Grantor is a party, and any of its rights or interest thereunder, if and to the extent that a security interest is prohibited by or in violation of (i) any law, rule or regulation applicable to such Grantor, or (ii) a term, provision or condition of any such lease, license, contract or agreement, including with respect to equipment leases (unless such law, rule, regulation, term, provision or condition would be rendered ineffective with respect to the creation of the security interest hereunder pursuant to Sections 9-406, 9-407, 9-408 or 9-409 of the UCC (or any successor provision or provisions) of any relevant jurisdiction or any other applicable law (including the Bankruptcy Code) or principles of equity); provided however that the Collateral shall include (and such security interest shall attach to) such lease, license contract or agreement immediately at such time as the contractual or legal prohibition shall no longer be applicable and to the extent severable, shall attach immediately to any portion of such lease, license, contract or agreement not subject to the prohibitions specified in (i) or (ii) above; provided further that the exclusions referred to in clause (a) of this Section 2.2 shall not include any Proceeds of any such lease, license, contract or agreement; (b) any of the outstanding capital stock of a Controlled Foreign Corporation in excess of 66% of the voting power of all classes of capital stock of such Controlled Foreign Corporation entitled to vote; provided that immediately upon the amendment of the Internal Revenue Code to allow the pledge of a greater percentage of the voting power of capital stock in a Controlled Foreign Corporation without adverse tax consequences, the Collateral shall include, and the security interest granted by each Grantor shall attach to, such greater percentage of capital stock of each Controlled Foreign Corporation, (c) any "intent-touse" application for registration of a Trademark filed pursuant to Section 1(b) of the Lanham Act, 15 U.S.C. § 1051, prior to the filing of a "Statement of Use" pursuant to Section 1(d) of the Lanham Act or an "Amendment to Allege Use" pursuant to Section 1(c) of the Lanham Act with respect thereto, solely to the extent, if any, that, and solely during the period, if any, in which, the grant of a security interest therein would impair the validity or enforceability of any registration that issues from such intent-to-use application under applicable federal law, (d) security account number 021-097918 and security account number 021-097900, each held at Fifth Third

Securities, Inc. and any successor or replacement account(s) to the extent the funds held in such account(s) secure reclamation bonds permitted under the Credit Agreement (collectively, the "Reclamation Bond Accounts"), (e) any Light Duty Vehicle (f) the Burke Assets, unless and until Collateral Agent has received evidence satisfactory to Collateral Agent that all Liens on the Burke Assets in favor of Community Trust Bank have been terminated, (g) the equipment listed on Tab C to Schedule 6.1 to the Credit Agreement, unless and until Collateral Agent has received evidence satisfactory to Collateral Agent that all Liens on such equipment in favor of Community Trust Bank have been terminated, (h) the trust account maintained by Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, pursuant to that certain Collateral Trust Agreement, dated September 21, 2015, among Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, Cambrian Coal Corporation and OneBeacon Insurance Group (the "Injury Bond Account"), (i) the account maintained by Matrix Financial Solutions for the Apex Energy, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan (the "Deferred Compensation Account") to the extent that the existence or enforcement of a security interest in such account is prohibited by or in violation of the terms and conditions of the Apex Energy, Inc. Deferred Compensation Plan, or (j) any accounts established to hold royalty or similar payments with respect to any leases, subleases or similar agreements where the identity of the owners of the underlying real property is in dispute, including such accounts that are set forth on Schedule 5.2 and denoted as being Excluded Assets; provided that the Collateral Agent shall be notified in writing within a commercially reasonable period of time following the establishment of any account referenced in this clause (i). At the request of the Collateral Agent, acting at the direction of the Requisite Lenders, but in no case more frequently than once per Fiscal Quarter, the Grantors shall provide information with respect to the balance of each of the accounts referenced in clauses (h) through (j) hereof.

2.3 Special Grantor.

- (a) Argus Energy hereby grants to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a security interest and continuing lien on all of its right, title and interest in, to and under the following permits and all extensions, revisions, amendments and additions thereto and all accessions to and substitutions and replacements for, and all rents, profits and Proceeds of or in respect thereof (collectively, the "Argus Permits"):
 - (i) Permit Number 864-0167;
 - (ii) Permit Number 864-0168; and
 - (iii) Permit Number 864-9002.
- (b) Argus Energy hereby represents and warrants, on the Closing Date that (i) it holds the Argus Permits free and clear of any and all Liens, rights or claims of all other Persons and (ii) other than any financing statements filed in favor of the Collateral Agent, no effective financing statement or other instrument similar in effect under any applicable law covering the Argus Permits is on file in any filing or recording office except for financing statements for which duly authorized proper termination statements have been filed.

SECTION 3. SECURITY FOR OBLIGATIONS; GRANTORS REMAIN LIABLE.

- **3.1 Security for Obligations**. This Agreement secures, and the Collateral is collateral security for, the prompt and complete payment or performance in full when due, whether at stated maturity, by required prepayment, declaration, acceleration, demand or otherwise (including the payment of amounts that would become due but for the operation of the automatic stay under Section 362(a) of the Bankruptcy Code (and any successor provision thereof)), of all Obligations (the "Secured Obligations").
- Continuing Liability Under Collateral. Notwithstanding anything herein to the 3.2 contrary, (i) each Grantor shall remain liable for all obligations under the Collateral and nothing contained herein is intended or shall be a delegation of duties to the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party, (ii) each Grantor shall remain liable under each of the agreements included in the Collateral, including any agreements relating to Pledged Partnership Interests or Pledged LLC Interests, to perform all of the obligations undertaken by it thereunder all in accordance with and pursuant to the terms and provisions thereof and neither the Collateral Agent nor any Secured Party shall have any obligation or liability under any of such agreements by reason of or arising out of this Agreement or any other document related thereto nor shall the Collateral Agent nor any Secured Party have any obligation to make any inquiry as to the nature or sufficiency of any payment received by it or have any obligation to take any action to collect or enforce any rights under any agreement included in the Collateral, including, without limitation, any agreements relating to Pledged Partnership Interests or Pledged LLC Interests, and (iii) the exercise by the Collateral Agent of any of its rights hereunder shall not release any Grantor from any of its duties or obligations under the contracts and agreements included in the Collateral.

SECTION 4. CERTAIN PERFECTION REQUIREMENTS

4.1 Delivery Requirements.

- Grantor shall deliver to the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) the Security Certificates evidencing such Certificated Securities duly indorsed by an effective indorsement (within the meaning of Section 8-107 of the UCC), or accompanied by share transfer powers or other instruments of transfer duly endorsed by such an effective endorsement, in each case, in blank. In addition, each Grantor shall cause any certificates evidencing any Pledged Equity Interests, including, without limitation, any Pledged Partnership Interests or Pledged LLC Interests, to be similarly delivered to the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) regardless of whether such Pledged Equity Interests constitute Certificated Securities.
- (b) With respect to any Instruments or Tangible Chattel Paper included in the Collateral, each Grantor shall deliver to the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) all such Instruments or Tangible Chattel Paper to the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) duly indorsed in blank.

4.2 Control Requirements.

- With respect to any Deposit Accounts, Securities Accounts, Security Entitlements, Commodity Accounts and Commodity Contracts included in the Collateral, each Grantor shall ensure that the Collateral Agent has Control thereof (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement). With respect to any Securities Accounts or Securities Entitlements, such Control shall be accomplished by the Grantor causing the Securities Intermediary maintaining such Securities Account or Security Entitlement to enter into an agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit C hereto (or such other agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent) pursuant to which the Securities Intermediary shall agree to comply with the Collateral Agent's Entitlement Orders (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement) without further consent by such Grantor. With respect to any Deposit Account, each Grantor shall cause the depositary institution maintaining such account to enter into an agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit D hereto (or such other agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent), pursuant to which the Bank shall agree to comply with the Collateral Agent's instructions with respect to disposition of funds in the Deposit Account without further consent by such Grantor (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement). With respect to any Commodity Accounts or Commodity Contracts each Grantor shall cause Control in favor of the Collateral Agent in a manner reasonably acceptable to the Collateral Agent (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement).
- (b) With respect to any Uncertificated Security included in the Collateral (other than any Uncertificated Securities credited to a Securities Account), each Grantor shall cause the issuer of such Uncertificated Security to either (i) register the Collateral Agent as the registered owner thereof on the books and records of the issuer or (ii) execute an agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit B hereto (or such other agreement in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent), pursuant to which such issuer agrees to comply with the Collateral Agent's instructions (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement) with respect to such Uncertificated Security without further consent by such Grantor.
- (c) With respect to any Letter of Credit Rights included in the Collateral (other than any Letter of Credit Rights constituting a Supporting Obligation for a Receivable in which the Collateral Agent has a valid and perfected security interest), Grantor shall ensure that Collateral Agent has Control thereof (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement) by obtaining the written consent of each issuer of each related letter of credit to the assignment of the proceeds of such letter of credit to the Collateral Agent.
- (d) With respect to any Electronic Chattel Paper or "transferable record" (as that term is defined in Section 201 of the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act or in Section 16 of the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act as in effect in any relevant jurisdiction) included in the Collateral, Grantor shall ensure that the Collateral Agent has Control thereof (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement).

4.3 Intellectual Property Recording Requirements.

(a) In the case of any Collateral (whether now owned or hereafter acquired) consisting of issued U.S. Patents and applications therefor, each Grantor shall, subject to the

terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, execute and deliver to the Collateral Agent a Patent Security Agreement in substantially the form of Exhibit F hereto (or a supplement thereto) covering all such Patents in appropriate form for recordation with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office with respect to the security interest of the Collateral Agent.

- (b) In the case of any Collateral (whether now owned or hereafter acquired) consisting of registered U.S. Trademarks and applications therefor, each Grantor shall, subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, execute and deliver to the Collateral Agent a Trademark Security Agreement in substantially the form of Exhibit E hereto (or a supplement thereto) covering all such Trademarks in appropriate form for recordation with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office with respect to the security interest of the Collateral Agent.
- (c) In the case of any Collateral (whether now owned or hereafter acquired) consisting of registered U.S. Copyrights and exclusive Copyright Licenses in respect of registered U.S. Copyrights for which any Grantor is the licensee, each Grantor shall, subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, execute and deliver to the Collateral Agent a Copyright Security Agreement in substantially the form of Exhibit G hereto (or a supplement thereto) covering all such Copyrights and Copyright Licenses in appropriate form for recordation with the U.S. Copyright Office with respect to the security interest of the Collateral Agent.

4.4 Other Actions.

- With respect to any Pledged Partnership Interests and Pledged LLC Interests included in the Collateral, if the Grantors own less than 100% of the equity interests in any issuer of such Pledged Partnership Interests or Pledged LLC Interests, Grantors shall use their commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the consent of each other holder of partnership interest or limited liability company interests in such issuer to the security interest of the Collateral Agent hereunder and following an Event of Default, the transfer of such Pledged Partnership Interests and Pledged LLC Interests to the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) or its designee, and to the substitution of the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) or its designee as a partner or member with all the rights and powers related thereto. Each Grantor consents to the grant by each other Grantor of a Lien in all Investment Related Property to the Collateral Agent and without limiting the generality of the foregoing consents to the transfer of any Pledged Partnership Interest and any Pledged LLC Interest to the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) or its designee following an Event of Default and to the substitution of the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) or its designee as a partner in any partnership or as a member in any limited liability company with all the rights and powers related thereto.
- (b) With respect to any Goods which are Collateral and which are covered by a certificate of title under a statute of any jurisdiction under the law of which indication of a security interest on such certificate is required as a condition of perfection thereof, upon the reasonable request of the Collateral Agent, such Grantor shall (A) provide information with

respect to any such Goods, (B) execute and file with the registrar of motor vehicles or other appropriate authority in such jurisdiction an application or other document requesting the notation or other indication of the security interest created hereunder on such certificate of title, and (C) deliver to the Collateral Agent copies of all such certificates of title issued during such calendar quarter indicating the security interest created hereunder in the items of Goods covered thereby.

4.5 Timing and Notice. With respect to any Collateral in existence on the First Amendment Date, each Grantor shall comply with the requirements of Section 4 on the date hereof and, with respect to any Collateral hereafter owned or acquired, such Grantor shall comply with such requirements within 10 (ten) days of Grantor acquiring rights therein. Each Grantor shall promptly inform the Collateral Agent of its acquisition of any Collateral for which any action is required by Section 4 hereof (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the filing of any applications for, or the issuance or registration of, any Patents, Copyrights or Trademarks).

4.6 Certain Agreements of Grantors as Issuers and Holders of Pledged Equity Interest.

- (a) In the case of each Grantor which is an issuer of Pledged Equity Interests, such Grantor agrees to be bound by the terms of this Agreement relating to the Pledged Equity Interests issued by it and will comply with such terms insofar as such terms are applicable to it.
- (b) In the case of each Grantor which is a partner, shareholder or member, as the case may be, in a partnership, limited liability company or other entity, such Grantor hereby (i) consents to the extent required by the applicable organizational document to the pledge by each other Grantor, pursuant to the terms hereof, of the Pledged Equity Interests in such partnership, limited liability company or other entity, (ii) subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, to the transfer of such Pledged Equity Interests to the Collateral Agent or its nominee and to the substitution of the Collateral Agent or its nominee as a substituted partner, shareholder or member in such partnership, limited liability company or other entity with all the rights, powers and duties of a general partner, limited partner, shareholder or member, as the case may be and (iii) waives to the fullest extent permitted under law, the collection of any expenses incurred by the issuer in connection with the transfer to and substitution of the Collateral Agent or its nominee referenced in clause (ii) above.

SECTION 5. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES.

Each Grantor hereby represents and warrants, on the First Amendment Date, that:

5.1 Grantor Information and Status.

(a) Schedule 5.1 (A) and (B) (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time) sets forth under the appropriate headings: (1) the full legal name of such Grantor, (2) all trade names or other names under which such Grantor currently conducts business, (3) the type of organization of such Grantor, (4) the jurisdiction of organization of such Grantor, (5) its organizational identification number, if any, and (6) the

jurisdiction where the chief executive office or its sole place of business (or the principal residence if such Grantor is a natural person) is located; and

- (b) except as set forth in Schedule 5.1 (A) or (B), it has not changed its name, jurisdiction of organization, chief executive office or sole place of business (or principal residence if such Grantor is a natural person) or its corporate structure in any way (e.g., by merger, consolidation, change in corporate form or otherwise) and has not done business under any other name, in each case, within the past five (5) years; and
- (c) it has not within the last five (5) years become bound (whether as a result of merger or otherwise) as debtor under a security agreement entered into by another Person, which has not heretofore been terminated other than the agreements identified on Schedule 5.1(D) hereof (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time); and
- (d) it has been duly organized and is validly existing as an entity of the type as set forth opposite such Grantor's name on Schedule 5.1(A) solely under the laws of the jurisdiction as set forth opposite such Grantor's name on Schedule 5.1(A) and remains duly existing as such. Such Grantor has not filed any certificates of dissolution or liquidation, any certificates of domestication, transfer or continuance in any other jurisdiction; and
- (e) it is not a "transmitting utility" (as defined in Section 9-102(a)(80) of the UCC).

5.2 Collateral Identification, Special Collateral.

- Subject to Section 4.16 of the Credit Agreement, Schedule 5.2 (as such (a) schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time) sets forth under the appropriate headings all of such Grantor's: (1) Pledged Equity Interests, (2) Pledged Debt, (3) Securities Accounts, (4) Deposit Accounts, (5) Commodity Contracts and Commodity Accounts, (6) United States and foreign registrations and issuances of and applications for Patents, Trademarks, and Copyrights owned by each Grantor, (7) Patent Licenses, Trademark Licenses, Trade Secret Licenses and Copyright Licenses, (8) Commercial Tort Claims, (9) Letter of Credit Rights for letters of credit, (10) the name and address of any warehouseman, bailee or other third party in possession of any Inventory, Equipment and other tangible personal property, (11) motor vehicles (other than Light Duty Vehicles) or other goods or equipment subject to a certificate of title statute of any jurisdiction, and (12) Material Contracts (other than Sales Agency Agreements, Coal Supply Contracts and mining leases involving Material Real Estate Assets). Each Grantor shall supplement such schedules from time to time as necessary to ensure that such schedules are accurate; provided that solely with respect to equipment leases that constitute Material Contracts, each Grantor shall only be obligated to supplement such schedules annually within 30 days after the end of each Fiscal Year, commencing with the Fiscal Year in which the First Amendment Date occurs;
- (b) none of the Collateral constitutes, or is the Proceeds of, (1) Farm Products, (2) Manufactured Homes, (3) Health-Care-Insurance Receivables; (4) timber to be cut, or (5) aircraft, aircraft engines, satellites, ships or railroad rolling stock. No material portion of the

collateral consists of motor vehicles or other goods subject to a certificate of title statute of any jurisdiction;

- (c) all information set forth herein, including the schedules hereto, and all information contained in any documents, schedules and lists heretofore delivered to any Secured Party in connection with this Agreement, with respect to any of the Collateral (in each case taken as a whole with respect to any particular Collateral) is accurate and complete in all material respects; <u>provided</u>, however, that no Grantor makes any representations or warranties hereunder relating to the accuracy of values provided by and included in any report or document prepared by third party consultants or appraisers;
- (d) not more than 10% of the value of all personal property included in the Collateral is located in any country other than the United States; and
- (e) no Excluded Asset is material to the businesses of the Grantors, taken as a whole, other than the following: the Reclamation Bond Accounts, the Injury Bond Account, the Deferred Compensation Account and, until such time as any relevant contractual or legal prohibition against granting a security interest is no longer applicable, certain equipment leases, coal supply agreements and other leases, licenses, contracts or agreements excluded pursuant to Section 2.2.

5.3 Ownership of Collateral and Absence of Other Liens.

- (a) it owns the Collateral purported to be owned by it or otherwise has the rights it purports to have in each item of Collateral and, as to all Collateral whether now existing or hereafter acquired, developed or created (including by way of lease or license), will continue to own or have such rights in each item of the Collateral (except as otherwise permitted by the Credit Agreement), in each case free and clear of any and all Liens, rights or claims of all other Persons, including, without limitation, liens arising as a result of such Grantor becoming bound (as a result of merger or otherwise) as debtor under a security agreement entered into by another Person, other than any Permitted Liens; and
- (b) other than any financing statements filed in favor of the Collateral Agent or the ABL Collateral Agent, no effective financing statement, fixture filing or other instrument similar in effect under any applicable law covering all or any part of the Collateral is on file in any filing or recording office except for (x) financing statements for which duly authorized proper termination statements have been filed by a Grantor and delivered to the Collateral Agent or delivered to the Collateral Agent for filing and (y) financing statements filed in connection with Permitted Liens. Other than the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) and any automatic control in favor of a Bank, Securities Intermediary or Commodity Intermediary maintaining a Deposit Account, Securities Account or Commodity Contract, no Person is in Control of any Collateral.

5.4 Status of Security Interest.

(a) upon the filing of financing statements naming each Grantor as "debtor" and the Collateral Agent as "secured party" and describing the Collateral in the filing offices set

forth opposite such Grantor's name on Schedule 5.4 hereof (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time), the security interest of the Collateral Agent in all Collateral that can be perfected by the filing of a financing statement by a Grantor or Collateral Agent under the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect in any jurisdiction will constitute a valid, perfected, first priority Liens subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and any Permitted Liens with respect to Collateral. Each agreement purporting to give the Collateral Agent Control over any Collateral is effective to establish the Collateral Agent's Control of the Collateral subject thereto;

- (b) to the extent perfection or priority of the security interest therein is not subject to Article 9 of the UCC, upon recordation of the security interests granted hereunder in Patents, Trademarks, Copyrights and exclusive Copyright Licenses in the applicable intellectual property registries, including but not limited to the United States Patent and Trademark Office and the United States Copyright Office, the security interests granted to the Collateral Agent hereunder in such Collateral shall constitute valid, perfected, first priority Liens (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and, in the case of priority only, to Permitted Liens);
- (c) no authorization, consent, approval or other action by, and no notice to or filing with, any Governmental Authority or regulatory body or any other Person is required for either (i) the pledge or grant by any Grantor of the Liens purported to be created in favor of the Collateral Agent hereunder or (ii) the exercise by Collateral Agent of any rights or remedies in respect of any Collateral (whether specifically granted or created hereunder or created or provided for by applicable law), except (A) for the filings contemplated by clauses (a) and (b) above, (B) as may be required, in connection with the disposition of any Investment Related Property, by laws generally affecting the offering and sale of Securities, and (C) for any authorization, consent, approval or other action by, or notice to or filing with, any Governmental Authority in connection with the creation of any Lien upon, or the transfer of, any permit, license or similar asset granted or otherwise issued by any Governmental Authority; and
 - (d) each Grantor is in compliance with its obligations under Section 4 hereof.

5.5 Goods and Receivables.

- (a) each Receivable (a) is and will be the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Account Debtor in respect thereof, representing an unsatisfied obligation of such Account Debtor, (b) is and will be enforceable in accordance with its terms, (c) is not and will not be subject to any credits, rights of recoupment, setoffs, defenses, taxes, counterclaims (except with respect to refunds, returns and allowances in the ordinary course of business with respect to damaged merchandise and except as expressly provided under the terms of the contracts relating to such Receivable) and (d) is and will be in compliance with all applicable laws, whether federal, state, local or foreign;
- (b) with respect to the Grantors (other than TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries) and, to Grantor's knowledge, with respect to TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries, none of the Account Debtors in respect of any Receivable is the government of the United States, any agency or instrumentality thereof, any state or municipality or any foreign sovereign. No

Receivable requires the consent of the Account Debtor in respect thereof in connection with the security interest hereunder, except any consent which has been obtained;

- (c) no Goods now or hereafter produced by any Grantor and included in the Collateral have been or will be produced in violation of the requirements of the Fair Labor Standards Act, as amended, or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; and
- (d) other than any Inventory or Equipment in transit, all of the Equipment and Inventory included in the Collateral is located only at the locations specified in Schedule 5.5 (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time).

5.6 Pledged Equity Interests, Investment Related Property.

- (a) it is the record and beneficial owner of the Pledged Equity Interests free of all Liens, rights or claims of other Persons (except for (a) transfer restrictions contained in the Operating Agreements of certain of the Grantors with respect to certain Pledged LLC Interests which will be satisfied on the First Amendment Date and (b) Permitted Liens) and there are no outstanding warrants, options or other rights to purchase, or shareholder, voting trust or similar agreements outstanding with respect to, or property that is convertible into, or that requires the issuance or sale of, any Pledged Equity Interests;
- (b) no consent of any Person including any other general or limited partner, any other member of a limited liability company, any other shareholder or any other trust beneficiary is necessary or desirable in connection with the creation, perfection or first priority status (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement) of the security interest of the Collateral Agent in any Pledged Equity Interests or the exercise by the Collateral Agent of the voting or other rights provided for in this Agreement or the exercise of remedies in respect thereof except such as have been obtained or waived;
- (c) the Pledged LLC Interests (other than those specified in clause (d) below) and Pledged Partnership Interests are or represent interests that by their terms provide that they are securities governed by the uniform commercial code of an applicable jurisdiction;
- (d) the Pledged LLC Interests of C&B Construction Company, LLC, Matrix Energy, LLC, Toptiki Coal LLC, Wright Management Company LLC and TECO Coal LLC and its Subsidiaries do not represent interests (1) that by their terms provide that they are securities governed by the uniform commercial code of an applicable jurisdiction, (2) that are dealt in or traded on securities exchanges or markets or (3) in issuers that are registered as investment companies; and
- (e) the Initial Pledged Equity Interests constitute 100% of the issued and outstanding Pledged Equity Interest beneficially owned by each Grantor on the date hereof, whether or not registered in the name of such Grantor.

5.7 Intellectual Property.

(a) it is the sole and exclusive owner of the entire right, title, and interest in and to all Intellectual Property listed on Schedule 5.2 (as such schedule may be amended or

Case 19-51200-grs Doc 118-2 Filed 06/19/19 Entered 06/19/19 13:45:16 Desc Exhibit A-2 - Pledge and Security Agreement Page 24 of 43

supplemented from time to time), and owns or has the valid right to use and, where such Grantor does so, sublicense others to use, all other Intellectual Property used in or necessary to conduct its business, free and clear of all Liens, claims and licenses, except for, in the case of priority only, Permitted Liens and the licenses set forth on Schedule 5.2 (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time);

- (b) all Intellectual Property of such Grantor is subsisting and has not been adjudged invalid or unenforceable, in whole or in part, nor, in the case of Patents, is any of the Intellectual Property the subject of a reexamination proceeding, and such Grantor has performed all acts and has paid all renewal, maintenance, and other fees and taxes required to maintain each and every registration and application of Copyrights, Patents and Trademarks of such Grantor in full force and effect;
- (c) no holding, decision, ruling, or judgment has been rendered in any action or proceeding before any court or administrative authority challenging the validity, enforceability, or scope of, or such Grantor's right to register, own or use, any Intellectual Property of such Grantor, and no such action or proceeding is pending or, to the best of such Grantor's knowledge, threatened;
- (d) all registrations, issuances and applications for Copyrights, Patents and Trademarks of such Grantor are standing in the name of such Grantor, and none of the Trademarks, Patents, Copyrights or Trade Secrets owned by such Grantor has been licensed by such Grantor to any Affiliate or third party, except as disclosed in Schedule 5.2(II) (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time), and all exclusive Copyright Licenses in respect of registered Copyrights have been properly recorded in the U.S. Copyright Office or, where appropriate, any foreign counterpart;
- (e) all Copyrights owned by such Grantor have been registered with the United States Copyright Office or, where appropriate, any foreign counterpart;
- (f) such Grantor has not made a previous assignment, sale, transfer, exclusive license, or similar arrangement constituting a present or future assignment, sale, transfer, exclusive license or similar arrangement of any Intellectual Property that has not been terminated or released;
- (g) such Grantor has been using appropriate statutory notice of registration in connection with its use of registered Trademarks, proper marking practices in connection with its use of Patents, and appropriate notice of copyright in connection with the publication of Copyrights;
- (h) such Grantor has taken commercially reasonable steps to protect the confidentiality of its Trade Secrets in accordance with industry standards;
- (i) such Grantor controls the nature and quality in accordance with industry standards of all products sold and all services rendered under or in connection with all Trademarks of such Grantor, in each case consistent with industry standards, and has taken all action necessary to insure that all licensees of the Trademarks owned by such Grantor comply with such Grantor's standards of quality;

- (j) the conduct of such Grantor's business does not infringe, misappropriate, dilute or otherwise violate any Intellectual Property right of any other Person; no claim has been made that the use of any Intellectual Property owned or used by such Grantor (or any of its respective licensees) infringes, misappropriates, dilutes or otherwise violates the asserted rights of any other Person, and no demand that such Grantor enter into a license or co-existence agreement has been made but not resolved;
- (k) to the best of such Grantor's knowledge, no Person is infringing, misappropriating, diluting or otherwise violating any rights in any Intellectual Property owned, licensed or used by such Grantor, or any of its respective licensees; and
- (l) no settlement or consents, covenants not to sue, co-existence agreements, non-assertion assurances, or releases have been entered into by such Grantor or bind such Grantor in a manner that could adversely affect such Grantor's rights to own, license or use any Intellectual Property.

SECTION 6. COVENANTS AND AGREEMENTS.

Each Grantor hereby covenants and agrees that:

6.1 Grantor Information and Status. Without limiting any prohibitions or restrictions on mergers or other transactions set forth in the Credit Agreement, it shall not change such Grantor's name, identity, corporate structure (e.g. by merger, consolidation, change in corporate form or otherwise), sole place of business (or principal residence if such Grantor is a natural person), chief executive office, organizational identification number, type of organization or jurisdiction of organization or establish any trade names unless it shall have (a) notified the Collateral Agent in writing at least thirty (30) days prior to any such change or establishment, identifying such new proposed name, identity, corporate structure, sole place of business (or principal residence if such Grantor is a natural person), chief executive office, jurisdiction of organization or trade name and providing such other information in connection therewith as the Collateral Agent may reasonably request and (b) taken all actions necessary or advisable to maintain the continuous validity, perfection and the same or better priority of the Collateral Agent's security interest in the Collateral granted or intended to be granted and agreed to hereby, which in the case of any merger or other change in corporate structure shall include, without limitation, executing and delivering to the Collateral Agent a completed Pledge Supplement together with all Supplements to Schedules thereto, upon completion of such merger or other change in corporate structure confirming the grant of the security interest hereunder.

6.2 Collateral Identification; Special Collateral.

(a) in the event that it hereafter acquires any Collateral of a type described in Section 5.2(b) hereof, it shall promptly notify the Collateral Agent thereof in writing and take such actions and execute such documents and make such filings all at Grantor's expense as the Collateral Agent may reasonably request in order to ensure that the Collateral Agent has a valid, perfected, first priority security interest in such Collateral, subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and any Permitted Liens; and

(b) in the event that it hereafter acquires or has any Commercial Tort Claim it shall deliver to the Collateral Agent a completed Pledge Supplement together with all Supplements to Schedules thereto, identifying such new Commercial Tort Claims.

6.3 Ownership of Collateral and Absence of Other Liens.

- (a) except for the security interest created by this Agreement, it shall not create or suffer to exist any Lien upon or with respect to any of the Collateral, other than Permitted Liens, and such Grantor shall defend the Collateral against all Persons at any time claiming any interest therein;
- (b) upon such Grantor or any officer of such Grantor obtaining knowledge thereof, it shall promptly notify the Collateral Agent in writing of any event that may have a Material Adverse Effect on the value of the Collateral or any portion thereof, the ability of any Grantor or the Collateral Agent to dispose of the Collateral or any portion thereof, or the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent in relation thereto, including the levy of any legal process against the Collateral or any portion thereof; and
- (c) subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, it shall not sell, transfer or assign (by operation of law or otherwise) or exclusively license to another Person any Collateral except as permitted by the Credit Agreement.

6.4 Status of Security Interest.

- (a) Subject to the limitations set forth in subsection (b) of this Section 6.4, each Grantor shall maintain the security interest of the Collateral Agent hereunder in all Collateral as valid, perfected, first priority Liens (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement and, in the case of priority only, to Permitted Liens); and
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Grantor shall be required to take any action to perfect any Collateral that can only be perfected by (i) foreign filings with respect to Intellectual Property, or (ii) filings with registrars of motor vehicles or similar governmental authorities with respect to goods covered by a certificate of title, in each case except as and to the extent specified in Section 4 hereof.

6.5 Goods and Receivables.

- (a) it shall not deliver any Document evidencing any Equipment and Inventory to any Person other than the issuer of such Document to claim the Goods evidenced therefor or the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement);
- (b) if any Equipment or Inventory is in possession or control of any warehouseman, bailee or other third party (other than a Consignee under a Consignment for which such Grantor is the Consignor), each Grantor shall join with the Collateral Agent in notifying the third party of the Collateral Agent's security interest and obtaining an acknowledgment from the third party that it is holding the Equipment and Inventory for the benefit of the Collateral Agent and will permit the Collateral Agent (subject to the terms of the

Intercreditor Agreement) to have access to Equipment or Inventory for purposes of inspecting such Collateral or, following an Event of Default, to remove same from such premises if the Collateral Agent so elects (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement); and with respect to any Goods subject to a Consignment for which such Grantor is the Consignor, Grantor shall file appropriate financing statements against the Consignee and take such other action as may be necessary to ensure that the Grantor has a first priority perfected security interest in such Goods;

- (c) it shall keep and maintain at its own cost and expense satisfactory and complete records of the Receivables, including, but not limited to, the originals of all documentation with respect to all Receivables and records of all payments received and all credits granted on the Receivables, all merchandise returned and all other dealings therewith;
- (d) other than in the ordinary course of business (i) it shall not amend, modify, terminate or waive any provision of any Receivable in any manner which could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the value of such Receivable; (ii) following and during the continuation of an Event of Default, such Grantor shall not (w) grant any extension or renewal of the time of payment of any Receivable, (x) compromise or settle any dispute, claim or legal proceeding with respect to any Receivable for less than the total unpaid balance thereof, (y) release, wholly or partially, any Person liable for the payment thereof, or (z) allow any credit or discount thereon; provided that credits or discounts shall be permitted to the extent required pursuant to the terms of Coal Supply Contracts as a result of changes in applicable law or regulation; and
- subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, the Collateral Agent (e) shall have the right at any time upon at least two (2) Business Days' prior written notice to Borrowers to notify, or require any Grantor to notify, any Account Debtor of the Collateral Agent's security interest in the Receivables and any Supporting Obligation and, in addition, at any time following the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default, the Collateral Agent may: (i) direct the Account Debtors under any Receivables to make payment of all amounts due or to become due to such Grantor thereunder directly to the Collateral Agent; (ii) notify, or require any Grantor to notify, each Person maintaining a lockbox or similar arrangement to which Account Debtors under any Receivables have been directed to make payment to remit all amounts representing collections on checks and other payment items from time to time sent to or deposited in such lockbox or other arrangement directly to the Collateral Agent; and (iii) enforce, at the expense of such Grantor, collection of any such Receivables and to adjust, settle or compromise the amount or payment thereof, in the same manner and to the same extent as such Grantor might have done. If the Collateral Agent notifies any Grantor that it has elected to collect the Receivables in accordance with the preceding sentence (while it is then in compliance with the Intercreditor Agreement), any payments of Receivables received by such Grantor shall be forthwith (and in any event within two (2) Business Days) deposited by such Grantor in the exact form received, duly indorsed by such Grantor to the Collateral Agent if required, in the Collateral Account maintained under the sole dominion and control of the Collateral Agent, and until so turned over, all amounts and proceeds (including checks and other instruments) received by such Grantor in respect of the Receivables, any Supporting Obligation or Collateral Support shall be received in trust for the benefit of the Collateral Agent hereunder and shall be segregated from other funds of such Grantor and such Grantor shall not adjust, settle

or compromise the amount or payment of any Receivable, or release wholly or partly any Account Debtor or obligor thereof, or allow any credit or discount thereon.

6.6 Pledged Equity Interests, Investment Related Property.

except as provided in the next sentence, in the event such Grantor receives any dividends, interest or distributions on any Pledged Equity Interest or other Investment Related Property, upon the merger, consolidation, liquidation or dissolution of any issuer of any Pledged Equity Interest or Investment Related Property, then (a) such dividends, interest or distributions and securities or other property shall be included in the definition of Collateral without further action and (b) such Grantor shall immediately take all steps, if any, necessary or advisable to ensure the validity, perfection, priority and, if applicable, control of the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) over such Investment Related Property (including delivery thereof to the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement)) and pending any such action such Grantor shall be deemed to hold such dividends, interest, distributions, securities or other property in trust for the benefit of the Collateral Agent and shall segregate such dividends, distributions, Securities or other property from all other property of such Grantor. Notwithstanding the foregoing, so long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Collateral Agent authorizes each Grantor to retain all ordinary cash dividends and distributions paid in the normal course of the business of the issuer and consistent with the past practice of the issuer and all scheduled payments of interest;

(b) <u>Voting</u>.

So long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be (i) continuing (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement), except as otherwise provided under the covenants and agreements relating to Investment Related Property in this Agreement or elsewhere herein or in the Credit Agreement or in the ABL Loan Credit Agreement, each Grantor shall be entitled to exercise or refrain from exercising any and all voting and other consensual rights pertaining to the Investment Related Property or any part thereof for any purpose not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement, the Credit Agreement or the ABL Loan Credit Agreement; provided that no Grantor shall exercise or refrain from exercising any such right if the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement), acting at the direction of the Requisite Lenders, shall have notified such Grantor that such action would have a Material Adverse Effect on the value of the Investment Related Property or any part thereof; and provided further, such Grantor shall give the Collateral Agent at least five (5) Business Days prior written notice of the manner in which it intends to exercise, or the reasons for refraining from exercising, any such right; it being understood, however, that neither the voting by such Grantor of any Pledged Stock for, or such Grantor's consent to, the election of directors (or similar governing body) at a regularly scheduled annual or other meeting of stockholders or with respect to incidental matters at any such meeting, nor such Grantor's consent to or approval of any action otherwise permitted under this Agreement and the Credit Agreement, shall be deemed inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement or the

Credit Agreement within the meaning of this Section 6.6(b)(i) and no notice of any such voting or consent need be given to the Collateral Agent; and

- (ii) Upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement):
- (1) all rights of each Grantor to exercise or refrain from exercising the voting and other consensual rights which it would otherwise be entitled to exercise pursuant hereto shall cease and all such rights shall thereupon become vested in the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) who shall thereupon have the sole right to exercise such voting and other consensual rights; and
- (2) in order to permit the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) to exercise the voting and other consensual rights which it may be entitled to exercise pursuant hereto and to receive all dividends and other distributions which it may be entitled to receive hereunder: (1) each Grantor shall promptly execute and deliver (or cause to be executed and delivered) to the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) all proxies, dividend payment orders and other instruments as the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) may from time to time reasonably request and (2) each Grantor acknowledges that the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) may utilize the power of attorney set forth in Section 8.1.
- except as permitted by the Credit Agreement, without the prior written (c) consent of the Collateral Agent, acting at the direction of the Requisite Lenders, it shall not vote to enable or take any other action to: (i) amend or terminate any partnership agreement, limited liability company agreement, certificate of incorporation, by-laws or other organizational documents in any way that materially changes the rights of such Grantor with respect to any Investment Related Property or adversely affects the validity, perfection or priority of the Collateral Agent's security interest, (ii) permit any issuer of any Pledged Equity Interest to issue any additional stock, partnership interests, limited liability company interests or other equity interests of any nature or to issue securities convertible into or granting the right of purchase or exchange for any stock or other equity interest of any nature of such issuer, (iii) other than as permitted under the Credit Agreement, permit any issuer of any Pledged Equity Interest to dispose of all or a material portion of their assets, (iv) waive any default under or breach of any terms of organizational document relating to the issuer of any Pledged Equity Interest or the terms of any Pledged Debt, or (v) cause any issuer of any Pledged Partnership Interests or Pledged LLC Interests which are not securities (for purposes of the UCC) on the date hereof to elect or otherwise take any action to cause such Pledged Partnership Interests or Pledged LLC Interests to be treated as securities for purposes of the UCC; provided, however, notwithstanding

the foregoing, if any issuer of any Pledged Partnership Interests or Pledged LLC Interests takes any such action in violation of the foregoing in this clause (c), such Grantor shall promptly notify the Collateral Agent in writing of any such election or action and, in such event, shall take all steps necessary or advisable to establish the Collateral Agent's "control" thereof, subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement; and

(d) except as permitted by the Credit Agreement, without the prior written consent of the Collateral Agent acting at the direction of the Requisite Lenders, it shall not permit any issuer of any Pledged Equity Interest to merge or consolidate unless (i) such issuer creates a security interest that is perfected by a filed financing statement (that is not effective solely under section 9-508 of the UCC) in collateral in which such new debtor has or acquires rights, (ii) all the outstanding capital stock or other equity interests of the surviving or resulting corporation, limited liability company, partnership or other entity is, upon such merger or consolidation, pledged hereunder and no cash, securities or other property is distributed in respect of the outstanding equity interests of any other constituent Grantor; provided that if the surviving or resulting Grantors upon any such merger or consolidation involving an issuer which is a Controlled Foreign Corporation, then such Grantor shall only be required to pledge equity interests in accordance with Section 2.2 and (iii) Grantor promptly complies with the delivery and control requirements of Section 4 hereof.

6.7 Intellectual Property.

- (a) it shall not do any act or omit to do any act whereby any of the Intellectual Property that is material to the business of such Grantor or otherwise of material value may lapse, or become abandoned, canceled, dedicated to the public, forfeited, unenforceable or otherwise impaired, or which would adversely affect the validity, grant, or enforceability of the security interest granted therein;
- (b) it shall not, with respect to any Trademarks, cease the use of any of such Trademarks or fail to maintain the level of the quality of products sold and services rendered under any of such Trademark at a level at least substantially consistent with the quality of such products and services as of the date hereof, and such Grantor shall take all steps necessary to insure that licensees of such Trademarks use such consistent standards of quality;
- (c) it shall, within thirty (30) days of the creation or acquisition or exclusive license of any copyrightable work that is material to the business of such Grantor or otherwise of material value, apply to register the Copyright in the United States Copyright Office or, where appropriate, any foreign counterpart and, in the case of an exclusive Copyright License in respect of a registered Copyright, record such license, in the United States Copyright Office or, where appropriate, any foreign counterpart;
- (d) it shall promptly notify the Collateral Agent if it knows or has reason to know that any item of Intellectual Property may become (i) abandoned or dedicated to the public or placed in the public domain, (ii) invalid or unenforceable, (iii) subject to any adverse determination or development regarding such Grantor's ownership, registration or use or the validity or enforceability of such item of Intellectual Property (including the institution of, or any adverse development with respect to, any action or proceeding in the United States Patent and

Trademark Office, the United States Copyright Office, any state registry, any foreign counterpart of the foregoing, or any court) or (iv) the subject of any reversion or termination rights;

- (e) it shall take all reasonable steps, including in any proceeding before the United States Patent and Trademark Office, the United States Copyright Office, any state registry or any foreign counterpart of the foregoing, to pursue any application and maintain any registration or issuance of each Trademark, Patent, and Copyright owned by or exclusively licensed to any Grantor, including, but not limited to, those items on Schedule 5.2(II) (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time);
- (f) it shall use best efforts so as not to permit the inclusion in any contract to which it hereafter becomes a party of any provision that could or may in any way materially impair or prevent the creation of a security interest in, or the assignment of, such Grantor's rights and interests in any property included within the definitions of any Intellectual Property acquired under such contracts;
- (g) in the event that any Intellectual Property owned by or exclusively licensed to any Grantor is infringed, misappropriated, diluted or otherwise violated by a third party, such Grantor shall promptly take all reasonable actions to stop such infringement, misappropriation, dilution or other violation and protect its rights in such Intellectual Property including, but not limited to, the initiation of a suit for injunctive relief and to recover damages;
- (h) it shall take all steps reasonably necessary to protect the secrecy of all Trade Secrets, including, without limitation, entering into confidentiality agreements with employees and consultants and labeling and restricting access to secret information and documents;
- (i) it shall use proper statutory notice in connection with its use of any of the Intellectual Property; and
- (j) it shall continue to collect, at its own expense, all amounts due or to become due to such Grantor in respect of the Intellectual Property or any portion thereof. In connection with such collections, such Grantor may take (and, at the direction of the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement) acting at the direction of the Requisite Lenders, shall take) such action as such Grantor or the Requisite Lenders may deem reasonably necessary or advisable to enforce collection of such amounts. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Collateral Agent shall have the right at any time, to notify, or require any Grantor to notify, any obligors with respect to any such amounts of the existence of the security interest created hereby.
- **6.8 Miscellaneous**. Each Grantor shall, on or before the last day of the first calendar month of each Fiscal Quarter, request in writing the consent of the counterparty or counterparties to any Material Contract that is a Non-Assignable Contract and was entered into in the prior Fiscal Quarter pursuant to the terms of such Non-Assignable Contract or applicable law to the granting of a security interest in such Non-Assignable Contract to Secured Party and use its reasonable best efforts to obtain such consent as soon as practicable thereafter.

SECTION 7. FURTHER ASSURANCES; ADDITIONAL GRANTORS.

7.1 Further Assurances.

- (a) Each Grantor agrees that from time to time, at the expense of such Grantor, that it shall promptly execute and deliver all further instruments and documents, and take all further action, that may be necessary or desirable, or that the Collateral Agent may reasonably request, at the direction of the Requisite Lenders, in order to create and/or maintain the validity, perfection or priority of and protect any security interest granted or purported to be granted hereby or to enable the Collateral Agent to exercise and enforce its rights and remedies hereunder with respect to any Collateral. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Grantor shall:
 - (i) file, or cooperate as requested in connection with the filing of, such financing or continuation statements, or amendments thereto, record security interests in Intellectual Property and execute and deliver such other agreements, instruments, endorsements, powers of attorney or notices, as may be necessary or desirable, or as the Collateral Agent may reasonably request at the direction of the Requisite Lenders, in order to effect, reflect, perfect and preserve the security interests granted or purported to be granted hereby;
 - (ii) take all actions necessary to ensure the recordation of appropriate evidence of the liens and security interest granted hereunder in any Intellectual Property with any intellectual property registry in which said Intellectual Property is registered or issued or in which an application for registration or issuance is pending, including, without limitation, the United States Patent and Trademark Office, the United States Copyright Office, the various Secretaries of State, and the foreign counterparts on any of the foregoing;
 - (iii) subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, at any reasonable time, upon request by the Collateral Agent, allow inspection of the Collateral by the Collateral Agent;
 - (iv) subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, at the Collateral Agent's request, appear in and defend any action or proceeding that may affect such Grantor's title to or the Collateral Agent's security interest in all or any part of the Collateral; and
 - (v) furnish the Collateral Agent with such information regarding the Collateral, including, without limitation, the location thereof, as the Collateral Agent may reasonably request from time to time.
- (b) Each Grantor hereby authorizes the Collateral Agent (provided that the Collateral Agent shall not be obligated to so file, unless directed to so file by the Requisite Lenders) to file a Record or Records, including, without limitation, financing or continuation statements, Intellectual Property Security Agreements and amendments and supplements to any of the foregoing, in any jurisdictions and with any filing offices as are necessary or advisable to perfect or otherwise protect the security interest granted to the Collateral Agent herein. Such

financing statements may describe the Collateral in the same manner as described herein or may contain an indication or description of collateral that describes such property in any other manner as is necessary, advisable or prudent to ensure the perfection of the security interest in the Collateral granted to the Collateral Agent herein, including, without limitation, describing such property as "all assets, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, developed or created" or words of similar effect. Each Grantor shall furnish to the Collateral Agent from time to time statements and schedules further identifying and describing the Collateral and such other reports in connection with the Collateral as the Collateral Agent may reasonably request, all in reasonable detail. Notwithstanding the foregoing and for the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Agreement or any other Credit Document shall require the Collateral Agent to file financing statements or continuation statements (except for the safe custody of any Collateral in its possession, subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement) other than as directed by the Requisite Lenders, or be responsible for maintaining the security interests purported to be created as described herein, and such responsibility shall be solely that of the Grantors.

- (c) Each Grantor hereby authorizes the Collateral Agent to modify this Agreement after obtaining such Grantor's approval of or signature to such modification by amending Schedule 5.2 (as such schedule may be amended or supplemented from time to time) to include reference to any right, title or interest in any existing Intellectual Property or any Intellectual Property acquired or developed by any Grantor after the execution hereof or to delete any reference to any right, title or interest in any Intellectual Property in which any Grantor no longer has or claims any right, title or interest.
- 7.2 Additional Grantors. From time to time subsequent to the date hereof, additional Persons may become parties hereto as additional Grantors (each, an "Additional Grantor"), by executing a Pledge Supplement. Upon delivery of any such Pledge Supplement to the Collateral Agent, notice of which is hereby waived by Grantors, each Additional Grantor shall be a Grantor and shall be as fully a party hereto as if Additional Grantor were an original signatory hereto. Each Grantor expressly agrees that its obligations arising hereunder shall not be affected or diminished by the addition or release of any other Grantor hereunder, nor by any election of Collateral Agent not to cause any Subsidiary of any Borrower to become an Additional Grantor hereunder. This Agreement shall be fully effective as to any Grantor that is or becomes a party hereto regardless of whether any other Person becomes or fails to become or ceases to be a Grantor hereunder.

SECTION 8. COLLATERAL AGENT APPOINTED ATTORNEY-IN-FACT.

8.1 Power of Attorney. Subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, each Grantor hereby irrevocably appoints the Collateral Agent (such appointment being coupled with an interest) as such Grantor's attorney-in-fact, with full authority in the place and stead of such Grantor and in the name of such Grantor, the Collateral Agent or otherwise, from time to time in the Collateral Agent's discretion, subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, to take any action and to execute any instrument necessary or advisable to accomplish the purposes of this Agreement, including, without limitation, the following:

- (a) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, to obtain and adjust insurance required to be maintained by such Grantor or paid to the Collateral Agent pursuant to the Credit Agreement;
- (b) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, to ask for, demand, collect, sue for, recover, compound, receive and give acquittance and receipts for moneys due and to become due under or in respect of any of the Collateral;
- (c) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, to receive, endorse and collect any drafts or other instruments, documents and chattel paper in connection with clause (b) above;
- (d) upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, to file any claims or take any action or institute any proceedings necessary or desirable for the collection of any of the Collateral or otherwise to enforce the rights of the Collateral Agent with respect to any of the Collateral;
- (e) to prepare and file any UCC financing statements against such Grantor as debtor;
- (f) to open a deposit account in the name of such Grantor for the benefit of the Secured Parties (including deposit account number S85609.2 titled "Martin County Energy Collateral Account" on the First Amendment Date);
- (g) to prepare, sign, and file for recordation in any intellectual property registry, appropriate evidence of the lien and security interest granted herein in any Intellectual Property in the name of such Grantor as debtor;
- (h) to take or cause to be taken all actions necessary to perform or comply or cause performance or compliance with the terms of this Agreement, including, without limitation, access to pay or discharge taxes or Liens (other than Permitted Liens) levied or placed upon or threatened against the Collateral, the legality or validity thereof and the amounts necessary to discharge the same, any such payments made by the Collateral Agent to become obligations of such Grantor to the Collateral Agent, due and payable immediately without demand; provided that, so long as no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, Collateral Agent shall provide Borrowers' not less than three (3) Business Days' notice of its intent to make any such payments; and
- (i) after the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, to sell, transfer, lease, license, pledge, make any agreement with respect to or otherwise deal with any of the Collateral as fully and completely as though the Collateral Agent were the absolute owner thereof for all purposes, and to do, at such Grantor's expense, at any time or from time to time, all acts and things necessary to protect, preserve or realize upon the Collateral and the Collateral Agent's security interest therein in order to effect the intent of this Agreement, all as fully and effectively as such Grantor might do.
- 8.2 No Duty on the Part of Collateral Agent or Secured Parties. The powers conferred on the Collateral Agent hereunder are solely to protect the interests of the Secured

Parties in the Collateral and shall not impose any duty upon the Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party to exercise any such powers. The Collateral Agent and the other Secured Parties shall be accountable only for amounts that they actually receive as a result of the exercise of such powers, and neither they nor any of their officers, directors, employees or agents shall be responsible to any Grantor for any act or failure to act hereunder, except for their own gross negligence or willful misconduct.

8.3 Appointment Pursuant to Credit Agreement. The Collateral Agent has been appointed as collateral agent pursuant to the Credit Agreement, by Lenders and, by their acceptance of the benefits hereof, the other Secured Parties. The rights, duties, privileges, immunities and indemnities of the Collateral Agent hereunder are subject to the provisions of the Credit Agreement, including but not limited to Section 9 of the Credit Agreement, and such provisions are incorporated herein by reference as if fully set forth herein and shall survive any termination of the Credit Agreement or this Agreement or the resignation or removal of the Collateral Agent. In the event that any provision of this Agreement is deemed to conflict with the Credit Agreement, the provisions of the Credit Agreement shall control. The Collateral Agent shall have the right hereunder, to make demands, to give notices, to exercise or refrain from exercising any rights, and to take or refrain from taking any action (including, without limitation, the release or substitution of Collateral), solely in accordance with this Agreement and the Credit Agreement. In furtherance of the foregoing provisions of this Section, each Secured Party, by its acceptance of the benefits hereof, agrees that it shall have no right individually to realize upon any of the Collateral hereunder, it being understood and agreed by such Secured Party that all rights and remedies hereunder may be exercised solely by the Collateral Agent for the benefit of Secured Parties in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Credit Agreement.

SECTION 9. REMEDIES.

9.1 Generally.

- (a) Subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, if any Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Collateral Agent may exercise in respect of the Collateral, in addition to all other rights and remedies provided for herein or otherwise available to it at law or in equity, all the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent on default under the UCC (whether or not the UCC applies to the affected Collateral) to collect, enforce or satisfy any Secured Obligations then owing, whether by acceleration or otherwise, and also may pursue any of the following separately, successively or simultaneously:
 - (i) require any Grantor to, and each Grantor hereby agrees that it shall at its expense and promptly upon request of the Collateral Agent forthwith, assemble all or part of the Collateral as directed by the Collateral Agent and make it available to the Collateral Agent at a place to be designated by the Collateral Agent that is reasonably convenient to both parties;
 - (ii) enter onto the property where any Collateral is located and take possession thereof with or without judicial process;

- (iii) prior to the disposition of the Collateral, store, process, repair or recondition the Collateral or otherwise prepare the Collateral for disposition in any manner to the extent the Collateral Agent deems appropriate; and
- (iv) without notice except as specified below or under the UCC, sell, assign, lease, license (on an exclusive or nonexclusive basis) or otherwise dispose of the Collateral or any part thereof in one or more parcels at public or private sale, at any of the Collateral Agent's offices or elsewhere, for cash, on credit or for future delivery, at such time or times and at such price or prices and upon such other terms as the Collateral Agent may deem commercially reasonable.
- The Collateral Agent or any other Secured Party may be the purchaser of any or all of the Collateral at any public or private sale in accordance with the UCC and the Collateral Agent, as collateral agent for and representative of the Secured Parties, shall be entitled, for the purpose of bidding and making settlement or payment of the purchase price for all or any portion of the Collateral sold at any such sale made in accordance with the UCC, to use and apply any of the Secured Obligations as a credit on account of the purchase price for any Collateral payable by the Collateral Agent at such sale. Each purchaser at any such sale shall hold the property sold absolutely free from any claim or right on the part of any Grantor, and each Grantor hereby waives (to the extent permitted by applicable law) all rights of redemption, stay and/or appraisal which it now has or may at any time in the future have under any rule of law or statute now existing or hereafter enacted. Each Grantor agrees that, to the extent notice of sale shall be required by law, at least ten (10) days notice to such Grantor of the time and place of any public sale or the time after which any private sale is to be made shall constitute reasonable notification. The Collateral Agent shall not be obligated to make any sale of Collateral regardless of notice of sale having been given. The Collateral Agent may adjourn any public or private sale from time to time by announcement at the time and place fixed therefor, and such sale may, without further notice, be made at the time and place to which it was so adjourned. Each Grantor agrees that it would not be commercially unreasonable for the Collateral Agent to dispose of the Collateral or any portion thereof by using Internet sites that provide for the auction of assets of the types included in the Collateral or that have the reasonable capability of doing so, or that match buyers and sellers of assets. Each Grantor hereby waives any claims against the Collateral Agent arising by reason of the fact that the price at which any Collateral may have been sold at such a private sale was less than the price which might have been obtained at a public sale, even if the Collateral Agent accepts the first offer received and does not offer such Collateral to more than one offeree. If the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of the Collateral are insufficient to pay all the Secured Obligations, Grantors shall be liable for the deficiency and the fees of any attorneys employed by the Collateral Agent to collect such deficiency. Each Grantor further agrees that a breach of any of the covenants contained in this Section will cause irreparable injury to the Collateral Agent, that the Collateral Agent has no adequate remedy at law in respect of such breach and, as a consequence, that each and every covenant contained in this Section shall be specifically enforceable against such Grantor, and such Grantor hereby waives and agrees not to assert any defenses against an action for specific performance of such covenants except for a defense that no default has occurred giving rise to the Secured Obligations becoming due and payable prior to their stated maturities. Nothing in this Section shall in any way limit the rights of the Collateral Agent hereunder.

- (c) The Collateral Agent may sell the Collateral without giving any warranties as to the Collateral. The Collateral Agent may specifically disclaim or modify any warranties of title or the like. This procedure will not be considered to adversely affect the commercial reasonableness of any sale of the Collateral.
- (d) The Collateral Agent shall have no obligation to marshal any of the Collateral.
- 9.2 **Application of Proceeds.** Subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, except as expressly provided elsewhere in this Agreement and in the Intercreditor Agreement, all proceeds received by the Collateral Agent in the event that an Event of Default shall have occurred and not otherwise been waived, and the maturity of the Obligations shall have been accelerated pursuant to Section 8.1 of the Credit Agreement and in respect of any sale of, any collection from, or other realization upon all or any part of the Collateral shall be applied in full or in part by the Collateral Agent against, the Secured Obligations in the following order of priority: first, to the payment of all costs and expenses of such sale, collection or other realization, including reasonable compensation to the Collateral Agent and its agents and counsel, and all other expenses, liabilities and advances made or incurred by the Collateral Agent and its agents and counsel in connection therewith, and all amounts for which the Collateral Agent is entitled to indemnification hereunder (in its capacity as the Collateral Agent and not as a Lender) and all advances made by the Collateral Agent hereunder for the account of the applicable Grantor, and to the payment of all costs and expenses paid or incurred by the Collateral Agent in connection with the exercise of any right or remedy hereunder or under the Credit Agreement, all in accordance with the terms hereof or thereof; second, to the extent of any excess of such proceeds, to the payment of all other Secured Obligations for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties until the Secured Obligations are paid in full; and third, to the extent of any excess of such proceeds, to the payment to or upon the order of the applicable Grantor or to whosoever may be lawfully entitled to receive the same or as a court of competent jurisdiction may direct.
- **9.3 Sales on Credit.** If Collateral Agent sells any of the Collateral upon credit, the applicable Grantor will be credited only with payments actually made by purchaser and received by Collateral Agent and applied to indebtedness of the purchaser. In the event the purchaser fails to pay for the Collateral, Collateral Agent may resell the Collateral and the applicable Grantor shall be credited with proceeds of the sale.
- 9.4 Investment Related Property. Each Grantor recognizes that, by reason of certain prohibitions contained in the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws, the Collateral Agent may be compelled, with respect to any sale of all or any part of the Investment Related Property conducted without prior registration or qualification of such Investment Related Property under the Securities Act and/or such state securities laws, to limit purchasers to those who will agree, among other things, to acquire the Investment Related Property for their own account, for investment and not with a view to the distribution or resale thereof. Each Grantor acknowledges that any such private sale may be at prices and on terms less favorable than those obtainable through a public sale without such restrictions (including a public offering made pursuant to a registration statement under the Securities Act) and, notwithstanding such circumstances, each Grantor agrees that any such private sale shall be deemed to have been made

in a commercially reasonable manner and that the Collateral Agent shall have no obligation to engage in public sales and no obligation to delay the sale of any Investment Related Property for the period of time necessary to permit the issuer thereof to register it for a form of public sale requiring registration under the Securities Act or under applicable state securities laws, even if such issuer would, or should, agree to so register it. If the Collateral Agent determines to exercise its right to sell any or all of the Investment Related Property, upon written request, each Grantor shall and shall cause each issuer of any Pledged Stock to be sold hereunder, each partnership and each limited liability company from time to time to furnish to the Collateral Agent all such information as the Collateral Agent may request in order to determine the number and nature of interest, shares or other instruments included in the Investment Related Property which may be sold by the Collateral Agent in exempt transactions under the Securities Act and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission thereunder, as the same are from time to time in effect.

Agreement, for the purpose of enabling the Collateral Agent, during the continuance of an Event of Default, to exercise rights and remedies under Section 9 hereof at such time as the Collateral Agent shall be lawfully entitled to exercise such rights and remedies, and for no other purpose, each Grantor hereby grants to the Collateral Agent, to the extent assignable, an irrevocable, non-exclusive license (exercisable without payment of royalty or other compensation to such Grantor), subject, in the case of Trademarks, to sufficient rights to quality control and inspection in favor of such Grantor to avoid the risk of invalidation of such Trademarks, to use, assign, license or sublicense any of the Intellectual Property now owned or hereafter acquired, developed or created by such Grantor, wherever the same may be located. Such license shall include access to all media in which any of the licensed items may be recorded or stored and to all computer programs used for the compilation or printout hereof.

9.6 Intellectual Property.

- (a) Anything contained herein to the contrary notwithstanding, in addition to the other rights and remedies provided herein, upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default (subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement):
 - the Collateral Agent shall have the right (but not the obligation) to bring suit or otherwise commence any action or proceeding in the name of any Grantor, the Collateral Agent or otherwise, to enforce any Intellectual Property rights of such Grantor, in which event such Grantor shall, at the request of the Collateral Agent, do any and all lawful acts and execute any and all documents required by the Collateral Agent in aid of such enforcement, and such Grantor shall promptly, upon demand, reimburse and indemnify the Collateral Agent as provided in Section 12 hereof in connection with the exercise of its rights under this Section 9.6, and, to the extent that the Collateral Agent shall elect not to bring suit to enforce any Intellectual Property rights as provided in this Section 9.6, each Grantor agrees to use all reasonable measures, whether by action, suit, proceeding or otherwise, to prevent the infringement, misappropriation, dilution or other violation of any of such Grantor's rights in the Intellectual Property by others and for that purpose agrees to diligently maintain any action, suit or proceeding against any Person so

infringing, misappropriating, diluting or otherwise violating as shall be necessary to prevent such infringement, misappropriation, dilution or other violation;

- (ii) upon written demand from the Collateral Agent, each Grantor shall grant, assign, convey or otherwise transfer to the Collateral Agent or such Collateral Agent's designee all of such Grantor's right, title and interest in and to any Intellectual Property and shall execute and deliver to the Collateral Agent such documents as are necessary or appropriate to carry out the intent and purposes of this Agreement;
- (iii) each Grantor agrees that such an assignment and/or recording shall be applied to reduce the Secured Obligations outstanding only to the extent that the Collateral Agent (or any other Secured Party) receives cash proceeds in respect of the sale of, or other realization upon, any such Intellectual Property;
- (iv) within five (5) Business Days after written notice from the Collateral Agent, each Grantor shall make available to the Collateral Agent, to the extent within such Grantor's power and authority, such personnel in such Grantor's employ on the date of such Event of Default as the Collateral Agent may reasonably designate, by name, title or job responsibility, to permit such Grantor to continue, directly or indirectly, to produce, advertise and sell the products and services sold or delivered by such Grantor under or in connection with any Trademarks or Trademark Licenses, such persons to be available to perform their prior functions on the Collateral Agent's behalf and to be compensated by the Collateral Agent at such Grantor's expense on a per diem, pro-rata basis consistent with the salary and benefit structure applicable to each as of the date of such Event of Default; and
- (v) the Collateral Agent shall have the right to notify, or require each Grantor to notify, any obligors with respect to amounts due or to become due to such Grantor in respect of any Intellectual Property of such Grantor, of the existence of the security interest created herein, to direct such obligors to make payment of all such amounts directly to the Collateral Agent, and, upon such notification and at the expense of such Grantor, to enforce collection of any such amounts and to adjust, settle or compromise the amount or payment thereof, in the same manner and to the same extent as such Grantor might have done;
- (vi) all amounts and proceeds (including checks and other instruments) received by Grantor in respect of amounts due to such Grantor in respect of its Intellectual Property or any portion thereof shall be received in trust for the benefit of the Collateral Agent hereunder, shall be segregated from other funds of such Grantor and shall be forthwith paid over or delivered to the Collateral Agent in the same form as so received (with any necessary endorsement) to be held as cash Collateral and applied as provided by Section 9.7 hereof; and
- (vii) Grantor shall not adjust, settle or compromise the amount or payment of any such amount or release wholly or partly any obligor with respect thereto or allow any credit or discount thereon.

(b) If (i) an Event of Default shall have occurred and, by reason of cure, waiver, modification, amendment or otherwise, no longer be continuing, (ii) no other Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, (iii) an assignment or other transfer to the Collateral Agent of any rights, title and interests in and to any Intellectual Property of such Grantor shall have been previously made and shall have become absolute and effective, and (iv) the Secured Obligations shall not have become immediately due and payable, upon the written request of any Grantor, the Collateral Agent shall promptly execute and deliver to such Grantor, at such Grantor's sole cost and expense, such assignments or other transfer as may be necessary to reassign to such Grantor any such rights, title and interests as may have been assigned to the Collateral Agent as aforesaid, subject to any disposition thereof that may have been made by the Collateral Agent; provided, after giving effect to such reassignment, the Collateral Agent's security interest granted pursuant hereto, as well as all other rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent granted hereunder, shall continue to be in full force and effect; and provided further, the rights, title and interests so reassigned shall be free and clear of any other Liens granted by or on behalf of the Collateral Agent and the Secured Parties.

9.7 Cash Proceeds; Deposit Accounts.

- (a) Subject to the terms of the Intercreditor Agreement, if any Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, in addition to the rights of the Collateral Agent specified in Section 6.5 with respect to payments of Receivables, all proceeds of any Collateral received by any Grantor consisting of cash, checks and other near-cash items (collectively, "Cash Proceeds") shall be held by such Grantor in trust for the Collateral Agent, segregated from other funds of such Grantor, and shall, forthwith upon receipt by such Grantor, be turned over to the Collateral Agent in the exact form received by such Grantor (duly indorsed by such Grantor to the Collateral Agent, if required) and held by the Collateral Agent in the Collateral Account. Any Cash Proceeds received by the Collateral Agent (whether from a Grantor or otherwise) may, in the sole discretion of the Collateral Agent, (A) be held by the Collateral Agent for the ratable benefit of the Secured Parties, as collateral security for the Secured Obligations (whether matured or unmatured) and/or (B) then or at any time thereafter may be applied by the Collateral Agent against the Secured Obligations then due and owing.
- (b) If any Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement) may apply the balance from any Deposit Account or instruct the bank at which any Deposit Account is maintained to pay the balance of any Deposit Account to or for the benefit of the Collateral Agent (or the ABL Collateral Agent, to the extent so provided in the Intercreditor Agreement and the ABL Pledge and Security Agreement).

SECTION 10. [Reserved].

SECTION 11. CONTINUING SECURITY INTEREST; TRANSFER OF LOANS.

This Agreement shall create a continuing security interest in the Collateral and shall remain in full force and effect until the payment in full of all Secured Obligations, be binding upon each Grantor, its successors and assigns, and inure, together with the rights and remedies of

the Collateral Agent hereunder, to the benefit of the Collateral Agent and its successors, transferees and assigns. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, but subject to the terms of the Credit Agreement, any Lender may assign or otherwise transfer any Loans held by it to any other Person, and such other Person shall thereupon become vested with all the benefits in respect thereof granted to Lenders herein or otherwise. Upon the payment in full of all Secured Obligations (other than contingent indemnity obligations), this Agreement, all obligations (other than those expressly stated to survive such termination) of the Collateral Agent and the Grantors, and the security interest granted hereby shall automatically terminate, all without delivery of any instrument or any further action by any party, and all rights to the Collateral shall revert to the Grantors. Upon any such termination the Collateral Agent shall, at the Grantors' expense, execute and deliver to the Grantors or otherwise authorize the filing of such documents as the Grantors shall reasonably request, including financing statement amendments to evidence such termination. Upon any disposition of property permitted by the Credit Agreement, the Liens granted herein shall be deemed to be automatically released and such property shall automatically revert to the applicable Grantor with no further action on the part of any Person. A Grantor shall be released from its obligations hereunder in the event that all the Pledged Equity Interests of such Grantor are sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of in a transaction permitted by the Credit Agreement The Collateral Agent shall, at the applicable Grantor's expense, execute and deliver or otherwise authorize the filing of such documents as such Grantor shall reasonably request, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Collateral Agent, including financing statement amendments to evidence such release.

SECTION 12. STANDARD OF CARE; COLLATERAL AGENT MAY PERFORM.

The powers conferred on the Collateral Agent hereunder are solely to protect its interest in the Collateral and shall not impose any duty upon it to exercise any such powers. Except for the exercise of reasonable care in the custody of any Collateral in its possession and the accounting for moneys actually received by it hereunder, the Collateral Agent shall have no duty as to any Collateral or as to the taking of any necessary steps to preserve rights against prior parties or any other rights pertaining to any Collateral. The Collateral Agent shall be deemed to have exercised reasonable care in the custody and preservation of Collateral in its possession if such Collateral is accorded treatment substantially equal to that which the Collateral Agent accords its own property. Neither the Collateral Agent nor any of its directors, officers, employees or agents shall be liable for failure to demand, collect or realize upon all or any part of the Collateral or for any delay in doing so or shall be under any obligation to sell or otherwise dispose of any Collateral upon the request of any Grantor or otherwise. If any Grantor fails to perform any agreement contained herein, the Collateral Agent may itself perform, or cause performance of, such agreement, and the expenses of the Collateral Agent incurred in connection therewith shall be payable by each Grantor under Section 10.2 of the Credit Agreement.

SECTION 13. MISCELLANEOUS.

Any notice required or permitted to be given under this Agreement shall be given in accordance with Section 10.1 of the Credit Agreement. No failure or delay on the part of the Collateral Agent in the exercise of any power, right or privilege hereunder or under any other Credit Document shall impair such power, right or privilege or be construed to be a waiver of any default or acquiescence therein, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such power,

right or privilege preclude other or further exercise thereof or of any other power, right or All rights and remedies existing under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents are cumulative to, and not exclusive of, any rights or remedies otherwise available. In case any provision in or obligation under this Agreement shall be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions or obligations, or of such provision or obligation in any other jurisdiction, shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby. All covenants hereunder shall be given independent effect so that if a particular action or condition is not permitted by any of such covenants, the fact that it would be permitted by an exception to, or would otherwise be within the limitations of, another covenant shall not avoid the occurrence of a Default or an Event of Default if such action is taken or condition exists. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Collateral Agent and the Grantors and their respective successors and assigns. No Grantor shall, without the prior written consent of the Collateral Agent given in accordance with the Credit Agreement, assign any right, duty or obligation hereunder. This Agreement and the other Credit Documents embody the entire agreement and understanding between the Grantors and the Collateral Agent and supersede all prior agreements and understandings between such parties relating to the subject matter hereof and thereof. Accordingly, the Credit Documents may not be contradicted by evidence of prior, contemporaneous or subsequent oral agreements of the parties. There are no unwritten oral agreements between the parties. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts and by different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered shall be deemed an original, but all such counterparts together shall constitute but one and the same instrument; signature pages may be detached from multiple separate counterparts and attached to a single counterpart so that all signature pages are physically attached to the same document. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page to this Agreement by telecopy or other electronic delivery shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Agreement.

THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES HEREUNDER (INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY CLAIMS SOUNDING IN CONTRACT LAW OR TORT LAW ARISING OUT OF THE SUBJECT MATTER HEREOF) SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND SHALL BE CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REGARD TO CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES THEREOF THAT WOULD RESULT IN THE APPLICATION OF ANY LAW OTHER THAN THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK (OTHER THAN ANY MANDATORY PROVISIONS OF THE UCC RELATING TO THE LAW GOVERNING PERFECTION AND THE EFFECT OF PERFECTION OF THE SECURITY INTEREST).

THE PROVISIONS OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT UNDER THE HEADINGS "CONSENT TO JURISDICTION" AND "WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL" ARE INCORPORATED HEREIN BY THIS REFERENCE AND SUCH INCORPORATION SHALL SURVIVE ANY TERMINATION OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT.

SECTION 14. INTERCREDITOR AGREEMENT.

Notwithstanding any other provision contained herein, this Agreement, the Liens created hereby and the rights, remedies, duties and obligations provided for herein are subject in all

Case 19-51200-grs Doc 118-2 Filed 06/19/19 Entered 06/19/19 13:45:16 Desc Exhibit A-2 - Pledge and Security Agreement Page 43 of 43

respects to the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between the provisions of this Agreement and the Intercreditor Agreement, the provisions of the Intercreditor Agreement shall control.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

EXHIBIT F

CC FINANCING STATEMENT OLLOWINSTRUCTIONS NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Alison Lu Kentucky	2789947-9 undergan Grimes Secretary of Sta 9/22/2015 1:19	ate
E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Status Fee	Active \$10.00	
SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Address) NATIONAL CORPORATE RES 115 North Calhoun Street Tellahassee, FL 32	BEARCH, LTD.	Print	Reset	
L_	THE	ABOVE SPACE IS FOR	FILING OFFICE USE O	ONLY
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only <u>one</u> Deblor name (12 or 1b) neme will not fit in line 1b, leave all of item 1 blank, check hero] (use exact, it is name; do not omit, modify, or abbrevious and provide the Individual Dabtor information in ite	ate any part of the Debtor's on 10 of the Financing State	name); if any part of the in- ement Addendum (Form UC	dviduai Debi CC1Ad)
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME APEX ENERGY, INC.				
16. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITION	al name(sydnitial(s)	SUFFIX
MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	CITY Pikeville	1 1	POSTAL CODE 41502	COUNTR
26 ORGANIZATION'S NAME 26 INDIVIOUAL'S SURNAME WALING ADDRESS	FIRST PERSONAL NAME		POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (NAME OF ASSIGNEE OF A 38 ORGANIZATION'S NAME		ured Perly name (3e or 3b)	-, -,	
Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americ 35. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITION	al name(symitial(s)	SUFFIX
MALING ADDRESS 50 Wall Street	New York	1-:	POSTAL CODE 10005	COUNTR
COLLATERAL: This financing statement covers the totowing of this financing statement covers all assets of	collateral: I the Debtor whether now existing o	r hercafter arisin	g.	

A Debtor is a Transmitting Utility

Consignee/Consignor Seller

Seller/Buyer

Menufactured-Home Transaction

Public-Finance Transaction

7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (If applicable): 8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State

016887-0110

Bailse/Bailor

CC FINANCING STATEMENT			5-2789949-1 Lundergan Grime	
DLLOW INSTRUCTIONS . NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (option	na Car	Kentuc	ky Secretary of Stee 9/22/2015 1:1	tate
		Status	Active	17.31 FIVI
. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Fee Filer	\$10.00 mmullins	
SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Ad	(dress)	L		
111701111 000000	7			
NATIONAL CORPORATE I 115 North Ceihoun St	RESEARCH, LTD.	Print	Reset	
Tallahassee, FL		L	<u> </u>	
		OVE SPACE IS FO	R FILING OFFICE USE	ONLY
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (16 name will not it in line 1b, leave all of item 1 blank, check	s or 1b) (use exect, lui name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate here) and provide the Individual Debtor information in item			
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME				
Bear Branch Coal LLC	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	Lannau	NAL NAME(SUNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
16. NOIVIOUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	Accord	HAT HANCESKINITIATES	SOFFIA
P.O. Box 2100	CITY Pikeville	STATE KY	POSTAL CODE 41502	COUNTRY
name will not \$1 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check	a or 2b) (use exact, full mame; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate here and provide the Individual Debtor Information in term	any pari or the Debto 10 of the Financing S	rs neme), ir any part or the t element Addendum (Form L	CC1Ad]
28. ORGANIZATIONS NAME				
				ISUFFIX
20. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITIO	NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S)	JOURTUS
28. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	STATE	POSTAL CODE	COUNTRY
S MALING ADDRESS	CITY	STATE	POSTAL CODE	
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNED SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME OF ASSIGNED SECURED PARTY'S NAME)	CITY EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only and Secure	STATE	POSTAL CODE	
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNATE Deutsche Bank Trust Company An	CITY EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only and Secure	STATE o Parly name (3e or 3	POSTAL CODE	
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE Ja. ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company An Jb. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only and Secure nericas, as Collateral Agent FIRST PERSONAL HAME	STATE G Parly name (3a or 3	POSTAL CODE b) RNAL HAME(SUINITIVAL(S)	COUNTRY
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE JA: ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company An Jb: NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS	EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only gage Secure nericas, as Collateral Agent FIRST PERSONAL HAME GITY	STATE SPARITY NAME (38 or 3 ADDITIK	POSTAL CODE D) RAL HAME(S)INITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTRY
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNATE JAI ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company An B. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MARLING ADDRESS 60 Wall Street	EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secure nericas, as Collateral Agent FIRST PERSONAL HAME CITY New York	STATE G Parly name (3a or 3	POSTAL CODE b) RNAL HAME(SUINITIVAL(S)	COUNTRY
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE JA ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company An 3b. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARING ADCRESS 60 Wall Street COLLATERAL: This financing statement covers the total	EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secure nericas, as Collateral Agent FIRST PERSONAL HAME CITY New York	STATE ADDITE STATE NY	POSTAL CODE D) POSTAL HAME(SUNTIFICE(S) POSTAL CODE 10005	SUFFIX COUNTRY
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE JA ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company An 35. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARING ADCRESS 50 Wall Street COLLATERAL: This financing statement covers the total	EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only gage Secure nericas, as Collateral Agent FIRST PERSONAL HAME CITY New York	STATE ADDITE STATE NY	POSTAL CODE D) POSTAL HAME(SUNTIFICE(S) POSTAL CODE 10005	SUFFIX COUNTRY

5. Check only if applicable and check only one box: Collateral is held in a Trust (see UCC1Ad, 4am 17 and	I Instructions)
8a. Chack <u>only</u> if applicable and check <u>poly</u> one box	6b. Check only if applicable and check only one box
Public-Finance Transaction Manufacture 6-Home Transaction A Cottor is a Trans	emitting Utiky Agricultural Lien Non-UCC Filing
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (if applicable): Legisles/Legisle. Consignal/Consignal	Selfer/Buyer Balled/Bailor Licenses/Licensor
8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State	016887-0110
FILING OFFICE COPY — UCC FINANCING STATEMENT (Form UCC1) (Rev. 04/20/11)	International Association of Commercial Administrators IIAC

A NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional) B. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional) C. SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Address) NATIONAL CORPORATE RESEARCH, LTD. 115 North Calhourn Street, Suite #4 Tallahabsee, FL 32301 THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOR FILING OFFICE USE ON. 1. DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one bodd name (1s or 1b) lose exact, bit name, do not ont, modify, or abonivitie any part of the Debtor's name). If any part of the Individual Order information in dam 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in one to, itsers at of term 1 blank, check here of one of provide the Individual Order information in dam 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in one of the Order Name (1s or 1b) lose exact, bit name, do not one, individual Order information in dam 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in one of the Individual Order information in dam 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in one of the Individual Order information in dam 10 of the Debtor's name). If any part of the Individual Order information in term 10 of the Debtor's name it is name, and on at one in the information in term 10 of the Debtor's name it is name of the Order name (1s or 1b) lose exact, bit name; do not one, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor's name it is name; and on the information in term 10 of the Debtor's name it is name and in the information in term 10 of the Debtor's name it is name and in the Individual Order information in term 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in the Individual Order information in term 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in the Individual Order information in term 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in the Individual Order information in term 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in the Individual Order information in term 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in the Individual Order information in term 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in the Individual Order information in term 10 of the Financing Statument Addressed in the Individual Order information in term 10 of the P	2.01 te
NATIONAL CORPORATE RESEARCH, LTD. 115 North Calhoun Street, Suite #4 Tallahassee, FL 32301 THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOR FILING OFFICE USE ON 1. DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only acts Oxfor mane (1s or 1b) (two soad, 3d name, do not on), mostly, or above/sits any part of the Debtor's name). If any part of the National Addressing For UCC. 1. DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only acts Oxfor mane (1s or 1b) (two soad, 3d name, do not on), mostly, or above/sits any part of the Debtor's name). If any part of the National Addressing For UCC. 1. DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only acts of the Debtor name (1s or 1b) (two soad, 3d name, do not on), mostly, or above/sits any part of the Debtor's name, if any part of the National College of the Debtor's name of the Name (1s of the Financing Statement Addressing Form UCC). 1. DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only acts Debtor name (1s ar 2b) (two soad), the Interest do not one), mostly, or sobreviate any part of the Debtor's name is any part of the Name (1s ar 2b) (two soad), the Interest do not one), mostly, or sobreviate any part of the Debtor's name is any part of the Name (1s ar 2b) (two soad), the Interest do not one), mostly, or sobreviate any part of the Debtor's name is any part of the Name (1s ar 2b) (two soad). 2. DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only acts of the Debtor's name is any part of the Name (1s ar 2b) and the Interest of the Name (1s ar 2b) and the Interest of the Interest of the Interest of the Debtor's name is any part of the Name (1s are 1s) and the Interest of the Debtor's name is any part of the Interest of the Debtor's Provided Debtor (1s are 1s of the Debtor's Name (1s are 1s of the Debtor's Name (1s are 1s) and the Interest of the Debtor's Name (1s are 1s) and the Interest of the Debtor whether now existing or hereafter arising. 2. SECURED PARTY'S NAME (which sources the Interest of the Debtor whether now existing or hereafter arising.	
NATIONAL CORPORATE RESEARCH, LTD. 115 North Calhour Street, Suite #4 Tallahassee, FL 32301 THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOR FILING OFFICE USE ONA mane with not it in us to, leave at of fear in Mark, which here and provide the trainfold Orbitor information in date 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. 115 ORGANIZATIONS NAME Provide only one for fear in Mark, which here and provide the trainfold Orbitor information in date 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. II TO ROWYDLAUS SURNAME Provide only one for information in date 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. II TO ROWYDLAUS SURNAME Provide only one for information in date 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. II TO ROWYDLAUS SURNAME Provide only one for information in date 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. II TO ROWYDLAUS SURNAME Provide only one for information in date 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. II TO ROWYDLAUS SURNAME Provide only one for information in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. II TO ROWYDLAUS SURNAME Provide only one for information in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. II TO ROWYDLAUS SURNAME Provide only one formation in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. II TO ROW DLAUS SURNAME Provide only one formation in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement Addendum From UCC. II TO ROW DLAUS SURNAME Provide only one formation in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement (to or 33) II TO ROW DLAUS SURNAME Provide only one formation in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement (to or 33) II TO ROW DLAUS SURNAME Provide only one formation in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement (to or 33) II TO ROW DLAUS SURNAME Provide only one formation only one formation in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement (to or 33) II TO ROW DLAUS SURNAME Provide only one formation in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement (to or 33) II TO ROW DLAUS SURNAME Provide only one formation only one formation in tem 10 of the Finerang Statement (to or 33)	
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one to the individual Charles and part of the Making and the Making	ur V
THE ORGANIZATIONS NAME TO MALING ADDRESS PLANTING ADDRESS PO. BOX 2100 DESTOR'S NAME: Provide only goz Destor name (2s at 20) (see exact, MI name; do not only, more), or abbreviate any part of the Destor's name) at any part of the Indian indian with not it in time 20, leave as of time 2 blank, check name are provide the indianal Debtor information in tem 10 of the Financing Statement Addressam (Form UCC). The ORGANIZATION'S NAME THAT INDIANAL SURPANNE THAT PERSONAL NAME FREST PERSONAL NAME THAT PROVIDED IN THE TOTAL CODE CITY STATE FOSTAL CODE CITY STATE FOSTAL CODE CITY STATE FOSTAL CODE CITY STATE FOSTAL CODE CONTINUEL'S SURPANNE FREST PERSONAL NAME FREST PERSONAL NAME FREST PERSONAL NAME ADDITIONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)) STATE FOSTAL CODE COLLATERAL: THE STATE FOSTAL CODE COLLATERAL: NEW YORK THE STATE FOSTAL CODE THE STATE FOSTAL C	victual Debto
FIRST PERSONAL NAME FIRST PERSONAL NAME FORTH CODE CITY Pikeville FIRST PERSONAL NAME FORTH CODE CITY Pikeville FIRST PERSONAL NAME FORTH CODE CITY Pikeville FIRST PERSONAL NAME POSTAL CODE CITY STATE POSTAL CODE CITY STATE FIRST PERSONAL NAME FIRST PERSONAL NAME FIRST PERSONAL NAME FIRST PERSONAL NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Collateral Agent FIRST PERSONAL NAME FIRST PERSONAL NAME FIRST PERSONAL NAME POSTAL CODE CUTY STATE POSTAL CODE CUTY NEW YORK NY 10005	
P.O. Box 2100 Pikeville KY 41502 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provice only one Debtor name (2s or 20) (Liss exact, Nil name; do not omit, modify, or abbrevials any part of the Debtor's name) if any part of the Indention name will cit in the 2t, leave at of sum 2 Mark, check here end provide the indention in term 10 of the Financing Staff ment Accordant (Form UCC). The ORGANIZATIONS NAME THE PERSONAL NAME FIRST PERSONAL NAME FIRST PERSONAL NAME SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME STASSISHEE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secured Partyname (3s or 3s). SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME STASSISHEE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secured Partyname (3s or 3s). SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME STASSISHEE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secured Partyname (3s or 3s). SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME STASSISHEE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secured Partyname (3s or 3s). SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME STASSISHEE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secured Partyname (3s or 3s). SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME STASSISHEE OF ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secured Partyname (3s or 3s). SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME (3s or 3s). SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME (3s or 3s). SECURED PARTY'S NAME (3s or 3s).	SUFFIX
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2s at 20) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modify or abbreviate any part of the Debtor's name) if any part of the Debtor's name) if any part of the Debtor's name in the De	COUNTRY
Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Collateral Agent Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Collateral Agent Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Collateral Agent Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Collateral Agent Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Collateral Agent Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as Collateral Agent First Personal Name State Postal code Collateral State Postal Code Postal	COUNTRY
State Postal code of New York State Postal code of New York NY 10005 COLLATERAL: The francing statement covers the following collaboral whether now existing or hereafter arising.	
COLLATERAL: This financing statement covers the following collateral. This financing statement covers all assets of the Debtor whether now existing or hereafter arising.	SUFFIX
This financing statement covers all assets of the Debtor whether now existing or hereafter arising.	COUNTRY
Check conty if applicable and check grily one box. Cotatoral isheld in a Trust (see UCC1Ad, florm 17 and instructions)	
Chock gate II applicable and check gate one box. Coluteral is held in a Trust (see UCC fAd, florm 17 and instructions) being administered by a Decedent's Personal Re	
Check only if applicable and check and one box. Collatoral is held in a Trust (see UCC 1Ad, florm 17 and instructions) being administered by a Decedent's Personal Re	
Check only if applicable and check and one box. Collatoral is held in a Trust (see UCC 1Ad, florm 17 and instructions) being administered by a Decedent's Personal Re	
. Check <u>only</u> if applicable and check <u>andy</u> one box. Collatoral isheld in a Trust (see UCC1Ad, flom 17 and instructions)being administered by a Decedent's Personal Re	
. Check only if applicable and check only one box. Collecteral is held in a Trust (see UCC1Ad, florm 17 and instructions) being administered by a Decedent's Personal Re	
Check only it applicable and check and one box. Cottatoral is held in a Trust (see UCC 1Ad, item 17 and instructions) being administered by a Decedent's Possonal Re	
a. Check <u>only</u> if applicable and check <u>only</u> one box	
Public-Finence Transaction Manufactures-Home Transaction A Debtor is a Transmitting Utility Agricultural Lian Non-UCC Fitzi	

016887-0110 International Association of Commercial Administrators (IACA)

NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (or E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		2015-2789965-14.0 Alison Lundergan Grimes	1
	piicnal)	Kentucky Secretary of State File Date 9/22/2015 1:29:29 Status Active	PN
		Fee \$10.00 Filer mmullins	
SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name an NATIONAL CORPORATE 115 North Calhoun St	RESEARCH, LTD.	Print Reset	
Tallahassee, Fl		[Filit] Reset	
		E ABOVE SPACE IS FOR FILING OFFICE USE ONLY	,
	me (1a or 1b) (usa exect, full name; do not omit, modily, or abbricheck here and provide the Individual Debtor information to	itiom 10 of the Financing Statement Addendum (Form UCC) Ad	
MALING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100	CITY Pikeville	1 1 1	UNTE
	me (2a or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modify, or abbr		
20. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAVE	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ACOITIONAL NAME(SYNTIALIS) SUR	FIX
MARING ADDRESS	СГГҮ	STATE POSTAL CODE COM	UNTF
SECURED PARTY'S NAME for NAME of AST	SIGNEE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTYD Provide only give S	Secured Perty name (3a or 3b)	
38 ORGANIZATION'S NAME			
Deutsche Bank Trust Company 15. FROMIDUAL'S SURNAME	Americas, as Counteral Agent IFRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITIONAL NAME(SYNTTALIS) SUF	FFIX
THE PROPERTY OF THE PARTY OF TH		STATE POSTAL CODE COL	(11.500
MAILING ACCRESS 1 Wall Street	New York		UNTI ISA

Consignee/Consignor

7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION OF ADDICATION: Lessed essor

8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA:
Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State

016887-0110

Licensee/Licensor

Ballse/Bailor

Seller/Buyer

62770.00	460,460,627,745K	nic de Committe de la	CONTRACTORS	and a second	nd ventrels autority (-a	a sprendika na majar
States	PALISTON CO.	ENGRINGENS	www.furniren	sa ta galaggaran	shiphy-encohesi	NATO WITH THE

UCC FINANCING STATEMENT AMENDMENT

Name and address of file

Frost Brown Todd LLC 250 West Main St., Suite 2800 Lexington, KY 40507

2015-2789965-14.02

Kentucky Secretary of State

File Date

11/24/2015 10:51:27 AM

Status Fee Active \$5.00

This document is a representation of a filing made electronically at the Kentucky Secretary of State's web site

	•	
2015-2789965-14		
Change Debtor		
FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITIONAL NAME(S)/INITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
CITY Pikeville	KY 41502	COUNTRY
JTHORIZING THIS AMENDMENT		
mericas, as Collateral Agent		
FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITIONAL NAME(S)/INITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
	Change Debtor FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville JTHORIZING THIS AMENDMENT mericas, as Collateral Agent	Change Debtor FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville JTHORIZING THIS AMENDMENT mericas, as Collateral Agent

	O CINIANOMIO OTA TERENIT			Γ	2015	-2789971-9	1.01
	C FINANCING STATEMENT				Alison l	undergan Grimes	;
	LAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (options))				cy Secretary of State 9/22/2015 1:3 Active	
3.	-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)				Fee Filer	\$10.00 mmullins	
;.	END ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Add	ress)		L			
1	NATIONAL CORPORATE REI 115 North Calhoun Stree Tallahassee, FL 32	t. Sulte #4	D.	Pr	int	Reset	
				HE ABOVE SP	ACE IS FO	R FILING OFFICE USE	ONLY
	EBTOR'S NAME: Provide only <u>one</u> Debtor name (1a prop will not fit in line 1b, feave all of item 1 blank, check h						
•	and the local state in the same the content of the same the content of the same the	and and provide it.					
	18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME						
_	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC						
R			FIRST PERSONAL NAME	P	апада	nal name(synitial(s)	SUFFIX
	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC 16. NOIVOUAL'S SURNAME						SUFFIX
	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC		first personal name city Pikeville		ADDITIO STATE KY	nal name(sy:nitial(s) Postal code 41502	SUFFIX
	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC 16. NOIVOUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS	or 2b) (use exact, full no	CITY Pikeville pric; do not omit, modify, or ab	breviste eny parl	STATE KY	POSTAL CODE 41502 's name): if any part of the in	SUFFIX COUNTR USA
. (Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC 16. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME PARLING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 EBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Dector name (2a one will not \$1 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, chack in	or 2b) (use exact, full neere and provide th	CITY Pikeville pric; do not omit, modify, or ab	breviste eny parl	STATE KY of the Debtor Financing S.	POSTAL CODE 41502 's name): if any part of the in	SUFFIX COUNTR USA
R	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC 16. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME PARLING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Dexor name (2a ama will not \$1 in line 2b, leave all of from 2 blank, check in 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME 26. ORGANIZATION'S NAME	or 2b) (USG exact, Nil ne ere and provide th	CITY PIKEVIIIE sme; do not omit, modify, or size to transdust Debtor information FIRST PERSONAL NAME	breviste eny parl	STATE KY of the Debtor Financing S.	POSTAL CODE 41502 's name), if any part of the instemers Addendum (Form Ut) NAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S)	COUNTR USA devidud Deb
R	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC 16. INDIVIOUAL'S SURNAME PARLING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 IEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Dector name (2a one will not \$1 in line 2b, leave all of flom 2 blank, check in 2a origanization's NAME	or 2b) (USG exact, Nil ne ere and provide th	City Pikeville sme; do not omit, modify, or able transitual Debtor information	breviste eny parl	STATE KY of the Debtor Financing S.	POSTAL CODE 41502 's name), if any part of the in	COUNTR USA CONTROL OF COUNTROL
R	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC 15. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME RALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Dedor name (2e one will not 3) in the 2b, have all of from 2 blank, check in 2e organization's name 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS ECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE) 3e ORGANIZATION'S NAME	or 20) (USC exact. Mil no ere and provide the	CITY Pikeville sme: do not omit, modify, or she to individual Debtor information FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY IED PARTY): Provide only gre	ibreviate eny pari i an dem 10 of the	STATE KY of the Debtor Financing St ACDITIO	POSTAL CODE 41502 Is name). If any part of the in alemerx Addendum [Form Utility Form Utility NAL NAME(SYINITIALIS] POSTAL CODE	COUNTR USA CONTROL OF COUNTROL
R	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC 15. INDIVIOUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 MEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Depart name (72) The original street of the provide only one Depart, check in The original street of the provide only one Depart, check in The original street of the provide only one Depart, check in The original street of the provide only one Depart, check in The original street of the provide only one Depart of the provide only one of the provide of the provide one of the provide of the provide one of the provide one of the provide of the provide one of	or 20) (USO exact. Nating are and provide the are are are sold and provide the are are are are are are are are are ar	CITY Pikeville sme: do not omit, modify, or she to individual Debtor information FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY IED PARTY): Provide only gre	ibreviate eny pari i an dem 10 of the	STATE KY of the Debtor Financing S. ADDITIO	POSTAL CODE 41502 Is name). If any part of the in alemerx Addendum [Form Utility Form Utility NAL NAME(SYINITIALIS] POSTAL CODE	COUNTR USA devidud Deb
R	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC 15. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME RALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Dedor name (2e one will not 3) in the 2b, have all of from 2 blank, check in 2e organization's name 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS ECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE) 3e ORGANIZATION'S NAME	or 20) (USO exact. Nating are and provide the are are are sold and provide the are are are are are are are are are ar	CITY Pikeville sme, do not omit, modily, or she individual Debtor information FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY RED PARTY): Provide only an	ibreviate eny pari i an dem 10 of the	STATE KY of the Debtor Financing S. ADDITIO	POSTAL CODE 41502 's name), i' any pari of the in element Addendum (Form Ut) NAL NAME(S)/INITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTR USA conduct Deb
R	Clintwood Elkhorn Mining LLC 15. INDIVIOUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 MEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Depart name (72) The original street of the provide only one Depart, check in The original street of the provide only one Depart, check in The original street of the provide only one Depart, check in The original street of the provide only one Depart, check in The original street of the provide only one Depart of the provide only one of the provide of the provide one of the provide of the provide one of the provide one of the provide of the provide one of	or 20) (use exact. All no ere and provide the and provide the second sec	CITY Pikeville sme, do not omit, modily, or she individual Debtor information FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY RED PARTY): Provide only an	ibreviate eny pari i an dem 10 of the	STATE KY of the Debtor Financing S. ADDITIO	POSTAL CODE 41502 's name), i' any pari of the in element Addendum (Form Ut) NAL NAME(S)/INITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	COUNTR USA devidue Deb

5. Check only il applicable and check only one box. Colleteral is held in a Trust (see LICC1Ad, item 17 and instructions)	being administered by a Deceden	t's Personal Representaive
Sa. Check only if applicable and check only one box	65. Check only if applicable and d	heck <u>miy</u> one bax
Public-Finance Transaction Manufactured Home Transaction A Debtor is a Transmitting Utdity	Agneuttural Lien	Non-UCC Filing
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION Propolicable : LesseenLessor Consignee/Consignor SelberBuy	yer Sates/Ballor	LicenseeAlicensor
OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State	016887-01	110
internations	Association of Commercial	Administrators (IACA)

CC FINANCING STATEMENT		2015	-2789988-8	9.01
DLLOW INSTRUCTIONS		1	undergan Grimes	
NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (options	1)	j	y Secretary of State 9/22/2015 1:4	
		Status	Active	
. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)	Į	Fee	\$10.00	
. SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Add	(ress)	Filer	mmullins	
NATIONAL CORPORATE R	ESEARCH, LID.			
A SE NICH CHINDUI SUC	383, 04:00	Print	Reset	
Tallahassee, FL	32301		L	
		TVE OD&CE IS FOR	R FILING OFFICE USE O	DAILY
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (1s	or 1b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate a	any part of the Debtors	name); if any part of the in	dividual Debi
name will not it in line 1b, leave all of item 1 blank, theck h	ere and provide the Individual Debtor information in Item 1	0 of the Financing State	tement Addendum (Form UC	CC1Ad)
18 ORGANIZATIONS NAME				
Gatliff Coal LLC	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ACOITION	IAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
Gatliff Coal LLC	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	AOITICO	ial name(syinitial(s)	SUFFIX
Gatliff Coal LLC	СПҮ	STATE	POSTAL CODE	COUNTR
Gatliff Coal LLC 1b. NONDUAL'S SURNAME				
Gatliff Coal LLC 16. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a)	CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modity, or abbreviate)	STATE KY any part of the Debics's	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the in	COUNTR' USA
Gatiff Coal LLC 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME L. MARLING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name will not fit in time 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check?	CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modity, or abbreviate)	STATE KY any part of the Debics's	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the in	COUNTRY USA dividual Dabi
Gatliff Coal LLC 16. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a)	CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modity, or abbreviate)	STATE KY any part of the Debics's	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the in	COUNTR' USA
Gatiff Coal LLC 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME L. MARLING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name will not fit in time 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check?	CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modity, or abbreviate)	STATE KY any part of the Debler's	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the in	COUNTR- USA dividual Deb
Gatliff Coal LLC 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name will not M in time 2b, leave all of kem 2 clark, check? 28. ORGANIZATION'S NAME	CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modity, or abbreviate and provide the individual Debtor information in term to	STATE KY any part of the Debler's	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the Internent Addisondum (Form UC	COUNTR' USA dividual Deb
Gatliff Coal LLC 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name will not M in time 2b, leave all of kem 2 clark, check? 28. ORGANIZATION'S NAME	CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modity, or abbreviate and provide the individual Debtor information in term to	STATE KY any part of the Debler's to of the Financing Sta	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the Internent Addisondum (Form UC	COUNTRY USA dividual Debt
Gatliff Coal LLC 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name vails not it in lime 2b, leave all of tem 2 clark, check? 26. ORGANIZATION'S NAME R 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS	CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate inere and provide the Individual Debtor information in term 1 FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY	STATE KY any part of the Debter's 10 of the Financing State ADDITION STATE	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the Internent Addendum (Form UC	COUNTRY USA devidual Debt
Gatliff Coal LLC 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name vails not it in time 2b, leave all of tem 2 clark, check? Ze. ORGANIZATION'S NAME MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE	CITY Pikeville or 2b] (use exact, full name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate and provide the individual Debtor information in 4em of the provide t	STATE KY any part of the Debter's 10 of the Financing State ADDITION STATE	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the Internent Addendum (Form UC	COUNTRY USA devidual Debt
Gatliff Coal LLC Ib. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name will not fi in line 2b, leave all of term 2 blank, check? Ze. ORGANIZATION'S NAME MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE Ja. ORGANIZATION'S NAME	CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate and provide the individual Debtor information in item 1 FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY CITY E of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only and Secured	STATE KY any part of the Debter's 10 of the Financing State ADDITION STATE	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the Internent Addendum (Form UC	COUNTR' USA dividual Deb
Gatliff Coal LLC Ib. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name with not fit in time 2b, leave all of term 2 clark, check? Ze. ORGANIZATION'S NAME MAILING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE 3a ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Anse	CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate and provide the individual Debtor information in item 1 FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY CITY E of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only and Secured	STATE KY any part of the Debtor's 10 of the Financing Sta ADDITION STATE I Party name (3s or 3b)	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the Internent Addendum (Form UC	COUNTR' USA dividual Deb
Gatliff Coal LLC Ib. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name with not fit in time 2b, leave all of term 2 clark, check? Ze. ORGANIZATION'S NAME MAILING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE 3a ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Anse	CITY Pikeville or 2b] (use exact, thi name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate and provide the individual Debtor information in term 1 FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY CITY SE OI ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only and Secured Destinations, as Collateral Agent	STATE KY any part of the Debtor's ADDITION STATE ADDITION ADDITION	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the internent Addisondum (Form UC) VAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 1	COUNTRY USA Gendual Debt CC1Ad] SUFFIX COUNTR
Gatliff Coal LLC Ib. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name with not fit in time 2b, leave all of term 2 clark, check? Ze. ORGANIZATION'S NAME MAILING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE 3a ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Anse	CITY Pikeville or 2b] (use exact, thi name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate and provide the individual Debtor information in term 1 FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY CITY SE OI ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only and Secured Destinations, as Collateral Agent	STATE KY any part of the Debtor's ADDITION STATE ADDITION ADDITION	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the internent Addisondum (Form UC) VAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	COUNTRY USA Gendual DebicC1Ad] SUFFIX

5. Check only if applicable and check only one box: Collateral is held in a Trust (see LICC 1A4, item 17 and instructions	being administered by a Decedent's Personal Representative
6a. Check only if applicable and check only one box	6b. Check only if applicable and check only one box
Public-Finance Transaction Manufactured-Home Transaction A Debtor is a Transmitting Utility	Agricultural Lien Non-UCC Filing
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (if applicable). Lessee/Lascor Consignee/Consignor Salin	r/Buyer Beitee/Baltor Licensee/Licensor
8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State	016887-0110
FILING OFFICE COPY — UCC FINANCING STATEMENT (Form UCC1) (Rev. 04/20/11)	ional Association of Commercial Administrators (IAC

				2015	-2789996-8	0 04
CC FINANCING STATEMENT DLLOW INSTRUCTIONS					-2103330-0 .undergan Grimes	
NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (option	a i)		1		y Secretary of State 9/22/2015 1:5	
			1 '	Status	Active	L.LO
B. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)				Fee Filer	\$10.00 mmullins	
SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Ad	dress)		Ľ	- IIEI	mmumis	
NATIONAL CORPORATE	POPADOU LY	_ 7				
NATIONAL CORPORATE F		ν. ' <u> </u>				
Tallahassee, FL		.	Pri	nt	Reset	
	0200.	1 1				
			والتوانية التراوي ويواني والبارات		R FILING OFFICE USE	
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (1	e or 10 / furber extect. Fusiteem			SIA CACIO	bit 2012 (fall is easily beaut over 10.	U11000 D401
name will not it in time 1b, leave all of item 1 blank, check	here and provide the	Individual Debtor informatio	n in term 10 of the Fi	inanding Ste	tement Addendum (Form UC	C(Ad)
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME	here and provide the	Individual Debtor informatio	on in Kern 10 of the Fi	inanding Ste	tement Addendum (Form UC	C(Ad)
10 ORGANIZATIONS NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC	here and provide the	Individual Debtor informatio	on in Kern 10 of the Fi	inanding Ste	tement Addendum (Form UC	
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME	here and provide the	individual Dobtor informatic	on in Horn 10 of the Fi	inanding Ste	tement Addendum (Form UC	SUFFIX
10 ORGANIZATION'S NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC 10. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	here and provide the	INDIVIDUAL DODGOT INFORMATION RST PERSONAL NAME	on in Korn 10 of the Fi	ADDITION	iement Addendum (Form UC	SUFFIX
IN ORGANIZATION'S NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC ID. NOIVOUAL'S SURNAME HALING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100	here and provide the	ndividuel Debtor informetic RST PERSONAL NAME ITY Pikeville	on in Kerm 10 of the Fi	ADDITION	iement Addendum (Form US IAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
19 ORGANIZATION'S NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC 10. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MAILING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cits Debtor name (2 name will not \$1 in line 2b, loave as of item 2 blank, check 28 ORGANIZATION'S NAME	e or 70) (use exect, full name and provide the	RST PERSONAL NAME TY Pikeville	on in Kerm 10 of the Fi	ADDITION STATE KY If the Debtor	IAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 s name Lill any part of the in	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
10 ORGANIZATIONS NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC 10. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MAILING ACCRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cine Debtor name (2) name will not it in line 2b, loave all of item 2 blank, check 7a ORGANIZATIONS NAME	e or 70) (use exect, full name and provide the	RST PERSONAL NAME TY Pikeville 18: do not cont, modify, or a lackfound Debtor information	on in Kerm 10 of the Fi	ADDITION STATE KY I the Debter Increding State ADDITION	IEMBAL Addendum (Form UC IAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) FOSTAL CODE 41502 S name): If any part of the interest Addendum (Form UC) VAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA dividual Debt C (sad)
10 ORGANIZATION'S NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC 10. NIDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MAILING ACCRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cas Debtor name (2) name will not \$1 in line 2b, loave as of tem 2 blank check 720 ORGANIZATION'S NAME R 25 INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	e or 70) (use exect, full name and provide the	RST PERSONAL NAME TY Pikeville 18: do not cont, modify, or a lackfound Debtor information	on in Kerm 10 of the Fi	ADDITION STATE KY If the Debtor	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name If any part of the interest Addenoum (Form US)	COUNTRY USA
THE ORGANIZATIONS NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC THE INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only che Debtor name (2) name will not it in line 2b, loave all of term 2 blank, check The Organization's name The Individual'S Surname The Name of Address	here and provide the	RST PERSONAL NAME TY Pikeville Te do not cont, modify, or a linewidual Deblor informati RST PERSONAL NAME	on in Kerm 10 of the Fi	ADDITION STATE KY I the Debter inencing Sta	POSTAL CODE NAME(SYINITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 S name), if any part of the interest Addenoum (Form Ut) NAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA dividual Debt C (sad)
18 ORGANIZATIONS NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC 16. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cine Debtor name (2 name will not \$1 in hine 2b, loave all of term 2 blank, check 78 ORGANIZATION'S NAME R 25 INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (* NAME of ASSISTA	here and provide the	RST PERSONAL NAME TY Pikeville Te do not cont, modify, or a linewidual Deblor informati RST PERSONAL NAME	on in Kern 10 of the Fi	ADDITION STATE KY I the Debter inencing Sta	POSTAL CODE NAME(SYINITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 S name), if any part of the interest Addenoum (Form Ut) NAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA dividual Debt C (sad)
18 ORGANIZATIONS NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC 18. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME THAT HIS ACCRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2) name will not \$1 in inc 20, leave at of item 2 blank, check The ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO MAKING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (2) NAME GLASSISM 34. ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company An	e or 20) (use exect, full name and provide the	RST PERSONAL NAME TY Pikeville Te, do not omit, modify, or includual Deblor informations TREST PERSONAL NAME TRY DEPARTY: Provide only a certain and a certain active only active onl	on in Kern 10 of the Fi	ADDITION STATE KY I the Debter Intercing State ADDITION STATE	IEMBAL Addendum (Form UC IAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) FOSTAL CODE 41502 S name [: if any part of the in Itement Addendum (Form UC IAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) FOSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA devicus Debt (CCIAd) SUFFIX COUNTRY
18 ORGANIZATIONS NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC 18. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME THAT HIS ACCRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2) name will not \$1 in inc 20, leave at of item 2 blank, check The ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO MAKING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (2) NAME GLASSISM 34. ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company An	e or 20) (use exect, full name and provide the	RST PERSONAL NAME TY Pikeville Te; do not omit, modify, or includual Deblor informations TRST PERSONAL NAME TTY DEPARTY): Provide only a	on in Kern 10 of the Fi	ADDITION STATE KY I the Debter Intercing State ADDITION STATE	POSTAL CODE NAME(SYINITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 S name), if any part of the interest Addenoum (Form Ut) NAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S)	COUNTRY USA during Debit Criad)
10 ORGANIZATION'S NAME MARSHALL RESOURCES, INC 10. NOIVIDUAL'S SURNAME THAT HIS ACCRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2) name will not it in into 20, leave all of item 2 blank check The Organization's NAME TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO SURVEY SURNAME (* NAME CLASSISM 38. ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company At	e or 70) (use exect, full name and provide the	RST PERSONAL NAME TY Pikeville Te, do not omit, modify, or includual Deblor informations TREST PERSONAL NAME TRY DEPARTY: Provide only a certain and a certain active only active onl	on in Kern 10 of the Fi	ADDITION STATE KY I the Debter Intercing State ADDITION STATE	IEMBAL Addendum (Form UC IAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) FOSTAL CODE 41502 S name [: if any part of the in Itement Addendum (Form UC IAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) FOSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA devicus Debt (CCIAd) SUFFIX COUNTRY

5. Check pnly it applicable and check only one box: Collateral isheld in a Tr		being administered by a Decedent's Personal Representative
SE. Check priv il applicable and check only one box		8b. Check only if applicable and check only one box
	A Debtor is a Transmitting Utility	Agnouttural Lien Non-UCC Filing
Public-Finance Transaction Manufactured-Home Transaction	A Deptor is a Transmitting Ownly	
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION of applicable): Lesses/Lessor	Consignee/Consignor Salter/Buy	rer Bailee/Bailor Licensae/Licensor
e. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State		016887-0110
	internationa	(Association of Commercial Administrators (IACA)

ICC FINANCING STATEMENT		Alison	5-2790006-4 Lundergan Grime ky Secretary of S	:s
L NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		File Da Status	te 9/22/2015 1: Active	
. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Fee Filer	\$10.00 mmullins	
S. SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Address) NATIONAL CORPORATE RESEARCE	H, LTD.	L		
115 North Calhoun Street, Suite Taliahassee, FL 32301	#4	Print	Reset	
		WE COACE IC EC	R FILING OFFICE USE	ONLY
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (1a or 1b) (use exa	ed, full name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate a	iny part of the Debtor	s name); if any part of the	ndvidual Debto
name will not it in line to, leave all of item 1 blank, check here end of the ORGANIZATION'S NAME	MONING THE KASHIONSE DISCOSLINE GALLISTONI IS HOW I	O Or the Filterioring Str	Value of services by course	rective)
Perry County Coal LLC				
TIS NORVIOUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITIO	nal name(symitial(s)	SUFFIX
c. MAILING ADDRESS	СПҮ	STATE	POSTAL CODE 41502	COUNTRY
P.O. Box 2100	Pikeville	KY	41302	
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Dattor name (2s or 2b) (use exc	ect, full name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate	my part of the Debtor	's name I if eny part of the	individual Debit
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gree Datator name (2s or 2b) (use exc		my part of the Debtor	's name I if eny part of the	individual Deblo JCC(Ad)
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2e or 2b) (use extrame with not it in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and part of the Company of	ect, full name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate	iny part of the Debtor 0 of the Financing St	's name I if eny part of the	Individual Debit JCC(Ad)
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gne Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use exchange with not it in time 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and pand pand pand pand pand pand pand	act, full name; do not omit, modify, or ebbroviate opposed the incividual Debtor information in item to	iny part of the Debtor 0 of the Financing St	(s name), if eny part of the stemark Addendum (Form (JCC1Ad)
P.O. Box 2180 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2e or 2b) (use exchange with not it in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and part of the company o	ect, full name; do not omit, modify, or ebbreviate provide the individual Debtor Information in item to FIRST PERSONAL NAME	any part of the Debtor 0 of the Financing St ADDITIO	s name), if any part of the stemant Addendum (Form to NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cree Debtor name (2e or 2b) (use exinate within it in the 2b, leave all of them 2 blank, check here and go and go or an arrangement of the survival	ect, full name; do not ome, modify, or ebbraviate provide the individual Debtor information in term to FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY R SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secure	any part of the Debtor 0 of the Financing St ADDITIO	s name), if any part of the stemant Addendum (Form to NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a or 2b) (use exiname without it in time 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and good of the control of	ect, full name; do not omit, modify, or ebbraviate provide the individual Debtor information in term to FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY R SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secure	any part of the Debtor 0 of the Financing St ADDITIO STATE 1 Party name (35 or 3)	s name), if any part of the stemant Addendum (Form to NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a or 2b) (use exchange will not it in line 2b, leave all of litem 2 blank, check here and good and good individuals surname MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNEE of ASSIGNO) Ja. ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, as	ect, Add name; do not ome, modify, or ebbraviate provide the inchidual Debtor information in tem 1 FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY R SECURED PARTYK, Provide only one Secure Collateral Agent	any part of the Debtor 0 of the Financing St ADDITIO STATE 1 Party name (35 or 3)	is name), if any part of the internal Addendum (Form). NAL NAME(SYRITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	SUFFLX COUNTRY

5. Check only if applicable and check only one box: Collateral is held in a Trust (see UCC1Ad, 4em 17 and			cedera's Personal Representative
6a. Check only if applicable and check only one box		6b. Check cuty if explicable	and check <u>only</u> one box
Public-Finance Transaction Manufactured-Home Transaction A Debtor is a Transac	niting Utility	Apricultural Lien	Non-UCC Fring
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (if applicable): Lassee/Lessor Consignee/Consignor	Seller/Buy	or Bulee/Ballor	Licerese/Liceresor
8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State			7-0110
	Internationa	Association of Comme	rcial Administrators (IACA)

-	CC FINANCING STATEMENT		Alison I	-2790008- undergan Grime ky Secretary of S	s
A.I	NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional)			e 9/22/2015 2: Active	
	E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Fee Filer	\$10.00 mmullins	
с. t	SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Address)		<u> </u>		
1	NATIONAL CORPORATE RESEARCE 115 North Calhoun Street, Suit Tallahassee, FL 32301	CH, LTD. e #4	Print	Reset	
L	_	THEAD	OVE SPACE IS FO	r filing office US	ONLY
	DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only <u>one</u> Debtor name (is or 1b) juse executions will not fill in line 1b, leave all of item 1 blank, check here and pro-		iny part of the Debto	rs name); If any part of the	individual Debto
	1a ORGANIZATION'S NAME				
DR.	Pike-Letcher Land LLC 15. NOIVEUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITIO	HAL HAMEISYNITIALISI	SUFFIX
E !	MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	CITY Pikeville	STATE	POSTAL CODE 41502	COUNTRY
-	DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gas Debtor name (2e or 20) (use executes with not it in the 2b, leave all of Rem 2 blank, check here and provide one of the company of the comp	zi. All name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviale i owde the individual Debtor Intormation in term to FERST PERSONAL NAME	O of the Financing Si	's name i if any part of the stament Addendum (Form IFORM)	Individual Debto UCC1Ad)
OR	name will not it in line 2b, leave all of liam 2 blank, check here send on 2a. OR OANIZAYION'S NAME	ovide the Individual Debtor Information in Rem 1	O of the Financing Si	atement Addendum (Form	UCC1Ad)
DR.	Tame will not it in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and ph 2a. OR GANIZAYION'S NAME 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS	PERST PERSONAL NAME	0 of the Financing SI ADDITK STATE	NAL NAME(SYNITIALIS)	SUFF DX
)R	Tame with not 11 in time 2b, neave at of item 2 blank, check here and phenomena. 20. OR GANIZATION'S NAME 20. INDIVIDUAL'S BURNAME MAILING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME OF ASSIGNEE OF ASSIGNOR) 130. OR GANIZATION'S NAME	FRST PERSONAL NAME CITY SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured	0 of the Financing SI ADDITK STATE	NAL NAME(SYNITIALIS)	SUPFIX
DR.	Tame with not 11 in time 2b, heave at of item 2 blank, check here and phenomena. 20. OR GANIZATION'S NAME 20. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALTING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNEE of ASSIGNOR)	FRST PERSONAL NAME CITY SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured	ADDITK STATE Party name (3a or 3	NAL NAME(SYNITIALIS)	SUPF DX
DR DR	The with rat It in the 2b, leave at of item 2 blank, check here and property of the control of t	FERST PERSONAL NAME CITY SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secure Collateral Agent	ADDITK STATE Party name (3a or 3	STATE CODE	SUFFIX COUNTRY
DR IC	The state of the state of the 2 blank, check here and property of the state of the 2 blank, check here and property of the state of the	FRST PERSONAL NAME CITY SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured Collateral Agent FRST PERSONAL NAME CITY New York	ADDITION STATE Party name (3s or 3	POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE 10005	SUFF IX COUNTRY
R C G	Table with not 11 in time 20, leave at of item 2 blank, check here and phenomenate and phenomenate at the ph	FRST PERSONAL NAME CITY SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured Collateral Agent FRST PERSONAL NAME CITY New York	ADDITION STATE Party name (3s or 3	POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE 10005	SUFF DX COUNTRY SUFF DX COUNTRY
or Signature of the sig	The wis not it in the 2b, leave at of item 2 blank, check here and proceed and	FRST PERSONAL NAME CITY SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured Collateral Agent FRST PERSONAL NAME CITY New York Sebtor whether now existing or i	ADDITION STATE STATE ADDITION STATE ADDITION STATE NY Horeafter arisis	POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE 10005	SUFFIX COUNTRY SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	The state of the state of the 2 blank, check here and property of the state of the 2 blank, check here and property of the state of the	FRST PERSONAL NAME CITY SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured Collateral Agent FRST PERSONAL HAME CITY New York Short whether now existing or it	ADDITION STATE Party name (3s or 3 ADDITION STATE NY Hereafter arisis	POSTAL CODE NAL NAME(SYNITIALIS) POSTAL CODE NAL NAME(SYNITIALIS) POSTAL CODE 10005	SUFFIX COUNTRY SUFFIX COUNTRY USA

		2015	-2790031-5	n n1
CC FINANCING STATEMENT			undergan Grimes	
OLLOW INSTRUCTIONS		Kentuck	y Secretary of Sta	ite
NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional)			e 9/22/2015 2:16	5:58 PM
i. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Status Fee Filer	Active \$10.00 mmullins	
SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Address)				
NATIONAL CORPORATE RESE	ARCH, LTD.			
115 North Calhoun Street,	Suite #4		<u> </u>	
Tallahassee, FL 3230	01	Print	Reset	
1	1 1			
			R FILING OFFICE USE C	
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (1s or 1b) (use exact, full name, do not omit, modify, or abbrevial	te any part of the Debtor	s name); if any part of the inc	SVIOUS USON
	and provide the individual Debtor information in Item	n 10 of the Financing Sta	dement Addendum (Form UC	C(AB)
18. ORGANIZATION'S NAME	and provide the individual Debter information in item	n 10 of the Financing St	dement Addendum (Form UC	C(Ad)
18. ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO CORI LLC	end provide the Individual Deblor Information in Item [FIRST PERSONAL NAME]	n 10 of the Financing Sta	demont Addondum (Form UC	SUFFIX
18. ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO CORI LLC	end provide the Individual Debter information in Item	ADDITIO	VAL NAMEISYMITVALISI	SUFFIX
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO COB! LLC 15. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MALKIG ADDRESS	end provide the Individual Debter information in Item FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY	ADDITIO	VAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO COSI LLC 10. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME T. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	end provide the Individual Debter information in Item FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville	ACONTION STATE KY	POSTAL CODE 41502	SUPFIX COUNTRY USA
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO COSI LLC 15. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville	ADDITION STATE KY to any part of the Debtor	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the fire	SUPFIX COUNTRY USA
TECO COSI LLC TD. NDIVEOUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2s or 20) (name will not 11 in line 2b, leave sill of sem 2 clerk, check here	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville	ADDITION STATE KY to any part of the Debtor	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the fire	SUPFIX COUNTRY USA
TECO COBI LLC TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME T. MALING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville	ADDITION STATE KY te any part of the Debtor m 10 of the Financing St	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the Instement Addendum (Form UC	SUPFIX COUNTRY USA dvidual Debt
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO COSI LLC 10. INDIVERSES SURNAME E. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2s or 2b) (1 name will not it in line 2b. leave all of sem 2 clerk, check here 2s. Organization's NAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville	ADDITION STATE KY te any part of the Debtor m 10 of the Financing St	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the fire	SUPFIX COUNTRY USA
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO COSI LLC 10. NDIVEDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cos Debtor name (28 or 20) (name with not fill in line 20. leave sill of sem 2 clerk, check here 28. ORGANIZATION'S NAME 28. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville use exact, Miname; do not orait, modily, or ebbrevia and provide the individual Debter information in text	ADDITIO	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the Intellement Addendum (Form UC)	SUPFIX COUNTRY USA dvidual Debt
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO COSI LLC 10. NDIVEDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cos Debtor name (28 or 20) (name with not fill in line 20. leave sill of sem 2 clerk, check here 28. ORGANIZATION'S NAME 28. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville use exact, bit name; do not orat, modily, or abbrevia and provide the individual Debtor information in ter	ADDITION STATE KY te any part of the Debtor m 10 of the Financing St	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name), if any part of the Instement Addendum (Form UC	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA dvidual Debt
18. ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO COST LLC 10. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only com Debtor name (2s or 2b)(name will not it in line 2b. lisave sit of sem 2 clienk, check here 2s. ORGANIZATION'S NAME 7b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME C MARING ADDRESS	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville Use exact, bit name; do not orait, modily, or abbrevial and provide the individual Debtor information in text	ACDITIO	POSTAL CODE NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 Is name) if any part of the interest Addenoum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA dvidual Debt
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME TECO COSI LLC 10. NIDIVEDUAL'S SURNAME E. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2s or 2b) (1 name will not 1t in line 2b. lisave sit of sem 2 clerk, check here 2s. Organization's name 2s. Organization's name 7b. Individual's Surname C. MALING ADDRESS	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville Use exact, bit name; do not orait, modily, or abbrevial and provide the individual Debtor information in text	ACDITIO	POSTAL CODE NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 Is name) if any part of the interest Addenoum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA dvidual Debt
TECO COSI LLC TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO BOTO BOX 2100 DESTOR'S NAME: Provide only the Debtor name (28 or 20) (name with not fit in line 2b. leave sit of sem 2 clerk, check here a 28 ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO MARING ADDRESS S. SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNEE of AS 38 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company America	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville Use exact, Mri name; do not orait, modify, or ebbravia and provide the individual Debtor information in Sel FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY SIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secures, as Collateral Agent	ADDITION STATE KCY to any part of the Debtor in 10 of the Financing SL ADDITION STATE	POSTAL CODE AL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 5 name), if any part of the Interest Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA dv.d.ad Debt CCIAd) SUFFIX CCUNTRY
TECO COSI LLC TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO BOTO BOX 2100 DESTOR'S NAME: Provide only the Debtor name (28 or 20) (name with not fit in line 2b. leave sit of sem 2 clerk, check here a 28 ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO MARING ADDRESS S. SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNEE of AS 38 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company America	end provide the individual Debtor Information in Item FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville Use exact, full name; do not orait, modify, or ebbravial and provide the individual Debtor information in Sel. FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY SIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Security	ADDITION STATE KCY to any part of the Debtor in 10 of the Financing SL ADDITION STATE	POSTAL CODE NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 Is name) if any part of the interest Addenoum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA dividual Debt
TECO COST LLC TD. PIDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 2. DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only the Debtor name (2s or 2b)(name will not in hime 2b, leave all of sem 2 clerk, check have and or sem 2 clerk have and or sem 2	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville Use exact, Mri name; do not orait, modify, or ebbravia and provide the individual Debtor information in Sel FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY SIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Secures, as Collateral Agent	ADDITION STATE KCY to any part of the Debtor in 10 of the Financing SL ADDITION STATE	POSTAL CODE AL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 5 name), if any part of the Interest Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA dv.d.ad Debt CCIAd) SUFFIX CCUNTRY

5. Check only if applicable and check only one box: Collateral is held in a To		being administered by a Decadent's Personal Representative
Bat. Check anty if applicable and check only one box		6b. Check only if applicable and check only one box
Public-Finance Transaction Manufacture d-Home Transaction	A Debtor is a Transmitting Utility	Agricultural Lien Non-UCC filing
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (Fapp@cable): Lesseaflessur	Consignee/Contignor Selfer/Buy	er Batse/Bailor Licenses/Licensor
6. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State		016887-0110
	Internationa	Association of Commercial Administrators (IACA)

	INANCING STATEMENT AMEND	IAICIAI	, [2015-2	790031-50.0	2
	& PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional)			Alison Lur Kentucky	ndergan Grimes Secretary of State 9/24/2015 1:24:51	
	L CONTACT AT FILER (optional)			Status Fee	Active \$10.00	FIVI
. SEND	ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Address)			Filer	mmullins	
1		1				
			705 40005		R FILING OFFICE USE O	NI V
, INITIA	L FINANCING STATEMENT FILE NUMBER		b. This FINANCING ST.	ATEMENT AME	NOMENT is to be filed [for r	
	2790031-50 filed 09/22/2015			t Addendum (Fon	m UCC3Ad) and provide Deblor	
	RMINATION: Effectiveness of the Financing Statement ide stament	ntified above is terminated v	with respect to the security in	terest(s) of Sec	cured Party authorizing this	ermination
AS For	SIGNMENT (full or pertiel): Provide name of Assignee in it partial assignment, complete items 7 and 9 and also indicate	iem 7a or 7b, <u>and</u> address o a affected collateral in item	f Assignee in item 7c <u>and</u> na 3	me of Assignor	in item 9	
CC	ONTINUATION: Effectiveness of the Financing Statement in through for the additional period provided by applicable law	dentified above with respec	to the security interest(s) of	Secured Party	authorizing this Continuatio	n Statement
	RTY INFORMATION CHANGE:					
Check	one of these two boxes:	Check one of these three by CHANGE name and/or item 6a or 6b; and item	oxes to: address: CompleteAD	name: Comple or 7b, and item 7	te item DELETE name: 0	Give record no
	nange affects Debtor or Secured Party of record SENT RECORD INFORMATION: Complete for Party Information			y /b, and nem /	E	
6a. C	DRGANIZATION'S NAME					
-1	CO Coal LLC	FIRST PERSO	NAL NAME	ADDITIO	NAL NAME(S)/INITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
						<u></u>
. CHAN	NGED OR ADDED INFORMATION: Complete for Assignment of	r Party Information Change - provide	only one name (Ta or Tb) (use exact	, full name; do not o	mit, modify, or abbreviate any part of	the Debtor's nam
I	M Holding Company LLC					
: L	NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME					
7b. I	NDIVIDITAL'S FIRST PERSONAL NAME					
7b. l	NDIVIDUAL'S FIRST PERSONAL NAME					lause.v
7b. l	NDIVIDUAL'S FIRST PERSONAL NAME					SUFFIX
7b. 1		CITY		STATE KY	POSTAL CODE 41502	SUFFIX COUNTR' USA

	page 1		
CC FINANCING STATEMENT		-2790013-3	
DLOWINSTRUCTIONS		undergan Grimes ky Secretary of Sta	
NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (options		e 9/22/2015 2:05	
	Status	Active	
. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)	Fee	\$10.00 mmullins	
. SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Add	Filer ess)	Hinninis	
Γ'	7		
NATIONAL CORPORATE RES	EARCH, LTD.		
115 North Calhoun Stree	, Sulte #4 Print	Reset	
Tallahassee, FL 32	301	<u>L</u>	
<u></u>		0 m) inte vacios (jes v	asi v
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gene Debtor name (1s	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO	's name); if any part of the ind	Middel Debte
name will not El in line 1b, leave all of item 1 blank, check h	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO	's name); if any part of the ind	Middel Debte
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (1s name will not it in line 1b, leave all of them 1 blank, check in its ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elikhorn Coal LLC	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) three exact, full name, do not ome, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor re and provide the Individual Debtor Information in them 10 of the Financing St.	's name); if any part of the ind stemant'Addendum (Form UC	Pridual Debto C1Ad)
name will not ill in line 15, leave all of liem 1 blank, chock in To ORGANIZATION'S NAME	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) three exact, full name, do not ome, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor re and provide the Individual Debtor Information in them 10 of the Financing St.	's name); if any part of the ind	Middel Debte
name will not it in the 15, leave all of them 1 blank, check in 16 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elikhorn Coal LLC 15. NDRVIDUAL'S SURNAME	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) thre exact, full name, do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor re and provide the individual Debtor information in flam 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITIO	's name); II any part of the Ind Mement Addenduro (Form UC) MAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S)	Midual Debto C1Ad)
name will not it in the 15, leave all of them 1 blenk, check in 16 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elkhorn Coal LLC 15. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) thre exact, full name, do not one, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor re and provide the individual Debtor information in them 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITIO	Frame); U any part of the Ind Mement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	Pridual Debto C1Ad)
name will not il in fine 1b, leave ell of item 1 blank, check in 10 croanization's name Premier Elkhorn Cosi LLC 1b. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) thre exact, that name, do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor re and provide the individual Debtor Information in Barn 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITIO CITY PIKEVIRE KY	F name); If any part of the Inditional Medium (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYNNITIALIS) POSTAL COCE 41502	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
name will not 61 in five 15, leave ell of them 1 blank, check in 16 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elikhorn Coal LLC 15. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) three exact, that name, do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or and provide the individual Debtor information in flam 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITION CITY PIKEVIRE KY	F name); If any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
name will not it in the 1b, leave all of them 1 blank, check in 1b ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Eikhorn Coal LLC 1b. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME - MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only 2009, Debtor name (2a name will not it in the 2b, leave all of them 2 blank, check it	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) thre exact, that name, do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor re and provide the individual Debtor Information in Barn 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITIO CITY PIKEVIRE KY	F name); If any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
name with not it in the 15, know all of tiem 1 blank, chack in 16 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elikhorn Coal LLC 15. NORVOUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) three exact, that name, do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or and provide the individual Debtor information in flam 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITION CITY PIKEVIRE KY	F name); If any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
name will not it in the 1b, leave all of them 1 blank, chack in the Control of th	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) three exact, that name, do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or and provide the individual Debtor information in flam 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITION CITY PIKEVIRE or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor are exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Pinancing St or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Pinancing St or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Pinancing St or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Pinancing St	F name); If any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
name will not it in the 1b, leave all of them 1 blank, check in 16 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elikhorn Coal LLC 1b. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALDING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only 2002 Debtor name (2a name will not it in time 2b, leave all of them 2 blank, check in 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO If the exact, that name, do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor and provide the Individual Debtor Information in Barn 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY PIKEVIRE IF 2D) [Use exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor are and provide the Individual Debtor Information in Barn 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITION ADDITION FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITION	Finame); If any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 Finame); if any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Sydual Debte C1Ad)
name will not it in the 1b, leave all of them 1 blank, check in 1e organization's name Premier Elikhorn Coal LLC 1b. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALDING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only 200 Debtor name (2a name will not it in the 2b, leave at of them 2 blank, check it 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) time exact, tull name, do not ome, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor ne and provide the individual Debtor Information in Barn 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITIO CITY Pikeville Table (Use exact, but name; do not omet, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (use exact, but name; do not omet, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (use exact, but name; do not omet, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (use exact, but name; do not omet, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (use exact, but name; do not omet, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (use exact, but name; do not omet, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Pinancing St	Finame); If any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 Finame); if any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITIAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Systal Debts C14d)
name will not it in the 1b, leave all of them 1 blank, check in 16 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elikhorn Coal LLC 1b. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only 2002 Debtor name (2a name will not it in the 2b, leave at of them 2 blank, check it 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO IN 1b) three exact, that name, do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor and provide the Individual Debtor Information in Barn 10 of the Financing St. FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY PIKEVIRE IN 12b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Pinancing St or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name; do not orat, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor Or 2b) (Use exact, that name;	F name); If any part of the Inditerment Addendure (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITTAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 's name); if any part of the Inditerment Addendure (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITTAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Sydual Debte C1Ad)
THE ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elkhorn Coal LLC TO. NONTOUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only 2002 Debtor name (2a name will not it in the 2b, leave at all time 2 blank, check it is organization's NAME 20. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIONE	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) three exact, that name, do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or and provide the individual Debtor information in flam 10 of the Financing St FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITION OF 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact, that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Pinancing St or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor or 2b) (three exact), that name; do not ornst.	F name); If any part of the Inditerment Addendure (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITTAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 's name); if any part of the Inditerment Addendure (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITTAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Sydual Debte C1Ad)
THE CONTRACTIONS NAME TO ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elkhorn Coal LLC Th. NDRYDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2s name will not it in the 2b, leave at of them 2 blank, check to the company of the co	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FO or 1b) thre exact, that name, do not ome, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor re and provide the Individual Debtor Information in Barn 10 of the Financing St. FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, but name; do not omet, modify, or abbreviate any part of the Debtor into and provide the individual Debtor information in born 10 of the Financing St. FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITION FIRST PERSONAL NAME ADDITION CITY STATE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured Party name (3e or 8)	F name); If any part of the Inditerment Addendure (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITTAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 's name); if any part of the Inditerment Addendure (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITTAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Sydual Debte C1Ad)
name will not it in the 1b, leave all of them 1 blank, chack in the Corporation's NAME Premier Elikhorn Coal LLC 1b. NDRYDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only 202 Debtor name (2a name will not it in the 2b, leave at of them 2 blank, chack it is one 3b, leave at of them 2 blank, chack it is one 3b, leave at of them 2 blank, chack it is one 3b, leave at of them 2 blank, chack it is one 3b, leave at of them 2 blank, chack it is one 3b, leave at of them 2 blank, chack it is one 3b, leave at of them 2 blank, chack it is one 3b, leave at of them 2 blank, chack it is one 3b, leave at of them 2 blank, chack it is one 3b, leave at of them 2 blank.	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE IS FOUND I	F name); If any part of the Inditerment Addendure (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITTAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 's name); if any part of the Inditerment Addendure (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYMITTAL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Sydual Debte C1Ad)
RAME WILLIAM STATES TO STANKE PREMIET EIKHOPE COSI LLC 10. NORVIDUAL'S SURNAME L. MALING ADDRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only 202 Debtor name (2s name will not it in the 2b, issue at of tiem 2 blank, check to the cost of the cos	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE IS FOUND IN THE ABOV	P name); If any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 1 name); if any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA SUFFIX COUNTRY USA SUFFIX COUNTRY
THE ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO ORGANIZATION'S NAME Premier Elkhorn Coal LLC Th. NONYDUAL'S SURNAME E MAILING ADDRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only 202 Debtor name (2a name will not it in line 2b, leave all of flom 2 blank, check it in Distriction's NAME TO. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME C MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIONE IS ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Am	THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE SPACE IS FOUND IN THE ABOVE IS FOUND I	P name); If any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 1 name); if any part of the inditement Addendum (Form UC) NAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA SUFFIX COUNTRY USA SUFFIX COUNTRY

5. Check gray B applicable and check prily one box: Colleteral is held in a Trust (see UCC VAI, dam 17 and instructions)	being administered by a Decedent's Personal Representative
Se. Check galls if explicable and check gals one box	Eb. Check only if applicable and check only one box Appointment Line Non-UCC Pling
Public-Finance Transaction Manufactured-Home Transaction A Debtor is a Transacting Usaxy 7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (of applicable): Legisland, seecon Consignat/Consignat Sefterfits	
R. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State	016887-0110
Internation	ial Association of Commercial Administrators (IACA)

		20	15 2	790015-5	2.04
CC FINANCING STATEMENT				dergan Grimes	
DLLOW INSTRUCTIONS L NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (option				Secretary of St	
L NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (APICE)	=1)	File Sta		9/22/2015 2:0 Active	טור טכנט
. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Fee		\$10.00	
SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Ad	4000	File	٢	mmullins	
SEND ACKNOWLEDGMEN 1 10: (Name and Ad					
NATIONAL CORPORATE	RESEARCH, LTD.				
115 North Calhoun St		Print	7 [Reset	
Tallahassee, Fi	L 32301				
		THE ABOVE SPACE	C END FII	INC OFFICE USE	או א
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only coe Debtor name (1)	or thi hise exact. till name: do not omit, mod	ly, or abbreviate any part of the (Deblor's nan	ne); if eny part of the in	dividual Debi
name will not fit in line 1b, leave all of kem 1 blank, check	nere and provide the Individual Debtor in	omation in item 10 of the Financ	ing Statemo	nt Addendum (Form Ut	C(Ad)
18. ORGANIZATION'S NAME Raven Rock Development LLC			-		
Raven Rock Development LLU					
	FIRST PERSONAL N	WE AC	OITIONAL N	IAME(SYRHITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
	FIRST PERSONAL N	WE AC	OITICNAL N	IAME(SYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
Th. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MALING ADDRESS	спү	ST	ATE POS	STAL CODE	COUNTRY
Th. NDIVEUAL'S SURNAME E. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	cny Pikeville	sı K	ATE POS Y 41	STAL CODE 502	COUNTRY
Ib. NDIVEUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2)	CMY Pikeville or 2b) (use exect, hall name; do not omit, moc	ST K	ATE POS Y 41	STAL CODE 502	COUNTRY USA
The NOIVEUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2) name with not it in time 2b, leave at of them 2 blank, check	CMY Pikeville or 2b) (use exect, hall name; do not omit, moc	ST K	ATE POS Y 41	STAL CODE 502	COUNTRY USA
Ib. NDIVEUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2)	CMY Pikeville or 2b) (use exect, hall name; do not omit, moc	ST K	ATE POS Y 41	STAL CODE 502	COUNTRY USA
The NOIVEUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2) name with not it in time 2b, leave at of them 2 blank, check	CMY Pikeville or 2b) (use exect, hall name; do not omit, moc	ST K thy, or abbreviate any part of the finance ormatters in them, 10 of the Finance ormatters in the finance ormatters in the finance or th	ATE POS Y 41 Deblor's naming Stateme	STAL CODE 502	COUNTRY USA
Th. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MALING ADCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2) name with not 11 in time 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check 26. ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	CITY Pikeville e or 20] (use exect, his name; do not omit, mod hore and provide the Individual Debtor in	ST K It is a subtrouble any part of the formation in term 10 of the Finance AME.	ATE POS Y 41 Deblor's naming Statemen	STAL CODE 502 THE IT any pert of the In Addishibut (Form Ut WAME(SYNITIAL(S)	COUNTRY USA dividuel Debi
Th. NDIVEDUAL'S SURNAME E. MALING ADCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2 name with not 11 in sine 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check 28. ORGANIZATION'S NAME	CMY Pikeville e or 20] (use exect, his name; do not omit, mod here and provide the Individual Debtor in	ST K It is a subtrouble any part of the formation in term 10 of the Finance AME.	ATE POS Y 41 Deblor's naming Statemen	STAL CODE 502 ne) if any pert of the In rd Addentum (Form Ut	COUNTRY USA dividual Debt
Th. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MALING ADCRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide city one Debtor name (2) name with not 11 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check 28. ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME IMALING ADDRESS	CITY Pikeville e or 2b] (use exect, his name; do not omit, mod hore and provide the Individual Deblor in FIRST PERSONAL IN	ST K ity, or abbrowate any part of the formation in term 10 of the Finance AME AE	ATE POSTIONAL P	STAL CODE 502 THE IT any pert of the In Addishibut (Form Ut WAME(SYNITIAL(S)	COUNTRY USA dividual Debt
Th. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADCRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2 name will not it in line 2b, leave at of item 2 blank, check 2b. ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADDRESS I. SECUREO PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGN 35 ORGANIZATION'S NAME	CITY Pikeville e or 20) (use exact, his name; do not omit, mod here and prowde the Individual Deblor in FIRST PERSONAL IN CITY EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide	ST K ity, or abbrowate any part of the formation in term 10 of the Finance AME AE	ATE POSTIONAL P	STAL CODE 502 ne) if any pert of the In nt Addentum (Form Ut	COUNTRY USA dividual Debt
Th. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide city one Debtor name (2) name will not lit in time 2b, leave at of item 2 blank, check 28. ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO. MALING ADDRESS I. SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGN 35. ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Ax	CITY Pikeville o or 20) (use exect, his name; do not omit, mode here and provide the individual Deblor in FIRST PERSONAL IN CITY EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide mericas, as Collateral Agent	AME AME AME AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AN	ATE POST	STAL CODE 502 THE IT any pert of the Intel Addentium (Form Ut) VAME(SYNITIALIS) STAL CODE	COUNTRY USA
Th. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADCRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2 name will not it in line 2b, leave at of item 2 blank, check 2b. ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME C. MALING ADDRESS I. SECUREO PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGN 35 ORGANIZATION'S NAME	CITY Pikeville e or 20) (use exact, his name; do not omit, mod here and prowde the Individual Deblor in FIRST PERSONAL IN CITY EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide	AME AME AME AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AN	ATE POST	STAL CODE 502 ne) if any pert of the In nt Addentum (Form Ut	COUNTRY USA dividual Debt
Th. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME E. MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide city one Debtor name (2) name will not lit in time 2b, leave at of item 2 blank, check 28. ORGANIZATION'S NAME TO. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME TO. MALING ADDRESS I. SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGN 35. ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Ax	CITY Pikeville o or 20) (use exect, his name; do not omit, mode here and provide the individual Deblor in FIRST PERSONAL IN CITY EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide mericas, as Collateral Agent	AME Secured Party name (S	ATE POST FRAME POST FOR ATE POS	STAL CODE 502 THE IT any pert of the Intel Addentium (Form Ut) VAME(SYNITIALIS) STAL CODE	COUNTRY USA

5. Chack only if applicable and check only one box: Collateral isinsid in a T	rust (see UCC1Ad, item 17 and instructions)	being administered by a Decedera's Personal Recresentative	ē
Sa. Check priv if applicable and check pay one box		6b. Check only if applicable and check only one box	_
Public-Finance Transaction Manufactured-Home Transaction	A Dottor is a Transmitting Utility	Agricultural Lien Non-UCC Filing	
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (if applicable): Lessee/Lessor	Consignee/Consignor Selfer/Buy	er Baites/Ballor Licenses/Licensor	_
8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State		016887-0110	-
	Internationa	Association of Commercial Administrators (IAC)	١,

			2015	-2790017-7	74.01
CC FINANCING STATEMENT				undergan Grime	
LLOWINSTRUCTIONS		-		y Secretary of Si	
NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		1	File Dat	e 9/22/2015 2:0 Active	18:38 PIV
. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		1	Fee	\$10.00	
			Filer	mmullins	
SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Addre	58)	1	L		
	\neg				
NATIONAL CORPORATE RE		l			
115 North Calhoun Stree		F	Print	Reset	
Tallahassee, FL 32	2301 ,			L	
		THE ABOVE	ODACEIREO	R FILING OFFICE USE	ONLY
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only non-Debtor name (1a or	th) fusa evaci ital name: do not om				
		the fit and a character and all	ma Eigeneine St	itement Addendum (Form U	(CC1Ad)
name will not it in the 1b, leave all of term 1 blank, check her	and broxide the individual tre	OKOF BRIOFFINE RIGHT HOUSE	ure circulations an		
name will not fill in line 1b, leave all of dem 1 blank, check her 1a ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC	e and provide the Individual De	CO. INIOLUSION IN THU IO OL			
1a ORGANIZATION'S NAME	and provide the individual be			NAT NAME(2)NHILINT(2)	SUFFIX
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME RBY CORL LLC 16. NDIVIOUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSO:	NAL NAME	ADDITIO STATE	NAL NAME(SYNTTUL(S)	SUFFIX COUNTR
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME RBY CORL LLC 16. NDIVIOUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSON	NAL NAME	ADDIT 10	nat namete nhiliattet	SUFFIX
1a ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC 1b. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville 20) (use exact, full name; do not om	NAL NAME	ADDITIO	NAL NAME(SYMITML(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 1 name) if any part of the	SUFFIX COUNTR' USA
1a ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC 1b. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only care Debtor name (2) or	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville 20) (use exact, full name; do not om	NAL NAME	ADDITIO	NAL NAME(SYMITML(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 1 name) if any part of the	SUFFIX COUNTR' USA
1a ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC 1b. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2) or name will not \$1 in \$ine 2b, leave ell of item 2 blank, check has 2 secretaria.	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville (20) (use exact, As name; do not on and provide the individual De	NAL NAME if, modify, or abbreviate any p blor information in tem 10 of	STATE KX art of the Dobtor	NAL NAWE(SYINITYAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 s name) if any part of the stament Addendum (Form C	COUNTR' USA
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC 19. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2s or name mill not 81 in 8ine 2b, leave all of 15m 2 blank, check her 28 ORGANIZATION'S NAME	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville 20) (use exact, full name; do not om	NAL NAME if, modify, or abbreviate any p blor information in tem 10 of	STATE KX art of the Dobtor	NAL NAME(SYMITML(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 1 name) if any part of the	SUFFIX COUNTR' USA
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC 19. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARLING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only CD2 Debtor name (28 or name mill not \$1 in time 20, leave all of term 2 blank, check her 28 ORGANIZATION'S NAME 20. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville (20) (use exact, As name; do not on and provide the individual De	NAL NAME if, modify, or abbreviate any p blor information in tem 10 of	STATE KX art of the Dobtor	NAL NAWE(SYINITYAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 s name) if any part of the stament Addendum (Form C	COUNTR' USA
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC 16. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2) or name will not \$1 in time 2b, leave ell of item 2 blank, check has 28 ORGANIZATION'S NAME	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville 20) (use exact, As name; do not on I and provide the individual De	NAL NAME if, modify, or abbreviate any p blor information in tem 10 of	STATE KY art of the Dobtor the Francing St	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name; if any part of the istement Addendum (Form Comment Addendum (Fo	SUFFIX COUNTR USA novidual Deb
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC 19. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only coe Debtor name (2s or name mill not 81 in 8ine 25, leave all of 16im 2 blank, check had 2s CRGANIZATION'S NAME 28 CRGANIZATION'S NAME 29. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville 20) (use exact, As name; do not on I and provide the individual De FIRST PERSO CITY	NAL NAME if, modify, or abbreviate any p blor information in tem 10 of	STATE KY art of the Dobtor the Francing St ADDITIO	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name; if any part of the istement Addendum (Form Contact NAME(S)INITIAL(S) IPOSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTR USA novidual Deb
1a ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC 1b. NDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (28 or name mill not 81 in time 2b, leave all of 1 tem 2 blank, check had 28 ORGANIZATION'S NAME 20. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNEE) 38 ORGANIZATION'S NAME	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville 20) (Use exact, NJ name; do not om FIRST PERSO CITY OIT ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): 1	NAL NAME R, modify, or abbreviate any potor information in term 10 of the NAL NAME Provide only one Secured Part	STATE KY art of the Dobtor the Francing St ADDITIO	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name; if any part of the istement Addendum (Form Contact NAME(S)INITIAL(S) IPOSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTR USA novidual Deb
TIS ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Cost LLC TIS. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cos Debtor name (28 or name milling it in time 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check had 28 CRGANIZATION'S NAME MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or name classignee 138 organization's name Deutsche Bank Trust Company Ame	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville 20) (Use exact, NJ name; do not om The street of the individual De FRST PERSO CITY of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): If ricas, as Collateral Age	NAL NAME R, modify, or abbreviate any potor information in term 10 of the name of the nam	STATE KY ADDITIO STATE ADDITIO STATE Syname (3a or 3t)	POSTAL CODE 41502 a name), if any part of the intermed Addendum (Form Control National Name (Sylinitial (S)) POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTR USA novidual Deb ICC144) SUFFIX COUNTR
TIS ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Cost LLC TIS. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cost Debtor name (28 or name mill not fit in time 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check had 28 CRGANIZATION'S NAME MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNEE 38 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Ame	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville 20) (Use exact, NJ name; do not om FIRST PERSO CITY OIT ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): 1	NAL NAME R, modify, or abbreviate any potor information in term 10 of the name of the nam	STATE KY ADDITIO STATE ADDITIO STATE Syname (3a or 3t)	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name; if any part of the istement Addendum (Form Contact NAME(S)INITIAL(S) IPOSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTR USA navidual Deb
18 ORGANIZATION'S NAME Ray Coal LLC 19. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MAILING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (28 or name milling at 11 m line 25, leave ell of item 2 blank, check had 28 ORGANIZATION'S NAME 29. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME 30. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME 31. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME 32. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME 33. ORGANIZATION'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNEE 34. ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Ame	FIRST PERSO: CITY Pikeville 20) (Use exact, NJ name; do not om The street of the individual De FRST PERSO CITY of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): If ricas, as Collateral Age	NAL NAME R, modify, or abbreviate any potor information in term 10 of the name of the nam	STATE KY ADDITIO STATE ADDITIO STATE Syname (3a or 3t)	POSTAL CODE 41502 a name), if any part of the intermed Addendum (Form Contact NAME(SYINITIAL(S)) POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTR USA novidual Deb ICC144) SUFFIX COUNTR

5. Check only if applicable and check only one box: Collateral is held in a Trust (see LICC1Ad, item 17 and instructions)	being administered by a Decedent's Personal Representative
6a. Check ordy it applicable and check only one box	6b. Check only if applicable and check only one box
Public-Finance Transaction Manufactured-Home Transaction A Debtor is a Transmitting Utility	Agnituitural Lien Non-UCC Filing
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (if applicable): LessedLessor Consigner/Consignor Salter/Buy	er Bailse/Balfor Licenses/Licensor
8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State	016887-0110
Internations	Association of Commercial Administrators (IACA)

	FINANCING STATEMENT			Alison I	-2790019-9 undergan Grimes ky Secretary of St	3
NAME	& PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional)				e 9/22/2015 2:1	
E-MAI	L CONTACT AT FILER (optional)			Status Fee Filer	Active \$10.00 mmullins	
. SEND	ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Address	s)		I liei	71111011110	
I'N/	ATIONAL CORPORATE RESE 115 North Calhoun Street, 1 Tallahassee, FL 3230	Suite #4		Print	Reset	
			THE AROVE	SPACE IS FO	R FILING OFFICE USE	DNLY
. DEBT	OR'S NAME: Provide only pre Deblor name (1s or	b) fuse exact, bull name; do not omit, n	nodity, or abbreviate any p	ert of the Deblor	s name); if any part of the in	dvidual Dobi
					SECURITY ADDITIONALLY A CALLS OF	'CIMU!
		and provide the Individual Debtor	r information to item 10 of	are three real or		
18 OF	REANZATION'S NAME ch Mountain Coal LLC	snd provide the Individual Debtor	r information in flam 10 of			
ie os Ric	RGANIZATION'S NAME	and provide the Individual Debtor			hal name(symitial(s)	SJFFIX
Ric Ric 1b, DI	rcanization's name ch Mountain Coel LLC divoual's surname	FIRST PERSONAL		ADOTTIO	nal name(synital(s)	SUFFIX
RIOR ID. DVI	RCANIZATION'S HAME ch Mountain Coal LLC					
Is OF RIGHT IN DESTRUCTION WITH THE PARTY OF	ROANIZATION'S NAME C'É MOUNTAIN COA! LLC DIVIDUAL'S SURNAME WO ADDRESS	FIRST PERSONAL CITY Pikeville (b) (use exect, us name; do not one), n	. NAME	ADDITION STATE KY	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name; if any part of the in	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
C MALIN P.O P.O 22 OF	RGANIZATION'S NAME C'É MOUNTAIN COAL LLC DIVIDUAL'S SURNAME WO ADDRESS D. BOX 2100 OR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a or off one of a fact 2 blank, check here RGANIZATION'S NAME	FIRST PERSONAL CTTY Pikeville (b) (use exect, 4st name; do not one), o and provide the individual Debto	L NAME modify, or abbreviate any printing in the state of the state o	STATE KX set of the Politics the Financing St	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name): If any part of the indement Addendum (Form United Marketter)	COUNTRY USA
C MALIN P.O P.O 22 OF	ROANIZATION'S NAME C'É MOUNTAIN COAL LLC DIVIDUAL'S SURNAME WO ADDRESS D. BOX 2100 OR'S NAME: Provide only <u>one</u> Debtor name (2a or oil oil oil in line 20, leere els of line 20 blank, check here	FIRST PERSONAL CITY Pikeville (b) (use exect, us name; do not one), n	L NAME modify, or abbreviate any printing in the state of the state o	STATE KX set of the Politics the Financing St	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name; if any part of the in	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
RICE RICE RICE RICE RICE RICE RICE RICE	RGANIZATION'S NAME C'É MOUNTAIN COAL LLC DIVIDUAL'S SURNAME WO ADDRESS D. BOX 2100 OR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a or off one of a fact 2 blank, check here RGANIZATION'S NAME	FIRST PERSONAL CTTY Pikeville (b) (use exect, 4st name; do not one), o and provide the individual Debto	L NAME modify, or abbreviate any printing in the state of the state o	STATE KY set of the Debter the Financing St	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name): If any part of the indement Addendum (Form United Marketter)	COUNTRY USA
RICE MALER P.O. P.O. P.O. P. DEBT. neme w	RGANIZATION'S NAME C' MOUNTAIN COAL LLC DIVIDUAL'S SURNAME WE ADDRESS D. BOX 2100 OR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a or off on it in the 2b, leave as of term 2 blank, check here regardization's name	FIRST PERSONAL CTTY Pikeville (b) (use exect, 4st name; do not one), o and provide the individual Debto FIRST PERSONAL CTTY	L NAME modify, or abbreviate any p r information in Bern 10 of	STATE KX set of the Poblet the Financing St ADDITIO	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name): If any part of the Interest Addendum (Form United Markets) NAL NAME(Syphit MAL(S)	SUFFIX SUFFIX
RIO RE IL DIE CONTROL DE CONTROL	RGANIZATION'S NAME C'É MOUNTAIN COALLLC DIVIDUAL'S SURNAME WE ADDRESS D. BOX 2100 COR'S NAME: Provide only non Debtor name (22 or 1) will not it in the 20, here as of Rem 2 blank, check here RGANIZATION'S NAME IDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME ING ADDRESS JRED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME GRASSIGNEE or RGANIZATION'S NAME) RGANIZATION'S NAME (or NAME GRASSIGNEE or RGANIZATION'S NAME)	FIRST PERSONAL CITY Pikeville (b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, of the provide the individual Debto FIRST PERSONAL CITY (ASSAGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide the provide the provide the individual Debto	L NAME modely, or ebbreviate any per information in term 10 of L NAME	STATE KX set of the Poblet the Financing St ADDITIO	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name): If any part of the Interest Addendum (Form United Markets) NAL NAME(Syphit MAL(S)	SUFFIX SUFFIX
RIGHT TO THE WALL	REANIZATION'S NAME ch Mountain Coal LLC DIVIDUAL'S SURNAME 49 ADDRESS D. BOX 2100 OR'S NAME: Provide only non Debtor name (22 or and of the in the 20, here as of them 2 blank, check here REGARIZATION'S NAME IDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME ING ADDRESS JRED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME GLASSIGNEE or REGARIZATION'S NAME) REGARIZATION'S NAME (or NAME GLASSIGNEE or REGARIZATION'S NAME)	FIRST PERSONAL CITY Pikeville (b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, of the provide the individual Debto FIRST PERSONAL CITY (ASSAGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide the provide the provide the individual Debto	L NAME modely, or ebbroviato any printermation in term 10 of L NAME	STATE KY set of the Debter the Pinanding St ADDITIO STATE syname (39 or 3)	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name): If any part of the Interest Addendum (Form United Markets) NAL NAME(Syphit MAL(S)	SUFFIX SUFFIX
RIGHT TO THE WALL	RGANIZATION'S NAME C'É MOUNTAIN COALLLC DIVIDUAL'S SURNAME WE ADDRESS D. BOX 2100 COR'S NAME: Provide only non Debtor name (22 or 1) will not it in the 20, here as of Rem 2 blank, check here RGANIZATION'S NAME IDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME ING ADDRESS JRED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME GRASSIGNEE or RGANIZATION'S NAME) RGANIZATION'S NAME (or NAME GRASSIGNEE or RGANIZATION'S NAME)	FIRST PERSONAL CITY Pikeville (b) (use exact, list name; do not oral, a and provide the individual Debto FIRST PERSONAL CITY IASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY: Provides, as Collateral Agent	L NAME modely, or ebbroviato any printermation in term 10 of L NAME	STATE KY set of the Debter the Pinanding St ADDITIO STATE syname (39 or 3)	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name; if any part of the interment Addendum (Form University Addendum (Form	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA evidua Debi
C MALE P.O. DEBT. Reme w. 22 OF 25. NO. SECU. 38. OF 25. O	REANIZATION'S NAME ch Mountain Coal LLC DIVIDUAL'S SURNAME 49 ADDRESS D. BOX 2100 OR'S NAME: Provide only non Debtor name (22 or and of the in the 20, here as of them 2 blank, check here REGARIZATION'S NAME IDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME ING ADDRESS JRED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME GLASSIGNEE or REGARIZATION'S NAME) REGARIZATION'S NAME (or NAME GLASSIGNEE or REGARIZATION'S NAME)	FIRST PERSONAL CITY Pikeville (b) (use exact, list name; do not oral, a and provide the individual Debto FIRST PERSONAL CITY IASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY: Provides, as Collateral Agent	L NAME modely, or ebbrowado eny printermation in term 10 of L NAME vide only one Secured Peril L NAME	STATE KY set of the Debter the Pinanding St ADDITIO STATE syname (39 or 3)	POSTAL CODE 41502 s name; if any part of the interment Addendum (Form University Addendum (Form	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA evidua Debi

6. Chack gold if applicable and check only one box: Collateral isinsid in a Tr	ust (see UCC IAd, dem 17 and	Instructions)	being administered by a Dec	redent's Porsonal Representative
Sa. Check only il applicable and chack only one box			6b. Check paly if applicable	end check <u>only</u> one box
Public-Finance Transaction Manufactured-Home Transaction	A Dettor is a Trans	miding Utility	Agricultural Lien	Non-UCC Fling
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (II applicable): Lesseel.essor	Consignes/Consignor	Selection	er Ballee/Ballor	Licenses/Licensor
9. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State			01688	7-0110
		international	Association of Comme	rcial Administrators (IACA)

resister.			204	5-2790022-	40 04
	C FINANCING STATEMENT			D-21 30022- Lundergan Grim	
-	NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional)			ky Secretary of Sate 9/22/2015 2:	
			Status		. 11.201 19
3.	E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Fee	\$10.00	
	SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Address)		Filer	mmullins	
, I		 			
	NATIONAL CORPORATE RESEARCH	LITB			
	115 North Calhoun Street, Suite	14	Print	Reset	
	Tallahassee, FL 32301			110000	
l	transcription of the same of				
. [DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (12 or 1b) (use exa			OR FILING OFFICE US	
	ame will not fit in line to, leave all of item t blank, check here 🔲 and p				
	amo will not it in line to, leave all of item t blank, check here and p				
)R	name will not it in line to, leave all of item 1 blank, check here and p 1s. ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC.	rovide the Individual Dabtor information in it	om 10 of the Finencing S	Statement Addendum (Form	UCC1Ad]
DR	amo will not it in line to, leave all of item t blank, check here and p		om 10 of the Finencing S		UCC1Ad]
)R	name will not it in line to, leave all of item 1 blank, check here and p 1s. ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC.	rovide the Individual Dabtor information in it	om 10 of the Finencing S	ONAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S)	UCC1Ad]
R	name will not it in line to, leave all of item 1 blank, check here and p 1s. ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIOUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	om 10 of the Finending S	ONAL NAME(SYINITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
c.	Is ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gna Deptor name (2s or 2b) (use exa	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct. tut name, do not oran, modify, or abbrev.	om 10 of the Finending S ADOIT I STATE KY Hale any part of the Debti	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of s name) if any part of the	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
c.	Isono will not it in line to, leave all of item 1 blank, check here and poster or a T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gna Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use example with not it in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and gnd gnd poster or and poster or and gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd g	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct. tut name, do not oran, modify, or abbrev.	om 10 of the Finending S ADOIT I STATE KY Hale any part of the Debti	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of s name) if any part of the	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
OR 1c.	Is ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gna Deptor name (2s or 2b) (use exa	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct. tut name, do not oran, modify, or abbrev.	om 10 of the Finending S ADOIT I STATE KY Hale any part of the Debti	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of s name) if any part of the	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA
DR	Isono will not it in line to, leave all of item 1 blank, check here and poster or a T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gna Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use example with not it in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and gnd gnd poster or and poster or and gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd gnd g	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct. tut name, do not oran, modify, or abbrev.	om 10 of the Finending S ADOR (STATE KY late any part of the Debt) om 10 of the Financing S	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of s name) if any part of the	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Individual Debo
OR 1c.	Isonganization's name Isonganization's name S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. Ib. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gna Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use example with not \$1 in line 2b, leave all of them 2 blank, check here and p 2s ORGANIZATION'S NAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct. tat name: do not orat, modify, or abbrevious line included Debter information in it	om 10 of the Finending S ADOR (STATE KY late any part of the Debt) om 10 of the Financing S	DNAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of siname), if any part of the Reference Addendum (Form	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Individual Debo
OR Ic.	Isonganization's name Isonganization's name S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. Ib. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MARING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gna Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use example with not \$1 in line 2b, leave all of them 2 blank, check here and p 2s ORGANIZATION'S NAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct. tat name: do not orat, modify, or abbrevious line included Debter information in it	om 10 of the Finending S ADOR (STATE KY late any part of the Debt) om 10 of the Financing S	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of siname) if any part of the Reference Addendum (Form	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Individual Debo
OR Ic.	Isonganization's name Isonganization's name S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gna Debtor name (28 or 25) (use example with not 11 m line 2b, leave all of them 2 blank, check here and page of the organization's Name 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct, tut name; do not orat, modily, or abbrevious line included Debtor information in the provide line included Debtor information in the provided Debtor infor	ADOITI	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of siname) if any part of the Reference Addendum (Form	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Individual Debot
OR OR	IS. ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use examine with not 41 m line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and p and	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct. tus name: do not orest, modely, or abbrevious line included Debter information in the provide line included Debter information in the city of th	om 10 of the Finending S ADORT STATE KY late any part of the Debti em 10 of the Finanding S ADORT	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of s name), if any part of the Referent Addendum (Form	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Individual Debot
OR OR	IS. ORGANIZATION'S NAME 18. ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. 10. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only pna Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use each name with not 11 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and part of 11 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here are part of 12 in line 2b, leave all of item 2 in line 2b, lea	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct, tut name: do not orest, modely, or abbrevious the included Debtor Information in the provide the included Debtor Information in the CITY R SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Sec	om 10 of the Finending S ADORT STATE KY late any part of the Debti em 10 of the Finanding S ADORT	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of s name), if any part of the Referent Addendum (Form	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Individual Debot
OR	IS. ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use examine with not 41 m line 2b, leave all of item 2 blank, check here and p and	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct, tut name: do not orest, modely, or abbrevious the included Debtor Information in the provide the included Debtor Information in the CITY R SECURED PARTY): Provide only one Sec	ADOIT I STATE KY Isle any part of the Debt em 10 of the Financing S ADDITI STATE Cured Party name (3p. or)	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 of s name), if any part of the Referent Addendum (Form	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Individual Debt UCC(Ad) SUFFIX COUNTRY
OR 1c. 2. [Is. ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only goe Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use each name with not 11 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here and part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here and part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here and part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here and part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here are part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2b, leave are part of 12 m line 2b, leave are part of 12 m li	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct, bit name; do not orest, modely, or abbrevious line included Debtor information in the city of the included Debtor information in the city of the	ADOIT I STATE KY Isle any part of the Debt em 10 of the Financing S ADDITI STATE Cured Party name (3p. or)	ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 OYS name) if any part of the Referent Addendum (Form ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)) POSTAL CODE 35)	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Individual Debu
OR 20 OR 30. S	Is. ORGANIZATION'S NAME S. T. & T. LEASING, INC. 1b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ACCRESS P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only goe Debtor name (2s or 2b) (use each name with not 11 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here and part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here and part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here and part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here and part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check here are part of 12 m line 2b, leave all of tem 2b, leave are part of 12 m line 2b, leave are part of 12 m li	FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY Pikeville ct, bit name; do not orest, modely, or abbrevious line included Debtor information in the city of the included Debtor information in the city of the	ADOIT I STATE KY Isle any part of the Debt em 10 of the Financing S ADDITI STATE Cured Party name (3p. or)	DNAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) POSTAL CODE 41502 O'S name) if any part of the addendum (Form Addendum (Form ONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)) POSTAL CODE POSTAL CODE	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA Individual Debt UCC(Ad) SUFFIX COUNTRY

5. Check galv if applicable and chack galv one box: Collateral isheld in a Trus	(see UCC IAd, item 17 and instructions	;	being administered by a De	codent's Personal Representative
8a. Check only if applicable and check only one box		6	lb. Check only if applicable	and check only one box
Public-Finance Transaction Menulactured-Home Transaction	A Debtor is a Transmitting Utility	у	Agricultural Lien	Non-UCC Filing
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (if applicable): Lessee/Lessor	Consignee/Consignor Selle	enBuyer	Ballee/Ballor	LicenseeAlicensor
8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State			01688	7-0110
	Internat	tional /	Association of Comme	rcial Administrators (IACA)

CC FINANCING STAT	EMENT		Alison L	-2790025-7 undergan Grimes y Secretary of St	;
NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT A	**		File Dat Status	e 9/22/2015 2:1 Active	
			Fee Filer	\$10.00 mmullins	
115 North Ca	PORATE RESEARCE Alhoun Street, Suite assee, FL 32301	CH, LTD. 7	Print	Reset	
L			OURT DEDACE IS NO	R FILING OFFICE USE	ANI Y
name will not fit in line 10, leave all of it 1s. ORGANIZATION'S NAME	iem 1 blank, check here and	ed, NJ name; do not omit, modily, or ebbreviste provide the Individual Debter information in item	any part of the Debtor	's name); if any part of the t	vaviausi Debi
Shelby Resources, LLA	<u> </u>	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITIO	HAL NAMESYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
<u></u>		j	i		
MAILING ADDRESS		City	STATE	POSTAL CODE	COUNTRY
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide chiya	ne Debtor name (2e or 2b) (use ex lam 2 blank, check hare end	CITY Pikeville sct, full name; do not omit, modily, or abbreviate provide the inclinidual Debter information in zero	KY any part of the Debter	41502 e name); if any part of the tr	USA vávidusi Deb
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide chy and and and and and and and an and and	ne Debtor name (2e or 2b) (use ex lem 2 blank, check here end	Pikeville act, tull name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate provide the individual Debtor information in tem FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ery part of the Debter 10 of the Pinancing St ACDITIO	41502 's name): if any part of the asternant Addendum (Form U	USA Individual Debi (CC1Ad)
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide crity and note with not bit in time 20, leave at of the company of the com	ne Debtor name (2e of 2b) (use or lem 2 blank, check here end	Pikeville sct, tull name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate provide the IndiMdual Debtor Information in term	KY any part of the Debter 10 of the Financing St	41502 's name): If any part of the is stemant Addendum (Form U	USA Individual Data CC1Ad)
P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide Chiya name will not it in the 20, leave at of it is an arrow of its provided and its provided at its pro	tem 2 blank, check here end	Pikeville act, tull name; do not omit, modify, or abbreviate provide the individual Debtor information in tem FIRST PERSONAL NAME	KY any part of the Debter 10 of the Financing St ADDITIO	41502 's name); if any part of the artement Addendum (Form U	USA Individual Debi (CC1Ad)
P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide chiya name wat not if in the 20, leave at of a 25. Organization's name 25. Organization's name MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or 13 Organization's name	NAME of ASSIGNEE of ASSIGNO	Pikeville sct, tull neme; do not omit, modily, or abbreviate provide the individual Debter Information in Lenn FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY R SECURED PARTY): Provide only ong Secure	KY any part of the Debter 10 of the Financing St ADDITIO	41502 's name); if any part of the artement Addendum (Form U	USA Individual Debi (CC1Ad)
P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide Chiya name will not it in the 20, leave at of it is an arrow of its provided and its provided at its pro	NAME of ASSIGNEE of ASSIGNO	Pikeville sct, tull neme; do not omit, modily, or abbreviate provide the individual Debter Information in Lenn FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY R SECURED PARTY): Provide only ong Secure	any part of the Debtor 10 of the Financing St. ADDITIO STATE d Party name (Se or 3)	41502 's name); if any part of the artement Addendum (Form U	USA Individual Deb CC1Ad)
P.O. BOX 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide city of name will not it in the 20, leave at of a 20, organization's hame 20, organization's hame MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or 30 Granization's name) Ja ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust O	NAME DIASSIGNEE OF ASSIGNO	Pikeville set, tul neme; do not omit, modily, or abbreviate provide the individual Debter information in term FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY R SECURED PARTY: Provide only sing Secure COLINEERS Agent FIRST PERSONAL NAME CITY New York	any part of the Debtor 10 of the Financing St. ADDITIO STATE d Party name (Se or 3)	41502 's name), if any part of the instement Addendum (Form University Market Symittal (S) POSTAL CODE	USA SUFFIX COUNTR

016887-0110
International Association of Commercial Administrators (IACA)

8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State

UCC FINANCING STATEMENT OLLOWINSTRUCTIONS		2015-2790027- Allson Lundergan Grim	2S
A NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Kentucky Secretary of S File Date 9/22/2015 2:	
B. S. MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Status Active Fee \$10.00 Filer mmullins	
C. SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Address)		raci manunus	
NATIONAL CORPORATE RESE 115 North Celhoun Street, S Tallahassee, FL 3230	Buite #4	Print Reset	
		ove space is for filing office use	
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only not Debtor name (1s or 1b) (us name will not it in time 1b, leave all of item 1 blank, check here	ie exact, till name; do not croit, modity, or ebbreviate : and provide the Indvidual Debtor information in Nam 1	any part of the Debtor's name); if any part of the 10 of the Financing Statement Addendura (Form	Individual Debt JCC1Ad)
14. ORGANIZATION'S NAME			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
T.C. LEASING, INC.	FIRST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITIONAL NAME(SYNITIALIS)	SUFFIX
P.O. Box 2100	City Pikeville	STATE POSTAL CODE	COUNTRY
		KY 41502	USA
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2s or 2b) (us name will not it in sine 2b, teave all of item 2 blank, check hare	ie exect, full nighte; do not omit, modity, or abbreviate : and provide the endvidual Debtor information in hero 1	sny part of the Debtor's name); if any part of the 10 of the Financing Statement Addendum (Form I	indvidudi Debi UCC1Ad]
24 ORGANIZATION'S NAME			
R 25. NOIVIDUAL 5 SURNAME	PERST PERSONAL NAME	ADDITIONAL NAME(S)/INITIALIS)	ISUFFIX
and the source	PINST PERSONAL REVIE	MODITIONAL TOWNED STREET STEEL	SUPPLA
MALING ADDRESS	CITY	STATE IPOSTAL CODE	COUNTRY
MALING ADDRESS		SIAIE POSIA CODE	1
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME OF ASSIGNEE	ONOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured	Perty name (Se or 3b)	
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME OF ASSIGNEE	ONOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured		SUFFIX
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME OF ASSIGNEE	ONOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured , as Colleteral Agent PREST PERSONAL NAME CITY	Perty name (Se or 3b)	
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME OF ASSIGNEE	ONOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only gree Secured , as Collateral Agent PREST PERSONAL NAME CITY New York brei:	ADDITIONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) STATE POSTAL CODE NY 10005	SUFFIX
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME OF ASSIGNEE	ONOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only gree Secured , as Collateral Agent PREST PERSONAL NAME CITY New York brei:	ADDITIONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) STATE POSTAL CODE NY 10005	SUFFIX
SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME OF ASSIGNEE	ONOR SECURED PARTY: Provide only one Secured , as Collateral Agent PREST PERSONAL NAME CITY New York Indi: the Debtor whether now existing or h	ADDITIONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S) STATE POSTAL CODE NY 10005	SUFFIX COUNTRY USA

JCC FINANCING STATEMENT			15-2790037- n Lundergan Grime	
DLLOWINSTRUCTIONS			ucky Secretary of S	
NAME & PHONE OF CONTACT AT FILER (options	al)	4	Date 9/22/2015 2:	19:34 PM
. E-MAIL CONTACT AT FILER (optional)		Statu Fee Filer	s Active \$10.00 mmullins	
SEND ACKNOWLEDGMENT TO: (Name and Add	dress)	Lilei	THITIUM 15	
LATIONAL CORPORATION	C DECEMBER 17D			
NATIONAL CORPORATI	Street Suite#4	[Dist	7 [54]	
Tallahassee,		Print	Reset	
			FOR FILING OFFICE USE	
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only <u>one</u> Debtor name (1a name will not it in line 1b, leave all of item 1 blank, check t	or 1b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modil name [7] and provide the Individual Dabtor Info	ly, or abbreviate any part of the Or ormelion in item 10 of the Financin	ibtor's name), if any part of the g Statement Addendum (Form (indvious Usol JCC1Ad)
18 ORGANIZATIONS NAME	ш. П.			
Whitaker Coal LLC				
THE INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	FIRST PERSONAL HA	ME ADO	TICKAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)	SUFFIX
				i i
MAYING APPRESS	Cul	STA	TE POSTAL CODE	COLNTR
MALING ADDRESS P.O. Box 2100	Cffy Pikeville	STA KY		USA
P.O. Box 2100	Pikeville	ty, or abbreviate any part of the D	41502	USA Individual Deb
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name will not if in fine 2b, leave all of 8am 2 blank, check!	Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, mudi	ty, or abbreviate any part of the D	41502	USA Individual Deb
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only con Debtor name (28)	Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, mudi	ty, or abbreviate any part of the D	41502	USA Individual Deb
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name will not if it fine 2b, leave all of tam 2 blank, check! 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME	Pikeville or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, mudi	ty, or abbreviate any part of the Di crimetion in sem 10 of the Financin	41502	USA Individual Deb
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only one Debtor name (2a name with not if it fine 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check! 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME	Pikeville a or 2b) (use exect, full name; do not omit, modi here and provide the individual Debtor of	ty, or abbreviate any part of the Di crimetion in term 10 of the Financia	objects name), if any part of the gosterment Addendum (Form)	USA Individual Deb UCC1Ad]
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only gov. Debtar name (2a name will not if in fine 2b, leave all of Ram 2 blank, check) 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME	Pikeville a or 2b) (use exect, full name; do not omit, modi here and provide the individual Debtor of	ty, or abbreviate any part of the Di crimetion in sem 10 of the Financin	objects name), if any part of the gosterment Addendum (Form)	USA Individual Deb UCC1Ad]
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only cite Debtor name (2a name with not if in fine 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check) 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS	Pikeville a or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, much here and provide the Individual Debtor into	NV. or abbreviate any part of the Domination in tem 10 of the Financial NME ACC	A1502 Altor's name), if any part of the postetement Addendum (Formal MITIONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)) TE POSTAL CODE	USA Individual Deb UCC1Ad]
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only city Debtor name (2a name will not if in fine 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check! 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE	Pikeville a or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, much here and provide the Individual Debtor into	NV. or abbreviate any part of the Domination in tem 10 of the Financial NME ACC	A1502 Altor's name), if any part of the postetement Addendum (Formal MITIONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)) TE POSTAL CODE	USA Individual Deb UCC1Ad]
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only the Debtar name (2a name with not if in fine 2b, leave all of tem 2 blenk, check! 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME : MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE 33, ORGANIZATION'S NAME	Pikeville s or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modi here and provide the transduct Debtor into FIRST PERSONAL NA CITY EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide	NV. or abbreviate any part of the Domination in tem 10 of the Financial NME ACC	A1502 Altor's name), if any part of the postetement Addendum (Formal MITIONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)) TE POSTAL CODE	USA Individual Deb UCC1Ad]
P.O. Box 2100 DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only the Debtar name (2a name will not if the 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check! 2a ORGANIZATION'S NAME 2b. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME : MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or NAME of ASSIGNE 3b, ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Am	Pikeville s or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modi here and provide the transduct Debtor into FIRST PERSONAL NA CITY EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide	ty, or abbreviate any part of the Domination in tem 10 of the Financia WAE ADD STA only one Secured Party name (3a)	A1502 Altor's name), if any part of the postetement Addendum (Formal MITIONAL NAME(SYNITIAL(S)) TE POSTAL CODE	USA Individual Deb UCC1Ad]
DEBTOR'S NAME: Provide only can Debtar name (2a name will not lit have 2b, leave all of tem 2 blank, check to organization's name 2a. INDIVIDUAL'S SURNAME : MALING ADDRESS SECURED PARTY'S NAME (or name of ASSIGNE 3b, ORGANIZATION'S NAME Deutsche Bank Trust Company Am	Pikeville s or 2b) (use exact, full name; do not omit, modi- here and provide the transduct Debtor into FIRST PERSONAL NA CITY EE of ASSIGNOR SECURED PARTY): Provide mericas, as Collateral Agent	ty, or abbreviate any part of the Domination in tem 10 of the Financia WAE ADD STA only one Secured Party name (3a)	A1502 Althor's name), if any part of the special statement Addendum (Form) AND Statement Addendum (Form) AND STATE (FORM) TE POSTAL CODE OF 35)	USA Individual Deb UCC1Ad] BUFFIX COUNTR

5. Check only if applicable and check only one box: Collateral is held in a Trust (see UCC IAd, item 17 and instructions)	being administered by a Decodern's Personal Representati	v e
6a. Check only if applicable and check only one box	8b. Check only if applicable and check only one box	
Public-Finance Transaction Manufactured-Home Transaction A Debter is a Transmitting Utility	Agricultural Lien Non-UCC Flung	
7. ALTERNATIVE DESIGNATION (if applicable): LesseeLessor ConsignerConsignor Saller/Gu	yer Bailee/Ballor Ucensee/Licensor	
8. OPTIONAL FILER REFERENCE DATA: Filed with: Kentucky Secretary of State	016887-0110	